SEASONS OF CAPITY THE INNER WORLD OF POWS

SEASONS OF CAPTIVITY

AMIA LIEBLICH

SEASONS OF CAPTIVITY

THE INNER WORLD OF POWs



NEW YORK UNIVERSITY PRESS New York and London

Copyright © 1994 by New York University All rights reserved

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

Lieblich, Amia, 1939— [Huts mi-tsiporim. English]

Seasons of captivity: the psychology of POWs in the Middle East /
Amia Lieblich.

p. cm.

Translation of: Ḥuts mi-tsiporim. Includes bibliographical references and index.

ISBN 0-8147-5079-6
1. Israel-Arab Border Conflicts, 1949-—Egypt—Personal

narratives, Israeli. 2. Israel-Arab Border Conflicts, 1949——Prisoners and prisons, Egyptian. 3. Israel-Arab Border Conflicts,

1949—Psychological aspects. 4. Prisoners of war—Israel—Psychology. 5. Prisoners of war—Egypt—Psychology. 6. Prisoners'

wives—Israel—Psychology. 7. Oral history. I. Title.

DS119.8.E3L5313 1994 956.04—dc20 93-20732

CIP

New York University Press books are printed on acid-free paper, and their binding materials are chosen for strength and durability.

Manufactured in the United States of America

10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

To Yuval, Maty, and Eliav

CONTENTS

Introduction 1
1. Capture 13
2. Interrogations 45
3. Isolation 79
4. Getting Together 106
5. Organization 117
6. Social Life 147
7. The Inner World 174
8. Testimony 198
9. The Return 218
10. Back to Life 234
11. Personal Conclusions 251

12. From the Women's Perspective: Capture 264

vii

Acknowledgments ix

CONTENTS

- 13. From the Women's Perspective:
 Living Alone 273
- 14. From the Women's Perspective:
 The Return 294
- 15. Survival and Coping: On Narrative, Time, and Content 310

References 339

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

y deepest gratitude goes to the ten men who were willing to share their experiences with me, to their wives, and to Rami and Menachem in particular for advising me throughout the project. It was the men's choice to appear in this book using their real first names. Minor changes have been introduced: Michal is a pseudonym for the ex-wife of Yitzhak who preferred to maintain her anonymity; Amos L. was renamed Amnon, to avoid confusion with Amos Z.; and Motti B. was renamed Benny to avoid confusion with Motti C. This book was written from their recorded narratives and it is theirs as much as mine. However, I take sole responsibility for any distortion or false interpretation of their accounts.

Since most of the book is about men, and in fact the vast majority of POWs are male, I have used the masculine form wherever I make general statements. I hope that my female readers will not be offended by this choice.

Two women helped me in transcribing the tapes—Neta Shaked and Zipi Shmaya; without their help I would not have been able to carry on. Racheli Adelman and Alex Zehavi of Schocken Publishing House in Israel gave their professional attention to the Hebrew book, titled *Only the Birds*, on which the present English version is based. Leora Sherf and Eda Flaxer helped in editing the English manuscript. Eric Schramm copyedited the manuscript. The Hebrew University of Jerusalem provided financial and administrative help for the project. My warmest appreciation to all of them.

INTRODUCTION

easons of Captivity is a book about the experience of a group of ten prisoners of war (six of them military airmen) who shared a single jail cell in Egypt for more than three and a half years. It is a unique case study of survival on both the individual and the collective levels, an oral-history account that is presented from the personal perspectives of these ten men, as shared with me in 1987 in a long series of in-depth interviews.

The story unfolds in ten personal voices, starting with the men's capture in 1969–70 and continuing through the first six months of interrogation, torture, and isolation; the period when they were joined together in a common room; the establishment of an almost utopian social system and its subsequent maintenance and problems; and the release of the prisoners and their return to Israel in November 1973. The narrative chronicles the process of reentry into family and social roles and the personal impact of the experience on the men's lives years after their liberation. In addition, it presents the experience of the wives of the five prisoners who had been married before their capture, introducing their own story of separation, reunion, and aftermath of the experience.

Following are a few quotations that succinctly demonstrate the impact of the experience eighteen years after being captured (or fourteen years after liberation), as well as some of the issues concerned in recounting it:

INTRODUCTION

Dan: Some things can be repeated hundreds of times, but you find out you speak in a different voice, and only someone who has shared your experience will understand. Maybe this is what concentration-camp survivors mean when they say that language cannot convey their experience. The language is the same language, but the seasons are different.

Menachem: This was the first time we got out, without our blindfolds, from the courtyard. An interesting thing happened: Suddenly I discovered the horizon. Out there, on the edge of the desert, lay the infinite horizon. I felt dizzy. All these years I had seen nothing beyond the eighteen meters of our room and courtyard; only the birds up in the sky.

Rami: When we returned, I immediately appeared in public at my kibbutz and told the story of our captivity. As I heard the members' reactions, I had the urge to say, "Hey guys, stop pitying me." We lived, we acted, and that's it. Only when you live through an experience, you know that it is not that awful. Later on, however, from the reactions of my listeners, I realized that what we had done in prison was significant, exceptional, perhaps even great.

Since then, I have become aware of a message I would like to convey, namely that when you take your present condition as a starting point, you can always achieve much more than if you sit and cry for sympathy. Every group can progress from the point it's at; each individual makes progress at his own pace. There is something to be learned from every condition: from a group gathered by sheer chance, from the experience of a solitary cell, from the interrogations. People's resources exceed others' estimates by far, even their own estimate. The moment a person says, 'That's it, I can't muster up any more strength, I can't take it anymore'—yet he does, he turns over a new leaf. There is no limit to human endurance.

Motti: I read those things Menachem told the reporter for the Air Force journal. If he did say those things, I don't know what happened. People don't remember the details and instead just say what they like. They say, "I did this, I said that," but it isn't true. We translated *The Hobbit*, all of us together.

Benny: When you talk to me about Benny the POW, I feel as if I'm standing aside and watching, as if there are two of us: the real Benny, the way I am today, and Benny the prisoner, who doesn't exist anymore. He is something totally different. I cut myself off from that Benny, as if somebody else had experienced all the suffering. In fact, I know everything that happened and I can talk about it, but I'm not touched by the story.

In 1986, I was approached by Rami for the first time with the idea of writing an oral history of the group's experiences in captiv-

ity. I asked him to contact each of the ten men and discuss the project. A year later, with the cooperation of all the men ensured. I started to interview each of them separately. The interviews took place in the men's homes, in my home, at my office at the Hebrew University in Jerusalem, or—rarely—in coffee shops near the interviewee's workplace or home. Several of the men were accompanied by their wives, who sat and listened to our conversations, rarely interfering. When I completed these interviews, I invited their wives to talk to me separately, including an ex-wife of one of the men. Basically, I attempted to get a full, chronological narrative, starting from the period before they were captured and concluding with the present. I minimized questioning and probing and intervened only when the flow of the story came to a halt, to ask for clarification or examples, or to mention associations from previous conversations. I never confronted the men with inconsistencies in their own stories, or with conflicting versions of other group or family members. I believe that I conveyed to the interviewees great respect and empathy, yet I tried to be an objective recorder of their experiences, never judging them. (For a discussion of the relationship between the researcher and the narrative. see chapter 15.) All interviews were tape-recorded, and later transcribed. These verbatim accounts provide the data for the present book.

The length and schedule of the interviews varied greatly, according to the wishes and needs of the men and their wives. Some were marathon sessions of long weekend visits, others were spread over a year. Although all the men expressed consent and willingness to participate, much resistance had to be overcome in the process of recalling and sharing the narratives. Some men did not keep scheduled meetings, which had to be rescheduled after delays of weeks or months. Often, during our meetings, we took a break when talking became too painful, went out for a drink or a walk, and eventually resumed our interviews. The number of sessions per person ranged from four meetings for two men, to more than twelve recorded sessions for two men who also met me for many informal visits and conversations in between.

The narratives of the men cover different stages, with distinct characteristics. Some relate to single events, such as being taken captive or being united in the common room. Others deal with longer, yet discrete phases, such as the stage of interrogation or the immediate period following their release. The major chapters of the book, however, on organization of the group, its social life, and the inner world of the POWs, deal with the three years the men spent together in the common room. This was a long period without clear-cut markers to organize the men's accounts. Their stories seemed to wander forward and backward in time. Some topics were grouped according to association, others by the remembered order of their occurrence. It was hard to place or order the events precisely on the time scale.

Certain men presented stages in the experience of their joint captivity, while others stressed gradual evolving changes. One of the common presentations of stages went as follows: from a lack of social organization, through the construction of an organizational system, to a life of routine, until liberation. Other stages presented included: living under the shadow of trauma, then adjusting to regular life in prison; the temporariness of one's existence in Egypt and the eventual acceptance of this life as constant; and living under close control and then with relative autonomy. Reported changes in captivity included raising the standard of living, achieving educational goals in the study program, which continued throughout their imprisonment, and the growing harmony and understanding among the individual prisoners. These stages give the story a sense of progression in time.

Various time markers were also utilized in order to convey a sense of fluid history, such as holidays celebrated in captivity. The men mentioned the first, second, and third Passovers, for example. Rosh Hashanah, the Jewish New Year, was another important date. Personal birthdays and the birthdays of family members provided similar anchors in time. However, it is clear that the first holiday or birthday was best remembered, and perhaps represented a condensed version of all three occasions.

Some important events in the life of the group could not be placed precisely or even approximately in time, because the interviewees varied in these matters: for instance, the first time the courtyard was unlocked for an entire day, the removal of the Egyptian guards from the yard, the end of the disciplinary regime based on reveille parade and lights out, the removal of the shutters from the windows, and the first radio reception of news

broadcasts from Israel. All these events were important in the men's narratives, but could not be placed unequivocally in a certain period. Consequently, some obvious inconsistencies appear in their accounts, which were naturally maintained in the following chapters of the book.

While the primary source for the book was the captives' recollected accounts, additional documents were utilized to complement the narratives. One such document, the secret collective diary, grew out of a unique feature of group life in captivity: the weekly assembly meeting. On February 19, 1971, two months after all the POWs were gathered in the common cell at Abassiya prison in Cairo, they started to conduct Friday night meetings to discuss various matters pertaining to their lives. Each of the ten prisoners, following the alphabetical order of their first names, served his turn as the chairman of the meeting. They decided to keep a record of these meetings and the decisions made at them. Each of the chairmen wrote down the minutes of the meeting in his own style, and Avi made a clean copy of the proceedings in a notebook that they brought back to Israel with them. One hundred and thirty-nine meetings were recorded in the group's diary up to the men's release on November 16, 1973; the last one took place on November 2, 1973.

As I was collecting the oral histories for this book, Menachem had the diary typed by one of his secretaries, a gift to each one of the captives. In his introduction to the diary Menachem wrote:

The minutes of the meetings recorded herein are an excerpt of the lives of ten men, who spent all their days and nights together. Each one observed the other in his grief and joy. Each one, according to his ability and sensitivity, saw it as his duty to contribute to the general welfare, to save our boat from sinking, God forbid. In fact, we managed to keep afloat most of the time, and if we erred here or there, at least we had the best intentions.

Thus, this collective diary, as well as part of the prisoners' correspondence with their families and the Red Cross reports, provide real-time documents that shed additional light on the obtained oral history. A sample of these is included in the chapter entitled "Testimony," which divides the men's accounts between stories of their captivity and those of their release.

Even though the story unfolds through trauma and pain, the

generally positive outcomes of the men's experience come to the forefront. These could be attributed to the leadership that emerged in the group and to the dominant value system governing their lives—utilizing national, military, and kibbutz values, and humanistic-existential beliefs—that gave meaning to their suffering and inspired their productive lifestyle. Several other aspects of life in captivity may have helped the men maintain sanity and wellbeing, including the stability of lifestyle, the variety of activities, and the norms for tension release and interpersonal support that evolved in the common room. While these were the predominant aspects of the POWs' lives in captivity, friction among individuals of very different backgrounds, competition for leadership, frustration from the loss of freedom, deep longings for home, and a sense of wasted time were some of the natural negative trends displayed in the men's accounts. Some of the men maintained feelings of loss and bitterness even fourteen years after their liberation.

Before the introduction of the narratives, a brief review of relevant previous research on POWs will be presented.

THE PSYCHOLOGY OF CAPTIVITY

The experience of a captive or hostage starts with a trauma and becomes a chronic state of stress of a complex, multifaceted nature. At the moment of capture, the POW loses his former status and identity. He faces a new reality where nothing is known and his life is in constant danger. He is separated from his family and friends, his home and country, his occupational rank and setting. All of a sudden he has a new status—a POW, without any control over his fate, schedule, or behavior. His environment changes abruptly, and he encounters new functionaries—wardens, interrogators, fellow prisoners. He has to unlearn his former habits and acquire new ones. His most salient goal is survival (Miller 1974).

The difficulties in the POW's status may be divided into three categories: (1) physical difficulties, namely injuries from the battle prior to capture and those inflicted during capture, during subsequent medical maltreatment, various forms of beating and torture, and deprivation of essentials such as sleep, food, water, and daylight; (2) emotional manifestations, such as despair, fear, help-lessness, humiliation, guilt, tension concerning interrogations,

worries about the future, longing for one's family, and regret about lost time and freedom; (3) social problems, namely loneliness, if in isolation, or, if in a group with other prisoners, interpersonal friction or violence and adjustment to cohabitation in crowded quarters with people of different backgrounds, habits, and tastes.

In clinical terms, capture is undoubtedly a traumatic event, which is further marked by the length of its duration. The *DSM III-R* (American Psychiatric Association 1987) characterizes trauma as "a psychologically distressing event that is outside the range of usual human experience" (247), while according to Friedman (1991, personal communication), a trauma has four components, which all exist in the case of becoming a POW: the shattering of the stimulus barrier, of the self concept, of the concept of others, and of the concept of the world. How does the trauma affect the captive during his experience and afterwards?

Various psychological aspects of soldiers during World War II and the Korean and Vietnam wars were studied extensively, yet relatively little is known about POWs or hostages, the outcomes of their experiences, or the factors that may contribute to their survival and coping. Military organizations have a particular interest in studying the subject, and some, such as the Center for POW Studies at the Naval Health Research Center in San Diego, California, specialize in it. Much of the research about American POWs and their families is summarized in a special study conducted by the Veterans Administration (1980), and recently by Hunter (1991) based on numerous projects (e.g., Hunter 1976, 1978, 1982, 1983, 1986; Cohen and Cooper 1954; Nefzger 1970; Segal 1974; Segal, Hunter, and Segal 1976). The common conclusion of these studies is that, although each POW or hostage experience can be quite different, it is always traumatic and leaves long-term effects on the personality and functioning of former prisoners.

One should remember that ex-POWs, who can be studied, are a subsample of survivors of the experience of captivity. Their chances of survival and future physical and psychological health were determined by personality and situational factors. Some factors of the situation that affect survival and subsequent health are the historical context in which the incident occurs, the culture of the captors, the duration and harshness of the captivity, and the support received from others. The captive's appraisal of the stressful

situation and his ability to cope are the major dimensions to be considered from the personality perspective. These, in turn, depend on "the captives' innate predispositions or temperaments, commitment to whatever ideology or tasks placed them in jeopardy initially, their maturity, personal value systems, and satisfaction with family relationships during the pre-capture period" (Hunter 1991, 745).

Regarding the outcome of the experience, Hunter's own studies indicated that "basic personality did not change, even after extremely harsh, prolonged captivity. But it appeared to have solidified [the captive's] basic traits" (ibid., 752). On the other hand, she contends that, as studied in the U.S. and elsewhere, the stress and deprivation of captivity have lifelong effects on subsequent physical health, family adjustment, and occupational history. Many POWs suffer permanent psychological damage (Segal, Hunter, and Segal 1976). Most of the residual symptoms described in clinical literature are well defined by the syndrome of Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) (American Psychiatric Association 1987), which includes intrusions of the traumatic memories, nightmares, and a high level of tension, anxiety, or irritability—or the opposite: numbness of responsiveness to stimuli, low energy, depressive moods, difficulties in concentration, and a lacerating guilt, with a possible delayed onset. The prevalence of these may be inferred from the fact that, while POWs are only 1.7 percent of American veterans, their requests for compensation for psychological damage, especially anxiety neurosis (the older term for PTSD), account for 5 percent of all compensation requests (Veterans Administration 1980).

As one might expect, the duration and intensity of these after-effects are correlated with the length and severity of the experience in captivity. Thus the experiences of torture, isolation, humiliation, and hostility, disrupted contact with the outside world, malnutrition, and medical neglect all contribute to the intensity of the psychological aftermath (ibid.). Among the most shocking results is that ex-POWs held by Asian captors were 40 percent more likely to die (of accidents, disease, suicide etc.) than other American males of the same age who had not been POWs (Nefzger 1970). From a different angle, a third of the Vietnam era POW marriages ended in divorce during the first year after release, and

50 percent had ended by the end of the fifth year. At the same point in time, there is only an 11 percent divorce rate among Vietnam veterans who were not taken captive (Hunter 1982, 1983).

Conventional epidemiological studies have rarely discovered positive residuals of the experience of captivity. Yet Hunter says that "the effects [of captivity] are not always on the debit side of life's ledger" (1991, 752), even though there is very little to support this claim. A unique study by Rutledge, Hunter, and Dahl (1979) reported a permanent shift in values as the result of the trauma and the experience of regaining one's freedom.

As a summary of her review, Hunter (1991) offers several generalizations, which can be paraphrased as follows:

- 1. All individuals can cope with much more stress than they believe they could.
- 2. All human beings can be made to behave in ways they did not think possible.
- 3. Older and more mature individuals with firmly ingrained values and an internal locus of control cope better with capture.
- 4. Commitment to a cause, such as family, country, or God, helps one to endure traumatic conditions.
- 5. Group support, especially from those with similar experiences, during the stress or after liberation is of utmost importance to POWs and their families.
- 6. Good communication with loved ones during and after captivity is key to adjustment.
- 7. Flexible homecoming plans and counseling are important to returning captives.
- 8. Preparation for capture, in the forms of information and code of behavior, may help in coping.

While none of the above is new to students of stress and coping, Hunter concludes that "we have learned a great deal from studies of former prisoners of war" (1991, 754). Academic literature fails to portray captives and their mechanisms of coping and recovery in a similar manner to autobiographical (e.g., Risner 1973) or fictional works (e.g., Clavell 1962). Works of more subjective nature depict the experience of captivity as at least partly profitable, in the sense that it empowers the individual, providing him with

new values and confidence about his ability to master crises of different kinds.

The phenomenon of capture in the frequent wars between Israel and Arab countries is also incompletely documented and researched. Few autobiographical or journalistic books were published on the topic (e.g., Ha-Meiri 1966; Kfir 1974), and among those that were, most dealt with the experience of Israeli POWs in Syria, which is considered to be the cruelest captor among the Arab countries. In the field of psychology, the study of Avneri (1982) is an introspective autobiographical account of his captivity in Syria during 1973, which attempts to apply psychological analysis in terms of defense mechanisms used during the trauma and afterwards. Another outstanding work in this area was done by Barnea (1981), who formed a matched control group for a group of Israeli Air Force ex-POWs and assessed their personality via objective and projective techniques. Like Hunter (1991), Barnea concluded that, in general, the experience of captivity did not leave significant marks on the respondents' personalities. However, detailed analysis of the Rorschach test results indicated that ex-POWs were more balanced and flexible, more open to experience, more interested in deep relationships, and less defensive. Two expert clinicians, who blindly scored the Rorschach protocols, were asked to sort them into two groups differing in "oversensitivity and traces of traumatization." They systematically misplaced ex-POWs as "normals" and the controls as "traumatized." In other words, with the help of a less direct and perhaps deeper means of personality assessment, positive outcomes of captivity were detected.

LIFE IN THE EGYPTIAN PRISON AS A METAPHOR

The story to be recounted in this book does not represent a single historical event, or a typical example of the life of POWs everywhere. Rather, it can be taken as a metaphor for human society in general, demonstrating what human wisdom can create—or withhold—in the midst of adverse conditions, and how positive values can be drawn from, objectively speaking, the most negative situations. It can easily be generalized to a wide range of human conditions in which individuals are threatened by physical and psy-

chological dangers or have to accommodate a lack of freedom to privacy or extreme personal exposure.

The story of the captives and their recovery resembles a dramatic legend, repeating basic human themes or myths about the Fall and Return. First of all, it is a story about the fulfillment of human hope for redemption, freedom, and a safe return home. Nothing can evoke our deepest identification like a plot consisting of an abrupt fall into the hands of hostile powers for an indefinite time and the subsequent struggle for survival that concludes with the hoped-for return to loved ones (Polster 1987).

Furthermore, the narrative demonstrates basic human existential dilemmas, as formulated by philosophers, as well as in cultural myths and literature from Robinson Crusoe to the Lord of the Flies. In a condition of complete helplessness, while confronting an extremely hostile environment and with an immediate threat to life, man faces the most essential choice of his existence, and herein lies the truest test of his personal freedom: whether to hope or despair, whether to create a meaningful existence from nothing or give up struggling, fall apart, murder, or commit suicide. In our case, the captives, both as individuals and as a group, created a life of value and interest with reasonable harmony between them, governed by pride and the joy of productivity, to the extent that on the day of their liberation one of the men said, "I need two weeks more to complete my projects." This creation of a world from nothing may serve as a lesson, not only for people in adverse conditions, but for all men and women in so-called normal circumstances, whose life seems to be a doomed-to-fail struggle against death.

The story of their POWs portrays their uncertainty regarding time and existence. The prisoners faced a time interval stretching from complete temporariness to the unknown infinite. At every single moment, they might have been liberated and returned home, yet in the same vein, they might have been held in jail forever, until death. Under these conditions, what were the men's choices? One alternative was "to sit with their suitcase packed," waiting for the hangman or the redeemer, maintaining loyalty to a far-off world to which they did not belong anymore. The other alternative was to create a worthwhile existence, disregarding the uncertainty of its duration. The metaphors for this dilemma were nu-

INTRODUCTION

merous: for example, should the POWs take apart the cardboard boxes and order bookshelves for their cell? Should they continue drinking their coffee out of empty jam jars, or have their families send them ceramic mugs? Should one feel resentful of his wife, who sent his favorite cardigan to Egypt against the cold? Should one ask his parents to send his record collection? Should one proceed to take university courses by correspondence while it was unknown whether they would be of any use?

The existential point of view claims that the moral choice is to remain in one's own reality, accept it for what it is ("create your own home playing field," in Rami's words), and make the best of it. This is human destiny, even in a normal life that seems to be running its natural course, without traumas or disasters. Should we spend our lives "sitting with our suitcase packed," wasting resources, waiting for the end to come? Alternatively, we can exhibit courage and creativity and use our potential to build a life of significance.

The story of the ten heroes of this book teaches us that this is actually possible. While it relates the case of a concrete universe, a group of ten men sharing a single cell in jail, the narrative clearly reflects the basic dilemmas of human life with their potentials and hazards. By this book we thus convey a message of human survival and hope.

CAPTURE

The ten Israeli men who later formed the group in the common room all fell into the hands of the Egyptians between December 1969 and July 1970, during what is known in the Middle East as the War of Attrition. The first four were Dan, thirty-seven, severely wounded in the attack preceding his capture; David, nineteen; and Motti and Benny, both twenty-one years old. They were each captured in combat by Egyptian commando units who had penetrated Israeli territory. The next six men were Air Force pilots or navigators whose planes were hit during missions over Egypt. These men, twenty to thirty-one years old, were taken prisoner after parachuting from their planes. One of them, Menachem, was seriously injured during his jump.

Each man's memory of the traumatic event was very clear and detailed, although cross-validation showed remarkable disagreement concerning shared experiences. Their narratives came in response to my request to tell me a little about their lives prior to captivity and to reproduce the circumstances of their capture.

DAN

It happened during the War of Attrition. The soldiers in compulsory service had a hard time coping with the extensive period of being exposed to constant shelling. Many were killed or wounded

on the waterfront of the Suez canal. Moshe Dayan had therefore asked the reserve officers to volunteer for active service. I was impressed by his request, as well as by what I had seen when I visited the canal area, so toward the end of October 1969 I volunteered. I was at the time thirty-seven years old, a father of three. Nowadays my decision is, perhaps, hard to understand. But for me Zionism was never an empty word, and I felt obliged to get out of my routine and to give up some of my personal comfort at a time of crisis. I am a member of Kibbutz Ein Hashofet, where I was born and worked as a farmer. So I made up my mind to become one of "Dayan's Tigers"—a nickname I didn't like even then.

It wasn't easy to say goodbye to my wife and children up in the north, and some people considered me to be out of my mind. But I believed I would be away only for three or four months. As a lieutenant, I received a commanding position in one of the strongholds on the canal, the one nearest the Bitter Lakes. There were several compulsory soldiers and reservists in the post—I can't give you any numbers because I made myself forget those during interrogations. In addition, I had two tanks under my command and some citizens who worked in construction on the line.

The Egyptians shelled the stronghold and its surroundings several times a day. The worse thing was to be exposed to an attack while outside the bunker. Egyptian marksmen were sitting on the trees across from us and covered the area. Sometimes we aimed at them too, but the morale of our soldiers was low. They wanted to go home. Under these circumstances, it was hard to maintain discipline and alert routine. As in any small group that's closed in, there was pressure, and from time to time violence broke out. My presence, as an older man, was supposed to calm people down.

When I went home on leave, I discovered the immense difference between the quiet life in the country as opposed to the tension at the front line. We had many casualties then. I remember how, just as I had left home on Friday, we had completed digging a fine latrine outside the post. Driving home, as I reached head-quarters, I received a message: "Sorry, Dan, the latrine got a direct hit, it's all gone" [laughing].

Since my arrival at the canal, the thing I feared most was going back and forth to the post. While driving on the way, I felt exposed

to the enemy and it disturbed me. On my return from leave on Sunday, I stopped at our headquarters and could not find any transportation. I waited for half a day, and finally I was given the commander's jeep, with another soldier as a guard, and a driver who was supposed to return the vehicle. We hit an Egyptian commando raid on our way. It happened in an area that later, during the Yom Kippur War, was nicknamed "The Chinese Farm." The enemy unit consisted of six well-armed soldiers. They shot at us and immediately hit the jeep. The guard was killed on the spot, and the driver was severely wounded. He managed to jump out of the vehicle and died later in the hospital. I was hit in the legs. I jumped over the driver and rolled on the sands. When I wanted to get up and run, I couldn't make it. Both my legs were smashed with six or seven open fractures. I was lying there, while they continued to fire hysterically till they reached me. I raised my arm, handed my pistol over to the officer, and thus, I believe, stopped him from killing me. At that moment, I became a prisoner of war.

I recall having said to myself just then—I often talk to myself—"Dan, you're out for a long, long trip." I assumed I would remain in captivity for six or seven months.

The day was December 14, 1969, less then two months after my mobilization. This was the time when the Air Force was bombing deep in Egypt, and the Phantom was the fear of the land. Shortly, however, the Egyptians managed to conquer the Phantom. When I finally met the Air Force pilots in prison we didn't feel like great winning heroes. . . .

I was in terrible pain. They lifted me up, put me on their shoulders, and started to run. My head faced the ground and my legs shook all over. It was sheer agony, yet I didn't lose consciousness. I had always been a great fat guy, so I had to encourage the soldiers who carried me, in Arabic: "Go on, you can make it." Suddenly there were shells flying all over the place, and they threw me on the ground. I don't know whose guns were shelling us, but as I was lying there, somebody pulled one shoe off my shattered leg, and the detectives found it later and wondered what it meant. Finally I was hauled again and dragged with my leg hanging on by the skin, all the way to the waterfront. There I was rolled down the sand embankment to the commando soldiers who

had been waiting near the water. They transferred me over to the other side and dragged me up, somehow, into a small tin post.

We were under shelling of the Israeli artillery, and everything shook around me. But I didn't expect any help, since the Egyptians were fast and efficient, while our forces weren't at their best at the time. Or perhaps it was the way my mind always works: I cannot change reality, therefore I have to accept my lot. Suppose I would be very angry at the Israeli army for not having rescued me, would that be of any help in my state?

In the meantime, the Egyptian soldiers poured out all their fear, excitement and frustration on poor old me. They beat the life out of me, pulled off my bars, and took away my watch and documents. I didn't lose my senses, however, and I used my poor English to say, "Doctor, what sort of thing is this, how can you hit a wounded soldier?" The Egyptian officer finally reacted; he gave a huge commanding yell and all the soldiers rushed out of the bunker. Later on they tended to my wounds, gave me a morphine shot, and waited for darkness.

AVI

I graduated from high school in a suburb of Tel Aviv in 1963. I had wanted to become an aeronautic engineer and had already passed my examinations for college, in an arrangement that enabled me to defer my service until I graduated, but at the last moment I was called to do my military service right away. So I went to the aviation course instead. I was drawn to the freedom of flying. When I was eighteen, I believed that someone who flies alone in the sky is a king.

I completed the course in 1966, and since I was one of the best pilots, I was transferred right away to the Mirage, which was the top plane of the Air Force then. I had two desires at the time: to hit Migs and to marry Yardi. Since I managed to fulfill these two wishes, I was happy. But only for a short time: I married Yardi in January 1970, and forty days after our wedding I was taken captive.

During the last year of my service I was an aviation instructor, but I also flew on missions, deep into the Egyptian territory. We were like hunters—waiting for an Egyptian plane to take off and

going down on it. It was thrilling. I didn't feel any fear whatsoever. We kept telling ourselves that good pilots never crash, and I knew I was good.

I was taken captive on February 9, 1970. It was an ordinary flight. Egyptian airplanes were detected crossing the border, and we were alerted. Two Mirages were sent toward them. I managed to hit two, but I was too close to the second when I fired, so my own plane was hit also. My mirrors reflected fire at the rear. Soon the whole plane was on fire and spinning down. I knew I had to jump. I tried to eject myself by pulling the upper handle, but it didn't work. I tried the emergency handle and was ejected. Outside I heard planes firing at each other. To my utter amazement, the ejection mechanism threw me out with the chair, so I was in the ridiculous position of parachuting while sitting on a chair [laughing]. It took me about ten minutes to land, and I found myself in a marsh area, something like a big rice field.

While I was parachuting, I was planning how to get rid of some of the things I carried on me. I remembered a story of a pilot whose finger was almost chopped off because of his gold wedding ring. I threw away some things, including my watch and the maps I carried. When I finally landed on my chair, it was early evening. I looked for a shelter to hide in until I would be rescued. I was near a village, surrounded by flat, muddy marshland. I was afraid of sinking if I were to continue onward. I buried all the items I had on me in the mud, except for a radio and my pistol. My radio was supposed to transmit SOS signals to the rescue team. I saw my Number 2 passing above, still in combat; then more planes arrived, circling above me. At that moment two men approached. They were dressed in rags, as fellahin [farmers] are, carrying hunting rifles, and I realized that I didn't stand a chance against them. And I was certain that within moments I would be rescued. So I raised my hands with the pistol and threw away the radio. The fellahin were promptly joined by others, all highly excited. They formed a line and took me to the village.

They asked me who I was, and I said, "Anna Russie" [I'm Russian]. I hoped they'd believe me. They behaved politely and even offered me a hand-rolled cigarette. It disgusted me, but I didn't want to hurt their feelings, so I smoked it. Then we walked on, toward the north, with the village Mukhtar [chief] leading the

way. Several men joined us from the fields as we were walking. An Israeli helicopter appeared above us and, not knowing Arabic, I tried to explain in mime that we should motion the chopper to land and take me to Cairo, where I would report to my superiors. The farmers were arguing what to do, and someone did signal the pilot, who was very low and right above us. But for some reason, the pilot hesitated, the Egyptians hesitated, and we moved on in procession, with the chopper just above us.

It was strange—this Israeli helicopter was so close, and more aircraft were above him, yet the Egyptians didn't even try to chase them away. I was so sure I'd be rescued! For some reason, however, the chopper went away. Later on, its pilot claimed that he hadn't identified me. But I know I stood out very clearly against the background; my parachute was spread on the ground, and I was wearing the grey aircrew jumpsuit among all those farmers wearing their black rags. Anyway, the chopper went away; I imagine the pilot was too afraid to land.

In the meantime, the Egyptians started to understand who I really was, and they began to flare up. Luckily, the chief of the village was a strong man, and he protected me from the mob. We were walking north on the water canal, and I heard the men arguing all the time. The young ones sounded particularly aggressive, but the chief calmed them down. From time to time, someone approached me, kicked me, or poked me. Once I was even slapped in the face. This was the first time in my life I saw stars. That's why the first photographs show me with a swollen face. I was afraid that the Mukhtar might lose control.

A police boat finally arrived. The Mukhtar explained that I was an Israeli pilot, and I realized I couldn't deny it anymore. We were put on the boat, and I sat there quietly, trying to collect my thoughts in order to plan my next steps. The transition from being a pilot in the sky to a captive is so extreme and abrupt that I suffered, obviously, from shock. Yet I kept thinking: what would be my cover story?

During the aviation course we had to undergo drills preparing us in the event that we would be captured. It concentrated on the very first stages of being a POW. We were blindfolded for three days, humiliated, and not allowed to use the toilet. But we knew it was make-believe, and I myself did not experience a crisis at all. We were also somewhat prepared for interrogations. As I reviewed this, I told myself I wasn't a hero. I knew that telling only my name, number, and blood type was out of the question. So on the boat I created some kind of a story, with several points on which I could fall back on if I decided to change my mind under torture. It was a sort of mental rehearsal for the interrogations.

The men on the boat were polite and offered me coffee and cigarettes. We were going to the district town, where the military and police headquarters were situated. As we arrived, it was already dark and a mob awaited us at the pier. Two rows of soldiers were formed, and I passed between them, but I could see a hanging tree with a rope all prepared for me. The mob had obviously planned to have me lynched. From then on, it was as if a curtain had dropped down on my senses: I was an observer of somebody else's fate. A mass of people tore me away from the soldiers and dragged me to the pole, but the soldiers pulled me out of their grip. This continued back and forth for five minutes, which seemed like an eternity. Finally, the soldiers managed to take me into the building.

All this time, the screaming went on outside, and men were knocking on the locked metal doors. [He is silent for a long time, as if he hears the sounds.] I myself was in shock. I felt like a rare animal of sorts. All kinds of high-ranking officers came to have a peek at me. The phone was constantly ringing, and I heard excited voices. But I was treated politely. I remember watching, disgusted, as the men came and went, kissing each other on the lips. I tried to detach myself from the present, from what was going on outside, and prepare myself for the future. During these moments, I also said goodbye to my wife and parents, deciding that they would not have a part in this story. In my heart I told them, "So long, we will not see each other for three, four months." That's how much time I thought my captivity would last. I remember clearly how I established this distance, telling myself that from now on I was all alone; there was no one to help me, and I had to struggle all by myself.

BENNY

I was twenty-four years old, having completed my compulsory service in the Armored Corps, and I wanted to make money. So I found this job as a military canteen worker, but I was a civilian. Many civilians worked in the Sinai desert at the time, and I wasn't afraid of being killed or taken prisoner. I'm not the type who's scared by danger.

The shelling on the canal was intense during that week. Today, I think that had I been more aware of the danger, I might have asked for a transfer. But I didn't. On Saturday night, in town, I saw a movie on American POWs. On Monday, at Sinai headquarters, I saw a movie on POWs again. On Tuesday, a group of three Egyptian soldiers was captured and brought to the camp. I said to Motti, my partner, "They probably curse the moment they were captured." Next morning, one of the construction workers asked me out of the blue, "Suppose you are taken prisoner, do you have any orders to be carried out?" I didn't even want to give it a thought, so I sent him to Motti for an answer.

I drove the military mobile canteen, a big truck full of products for the men on the line. Our route was divided between the different drivers. On that particular day, I was given a new man to train for the job. Motti, my partner, was also new on the job, after his transfer from the north. So I sent the new man with a truck to one region of the canal, while I took Motti to show him his area. I simply volunteered to do this.

It was February 11, 1970. At noon, we arrived at a post named Cobra, and we sold our products to the guys. As we were leaving, the officer warned us not to go on the way by the canal, but to take a roundabout, longer road, away from the waterfront. However, I wanted to arrive at the next post in time. Because of the shelling, we had not been there for four days already.

I drove on the regular, shorter way, when all of a sudden my front wheel was hit by a shell. I yelled at Motti to jump off before we caught fire, and I myself jumped out and rolled on the sand. I tried to crawl to a ditch, but I heard Motti cry that he was injured. I saw him running erect, his arm bleeding, so I grabbed him and pushed him down and we took shelter behind the dune. At that moment everything was crystal clear in my head. I was planning

my steps, while Motti warned me that a hand grenade was rolling towards us. I was considering grabbing it and throwing it across the canal, a funny thought. Just then, Motti was screaming, "Look, Arabs." I turned around and saw him standing with his hands up. So we didn't have a choice anymore, and we were taken.

As it turned out, a whole commando unit of forty men had infiltrated the canal line. Had they known that we were only canteen workers, with a truck full of drinks and cookies, they might have waited for something better to come up the road. But they mistook our truck for a personnel carrier; they didn't recognize the canteen sign.

With their daggers, they forced us to march to the water, where commando boats waited. Across the canal, a truck full of soldiers joined the men—they were extremely well organized. I think that they were disappointed they had caught only the two of us.

I didn't hear any response from our posts, and this puzzled me. They must have heard the commotion; the Egyptians were firing all over the place. Anyway, during the first moments I considered the whole event a joke, like a dream from which I'd soon wake up. It didn't sink in.

MOTTI

Three or four days before the event I had several signs of what was ahead. But I wasn't taking the signs seriously enough. On Saturday I saw a movie about American soldiers being taken captive by the Germans. On Sunday I went down to the Sinai, my job being a civilian canteen worker. I had been posted in the north, but after a few mishaps I was ordered to the canal as a punishment. That evening in the Sinai, I saw another POW film, about Italian soldiers. On Monday I heard from the commander of the base that a unit was out chasing Egyptian infiltrators, and indeed at noontime three dead Egyptian soldiers and one prisoner were brought into headquarters. Somebody saw me and ordered, "Keep an eye on the prisoner," who was lying there handcuffed with a wire. I remember Benny saying, "He must be cursing the day he was born."

On Tuesday, a construction overseer asked me, "What would you do if you hit an ambush with your truck?" I told him to go

into my cabin and see my firearms. "I would break their neck," I responded. "And if there are thirty of them?" he insisted. This was the exact number of soldiers who attacked us three days later. Strange, isn't it?

I don't believe in fate, but the most serious sign foreshadowing something was that I switched my route that day. Had I gone the route assigned to me first, this would not have happened. Ask others, even the pilots. Many people were captured when they went out of their way to exchange schedules with their friends.

We went on our way early on Wednesday. We were accompanied by some guards up to Cobra, which was a huge post accommodating only about twenty soldiers. I had all the information at the time. . . . When I told the interrogators that Cobra was manned by twenty soldiers, they said, "Don't lie to us!" and the translator advised me, "Stop making fun of us. Give us a bigger number and you won't be beaten anymore." So I said, "Sixty-five," and still they didn't believe me. The truth is that the whole line was a huge pretense, a bluff. From one end to the other, it was manned by perhaps six hundred soldiers, no more.

Anyway, at Cobra I asked to be accompanied to Zehava, the next stop on our route. The commanding officer said that he had no spare guards, and we were late as it was. So I told Benny to come anyway. We were in the truck, and all of a sudden I felt it rising up in the air. I heard a big explosion and saw fire in the engine. I didn't understand what was happening. We were about three hundred meters from the waterfront, but we were shot at from a very close range. I told Benny to jump, and I was going to jump right after him. For years I had been telling myself that in this situation you have to jump in the direction of the vehicle, but at that moment, I was afraid of stopping or slowing the truck down. I took my Carl Gustav [rifle] and two magazines and jumped in the *opposite* direction from the car. I rolled on the road like a ball until I stopped at a sand dune. To this very day I can't believe I survived the jump.

The gun had torn my back, and I was wounded all over from the jump. I tried to crawl, but I heard several shots nearby. I still believed they were on the other side. The thing which puzzled me was that an Israeli armored truck which was present at the scene didn't come to our rescue. It's out of the question that they didn't see us! I kept crawling in the dunes. I didn't see Benny anywhere. Suddenly I saw three Egyptians running right next to me. I fired my machine gun, and five more appeared. I think I got three of them, and that's why I was so badly beaten afterwards. . . . Anyway, I saw thirty commando soldiers with all their equipment; they were model fighters. It didn't occur to me that I would be captured alive; I was sure they'd kill me on the spot. That's why I gave them a fight. Since I was wounded in my shoulder and in great pain, my vision was foggy and I saw them as if through a car window on a rainy day. I heard yelling in Arabic: "Come! Run!" Somebody stuck a commando knife in my back. I don't know how I had the energy, but I started to run. I made some turns, however, and the knife stuck deep into my flesh. And still I was thinking: It's inconceivable that I'll be taken so easily! Troops from the ground or the air will come and help me.

When we arrived at the canal, I saw four rubber boats with frogmen waiting in the water. I was pushed and rolled down into the salty water. The salt burned my wounds, although it was probably a good disinfectant. The pain made me shiver, but the soldiers didn't pay any attention and threw me into the boat.

As we made the crossing, I was cursed the whole time. On the other side, I was forced to run through prickly bushes, and suddenly I noticed lots and lots of people emerging from holes in the ground. They were some kind of cavemen, living there. They all wanted to kill me, but the soldiers protected me and pushed the mob away. A woman, about forty years old, managed to get close to me, however. She spat on me and pushed her finger into my wound.

At some point, I was joined by Benny. The soldiers drove the mob away, and we were thrown into a bunker. I was taken into the toilet and was left to sit there with a guard. Later on, I was dragged, my back bleeding severely, into a large room where Benny was also seated, confronting six big Russian guys. All I remember is one question that was asked repeatedly. It was asked in Arabic, and Benny translated for me: "Are you a soldier or a civilian?" I said "civilian," but they didn't believe me. I was dressed as a civilian, with hiking shoes, but Benny was, for some reason, in military uniform.

DAVID

I was captured on May 30, 1970, at the northern part of the Suez Canal. I was in the paratroopers, with about six months remaining before the termination of my mandatory service. I was posted in a stronghold on the canal. Every morning we had to inspect the road and open it for traffic, a daily reconnaissance duty carried out by a team of three tanks and three armored trucks. I was the commander of the first armored truck that day, and towards the end of our mission the commander informed us that an Egyptian ambush was ahead. We jumped off the vehicles and looked around. Suddenly I heard a burst of fire behind me and saw that my armored truck had been attacked. I threw two hand grenades and ran toward the truck, but it had escaped to take cover at the nearest stronghold.

Intense shelling had started in the meantime. [He is quiet for a while.] When I lifted my head between the shellings, I saw burning tanks and bodies all over the place. I was sure there was nobody alive inside the vehicles anymore. This was the "black Saturday" of the paratroopers; fifteen men were killed that day.

To this very day, I walk around with the feeling that no one should have been killed in that incident, since we had been warned about the ambush. I don't know why so many men remained inside their vehicles, instead of running to the ramp. I don't know why nobody returned the Egyptian firing from the posts. There are four or five versions of what really happened that day.

I took cover and watched what was happening. When the shooting was over, the Egyptians detected me in the sands. I fired my Uzi and ran toward the marshes. A shell pit provided me with a hiding place for a while, but the Egyptians came from the rear and picked me up. As they were dragging me toward the canal, I saw an IDF [Israel Defense Forces] tank and I was sure they realized I was being taken away.

I didn't believe my eyes when I saw about fifty men on the waterfront. They were all hiding below the ramp, a dead area for our observers. We waited there for darkness, and at about 5:30 we made the crossing.

All this time I had been tied by my hands and legs and around my neck. During the crossing, they put a life belt around my body, tied me to an Egyptian guard with a knife in his mouth, and, with a rope, pulled me to the other side, until we reached a small pit. There, I was met by an intelligence man who spoke Hebrew. I believe they were out to catch prisoners that day. He offered me water and a cigarette and started with basic questioning. When the soldiers tried to hit me, he drove them away. He even tried to cheer me up.

As it was turning dark, our Air Force started to bomb the area. I was terrified that they would hit our pit, yet at the same time I was hoping that a helicopter would come to my rescue. None of these happened, however.

RAMI

I was born in Kibbutz Mishmar Ha'emek. I served in the Air Force for five years, and a year before my release I married Nurit, from a neighboring kibbutz—Hazorea—and we moved to her kibbutz. We lived in this kibbutz for six years, had two kids, but throughout this time, I had the feeling that the Air Force needed me more than the kibbutz. In 1967, after the Six Day War, I signed up for three years of service. In 1969, when the Air Force was getting the first Phantom planes from the United States, several pilots were selected to go and train with the new planes. So Nurit, the children, and I went to the States for almost a year. We returned at the peak of the War of Attrition and formed the first Israeli Phantom squadron.

It was a strange war, you know. It was very selective, fought by a small number of soldiers, pilots among them. I was under so much work pressure that I didn't realize that the whole country was almost unaware of the war. We were still mastering the new plane, we had to develop its firing system, we were in charge of younger pilots whom we were training on the Phantom, and, on top of that, we had very frequent missions in enemy territory. Everything was new; there was no one to learn from. In the meantime, the Egyptians got Russian anti-air missiles, and we learned to evade them. Personally, I have never felt afraid or endangered. This was my job. Since I rarely had the time to see my kids, I moved my family from the kibbutz to the Air Force base. Nurit

was pregnant again, and I wanted to have some time with her. These were the craziest days of my life.

On June 30, 1970, we went on practice flights in the morning, and in the afternoon we went after the Russian missile launchers deep in Egypt. My navigator was Los. We hit the southern missile battery, as planned. On our way back, we saw a missile behind us. I was on the alert and tried to evade it. The technique was to change direction abruptly, after having waited for as long as possible. Six seconds later, however, a second missile appeared. We were going rather slowly already, and couldn't escape the second one. The plane was hit at the rear, and its tail torn away. Since we were very high, we figured we had enough time to save the plane, but it started to spin like a leaf in the wind and I decided to jump. Because of the fast spinning, I needed incredible effort to pull the ejection handle before a third missile would come and finish us off. Finally I made it, and we were out, at a very high altitude.

You have to understand, the principle is the following: The pilot pulls the handle, the navigator is ejected first, and after him the front pilot, myself. It worked. Since we were at such a high altitude, we parachuted for about half an hour, a very long time indeed. The interesting thing is that Yitzhak was still on the ground when he heard on his radio that we had jumped. Nevertheless he took off, bombarded the enemy targets in Egypt, was hit on his way back, ejected from his plane after a lot of mechanical trouble, and still landed in Egypt before me. That's because he had been very low.

Being in the air for so long, I did a great deal of thinking. First, I considered the technical problems of the ejection process, which no one had previous experience with, since we were the first Israeli Phantom to fall. I was telling myself: you must remember to tell the guys that the chair becomes steady as it's ejected! Then, I took my knife out and tried to cut off the boat, but I cut off the whole survival kit by mistake. I was making contact on the radio and I informed our people that when I landed, I would make a run for the hills.

I remember seeing Los parachuting not far from me. He seemed bent down in a strange way, and I assumed he was injured during the ejection. I wasn't able to reach him on the radio. I checked myself and felt intact, except for a cut in my cheek caused by my mask. When I finally landed, I started running toward the area I believed would provide a hiding place, but I saw right away some soldiers running toward me, and I knew I would be captured.

I think that thirty minutes in the air provided ample time for me to enter the role of a POW. I told myself I would be back home in six to eight weeks, because this was the duration of captivity of previously captured Israeli pilots. This thought kept me going in the beginning. I also prepared myself for being beaten and decided that I wouldn't say anything during the first interrogation, because whatever I would do, they would beat me anyway. I would have plenty of time to tell them things later on.

I cannot recall any premonitions about this event, but years later Nurit told me a very strange story about my mother. She said that after she had received the bad news, she went to my mother, in her kibbutz, to inform her. She found my mother just awakening from a bad dream. She must have had the dream while I had been in the air, you see. In the dream she saw me in my pilot's overalls, with a number of other men in similar uniform in a circle around me. I implore them to help me get out, but they stand there and don't provide any help. I am fully convinced that the great effort I was exerting to reach the ejection handle—this was the only means for my survival then—was expressed, somehow, in my mother's dream.

I forbade myself to think about any possible errors that might have caused my fall, because it was useless. I had followed my orders. However, the idea that it might have been preferable to fly at a lower altitude, and thus avoid the missiles, has lingered beneath the surface. Only years later, during the debriefing of the return, did I permit myself to analyze the situation.

YITZHAK

I was born in the United States, and when I was fourteen we came to Israel. I was educated in Kibbutz Mizra and was in the first group that went to study the Phantom in the United States. At twenty-five, I was the youngest and had a certain advantage in the course because English was my native language. I learned to run both the back and front cabins of the Phantom.

When we came back to Israel, we worked for three or four

months to bring the Phantom into our operations. We also practiced and instructed other pilots—each of us was under a very great personal load. I myself instructed very complicated technical matters. The day after I was captured, I was supposed to give a group lesson on a certain topic on the care of the plane. I had already prepared a diagram on the blackboard, and when I came back from Egypt, the guys from the squadron took the blackboard out of the storage room. They had taken it off the wall and saved it with the diagram still drawn, for three and a half years. "You owe us a lesson," they said.

There was a nice atmosphere, a kind of pioneer spirit in the squadron, from December 1969, until I was captured in June 1970. We were a very small group of pilots who were setting up the squadron. We felt so important; we knew this plane was a special contribution to the Air Force.

After a very short time, we started flight operations with it—that is, sudden penetrations into Egypt. We were making between five and ten penetrations a week, sometimes even twice a day, and on the same day we would also be practicing and teaching. I was young, enthusiastic, and I don't know exactly how my wife and two little daughters, who were left behind at home, felt about it. But I think we became used to this way of life. No one had been captured yet, and we all had this feeling of superiority. A pilot needs to have such a feeling, that "it won't happen to me," otherwise he can't function properly. I'll say it even more strongly: Arrogance is in the blood of a fighter pilot as part of his resilience.

Everyone wanted to go out on flights. The lineup was run according to a "fairness schedule" hung up on the notice board. It was hard to convince the younger ones that sometimes things were complicated and it would be better if the senior pilots did them.

June 30 was an ordinary Friday, but I remember that we were already aware that the Egyptian missiles were heating up the atmosphere, and there was a possibility we'd be shot down. (This awareness was accompanied, of course, by the feeling that "this wouldn't happen to me!") There was going to be a party at the base that evening, and we were preparing for it. I had a practice flight in the morning and prepared the blackboard for the lesson the next day. At three in the afternoon, we got a message that

batteries of missiles had been advanced toward the canal and we had to bomb them. The bombing was scheduled for dusk, about 6:30 in the evening. Two formations would go on the mission, with half an hour between them. I was to lead the second formation. Our takeoff time was exactly the moment the first formation began dropping its bombs.

I was in the plane ready for takeoff. David Ya'ir was the rear pilot, and we were listening to the radio. It was completely quiet, because during attacks no one used the radio. Suddenly, half a minute before we were to take off, we heard a strange conversation on the emergency channel. It was the voice of Ehud Hankin, who said something like, "Try to hide. I'll come right away to get you out." I remember saying to David, "Somebody jumped, somebody abandoned a Phantom." Then I said, "Let's shut off the emergency channel. Anyway we can't help him, and on the way back we'll find out what happened."

We took off and along the way we got a message to fly a course different from the one planned. This happens. We flew due west, and it was hard to see the targets because the sun was in our eyes. Suddenly a missile warning appeared on the panel. We didn't get scared; we were trained for this, but it was a very sharp warning. We turned and saw two missiles coming down on us. We reported to the plane behind us. He succeeded in evading them, but the missiles came really close to us. That's when I knew I should have stayed in bed that day.... It's hard to explain, but the Egyptians—with the help of their Red friends—sent their missiles that day in an unfamiliar method, and it surprised us very much. The first two missiles exploded very close nearby, and I heard a loud noise, like gravel falling into an empty barrel. There were explosions and smoke, and I knew we had been hit. The plane was already in a downward dive when I saw the target, and I said to David, "First let's bomb and then we'll try to go home." We were still in control of the plane and went down to ten thousand feet. I released the bombs and straightened out, and we flew in the direction of the canal. Both the engines were on fire; the cabin was full of smoke, and nothing worked, but the plane still reacted. To stop the fire, I turned off the least important engine and we continued to fly. In another minute or two we would be across the canal, and then we could jump. I remember saying to David that I didn't think the plane would explode; we could try to drag it out for another minute.

The second plane in the formation started to shout into the radio that our plane was full of fire and smoke, and I answered him that I was trying to reach Israeli territory. Then he told me another missile was heading my way. I remember telling David to jettison our fuel tanks, maybe they would attract the missiles. We actually did this, but were hit directly anyway and the tail of the plane was cut off. Now we really had to abandon the plane.

I remember saying to David, "OK, are you ready?" and I pulled the ejection handle. He ejected with the seat upwards and then went off into the distance. I thought to myself: Now me. Then I remembered there is three-quarters of a second between the ejection of the two seats, and the American pilots had told me that when your life is in danger, it seems very long. All this time, the plane was revolving and going down. I was waiting for ejection. Finally I realized that my ejection mechanism really wasn't working. I had to manually perform the ejection: untie my straps, open the canopy, jump out of the plane, and open the parachute, same as a parachutist in World War II. As fast as I did it all, I was in the air only about two seconds and then I hit the ground. The plane fell next to me. I had escaped at the very last moment.

While I was trying to get out of the plane, I was sure that I was going to die. And I thought, "What do people who are about to die think about?" They say that their whole life passes before their eyes—and that's what happened. I really saw pictures from my life, not like a movie but like stills, from all the periods of my life. This did not keep me from doing all the complicated actions and jumping. All this took about twenty seconds or half a minute. But time has a quality of lengthening. I identified the pictures I saw. I understood what they were saying to me and even thought, "Hey, this is what happens to a man who is about to die."

No, I don't remember today the pictures I saw, but most were from when I was younger. What I do remember is that I functioned without panic. My hands did what was necessary, as if by instinct, even though one hardly ever practices for such a situation. I only felt that everything was happening much too slowly. I was very frightened, of course, but it didn't prevent me from

acting, from keeping cool, and even seeing some humor in the situation. That's what saved my life.

Years later, I took a course in the United States for test pilots. We had a lesson on the Phantom, and the officer was explaining that it might be possible to get out of the plane manually, but that no one had ever done it. A student in the course to whom I'd told my story said to him quietly, "You want to bet?" It may not be routine, but I'm sure that I'm not the only person in the world who's done it.

I remember the entire time after we were hit we were talking to each other, David and I, and we joked about the situation. I remember him asking me, "What's happening?" and I told him the cabin was full of smoke and I couldn't see anything, but maybe if I went closer to the panel I could see what it said. A minute later I remember saying, "No, it's not worth it, you don't want to know what it says." I can't say this humor was controlled, but that's how I function.

At any rate, I fell like a sack. I found myself on the ground. I didn't lose consciousness, and I knew I was intact. I had burns in the places that weren't well protected from the fire in the cabin when I jumped. The plane came down next to me, full of fuel and ammunition, and I was afraid it would explode. I didn't feel any pain. I saw where the sun was; Israel was across the canal on the other side. I took the water in my survival kit, my gun, and my two-way radio, and started running east, toward the canal.

A Skyhawk pilot in the area searching for Rami and Los, who had jumped before, intercepted me on his radio. I told him that I had jumped, that I was trying to hide, and that I didn't know where the rear pilot was. Unfortunately the plane had fallen about three hundred meters (a thousand feet) away from an Egyptian post, and the soldiers had obviously seen me—such a treasure doesn't fall out of the sky every day! The next few moments were like a Western: I looked westward into the sun and saw a truck coming up the hill, about thirty soldiers inside. Here I was, running and trying to escape in a desert that was completely flat. Of course they soon caught up to me, and about two hundred meters away, they all jumped out of the truck, stood in a row, and shot at me. I was a sniper too and said to myself, "As long as you run, you

can't be hit at this distance." So I kept running. I heard the bullets all around and even reported on the two-way radio that soldiers were running after me, and someone should come to rescue me right away. I remember the idiotic pilot—poor guy, he was more agitated than me—saying over and over, "Try to hide," even though it was obvious there was just no place to hide.

I ran quite far, so the soldiers went back to the truck, stopped, and started shooting again about two hundred meters away. It happened a third time, too. I saw there was no point in running away anymore and had to give up with a last message on the radio: "You haven't come yet, and I can't fight the whole Egyptian army all by myself. I'm destroying the radio." The radio would tell the helicopter where I was. I threw it down and shot at it, and almost got myself killed, too. At this point the soldiers reached me and poured out all their anger. They hit and kicked me and tore off my watch and my clothes. They tried to kill me—shouting the whole time. I didn't understand much Arabic, but I understood enough to know that I really shouldn't have gotten out of bed that morning.

It was my bad luck that there was no officer with them. Again I saw death, but it didn't happen. In the end, they threw me onto a truck and brought me to some army camp—the only thing I remember is trying to protect my body from their blows. I pretended to faint, when I suddenly saw an officer approaching, clearing a path through the soldiers. I asked for water and hoped that if the officer saw that I was still alive, maybe he would stop them. He did. He really saved me. He got the soldiers away from me, shouting and shooting in the air. I decided to pretend that I was a Russian pilot, and I started to utter some words in Russian—a language that I don't know, of course. But I wasn't sure that he believed me.

I was hurting badly from the beating and burns, and I remember only that they put me into a jeep and we rode to some field clinic. There was a human body diagram on the wall, with muscles on half the body and the nerves on the other half. I said to myself, "Finally I'm in the hospital; now everything will be all right." Again I asked for water and said to myself, "It seems I'll stay alive. I have to think what's the best thing I can do now."

AMOS

I was drafted in 1964. I was an Air Force pilot until I was taken prisoner in 1970. I used to fly the Mister, and I was a flight instructor as well. I learned the Phantom in the second course that was given in Israel. Six months before I was captured, I married Dalia, and we planned to move north and live at the base. In the meantime we lived near Tel Aviv, because Dalia was a student, and I flew a Cessna every day back and forth to the base.

The War of Attrition was the hardest war I have participated in—mainly because of its long duration, at least from the Air Force's point of view. For three years, we were actually in operation all the time, starting from the Six Day War in 1967. The contrast between reality on the front and life in the cities was difficult to take. During the day, I'd be on a mission, fighting and bombing, and at night, I'd go out in Tel Aviv, where life kept its normal course.

Every flight involves tension, especially when you cross the border above enemy territory. From time to time excellent pilots had to abandon their planes. We learned to live with this possibility and ignore it at the same time, because once you start to think about probable disasters, you can't fly anymore. Troops pay with their lives everywhere, but during the War of Attrition the Air Force was fighting all by itself. It was only toward the very end of that war that soldiers who manned the posts along the canal also did their share. Just the same, I don't remember feeling tired or burned out. We were young and trained for that kind of work. There was even some "combat joy" in our performance. It never crossed my mind that I might end up a POW.

The months of June–July 1970 were extremely dangerous, really crazy times. I was shot down five days after Rami, on July 5. We had been bombing deep in Egypt and accomplished a lot. We surprised them where they had never expected us. Their resistance was nothing to speak of. Their missiles were ineffective and we had no casualties. In the middle of June, however, their missiles got better, and the atmosphere changed. Everyday we practiced another evasion technique. Then two Phantoms were shot down on the same day, Rami's and Yitzhak's, and five days later it was

my turn. Two more, including Menachem's, were hit a few days later. You have to remember that the Phantom was the pride of the Air Force, and when we started losing them, a very bad mood prevailed. We had the feeling that the Air Force commanders didn't have any answers for the new situation.

During that time we were going after the missile batteries and their dugouts, day and night. I went on a mission with Amnon as my navigator, but we weren't a regular team. It was a routine flight for us, and nothing special happened until we were hit. We received a missile alert on our panel, but I wasn't worried, since this happened often. A missile that you see is not dangerous, because you can evade it. We released our bombs on the target, and seconds later we were hit. The timing was critical, because while you're dropping bombs, you can't maneuver and escape. We were hit directly by a missile or by heavy anti-aircraft artillery. The plane exploded right away and its tail caught fire. The engines stopped reacting, all the alarm lights went on, and the front windows were blasted. Wind blew into our cockpit, yellow smoke was infiltrating from the air conditioner, and the whole place smelled of burning plastic. We were in the middle of Egypt. It was clear we wouldn't be able to make it home.

I was looking for a deserted location in which we could hide. I pulled the plane across the highway and then abandoned it. We jumped from an extremely low altitude, at the very last moment. I touched the ground the moment my parachute opened. In other words, I was in the air for a second or two, that's all.

The whole ejection process went smoothly. We weren't wounded, probably because of our slow speed. The whole thing happened automatically: I pulled the handle, the chair separated from the cockpit, the parachute opened, and before I had the chance to think about it, I was on the ground.

I saw Amnon near me. The plane also fell nearby. I thought we had parachuted in the desert, since that's how it looked from above, but in fact we found ourselves in the middle of an army post. Before we reached each other, we were surrounded by soldiers.

I remembered stories which led me to think that the first moment is the most dangerous. I hoped that we'd live through it and be taken to the authorities. Luckily, an officer came immediately

after the soldiers. He was very excited, pointing his gun as he talked. I was worried that he might shoot by mistake; in fact he did. The bullet went past my head and hit one of the Egyptian soldiers. It calmed everybody down.

We were taken to a bunker where a Russian officer and several Egyptians were waiting for us. They gave us water. The Russian got all interested in Amnon, because he saw that his face had Slavic features. The atmosphere was friendly. One of the officers kept talking excitedly on the phone. We heard the soldiers cheering outside.

In the beginning I didn't grasp that I had been taken prisoner. It was as if it wasn't happening to me, since I was supposed to return to the base in half an hour. I was watching the scene from the outside, as if in a movie. Only several days later did I realize it was me there. It is tough to admit such a reality and enter the new role of a POW. Until the last moment I had been a heroic pilot—and here I was a helpless captive, a victim for any soldier's whim. The transition is too sharp. At the same time, I kept thinking and planning my steps.

I had never been prepared for the eventuality of capture. In the years after our fall, they started to prepare pilots for captivity. I didn't know what to expect. I thought about a Hilton, or another five-star accommodation. . . .

AMNON

I grew up in the shadow of the Six Day War. My generation admired the army, its victories and heroes. I had not considered my military service as a duty or a job to do, but rather as a mission. When I had planned my service, I wanted to become a combat soldier, but since I hated to run and was afraid of water, the only option for me was flying. So in October 1967, I started my flying course. I was so deeply engaged in the course that I detached myself completely from everything going on around me. I hardly even knew that the War of Attrition was going on.

At the end of the course, I was placed as a rear pilot [navigator] in the Phantom squadron. We had a two-month course specifically for the Phantom but were sent on missions even before we completed it. There was a lot of pressure on the Phantoms because of

the war. Most of the Phantom pilots were old-timers in the Air Force, who had been retrained for the plane. I, like the other new graduates, was very young; I had just turned twenty. The veterans had some experience in fighting, they had already lost friends in the wars, they had visited bereaved families. Compared to them, we were like newborn babies. We had never seen the leading plane explode right in front of us or seen somebody abandon a plane. Yet we received our rank and joined the squadron as equals.

I had a survival workshop during my flying course. It also included preparation for captivity. We were "caught" during a hike, blindfolded, handcuffed, and put in confinement for three days. Some of the people were beaten during interrogations, too. After my release, people inquired whether I had found the workshop helpful at all. My reply was that, for me, with my complete lack of previous war experience, for the first few days this workshop had been a lifesaver. Living surrounded by the smells of your own urine and feces, dizzy, in a state of hunger and humiliation, had taught me what to expect. But the missing part was the great fear I felt when I was really captured. Even when I had been interrogated nonstop for five hours, I knew it was make-believe. Physically, the workshop had been quite tough, but, as I learned later, one forgets pain really fast once it's over.

At any rate, four months after my graduation from the flying school, during my third operational mission, I became a POW. This was the time when our flight instructors, like Rami and Yitzhak, were going on missions like this everyday, and we all got into this "hunting atmosphere." I remember myself as being extremely ambitious then, and the reward for my ambition was that, among my class, I was the first one to go on a penetration operation deep in Egypt, and the first one to get screwed!

The belief that "this can never happen to me" is central for pilots' way of thinking. Missiles were flying in the sky like rain, but those of us who had graduated from the course were convinced that we were in full control of our fate, the best, supermen in the sky—while the enemy was stupid and primitive by comparison. . . . Those who didn't develop this kind of belief couldn't cope with the situation.

One episode which is relevant to my capture: at the end of our course we were divided into the northern and southern squadrons.

Since I had been a good boy, the school commander had promised me that I would have the choice. I selected the northern squadron, but at the end of the course I found my name on the other list. I called the commander and implored that he keep his promise, and I was transferred to the north. The man who had taken my place in the south was also involved, later on, in a Phantom operation that was interrupted by missiles. In his case, the veteran front pilot was wounded and lost consciousness, and my young pal, the rear pilot, returned the plane safely to the base. Both of them received citations, while I. . . . Thus I learned one shouldn't switch places in life.

My first mission outside of Israel, my virgin flight, so to speak, was to bomb PLO camps in Syria. And the second, to Egypt, took place on June 5, 1970. Our plane had to bomb a military airport near Cairo. It's a fantastic sight: six Phantoms flying in the blue sky, heavy with ammunition, like metal birds. I remember that not far from the target we descended and I saw the delta with its irrigation canals, mango and avocado trees right underneath, a fantastic sight. We were flying very low, only thirty feet above the ground, and everything was completely quiet around us, no missiles or anything. Our Number 1 dropped its bombs, and we too identified our target. Just then we received an alert, and the sky suddenly filled with missiles. We pulled upwards, and at 7,000 feet we suddenly heard an explosion. We were hit at the tail, and the plane caught fire. We tried to release the bombs, but the mechanism didn't work. We informed the leading plane that we were hit. We pulled toward the canal and looked for a spot to jump.

It was clear that we wouldn't make it across the canal. The gliding range of a plane without engines is quite limited. I wasn't afraid then; I was totally absorbed in surviving. I had to act with maximal efficiency in order to escape this trap. We were rather low and flying slowly. I remember being ejected like a missile. The chair spun once, and I was wondering—would the parachute open or not? When it did, I noticed the great contrast between the cockpit, full of noise and smoke, and the complete silence outside. It was quiet, like in paradise. That's when I realized that I still had hope, that I might survive. Suddenly they started firing at us from below. I pulled my knees up, protecting the most sensitive

spot. . . . I saw Amos landing about a hundred feet from me, and I touched the ground.

Another memory: our Number 1 circling in the sky above us to see if we parachuted all right, so that he could report it. I cursed him and said: "Go away before they get you, too!" My second thought was: "You go home, while I stay in hell." I was in a state of shock. Just a moment before I had been an eagle-like knight in the sky, ignoring all the dots below me, but suddenly these dots had become people and now I was at their mercy.

The aircraft exploded nearby; the noise was awful, and it drove the soldiers away. But a moment later we were surrounded by hundreds of them. I didn't manage to report on my radio, I just released myself from the parachute, cleaned myself a bit, and saw that I was intact. I started walking toward Amos, whose neck was bleeding. The ring of soldiers around us drew tighter, and I saw Amos lifting his hands up. I was startled: how could I, a fighting machine, surrender? I wasn't able to do it, but I heard Amos saying: "Amnon, put your hands up!" and at that moment I knew it was all over. I was a POW.

The Egyptian soldiers were hysterical, but luckily three officers arrived and drove them away. At the end, we were put in a bunker of sorts. Inside they treated us decently. Two big Russians were sitting there, in Egyptian military uniforms. A small Egyptian major was sitting between the two, talking on the phone excitedly, reporting he had captured two "kites." People came and went. I asked for water again and again and drank huge quantities. We were offered cigarettes and asked some preliminary questions, like name, rank, and military number. After about twenty minutes, we were blindfolded, our hands were tied in the back with metal wire, and we were mounted on a jeep. The jeep went on its way. I was in such a state that I didn't even try to communicate with Amos, who was probably in the same vehicle.

It was a rather long drive. One of the men near me was smoking, and from time to time he gave me a puff. I fell asleep, as if intending to gather strength for the terror to come, or perhaps as an escape from reality. My head dropped on the Egyptian at my left, and I remember how grateful I felt when he moved a bit, so that I could lean on him comfortably. It was the last humane gesture I experienced for a long while.

Another thing I recall is that from the moment of our jump, the thought of my parents kept striking me like lightning: How would they take the bad news? How would my mom be told about it? In addition, I was thinking about myself: What was going to happen to me? There were about a hundred soldiers who had seen us alive, so they couldn't just kill us. So what would the next stage be? Would I be tortured? How long would it take? Also, was I to blame for our fall? Had it been inevitable? How was Amos, was he all right? And in spite of the paralyzing fear, I managed to sleep.

MENACHEM

I was twenty-four when I finished my service in the Air Force. With financial support from the army, I went to study engineering, and in return I signed on for many years of future service. During my first period of service, I had been a Voture navigator. When I returned from my studies as an aeronautics engineer, I was assigned to the first group that was sent to the United States to study the Phantom. We returned during the summer of 1969 and formed the first Phantom squadron. A month after our return, we were already fighting in the War of Attrition.

In the Phantom, the role of the navigator, or rear pilot, is to run the fighting system—the bombing, electronic fighting, interception and radar functions. It is a complicated plane and cannot be run by one pilot alone. I was the senior navigator in the squadron.

As the time went by, all the fighting duties were transferred to the Phantoms. The Air Force had, in fact, two missions: one, a "fun mission," was to shoot down the Egyptian Migs. This was a mission that ended up, almost always, with great success. The other job that was assigned to us, the Phantom squadron, since our aircraft was larger and could carry a much heavier load, was to penetrate deep into Egypt and bomb various targets there. At that time we would destroy almost daily some missile batteries and launchers in their dugouts. In addition, we bombed other targets, especially military camps, in Egypt. This was a terrible war for the Egyptians. Stories had it that the army had evacuated its camps because of fear of bombardment, or that about a thousand soldiers had been killed in an attack carried out by two of

our Phantoms. Our missions were highly complicated and involved planning to the smallest detail. Going on these missions was exciting.

These were extremely hard days [sighs], involving instruction in the squadron, practice flights, and, on top of these, almost daily operational missions. That whole year we were working around the clock like slaves, never having a free day, not even on Saturday. I remember that once, after a long absence, I went to Tel Aviv, and I was amazed to see all these people sitting in the coffee shops, ignoring the war. I envied them, yet, on the other hand, I was happy that our work enabled people to live normally in the city, and that in a little while we too would join the fun.

With the help of the Russians, in June 1970 the Egyptians had managed to build a huge missile system near Cairo, and started to bring it forward to the front. A missile system is self-protective, since while you may hit one battery, you will be attacked by another.

I became a POW on July 18, 1970. I clearly remember the three preceding Saturdays, when we tested new electronic devices to avoid the missiles. At that time, we already felt the high risk of performing those penetrations. There was also growing resentment: Why don't they use the whole Air Force in a major attack against the missile system? Why are they using only the Phantoms, in a small-scale operation? I was young at the time and not interested in politics. . . . But I felt burned out by the war, and indeed a cease-fire was to be declared three weeks after my capture.

Usually I teamed up with the squadron commander, Chetz, as a front pilot. We were also good friends. On the Friday prior to our fateful flight, we had been at the squadron with all the rest of the pilots, preparing for our Saturday missions. After everybody had left to go home, I remained with Chetz, rechecking our maps, aerial photographs, and routes and preparing the briefing for the others. Later on, the wing commander also joined in. He too was a close friend of mine. I remember him asking whether we had teamed the flights for tomorrow. We showed him the assignments on the blackboard, and he asked, "Why do you two fly together? I don't like the idea, because you two have the best knowledge of

the Phantom right now, and if both of you go, it will be disastrous for the squadron."

I recall Chetz's answer. He told a story about the Six-Day War, saying that its lesson had been that in the most complicated missions the best, most experienced pilots should lead the way. Our wise wing commander didn't argue, but in the end he was right. The next day Chetz was killed, I was taken prisoner, and the squadron was indeed in a great crisis.

I remember having a heavy feeling the night before. We had lost several planes already, and that week Amos and Amnon had abandoned their plane, too. We had the feeling we were failing our mission. There was also fear, naturally. I never concealed my fears; only stupid guys are unafraid. I remember clearly how Chetz and I were apprehensive as we sat in the squadron late the evening before, how we looked to each other for support. Later on, Chetz came for dinner at our house, together with his wife. It was a depressing evening. I never used to talk to my wife about my work. She is very naive and optimistic by nature, and I trained her to believe I'd always be okay. But of course she knew that pilots had been captured recently, and that some were killed. A few months before that she had found out she was pregnant, and I demanded that she abort the baby, because I didn't want to have a child while the war was going on. My decision was influenced by the death of a friend, a pilot who had left a wife and three tiny kids. So we all knew that our missions were dangerous, although we didn't say so openly.

In the morning, at seven, we were near the planes. I remember one of the pilots looking at Chetz's palm jokingly and saying, "Your palm tells me you're going to die." Then he looked at my hand and continued, "No, not you, though, you're okay." It's unbelievable, after what really happened that day.

Chetz and I were good friends, but we had never been sentimental with each other. Now, when two pilots enter their cockpits, you know, they are separated from each other for the rest of their flight. Although I could see his back, each of us was isolated in his cockpit. So before entering, we hugged each other that morning, saying, "See you later." This was something we had never done before. We must have had some premonition. And in fact, when I

was lying wounded on the ground, surrounded by Egyptian soldiers, I was feeling relieved and thinking: So that's it, the nightmare is over. Now it's all right; we know what will happen from now on.

The flight itself was uneventful. At one point, we were alerted that some missiles were chasing us. We followed instructions, namely we didn't try to evade the missiles because our electronic warfare devices were supposed to take care of that. We were well disciplined and followed our orders, against our instincts, one may say, which warned us to escape. So the missile approached and was indeed exploded by our devices. However, the explosion was much too close to the aircraft, and we were hit as well. We released the bombs so that we'd be lighter in order to escape, and we turned back, toward the east.

We didn't notice fire or smoke in the cockpit, but it was clear that pieces of the missile had hit the plane. We tried to lower our altitude and speed up, and this was in fact possible, once we got rid of the extra weight of the bombs. Ten seconds before crossing the canal, the plane suddenly tilted left and downward, and Chetz was saying in the intercom, "Here it goes." I understood that we had lost control, and immediately raised my hand to pull the ejection cord. I don't know if Chetz was doing the same, but at any rate, my act should have ejected both of us, with me going first. I was out, and since we were quite low then and at high speed, I was wounded by the blast. I suppose Chetz didn't make it. The plane exploded and he was killed.

The Egyptians never returned his body.... Three and a half years later, after the Yom Kippur War, we returned to the location and found several human bones there. So we gave him a funeral. [His voice is very sad.]

From the moment we were hit, until I jumped, I remember a sense of control, even calm. All my senses were completely clear. I wasn't afraid of anything anymore. The moment I was ejected, however, I lost consciousness, because of the speed. I regained consciousness for a second when the parachute opened above me. With the pull of the cable, I detached myself from the chair and fainted again. I woke up on the ground.

I would like to add that the moment of jumping is a strange one. You are actually shot out of the aircraft, and you feel like you're breaking through a boundary of sorts. It's a unique experience, something you never practice for, of course. You feel something shattering inside you, like in a breakthrough, perhaps. Furthermore, it is an immense transition. A moment before you were sitting inside a powerful instrument, king of the sky, and now you are lying helpless on the ground. When pilots jump from high altitude, as Rami did, they may use the time to adapt a little to their new situation, but in my case it was all over in seconds.

I found myself on the ground and immediately realized I was badly wounded. I remember lifting my head and checking my body. My right arm was twisted in an unnatural position behind my back, like a strange, flexible part I hardly recognized. My left leg was stretched out unnaturally on my side [he laughs heartily]. It was a surprising sight. Later on I found out that my right arm had been fractured in three places, including the shoulder bone, and my left leg was severely broken, with an open fracture at the ankle. I had also been injured in the groin and had an open, bleeding wound there. I was slightly wounded in the right leg as well. But the pain was not too bad then; my surprise and fear were greater. I realized I was lying wounded in enemy territory. I searched for Chetz. I saw the plane in flames quite close and assumed Chetz must have landed between me and the aircraft, but where was he? Had he remained inside?

I didn't see any Egyptians, and I knew it was important to transmit the message that I was alive. I believed that if I'd manage to do this, the Egyptians wouldn't dare kill me and claim that I had died in the explosion. I had realized before jumping that our landing spot was a missile site, so that there was no chance that the Air Force would come for me. I succeeded in pulling the twoway radio out of the survival kit. I even started it and got a connection, but I couldn't recall the call sign, which was changed daily. So I told myself, What's the matter with you? Use your own name. And I did. Immediately I heard Ehud's voice; he was another Phantom pilot in our squadron. I had a long conversation with him, but I don't remember what about. All I recall having said was that I didn't see Chetz anywhere, and that I was badly wounded. At the end of this conversation, I informed Ehud that I was surrounded by soldiers and I said, "See you soon and give my regards to my family."

The soldiers arrived in a truck, and it was good to see an officer among them. They circled me and looked for my personal rifle. I had never carried a gun on my flights, so they couldn't find anything. I did have a commando knife, which we used for cutting the parachute strings if they tangled. It had a folding blade. The officer opened it, but couldn't make the blade go back in. This was a funny moment: I'm lying on my back with everybody pointing their rifles at me, and I gesture to the officer: Hand me back the knife and I'll show you how it works. I remember laughing inside, probably feeling superior.

I told you earlier about my sense of relief. All the tension that had accumulated in the previous weeks had sort of been released. So that's the end, the catastrophe I had imagined had materialized, and I had survived. Maybe also: I won't have to go on such missions anymore. It would have obviously been more natural to feel that way had I parachuted over Israel, where I would have been taken to a nice hospital with all the pampering and attention waiting for me there. But just the same, that's how I felt in Egypt.

The officer started to ask me questions. I speak Arabic, because my family emigrated from Iraq, but I decided to pretend I don't, to gain an advantage over them. The officer ordered the soldiers to put me on the truck. I was afraid they'd hurt me, or maybe it was just a show, but anyway I started screaming that I was in great pain. This must have impressed them. They lifted me gently, spread the parachute on the floor of the truck, and put me on top of it. One of the soldiers straightened the fractured leg and put his gun along it for support. I also remember that one of the soldiers sat close and put my head on his knees. It was wise to make them worry; they took good care of me.

INTERROGATIONS

ach of the men went through a period of interrogation that lasted from a few weeks to three months. The Egyptians used various techniques, including torture, threats, isolation, and deprivation of basic needs. The prisoners developed individual strategies to avoid the pressure and minimize their pain, trying to maintain standards of behavior that they considered honorable.

All the men agreed that this was the hardest time in captivity, a period they had tried to forget and about which they rarely talked. Revealing these experiences to me was simultaneously difficult and cathartic. Periods of silence were frequent during this talk, especially when thoughts of betrayal or humiliating episodes were shared. It was painful for me to listen to these details, yet the men realized how interested I was in sharing these hidden memories. When the emotional reactions became very intense, we would take a break and later resume our conversation.

DAN

Before the morphine started to have its effect, I had an insight, and I knew what my line of defense would be from then on. It might have been a result of my life experience, or the outcome of having read all those spy novels, but whatever its origin, I developed a cover story and I stuck to it for the next four years. With

all due modesty, I think this was a brilliant line of defense. I decided to say that this was my first day in the Sinai, that I was a reservist on my way to the stronghold to meet my commander for my orders. Therefore, I was completely ignorant of the military situation along the canal. Only somebody who has experienced six months of intense interrogations, and then three and a half years of imprisonment, where the door can be opened any second for further interrogations, can appreciate the difficulty of holding on to this cover story, never budging from it, not breaking down. That's one of the reasons why I emerged from my captivity feeling pretty good about myself, after all [laughing].

During interrogations, one may reach the point of making the decision to talk, because it's difficult to hold on to the silence. You may allow yourself to tell about A, but once you've told them about A, you'd probably continue with B, and so forth. One cannot lie all the time, but one can lie partially. I stuck to my defense line. They didn't get anything out of me, though I paid dearly for my silence.

On one of the hardest days, my interrogator suddenly drew out of his files the Israeli newspaper *Yediot Achronot* and said, "You keep lying to us. Here it says that you had volunteered to serve on the canal front. How dare you say that you don't know anything?" What a miserable journalist must have put this item in the paper; how irresponsible could a paper be?! As a result of this I suffered a great deal.

For a while I was afraid that they might catch another prisoner and compare our stories. In that case I would be even worse off. This is what had happened with pilots who couldn't hide a thing from their interrogators, because several of them had been captured together.

The Egyptians didn't believe me, naturally, while I kept saying, "I don't know; I have never been there." They could not believe that a big guy like me could be only a lieutenant. They knew that my father had been a big shot in the IDF, and for them, family is highly influential. My family name caused lots of problems for me throughout my captivity.

I was taken out of the bunker during the night, and this was the start of a four-year blindfolded journey. I was put on a stretcher and carried to a truck or an ambulance, which drove off. On the way I heard the sound of shovels digging the ground; they must have been digging ditches, I suppose. To this day I can hear the sound of shovels hitting the stony ground. Several times we stopped so I could be shown around to the soldiers, who would cheer. I was a good catch. I was afraid I'd be lynched. Blindfolding frightened me for the rest of my four years in Egypt.

At one bunker, on our way, the rag covering my eyes was suddenly taken off, and I saw many faces around my stretcher, including blue-eyed Russians. I saw many men of rank all around. Before I realized what was happening, I was photographed with my head down; I felt deeply ashamed of my condition. This was a picture that made my family back home quite miserable. Today I realize that soldiers should be trained to look their best for the enemy cameras, so that their families can recognize them. At that time I had a big beard that I let them shave off at the hospital for reasons of hygiene. I have never let it grow back.

After the picture was taken, we drove to Al Mahdi hospital, which is the largest and most modern in Cairo. I was taken up to the famous floor of Israeli POWs, where they have a high security wing. I spent six to eight months there. At intervals, I was sent to a solitary cell in jail, because I "misbehaved." Had I "behaved," I might have spent the whole period in the hospital, like other wounded POWs.

My interrogation was difficult, probably because my father had been one of the important commanders of the War of Independence in 1948. In addition, I think that I was punished for the Phantom bombardment deep inside Egypt.... Sometimes they missed their targets and hit a school or a factory. The Egyptians started trembling at the sound of an airplane, and all this anger was taken out on me.

At the same time, I went through medical treatment. I was operated on during my first night. I had to have surgery on both my legs, which had been shattered, a lengthy procedure. For about a year, both my legs were in a cast up to my groin. I was lying down all the time. Psychologically, this was a peculiar condition: all the men who stood or sat around me seemed to me bigger than I was.

When I woke up from my first operation, I didn't see a nurse in white but a team of interrogators sitting at my bed. I was still

drugged, yet already felt excruciating pain, while they were ready with their questions: "Who are you? From which battalion? What were you doing in the Sinai?" I gave them my story, but they refused to accept it. Disbelieving me, they put pressure on me to produce another story. It was tough. I used to tell myself that I had fallen into a deep, dark pit, but every passing day, every interrogation, was like going one step up, out of the pit. And so it went on and on. After each of my operations, I would find all these interrogators, like birds of prey surrounding a dying animal, around my bed. They never let me be at peace.

They continued with their pressure. They wouldn't let me sleep, deprived me of food for a number of days, and beat me on the head. To this very day my ears buzz from their treatment. They used to kick me and shake the bed, causing agonizing pain in my broken legs. Once they entered the room with an axe and threatened to amputate my leg. . . . I didn't believe they would be that cruel. Their questions were repeated again and again, because they couldn't report to their commanders with the kind of evasive answers I had been giving them. Usually I was interrogated by two men, with a Palestinian interpreter. The interrogations scared me to death, yet I knew I shouldn't let them realize this. Every time the door opened, I'd feel this awful fear. What was I afraid of? Naturally, I was scared of the beating and torture, but mainly I was afraid I might break down and tell everything I knew. The moving of chairs toward my bed was enough to frighten me badly.

I suppose that the interpreter had an additional role in the team. One day, after the interrogators had left the room, he told me, "Listen, you must talk, or it will be much worse for you; you will be taken away." He said that he had come from Jaffa and knew the Egyptians very well. I answered naively that he didn't understand the immense hatred the Egyptians felt toward the Palestinians, and that only with us, the Israelis, did they stand a chance of living in peace. He went excitedly out of the room and returned with the interrogators who screamed, "Snake! How dare you speak like that to your interrogators!" I had just added oil to the fire.

I found out that they knew a great deal about the IDF. More than I or any average officer did. They expected me to be acquainted with details about this camp or that camp, to identify various signs and symbols, information I really didn't have. I tried to present myself in the lowest manner, as a farmer, a fellahin, nothing more. I was willing to tell them about the kibbutz and its social structure. When I broke down, so to speak, I was willing to divulge the military defense system of my kibbutz. I was constantly trying to move the focus of the interrogation from the canal and its strongholds to my kibbutz in the north. At the end I found out that they had a map with all the kibbutz shelters and posts marked on it!

Sticking to my line of defense throughout the period was much harder than inventing it in the first place. In addition, I couldn't judge which were the details I could tell under the circumstances, things that the Egyptians knew anyway; because the Egyptians weren't blind or stupid, on the one hand, and information becomes outdated quickly, on the other. When you're a POW, all by yourself, you have no support, and you have only your own inner strength to rely on. Most people emerge from interrogation with a deep sense of guilt, because they suspect that they have given away state secrets. This guilt is so strong that we have never compared notes on our experience during interrogations. In my opinion, a POW has no way of evaluating the importance of his information vis-à-vis the price he's required to pay for withholding it.

I passed several stages of interrogation: before the solitary cell and after that terrible time, always after my operations, when I was still under the influence of the anesthetic. Finally, the interrogations gradually ceased. They came to the conclusion that I wouldn't talk. What was their choice? Kill me? I had been there for a long time already, and the Red Cross knew about me. In the meantime, they had new prisoners to deal with.

AVI

After an hour or two in the local headquarters, I was blindfolded and taken out to the car. The angry crowd outside greeted me with screams, hitting the car with sticks, whatever they could find. I assumed we were heading for Cairo. On the way, I heard my name in the news, in Arabic naturally, and I realized that they had been announcing my capture. This served me very well later on, be-

cause it was clear that people knew I was alive, in the hands of the Egyptians, in spite of the fact that the interrogators often tried to create a completely different impression.

We stopped on our way at a certain MIG-21 squadron. All the pilots gathered around me and asked me questions in English. I answered freely, even proudly. During the dogfight we were two Mirages against six of them, and we hit three.

It was nighttime when we arrived in Cairo, at some interrogation center that belonged to the Egyptian Intelligence. When the rag covering my eyes was taken off, I found myself in a tiny cabin that was totally bare except for a concrete slab, supposed to serve as a bed, and a strong light bulb above. My hands were handcuffed behind my back, and I was left alone. After a while a sergeant came in with a pita bread. I didn't want to eat, but he said: "Eat, eat, you'll need it later" [laughing]. From another cell, I heard the screaming of people being beaten up. I was sure this was not a show, but I couldn't imagine what was going on. A little later, I needed to use the toilet and was taken to a little cell, its floor covered with feces half a meter high. "That's it," my guard said. I was barefoot. This made me aware of my situation: What I had eaten at a gourmet restaurant in Tel Aviv was coming out in this shithouse in Egypt. Somehow I accepted it as a fact, and with no other choice, I started to adjust to my current situation.

After a short while the interrogator came, carrying a tiny desk and a chair that fit exactly the size of my cell. He sat down, ready to write whatever I'd tell him. I myself was seated in the corner, my hands still tied behind my back. I guess that this first interrogation lasted for about twenty-four hours. The interrogator went out for a rest a couple of times, then he returned.

In the beginning I spoke Hebrew, and an interpreter translated. This procedure made me nervous, however, so we decided to converse in English. I then had an advantage: since I had a limited knowledge of the language, being fluent mainly in the technical English of flight manuals, I could pretend to misunderstand and ask them to repeat their questions whenever I felt I needed extra time.

In the beginning I decided to divulge only basic facts, but right away I discovered that they weren't playing games with me. They threatened: Either you talk, or it will grow much worse for you. Indeed it grew worse. I was hung up with my hands behind my back, on a hook on the wall. It was unpleasant. My hands fell asleep all the time; I think that several nerves were damaged in the process.

Two men interrogated me. One was Aziz, who was in charge, and the second, Shamel, from Intelligence, who alternated between being the good guy and the bad guy. They wanted to find out about the Air Force bombardment. It was rather easy not to answer them, because I really didn't have the information they wanted. Sometimes they asked me about airports, and when I provided false information the interrogator said, "You're wrong here," and showed me a photograph, complete with all the details. "So what do you want from me?" I'd ask. And he replied, "I'd like to know from where fuel comes into the field." I didn't have all these details, so sometimes I'd invent them.

I didn't think I was providing facts they didn't have anyway. A year later, we were taken again into some interrogations from our common room. I met my interrogator again then, and he said, "You rascal, you didn't tell me anything. Do you know what I got out of all these pilots who were captured after you?" This was a tremendous boost to my ego, although I understood that I had been in a better state since I had been alone, and they didn't have other pilots to validate my answers with, as they did with the Phantom pilots. They kept asking me where the Air Force squadrons were located, how they were organized, but I answered none of these questions. When they got sick and tired of me, they called in their "beater," who hung me up on the wall and flogged me on the soles of my feet. I'd tell myself, "Bravo, you've done it again," and fall into the sweet slumber of unconsciousness.

Before I fainted, I yelled with pain, naturally. Yet when they reached the point that they had to beat me, I felt as if he, the interrogator, was failing, while I gained some points. I don't know if it was due to my luck or my stamina that I never reached the point in which one is willing to divulge even what one considers top secret. For me, some subjects were more important than life, and I am happy to say I could maintain my silence about them.

Later on some new interrogators started to show up. They were specialists in certain subjects. One was an expert on firearms and ammunition, for example. The total time of the intensive interro-

gation was perhaps two or three weeks. Throughout this period my hands were tied behind my back. I even got used to sleeping like this. Most of the interrogations took place in my cell, but sometimes, when a more important interrogator got the job, they'd take me out to a fancy office in the building. They couldn't have an important officer pass by that shithouse!

My survival and sanity were all I was concerned with at the time. The moment I could think a little, I realized I wasn't cut out to be a hero. I wasn't particularly pleased with myself, because I knew that due to my error, my plane had caught fire and I had lost it, as well as four years of my life.

BENNY

When we arrived at their stronghold, the Egyptians went into hysterics. Motti was dressed in civilian clothes, while I had a military uniform and paratroopers' shoes on. That's why I was beaten by the soldiers more than he was. They removed the money I had in my pocket, too. Later on, a major arrived and conducted a preliminary interrogation. I suppose that somebody had told him about the money, because the soldiers who had taken it were promptly brought in. He slapped the thief on his face, right there in front of me, then took the money and put it in his own pocket. . . . I saw two Russians in the corner of the room. I remember telling Motti, "Look, these are Russians, with their pale skin and blue eyes." An interpreter was brought in, and they kept trying to identify us. I explained that we were civilian canteen workers, but obviously they didn't believe me.

Later on they blindfolded us, took us to a jeep, and drove us to Cairo, about two hours from where we were. We were taken to a cell in the Intelligence Center, where a doctor examined me. My clothes and shoes were removed, and I received overalls to put on my naked body. After a while they took me to be interrogated in a cabin. I kept insisting that I was a civilian working for the army, but it didn't help. They put me facing the wall and started to beat my back with a rubber club. I think they beat me for about two hours. When the doctor saw my back, he was amazed at the sight. He took care of me and then I was thrown back to the solitary cell, where my legs were chained and my hands tied behind my back. I

was left there without food or water, but I fell asleep just the same.

The next morning I was awakened by a shoe kicking my head, and I was again taken for interrogation. I repeated my story and they repeated their beating. What I didn't understand then was that only an intelligence man would be captured like this: in military uniform, yet without identification tag. The canteen job would have been an excellent cover story indeed. The worse thing was that Motti said he hadn't known me before, that he had met me just the previous day. When they asked me the name of the director general of the military canteens, I couldn't remember it. They believed Motti, who was caught in civilian clothes and even had a salary slip in his pocket, and decided that he had been the truck driver. As for me, they decided I was from Intelligence, on a hike with Motti.

They kept trying to make me admit their version. I, on the other hand, decided not to say anything about my former military service. I told them that I came from a poor family and was exempt from service. I clung to the story that I knew absolutely nothing about the IDF. I pretended to be a dumbhead, easygoing and simpleminded. Later on I regretted it, because once you start playing a role, you must go on with it, even when you're asleep.

The presence of an interpreter allowed me to think for a while before answering the questions. I could tell them about things I saw as a civilian, a military base here or there. I told them about the canal posts but only what I was sure they had known already.

They tortured me severely. They sent wild dogs to bite me, they used to hang me up by my hands, and they beat me cruelly again and again. The interrogation lasted for a month. They put me in a special torture cell. Every night they sent thousands of bedbugs into the cell. I don't know how they did it, but every evening I'd see all those bugs crawling in from under the door; it was amazing. In the morning they'd slowly walk away. I used to crawl on my knees from corner to corner all night long. The moment I stopped they'd be all over me, ready to kill. During the night I'd fall asleep finally somewhere, exhausted, and wake up in the morning swollen from their stings. They gave me shots for it, which cured me for the day, until the next night and so on and on.

At a time like this you have to be as strong as you can. You

mustn't become indifferent, because it's too risky. You might go out of your mind.

The interrogations usually took place in the evening, and during the day I was confined to my cell. The wardens treated me badly. I was like in a no-man's-land; everybody could come in and beat me up. As time went on, I got used to the fact that I was a POW. Gradually I was willing to tell them more about the strongholds, because I was convinced that the others had already talked. After six weeks, they probably realized there was nothing more I knew, and they transferred me elsewhere, to a solitary cell in jail.

MOTTI

At the first interrogations, still in the bunker, I tried to explain that I was a civilian and what a military canteen is, but nobody seemed to understand. No one spoke Hebrew or English; I can't speak Arabic, and they had no translator there. I felt superior to them, and believed that any moment an Israeli chopper would come and save me. Later on I discovered they weren't as stupid as I thought. When I asked for a bandage, they pretended not to understand.

I was taken out to the toilet, where somebody tried to bandage me over my sweater, which was all soaked with blood. I had to explain that first he should cut the sleeve off, and showed him how to bandage the wound. A major suddenly came in, slapped me on the face with all his might, tore the bandage off, and shoved me into the toilet. He cursed me saying, "Jewish son of a bitch," or something worse. Then I was blindfolded and thrown like a potato sack on the floor of a command car. The truck was full of soldiers, who put their feet on me. I felt I was dehydrating and asked for water, but they ignored me. I reflected on my condition: how did I become such a miserable thing! At the same time I was saying that they were petty people and wouldn't harm me.

Finally some good guy wet my lips with water from his flask. I hit him, and all the water spilled over me. I was revived. I remember passing about five or six roadblocks until we arrived at the military base, and there I was put in confinement with my eyes blindfolded.

The cell was dark, one meter high, one meter long, and about

sixty centimeters in width. You could only sit on the floor in it or crouch on your knees. They removed my clothes and looked for documents on my body. I had managed to throw everything away. Then they took off the rag from my eyes, and threw me some overalls to put on. I remember seeing myself naked covered with a lot of dried blood. I tore off one of the overall sleeves and made a bandage out of it. Ten minutes later a huge dog was brought to the cell, and he started to sniff my clothes. I thought he was brought in to frighten me a little, but later I realized they just wanted the dog to recognize my smell, in case I were to run away. Later on I was taken to another place, a hut of sorts, where I was seated on a chair, blindfolded, and asked all these questions. They were simple questions: where I was from, my ID number, etc. I interrupted them and asked for an antitetanus shot. They were surprised, and asked me what for. I explained that I had been wounded all over. They said, "We'll see later."

Again they asked me where I served, and again I explained I was a civilian. I tried talking in English, but it was too complicated. I asked for a Hebrew interpreter, hoping to gain some time by the translation. The interrogator asked, "Why don't you speak English?" And without any preparation, he slapped me so hard that I flew off the chair. I think his slap had this effect because I couldn't see it coming. Later on I discovered that if I didn't resist the blow, but flew with the force of it, like a dancer, it was easier.

The first interrogation lasted for about three hours, and went on without an interpreter. Then I was put back into confinement. Every day I'd be interrogated for about eight or ten hours, sometimes with my eyes shut, sometimes with an interpreter, sometimes without. They treated me as if I were a security officer. They didn't believe me that I had worked in the canteen, and said that this was my cover story. I remember I insisted and argued that certainly the newspapers in Israel had reported two canteen workers missing. They said that the papers had nothing on the subject, and that I wouldn't come out alive from these interrogations. "If you're going to kill me anyway, why should I answer your questions?" I asked. And he replied, "Because you have no choice. I'll beat you up until you tell me everything."

The interrogations continued for two months. All this time, I was chained by my legs and hands, in confinement, with daily

torture and beatings. Whenever I said, "I don't know," two men entered the room and started to beat me up. They sat outside all the time, two big black guys with extremely long arms. I had never seen such people in my entire life. As time went on, I discovered that the interrogator had a button on the desk, and when he wanted these men to enter, he pushed the button and a red light went on outside the door. Sometimes I was ordered to stand in the corner of the room without moving. One of their popular tortures was to put me on a pipe with my feet and hands cuffed, lift the pipe up, and flog me on my soles. My feet became so swollen I couldn't stand up.

The worst part in confinement was when I needed to go to the bathroom. They gave me murderous blows on my way. They wanted me to restrain myself from going. This was another way of tormenting me. They didn't give me any water, and I used to drink some of the water they spilled on the floor when they washed the cell. I got used to sleeping all bundled up on the concrete floor.

They always had a good guy and a bad guy: the interrogator was the bad one, while another man came and inquired: Do you need anything? What's going on? The name of the good guy was Shamel. I implored him to take me to the hospital, because the wound on my neck was completely infected. He promised to take care of it, and of course nothing happened. The interpreter also pretended to be good when he was left with me in the room. He used to promise me that if I would divulge all I knew, he would see that I was well treated. Once I asked him for his pencil. He cut it in two and gave me half of it. I managed to sharpen it and mark the days on the wall of my cell.

They asked me about the different posts, about plans for the war, emblems of the units. They brought some air photographs for me to explain—they were things I have never seen before in my entire life. The interrogator would be sitting with a huge pile of papers, writing down everything I said. He said that when the papers were all full, the interrogation would be over.

I hadn't seen a doctor for three months. The wound got all infected and when I finally arrived at the hospital, they couldn't believe their eyes. They needed to cut all the dried pus away until they drew blood.

After two years in jail they suddenly decided to interrogate us

once more. They took us blindfolded into a room, asked all kinds of questions I can't remember, hit us with a broom—I think it went on for about twelve hours. After living in relatively comfortable conditions, going back to that was terribly difficult. It reminded me of all that I had tried to forget. Afterwards they wanted to compensate us for it and took us on a tour of Cairo.

DAVID

At nightfall I was blindfolded, put in a car, and driven to a place where I saw some Russians. The investigators lit a bright lamp, shone it into my eyes, and started to interrogate me. In my pocket I had some lottery forms, and they thought they were some codes of great importance. So for three hours they tried to break me down and decipher the code, until they realized what it was.

The interrogation was conducted in Hebrew, because I said I couldn't speak any other language. At some stage they asked me if I needed anything, and I asked for a pill for a headache. A soldier brought five pills and put them in front of me with a cup of tea. Without a second thought, I swallowed the whole lot, because I believed they might help me during the next couple of hours. A medical officer entered the room suddenly, asking for the pills. The soldier motioned to the desk, but they were all gone. I pretended not to understand. They brought an interpreter in, and I explained that I had taken the pills. The officer started to scream that those were sleeping pills, and he smacked the soldier.

The pills didn't have any effect on me as long as I was active. Late at night, I was transferred to Cairo. When we arrived, I was put in confinement. My uniform and shoes were taken away, and right away I was brought before my interrogators. The first questions were fairly easy, and I had an interpreter, which allowed me extra time for thinking. Suddenly they asked me something about the tanks, and when I said I had no idea, they beat me. I fell off the chair and went to sleep right there for twenty-four hours. To this day, I don't understand what happened. I remember that they were trying to wake me up with water and slaps on my face, but I didn't react. I fell into their hands on Saturday, and woke up on Monday night.

On Tuesday, when I was interrogated once more, I was well

INTERROGATIONS

rested. From then on, I was constantly interrogated, sometimes in the daytime and sometimes at night. Some of the interrogations were long and others were short. Sometimes I would be given "homework" to do in my cell. They were interested in the Armored Corps, or the military mail addresses of hospitals, for example. Of course I wasn't able to supply those details, so they beat me. I was unable to answer most of their questions.

The blows were of all kinds, but I stopped paying attention to them. When you are hit morning, noon, and evening, you get used to it. They would enter my cell and beat me. I'd say to myself: Very well, beat me up so that I can go back to sleep. I think that whoever passed my door and saw the paratrooper uniform lying there felt obliged to come in and beat me up. Just for fun, without any connection to the interrogations. The body can adjust to a great deal of pain, apparently. One cannot guess, in one's wildest imagination, how much one can take and still continue to function.

In the beginning, they used to promise me that if I'd be good, I could get my freedom and go anywhere I choose, except for Israel. Or they'd offer me a cigarette. After three days of this, I said I didn't smoke, and I really stopped smoking. Even when I was given a cigarette, I didn't smoke it.

RAMI

I was transferred to Cairo with my eyes closed, but I sensed we were traveling for three hours. During the drive I was telling myself: That's it, know that you're a prisoner of war and act accordingly. In other words, you're not a fighting hero; they can do anything they want with you. You're not an enemy, you're not their equal. You have to survive, and there's no law in this jungle. You'll face the problem of information divulgence, and you'll have to decide what to tell, and how fast.

I was thinking about my family, too. I told myself that I'd probably miss Nurit's delivery, which was expected six weeks from then. But I told myself that in two months I'd be back home.

The first interrogation was meaningless. I didn't say anything, as I had already decided while parachuting and on the drive to Cairo, and they beat me a great deal. For the next four or five days

I wasn't able to function, so they resumed their investigation only a week later. In the meantime, some more pilots were captured and they had a lot of business on their hands. When they returned to me, I was over the initial shock and had already acquired the mental state of a POW.

During the interrogations I had to struggle both with the torture and beatings and with the problem of information divulgence. It was like a regressive system of sorts: Every time you reveal some secrets, and you have to remember what you had said before. Between interrogations, you're considering what things you may tell them, what not to tell, and how to tell them. No POW knows how to behave beforehand. We know, of course, the Geneva convention, which provides silly instructions, namely to tell your name, rank, ID number, and blood type. And that's all. Nobody can behave accordingly, especially not a pilot. I never meant to be a hero who doesn't tell a thing.

I adopted another rule of thumb: You shouldn't make your interrogator angry; it's simply not worth it. When you make him angry, you endanger your life. I was certain that they needed me, because I was an important source of information. Therefore, as long as I'm in control and I don't make him mad, my life is guaranteed. In order not to upset my interrogator too much, I realized that I must supply information all the time.

During my first interrogation, I told them about the Ouragan, Myster and Supermyster—old Air Force aircraft—as well as about the previous air base I had served on. When they asked me about the Phantom, or about my present air base, I replied that I wasn't allowed to answer. I noticed they were smiling under their mustaches, and I knew that the game we were playing had already been determined. Because I was "bad," they called in their hitmen, and they finished me off for a week. After I had fainted, they dragged me to my cell and threw me down there, with my hands and legs chained and my eyes covered. I was unconscious, and I was lying on the bunk in this two-by-three meter cell. When I recovered, they took the bunk away and left only a rug of some sort. A pita with some water was brought in once a day. When I knocked on the door, they unlocked it and took me to the toilet. I remember I was semiconscious most of the time. I hallucinated that the ceiling was moving, or that Los was with me in the cabin.

I told Los, "Don't pay attention, they move the ceiling just to confuse us."

Most of the time, they used a rubber club to beat me. Sometimes they also used wooden clubs or beat me with their hands. These were "dry" blows all over my body, but especially on my back. My back was black from the blows. Apparently they knew their job, because no marks remained on my body later on. Whenever one part of my body was in extreme pain, they moved on to another part. Once when they kept hitting me on the tail bone, I thought I was going to come apart. I felt every blow from head to toe, and I said to myself: That's it, I'm going to ask them to bring Captain Aziz in, and I'll tell him whatever he wants. Just then they stopped. This was the time I was closest to my breaking point, but luckily they weren't aware of it. All in all, they treated my body with a certain respect. They never beat me in the nude, but always left my underwear on. They never beat me in the genitals or the stomach. They never screamed or cursed while they hit me. They behaved like soldiers doing their job. After all, the Egyptians are good people.

The worst torture was when they twisted my hands behind my back and tied me to a high window. I had to stand like that. After some time, my shoulders would become sort of paralyzed and I was in agony. Once I thought they had left me standing like this for twenty-four hours, but it turned out to be only six. I lost my sense of judgment or control. I thought about the possibility of letting my body drop down, but I was afraid my arms might be broken or dislocated, which would make me suffer even more. Finally I did let myself drop and felt a certain relief. When they saw this, they took me off the window and let me lie down.

They used to give me sixty or seventy floggings, which they called "falakas," until I'd faint. When I woke up on the floor, drenched in water, they had to drag me to my cell because I couldn't walk.

I suffered many blows and fewer tortures. During one of the interrogations, they brought a big kitchen knife and a chain and said that since I wouldn't talk, they'd amputate my leg and report that I had been injured during the jump. I thought it was funny, but I tried not to laugh. I kept staring at the knife and pretended to be frightened. Another time they brought dogs into the cell.

This was supposed to scare me, so although one of the dogs licked my hand, I pretended to be afraid.

There were good and bad interrogations. During the bad ones, the hitmen were called in and beat me up, and I had no control over the situation. I had a dilemma: I didn't know whether to scream or keep quiet. The natural tendency is to yell, because this way you release some of the tension, but this isn't very nice or very adult. I decided not to scream because I was ashamed to, and also because I was afraid that the screaming might turn into hysteria, and then I'd be completely out of control. As you probably know, I'm afraid of losing control. On the other hand, I was worried that the hitmen weren't getting any feedback from me, so they didn't realize I was in pain, and therefore they might go on and on. In the end, I figured I was right in restraining myself, because the Egyptian have great respect for strength. They think highly of a person who can take a beating like a hero. In the same vein, they respected me later on for exercising in my solitary cell. I used to jog in the cell for two hours a day, doing figure eights 630 times, which amounted to six kilometers. The wardens would stand there and admire me, but that was much later.

Being beaten has two components: the pain and the humiliation. How come I'm being slapped in the face or on the ears? It's terribly insulting. Very soon I convinced myself that the blows were part of the rules of the game, and my part was to receive them. The moment I overcame the sense of indignity, the blows became much easier to take.

The major lesson I learned from that stage of beating and interrogations was as follows: after reaching that point when I said to myself that I couldn't take it anymore, yet that moment had passed, and I did take it—a new leaf was turned. You see, part of the game was that they didn't know what my breaking threshold was, for I was not supposed to show them how much I hurt. Whenever I behaved like this, I felt I was easily winning the game. Later on I became totally immune to the beating.

A person under interrogation develops a unique perspective on his life, according to his momentary condition. For a while I was "bad," so I was transferred to a smaller solitary cell, a room that was two-by-two meters with a concrete slab serving as a bed. It had no window, but it did have a tin roof that was hot as hell that summer. I was ordered to stand erect, facing the wall, all day long, and whoever passed by would hit me. My hands were chained behind my back, and they became all swollen and hurt a great deal. I lost all sensation in two fingers, probably due to some nerve damage. But one of the wardens was nice, and at night would remove the handcuffs and clean my wounds. All that week they didn't give me any food, so he had pity on me and late one night brought me some baked goods with halvah from the marketplace. This food, however, made me terribly thirsty, and then it gave me diarrhea. I felt I was dehydrating. I remember standing there and feeling how my tongue was swelling in my mouth. I was hallucinating: I saw a pile of soft drink cans in front of me. I knew that they were all empty except for two, but I had only one chance of making a choice. . . . I was dressed in extra big pants, which I had received from the Egyptians, and in that condition, while I was defecating in my pants, with my ankles black from infection, I managed to pull one of the pants legs aside, so that I dirtied just one of my legs, while the other remained clean. It's hard to describe the sense of mastery I felt from this achievement, the feeling that I can take good care of myself!

Since I couldn't stand all night long, I would sit down on the concrete slab, standing up the moment I heard the door open. This was a game, in which I was winning every time I wasn't caught sitting.

In the morning they cleaned the floor. How? By pouring two buckets of water on the floor and sweeping it away. Since my cell was lower than the corridor, water flowed into the room, and I'd kneel down and drink it. When I started to taste dirt, I knew I had enough. I didn't feel it was terrible at the time, because this was my reality then and there: not to be caught sitting down and to find water when thirst was my punishment. Such deeds made me feel in control of my situation.

Sometimes they would punish me with starvation. This was some time later, when I was already in a solitary room at Abassiya jail and I was "bad." Every time I was taken to the toilet, I'd find something to eat in the garbage pail. I think these were the dogs' leftovers. Finally, after a long time of starvation, they brought me food—some beans on a plate. According to my calendar, this was on Yom Kippur, so I told the guard I wouldn't eat today, since it

was a holiday and I was fasting. You can't imagine their surprise. Needless to say, I never before used to fast on the holiday, but the food was so meager that I preferred to impress them, to show I was in control.

I am familiar with three different attitudes for coping with interrogation. The first is: I'm a brave Israeli pilot, a hero, a defender of my fatherland, and even when captured I will not say a word. I could perhaps behave like this, up to a breaking point when I'd start talking. This happens to every POW, and when he talks, he feels like a traitor to his country. Furthermore, he feels frustrated, because he couldn't keep to his principles. Or even worse—he breaks down and has absolutely nothing to hold on to.

The second attitude is: I'm a clever Jew; they are dumb Arabs; I can trick them. I can mislead them, make up "stories," and get out of the mess. However, when one invents stories, one finds oneself divulging details that should remain secret. And this stupid Arab, he may trick me somehow. (Captain Aziz was a superior investigator; he tricked me several times!) And again, when you realize you've been had, you may break down and spill everything.

I developed a third view, according to which we are playing football. The interrogators are on the attack, and I can only defend. So we start with a given situation, when he runs with the ball, and I can either stop him or withdraw. If I manage to withdraw very slowly, I gain some points. When I withdraw too fast, I lose some points. That's the game, and actually the sides are equal. You win some and lose some. When my interrogation was over, I could relax in my cell and consider my conduct today: Did I gain or lose? Was I all right or not so good? I had a way to fight back, and perhaps tomorrow I'd gain more points. There were moments when I really experienced a partial victory.

Captain Aziz conducted the interrogations of all the pilots, and he was under a terrible work load. I remember at two or three o'clock in the morning, after four days of interrogation, he would wait with the interpreter for the car. The interpreter would ask, "When shall we start tomorrow?" And Captain Aziz would reply, "I'll come and get you at seven o'clock." So I was saying to myself—you have a lot of work, while I can sleep leisurely until eleven o'clock. They used to give me something to read or write in preparation for the next interrogation, and except for this I'd be

free until late afternoon. And they, poor things, worked all day long! With great joy I overheard Captain Aziz send the interpreter to the canteen to get him some aspirin for his headache. It gave me the sense that I was winning. Sometimes I even felt that in this game I had a better chance than he did. I am in the powerful position, while he, the interrogator, is in the weaker one, since I am the one who dictates the pace of the process. It's true that I'm beaten and tortured, but it's a struggle. Sometimes he offers me tea, and sometimes he throws the ashtray at me, but just the same, the tempo of this process is up to me. For three whole days I explained the workings of one technical detail in the Phantom. In his eyes I saw the gleam of satisfaction when he finally got it. It was most important that he didn't get frustrated. This was as long as he had something to write on these huge white pages, and as long as he felt he was making progress.

Most of the time I was feeding him "stories," obviously. But true facts popped up between the lies. When he caught me lying, he'd throw the ashtray at my face and call the hitmen. The interpreter would whisper, "Listen, it's not worth your while." So I'd withdraw some more and admit, "Really, I thought I could lead you on. Now I see you know a lot, and from now on I promise to tell you only the truth." The captain would throw the previous page in the wastebasket and take out a clean one. That was the game. Later on I used to think that the interrogator, too, could be insulted sometimes. Suppose I'd tell him the whole truth right away; how would he have the satisfaction of getting it out of me with his great efforts and skills? Once I felt I was in charge of the interrogation, I could cope with the situation much better than the others.

In fact, all I know about the behavior of the others are hypotheses. When we were finally joined in the common room, we never discussed the interrogation. It was better that way, because I don't think we could have managed this topic.

Three years later, during the Yom Kippur War, some new Israeli POWs arrived in prison. At night, when we were lying in our beds, we could hear the men screaming. They were being beaten and interrogated. The men said, "We must do something about this!" while I said, "So what if we're here? What should we tell the Egyptians—that we can't stand the screaming? We've gone

through this too; now it's their turn. That's it, in a short time we'll be going home."

YITZHAK

When I was on the doctor's table at the military clinic, I told myself: From now on, it won't be easy. The easiest thing to do was to faint or to get some pain relievers. So I started screaming that I had burns all over, that I was in great pain. I screamed and yelled, until the medic gave me morphine, which dulled my consciousness for the next two days. I think this was a great help.

I remember waking up naked at the hospital. The doctors were standing around me; they looked rather terrified by the burns and injuries caused by the blows, and the broken ribs. Right after that, some intelligence men came and started their investigation, with the usual questions one asks a pilot. I was still under the influence of the drugs, and I pretended to be unconscious, but I was alert enough to decide that I'd tell them that the plane I abandoned was a Skyhawk, so that they wouldn't search for the second pilot. This was the interrogation where I was severely tortured and my toes were broken, but the morphine still helped. I was aware of what they were doing to me, but I hardly felt the pain. When they saw that I wasn't reacting, they left me alone, and the doctors returned to treat me. Since I had said that I was a Skyhawk pilot, they informed Israel that I was dead. But a week later they brought in a piece of the tail of my plane and while hitting me, they said: "Is this a Skyhawk, or what?" They asked me why I didn't tell them I had abandoned a Phantom, and I said that I didn't want them to go looking for the second pilot. So they said that they had caught him anyway and were holding him, and that he had told them everything. In fact, David had been rescued on the first evening and had been safely returned to Israel.

For the first time, the Egyptian doctors put some ointment on my burns, put bandages all over my body, and gave me some Egyptian pajamas. This was my only garment for the next eight months. I never received any medical care after that first time. My internal injuries and broken toes healed themselves.

I woke up in an interrogation cell of the Intelligence. The intensive interrogations went on for three months, and were accompa-

nied by physical and psychological torture. Often I was deprived of food and water; sometimes I was confined to a tiny solitary cell in inhuman conditions. I was telling myself this was like a card game, in which my partner had all the aces, and my part was to survive. The game had several characteristics: I was the owner of some important information they wanted to get, while I had to prevent them from getting it. I made some rules and committed myself to keeping them. But as much as they were really good, excellent rules, iron rules I wasn't ever supposed to break, I knew I would have to change them when I was forced to, maybe in half an hour.

On a conscious level I was telling myself that once I permit myself to divulge things that are okay to tell, it would be an endless process. So I started with the rule that I'd say nothing at all. I insisted that as long as I didn't see the Red Cross people, I wouldn't tell them anything besides my name and number, as declared by the Geneva convention.

It is immensely difficult to make the rules about what to divulge and what to hide. During my interrogation I told them various things, and with every additional detail I felt that I was betraying my country. "I'd rather die than betray Israel," I told my investigators. And they replied, "Very well, so you will die."

At an early stage I told them that I had been born in the United States, and I spoke English to them. My interrogators were proud to prove that they were fluent enough in English to conduct the investigation without an interpreter. This had both an advantage and a disadvantage. The disadvantage was that I had no time to prepare my answers, while the advantage was that my English was definitely better than theirs. Often I'd make words up. The interrogator would write down a word on his pad, and a few hours later, or the next day, he'd come and declare, "There's no such word. I looked it up in the dictionary." Naturally I was beaten for it, but I insisted and asked what kind of a dictionary he used, to try to divert the investigation to other matters. When they found out that I had been born an American, their response was, "You are an American, a mercenary: we'll hang you in public in Cairo to show the whole world that American pilots are flying for Israel." They used this threat quite often, and I'm sure that had they believed it would serve their needs, they wouldn't have hesitated to carry it out. This threat, however, didn't break me down, because I wasn't afraid of dying.

Several men investigated me, but one was in charge, and in addition there were men whose job was to beat me up. The interrogator used to watch how I was tortured. Frequently I tried to faint and lose consciousness. Sometimes I thought I'd like to commit suicide—not because I had lost hope, but because I couldn't stand the physical torture. Besides blows all over my body, they used electrical shocks; they pulled out my toenails, like you read about in books. Part of the painful reaction was, of course, the insult of all this. I sensed that my life was worthless in their eyes. I had been brought up in a different culture. After a while, when I realized that this was their mentality, I felt some relief.

The torture worked, naturally, and I started to remove some of the taboos I had made previously. I realized quickly that maintaining my sanity was my major goal, so that I'd still be able to channel the interrogation and say things of least importance. Once you start talking, however, it is terribly difficult to accept the sense of failure. When I was returned to my cell, lying there in the dirt, I'd try to reproduce what I had just divulged, and I would be so angry with myself, because I could always discover some links between what I had said, which was perhaps insignificant, and some other things which I considered important to conceal. Thus, for example, I permitted myself to tell them all I knew about my former kibbutz, including the names of men, where they served in the IDF, etc. What I was trying to hide were the secret details concerning the Phantom. It was very difficult to prepare myself for the next interrogation.

They were pretty clever in using what other pilots had already told them, or what they said they were told. Naturally it is much easier to tell things that your interrogators probably know anyway. For example, they asked me the number of planes in a squadron. I said: "Twelve." A few days later they returned and said, "Liar, S. told us there were thirty!" Possibly S. had said nothing of the kind, but I was in a rough spot anyway. By the way, S. was a pilot who had been severely injured when he abandoned a Phantom, and they returned him to Israel quite soon. His navigator, a very young pilot of about twenty, was interrogated in the cell across from mine. One night I woke up to the sound of terrible

screaming in Hebrew. They were beating and torturing him, and I heard him cry out in Hebrew, but definitely not answering any of their questions. I couldn't take it, and I shouted, "Goldwasser, tell them what they want to know or they'll kill you!" But he must have already been beyond hearing. And indeed he was killed. [He is silent for a long time.]

This went on for about three months, day and night, at this intelligence interrogation center, which consisted of several solitary cells and all these torture devices. I lived in the midst of urine and feces, flies, and rats. I was often starved, and the water I had was what they had used for washing the floor. After about six weeks I said to my investigator: "Look, we discuss different matters, but if you keep starving me I'll stop talking to you. I'll simply die." He asked: "What do you want?" And I replied that, being born in the U.S., I was used to drinking milk. Three days later, all of a sudden I'm getting a small bottle of milk every day. Later on I found out that so did the other POWs on our wing, who didn't understand why. It was about the only bright spot in the darkness of that time.

I believe that I was interrogated by about twenty men, and of all those I had met only one who was really smart. Some of the investigators were Russian. I remember seeing one with Russian letters on his watch. Some were Air Force technicians, who were interested in the technical features of the Phantom. The worst part was when I was asked about certain individuals, when I had to admit, "Yeah, so-and-so serves in my squadron." I was sure I was killing him. I was afraid that the Egyptians might send over a unit to murder his wife and kids. This information divulgence tormented me for years to come. I was afraid that I had betrayed the country and provided the enemy with facts that might harm others. That's why I wanted to die. But it isn't easy to die. I didn't manage it.

In bad times, one has the terrible urge to reach the point of telling everything, if only one could be left alone. That situation is worse than death. Luckily I didn't reach it. Had the interrogations continued, though, I might have. For a time I thought that had they kept me in confinement for two weeks more, in the same inhuman conditions, I might have broken down and told every-

thing. But obviously one can never know. I feel that we were all ashamed of our behavior during the interrogations, therefore we never discussed it among ourselves. When you're out of it alive, you start doubting: perhaps I could have been stronger, could have said nothing, and survived it just the same.

They used all kinds of psychological pressures, although not very sophisticated. During one interrogation, they put an envelope on the desk and said that if I'd be "good," I'd get this letter from my wife. Psychological pressure has a way of accumulating, and it leads to mental attrition. Luckily they weren't clever enough in their use of it.

After a while, there was a gradual improvement in my conditions. Perhaps they had already gotten all they wanted from me. They were less violent and started to ask me about politics, strategy, even about Judaism and Zionism, topics that didn't have immediate relevance to the army. I gathered they were trying to compare the Egyptian and Israeli ways of life, trying to understand Israel better from a political, social, or economic point of view. When we gathered in the common room, we found out that we had all gone through this stage at the end of our interrogations, and we called the man who had conducted this part the "sociologist." I told him about the kibbutz and asked, "Why don't you have kibbutzim?" This way I would divert him from putting pressure on me. At that time, food also got better; there was a weekly shower, and sometimes whole days passed without any interrogations.

Some improvement occurred in the interrogations as well, especially after the first visit of the Red Cross agents. At that stage I had developed my game against my interrogators to a high degree indeed. I learned how not to divulge anything, so that I'd be at peace with myself, yet keep talking just the same so that I'd not be beaten. For example, on the subject of the aircraft—some things you can read in any manual, but when I spoke about them, it was like I was giving in to their pressure. I continued to confuse them with my English. I learned how to blackmail them, promising my cooperation for a shower or some better food. I remember how they said to me one day, "Why don't you tell us anything? All your friends speak freely and therefore receive no blows." I replied that

I wasn't speaking because I was filthy, and if I was promised a weekly shower, I might be more civilized toward them as well. Such negotiations helped.

There were also some funny moments. Once, when I was interrogated by an expert on the radar system of the plane, I managed to divert his attention and he ended up telling me about his life and family in Alexandria. Among other things he told me how he had been in a camp bombed by Phantoms, and a big shell fragment entered his bunker and stopped miraculously just a little above his head. He was keeping this shell fragment for a souvenir. I asked him for the date of that attack, and figured out it was me in that Phantom. . . . Naturally I didn't admit it, but imagine, what a small world!

AMNON

The jeep stopped at some field hospital. Everyone was shouting and gesturing hysterically. I became an animal. They dragged me; they beat me. A doctor looked me over but found no injuries. At one point they took off my blindfold and my handcuffs. From the shouting in the background, someone shot out from behind with the question, "What number squadron are you from?" I gave him the cover story and was beaten for it. They broke some of my toes—but I didn't feel much. Apparently I was still in shock from being captured.

Afterwards they blindfolded me again and we rode to a place that I later discovered was intelligence headquarters in Cairo, near the Abassiya prison. I remember the car arriving, the barking of dogs, voices in Arabic, and being pulled from the car like a sack of potatoes. They brought me inside. Someone gave me a kick in the belly, and I doubled up. Then they started to beat me. This went on and on. The pain was awful, and I wanted to faint—but I'm apparently the sort that doesn't faint. I was in a small cell, on the floor, and everyone who passed by hit me. Suddenly I smelled urine and feces on the floor, and this reminded me of the survival training I had in the Air Force, and I said to myself: "OK, these are things I know."

Later someone important arrived, and it became quiet. They removed my blindfold, undressed me—I was still in my flight suit—

and photographed me from all angles. They gave me Egyptian army clothes and then chained me from behind. I was lying in some corner and the beating started again. If there's such thing as 'seeing stars,' I really saw them then. I remember worrying about screaming. I was Rambo then, so I held it in. They finally left me alone. I was aching and suffering, and scared. What next? I was lying in the middle of the shit and urine and I told myself to cope, not to cry about my fate, and then the door opened and they took me for my first interrogation.

I was used to walking with my back straight, chest out, bars on my shoulder, and here I was with my back bent, head down, and chained like an animal being led to slaughter. I got a lot of blows and kicks along the way, and then the interrogation began. I remember it well because it was the cruelest of all.

I told them my name and my ID number, but I lied about the squadron number. They screamed that I was lying, blindfolded me again, tied me up, and began the torture. They beat me on the head with wooden and rubber clubs, threw me on the floor, stepped on me, and brought in dogs. I wasn't scared of the dogs, but all in all it was real hell. I realized I couldn't play the macho role any longer because they would kill me. I couldn't faint, and I finally screamed out. It was fairly intentional—I would play the bewildered child, maybe that would stop them. But actually the screams made it easier, and they eventually stopped, put me in a chair, and continued with the questioning.

This was repeated over and over. The interrogator asks the name of our squadron commander; I lie; he knows, and then starts another round of beating and torture. When I finally told them that the commander was Avihu Ben-Nun, they said "Good boy." And I was the bewildered child, the stupid child, for the entire interrogation. I developed childish concepts to stress my stupidity, thinking I was showing them I wasn't a serious source of information, and that I really didn't know very much. This wasn't far from the truth, as I had actually been a pilot for only four months. But each time I lied, the beating continued even worse than before.

My first interrogation lasted almost ten hours, and then they threw me into a dilapidated cell. It happened over and over. I had a strategy that I thought would help me survive, thinking that the pilots captured before me were all heroes who hadn't blabbed. You tell them your rank, your blood type, and your ID number, that's all. Obviously I couldn't hold out. The Egyptian interrogator wasn't dumb at all, and he wouldn't take any lies. I felt worse when I gave him names of people who had been with me in the squadron. I tried to change names, but had to remember all the information I had given in order to be consistent. Each time I broke, I had the feeling I was the first to hand over state secrets to the enemy. I even thought of suicide. Afterwards I found out that I had told the least of anyone.

They would give me homework, questionnaires to fill out in the cell. I kept on acting the stupid child, making awful spelling mistakes, in unclear handwriting. I reported lots of nonsense and almost nothing of importance. I remember that when they put me together with everyone, I still had two of these pages with my answers in writing, and Rami read them and laughed hysterically.

My physical condition deteriorated and I lost a lot of weight. I excreted nothing but urine for about a month. I was sure that they were putting something in my food and that I would die of blocked intestines. I'd pick at the rice, but I couldn't eat anything because I had cramps all the time from the stress of the interrogation. This was for the entire first month.

Most distressing during the interrogation were the handcuffs. I had what are called royal handcuffs—they have teeth that can be adjusted.... For a long time they handcuffed me behind my back. They cut me so badly that I almost got gangrene on one arm. It was so swollen that you couldn't see the arm. I remember the pain even now.

I had hallucinations at first, and I remember I hallucinated that a helicopter had come to rescue me, and I begged the pilot, "Take off my handcuffs;" he would answer, "I don't have the key." I begged him to bomb them, shoot at them, and he said no, it would injure me. Another of my hallucinations was of big glass bottles of Coca-Cola. I suffered a lot from thirst.

After about two weeks I lost any sense of time. There was one nice guard who would sometimes come into my cell and take my handcuffs off, or bring me a cup of water. He took me to the toilet. We spoke a little, even though I didn't know Arabic. I saw him as an angel sent to save me. He came at night and would talk to me

INTERROGATIONS

for an hour or so, draw something and ask how to say it in Hebrew. But at the slightest sound he panicked, blindfolded me, closed the handcuffs and locked me back in the cell. During the day, interrogation and torture continued. I spent the whole time preparing for the interrogations, trying to remember what I'd already said in order not to get caught contradicting myself, and get more beatings.

I grew up in a nonreligious home. My mother was from a socialist kibbutz, and my father was far from being religious, too. When they took me for interrogation, I remember trying to find something that would give me strength. I would lift up my eyes and pray: "God, give me the strength to withstand this," and it would help. And when I went to sleep, I said a prayer I had made up, thanking God for helping me get through this awful day. Like the Jews who were burned at the stake. . . . I remember envying religious people, because they had the inner strength to believe, but I was also helped by it.

The Egyptians used all sorts of punishments and rewards. I would sometimes be offered a cigarette as a reward during interrogation. Years later, during a trip to the United States, I smoked marijuana, and it reminded me of something I had already experienced. I realized then that the cigarettes the Egyptians had rewarded me with sometimes contained hashish. Those cigarettes completely dazed me, and a terrible tiredness would come over me. Apparently, they thought this would make me talk.

MENACHEM

I remember being lifted from the truck at some place, probably a field hospital. I was asked several questions concerning my identity, and then they sedated me and I went to sleep. After a long time I woke up in a nice, big hospital room with four beds. I remained there for many months to come. Later I found out that this was Al Mahdi hospital in Cairo. The first time, I woke up from the flash of the camera when they took pictures of me. The horrible picture they took appeared in all the newspapers afterwards. I remember seeing five or six men around me, and one of them spoke good Hebrew and asked, "What's your name?" I don't re-

member what name I used in my reply. Then he asked me who was flying with me, and I answered.

Without any preparation, I received a blow on my shoulder, and he yelled that I was lying, that my name was Menachem, and my copilot had been Chetz. I didn't wait for what he had to say, and all bandaged and in casts as I was, I sat up in my bed and yelled at him: "You will not hit me! I'm an Israeli officer, and don't you dare beat me!" I don't know whether this was the cause, but from then on they never touched me, except once. I don't know if any prisoner can influence the course of his interrogations that much, but in my case, my reaction gave them a shock, and for a moment it became unclear who was the master in the room. He started apologizing saying, "But you lied to me," while I repeated: "I'm an Israeli officer, you never touch me again!"

I discovered that the POW is not helpless. He has his own power and authority, even if it's limited. I also discovered that they knew who I was, and actually it was quite evident, since I was the seventh pilot captured at the time. (Actually the sixth, because one of the pilots was rescued and brought back to Israel.) I realized I couldn't lie to them. They had already investigated the others, they had photographs; there was a lot that wasn't worth concealing.

I realized that I had been injured all over my body. I knew I was in their hands, but hoped to be returned home in a short while. There was no one who had been held prisoner for a long time in an Arab country before us. As it turned out, Nasser refused to hand Dan back, because he was the son of a famous commander from the War of Independence. He also wanted revenge for the deep penetrations of the airplanes, and he punished the pilots. He declared that he'd never exchange us. Luckily we didn't know this for a long time.

During the first days my consciousness was blurred most of the time, because of the drugs I was getting, and I believe I was asleep for about five days. I didn't eat anything and lost a lot weight. When I woke up I felt terribly thirsty, but they wouldn't give me any water. I don't know if this was a punishment or some medical precaution. Anyway, during the coming weeks, food or water deprivation was indeed used as a way to punish me from time to

time. I remember that I managed to get out of my bed and walk to the sink, trying to drink there, but the guard caught me and pushed me roughly back to my bed. This was a very primitive guard; he was mean and I hated his guts. The guards used to change, and one of them was a good man. When he saw that I couldn't eat by myself yet, he washed his hands in my sink and fed me with his hands.

The guards stayed outside my door. There were four rooms along that corridor. A veranda, from which a beautiful view of the Nile could be seen, ran all along the rooms. Later on, I found out that in the next room they kept Yair, and on the other side, Los, both of them Israeli wounded POWs. The toilet and baths were across the corridor, and I'd be taken out there in a wheelchair, with a blindfold on. It was a pretty fancy place. The whole wing was locked and guarded by two men. They used to walk around in pajamas all day long.

I remember some sort of male servants who came in to bring food or to change the bed. Nurses would come in, too, and Doctor Sami, a very nice man. He was an orthopedic surgeon, and had operated on me several times. His treatment of me was really dedicated, and he was sincere with me whenever he reported on my condition. I felt that I was in good hands.

Once I had a visitor who didn't look like the professional interrogators, but who must have been a military pilot. He was well-mannered, and questioned me politely and in good English. Another man who visited called himself Shamel, and acted the "good guy." I noticed that all the guards were trembling when he appeared, though. He was probably a high officer in the Intelligence, not directly in charge of our interrogation, but only of general matters pertaining to our lives. He would ask in good English, "What can I do for you?" I remember that at his first visit I asked for a toothbrush and the Bible. He said: "Very well," but I got nothing. And why should I? But he was a good guy, just the same, perhaps because he wasn't one of the interrogators.

I was very occupied with my health, I was worried about my crooked leg, and so on. I regarded myself with self-pity and thought I was a really miserable creature. One or two weeks later the interrogations began. I remember very little of the first interroga-

tions. I think they asked me only about my identity and background.

Actually, I was the last pilot to fall into their hands, and they had to finish interrogating the others, who were held in the intelligence center. They didn't ask me general questions about the army or the Air Force at first, but concentrated on the electronic warfare of the Phantom. They considered me an expert on that, but in fact I didn't know much and had to make up my answers. The interrogator was using a spiral method: he'd go from one pilot to the next and compare their responses. He sat with me daily for two hours. He was a very good investigator and understood his subject. Once he asked me about a certain technical matter, and I said, "I don't know." So he replied, "Let me show you," and took out a piece of paper, started to draw a diagram for me, and gave me a lecture in electronics.

I should tell you about the interrogator who had a heart attack in my room. He was older than me (about my age today, but at that time he seemed ancient in my eyes) and once he felt faint and hurried to take some pills from his pocket. The next day he visited me in hospital pajamas and said, "You see, I, too, am now a patient here." Interrogation is hard on both sides. You also have some advantages; you can wear your interrogator out.

It goes without saying that the interrogations were highly demanding mentally. There were many questions I didn't know how to answer; but the interrogator cannot be sure you're telling him the truth, so he puts more pressure on you. I imagine these are the situations in which the others were beaten, but they never beat me. At that point, I'd lean back and tell myself: You really don't have the answer, so take it easy. What do you care? He can exert all the pressure from now to tomorrow. It was much more difficult to conceal information I did have; it demanded a great deal of preparation and effort. The interrogators were really alert. We spoke English, because I got irritated by the interpreter. Once they started the interrogation promptly after an operation, as I was waking up from the anesthesia. They planned it that way, for sure. I woke up in terrible pain, after my fractured leg was put together with the aid of a metal screw, and the cast was full of blood. But the moment I saw the interrogator, the pain went away. There must be a physiological explanation for it; mental concentration probably drives pain away. The moment the interrogation was terminated, I was in agony once more.

Since there were healthy pilots to interrogate, they'd use me mainly for verification of their replies. Once I saw the interrogator holding a typed page of answers concerning electronic warfare, based, probably, on Rami's answers. I peeked at the page and said exactly what Rami had. Afterwards they let me be for a while. Often I regretted that I didn't have more information, because I would have given it gladly. All they asked me was, anyway, published in the American manual on the Phantom. I didn't know anything else but they kept pumping me for more and more.

The most serious questioning, on general matters of the army, started at a later stage. It turned out that they interrogated me after they had finished with the others. A new man came to question me on operational matters concerning the army. He was brilliant, and it was tough for me, but I passed this stage as well. I remember the day the interrogation was over, it was October 24, more than three months after my capture.

These last interrogations were more difficult, because I had the answers and decided I must not divulge them. He put lots of pressure on me, and I'd be edgy because of the need to decide what I may or may not say. I was glad whenever I really didn't have the information. Some of these interrogations went on for a whole day, but at night they usually let me have my rest. It was hard, just the same. At this stage, they punished me physically for the only time: they took my mattress away, and I had to lie on the wooden boards. The bad guard wanted to "improve" the punishment, so he took off one of the boards from under me as well. This took place when I was still wounded, and it was very painful. When he decided to replace the board, he managed to break one of my ribs. . . . The interrogator himself wasn't in the room at the time. He didn't touch me, but he had instructed the guard to do what he did. After that single incident, they never touched me again.

At the same time I underwent all kinds of treatments and operations, bone resections, etc. One of the bones healed itself, without any intervention. I remember they wanted to break it again, so that it would join better, but they couldn't do it [laughing]. This was the only time when I felt sick and dizzy during the local

INTERROGATIONS

anesthesia and asked them to stop; I didn't mind if the bone would be a little crooked, and they left me alone.

I don't know if I could tell myself: Well done, you cope well with your situation. I couldn't grade my behavior at that time, since I had no experience to compare it with, mine or another's.

ISOLATION

Throughout the period of interrogation, the prisoners were kept in solitary confinement, handcuffed, sometimes in extremely small, cold, or dark cells. After the termination of the intense stage of interrogation, solitary confinement went on for about three more months. Loneliness, lack of time-space orientation, and insecurity characterize this stage, together with continuous physical suffering and rare hallucinatory or suicidal states. Gradually, however, most of the men recovered from the initial trauma and found ways to structure the empty time. The initial visits of the Red Cross agents and letters from family members relieved the darkness of this period.

Most of the interviewees described these months as an intermediate stage between the rough time of interrogations and the positive time of living together. Others depicted isolation as an important facet of their experience during interrogations. Some expressed pride at the methods they devised to overcome the ongoing strain of isolation, as well as the pain they felt in narrating this part of their stories.

DAN

I didn't try to keep track of time, so I can't tell you when the interrogations were terminated, or when the first visit of the Red

Cross took place. I knew that when I would be freed, I would be freed. I was not in control. I could not contribute anything to make my release come sooner. There were others taking care of this. It could be that this attitude made things easier for me. I had more patience than the others.

One time when I was "bad," they came into my hospital room, rolled me off the bed onto a stretcher, and blindfolded me. I felt they were taking me downstairs on the elevator, after that, through the halls [he is quiet]. These were the most frightening moments, when they took me from place to place, with the sheet over my face. I was always afraid of being lynched if people found out I was an Israeli soldier. I put my hand on my heart while I was on the stretcher, as though I could protect it if someone suddenly stabbed me [laughs].

They brought me to a solitary cell, cast and all. The room was about as long as the concrete bed that was in it, without windows and with a steel door. There was a small mattress on the bed, full of fleas, and they rolled me onto the bed, tied my arms with chains, and closed the door. A blinding light burned day and night on the ceiling. I began to feel cold. I was wearing an open cotton dressing gown. After a few hours I needed to go to the bathroom and started to scream. There was no response. Finally a guard came in, gave me a little tin can, and said, "Do it here." Of course it was impossible. He went away, and I went on screaming—nothing happened. They apparently wanted to turn me into an animal. So I did it on the mattress. After a while the guards came in, with great joy and happiness; they were so pleased! See! All to humiliate me. If not by beating, then perhaps this way.

This was in January, I think. Evenings were really cold. I screamed to the guard: "I'm cold, freezing." He comes in and asks, "What do you want?" I say, "A blanket." He laughs and goes away. This went on for about a month or two. In chains, relieving myself on the bed. After a while I hardly did it, because I didn't eat anything. But I didn't notice the dirt anymore. When the guard brought me a pita with cheese once a day, he had to cover his nose with a handkerchief because of the stench. Twice a day they brought me a cup of water, always in a cracked and leaking cup. I never knew if it was day or night; sometimes I had delusions. Once in a while I would hear them beating prisoners in the cell next to mine,

with cries of "Mother" and "Father" in Hebrew. To this day I don't know if it was a recording, or if they were really torturing them there.

They didn't try to interrogate me then. Once some investigators did come with a cart full of papers, and stood with handkerchiefs over their noses. They asked me the same questions they had already asked before, and I was still smart enough, or stubborn enough, to keep up my part: "I don't know. I don't know."

They didn't let me sleep. Whoever passed by would kick the door. I didn't sleep for weeks. I got awfully thin and could count my ribs. I got so thin that the cast became loose and I could feel my shriveled legs, full of blood and pus. And I had one nightmare, that the bugs and lice and fleas that were crawling on my little mattress would get into the cast and start living on my pus. It goes without saying that no doctor saw me the whole time.

One day, without thinking, I told the guard who brought me the pita, "Listen, buddy, if you don't bring me water in an uncracked cup, I won't eat." You could say I started a hunger strike. Within five minutes a whole delegation arrived: "If you don't do as you're told it will be even worse. Eat! Drink!" I repeated my intention. They saw I had reached a point that I really didn't need food. So I won, and got my water in an uncracked cup.

A few days later they tried to break me using dogs, but I love dogs, and I remember being actually happy when the guard came in with a round-headed white dog. I patted it and asked the guard its name; "What a nice dog," I said. I heard one of the interrogators outside yelling at the guard—well, what can you do?

Near the end of this period I was half crazy, but I also knew this was a crisis point. The knowledge made me strong. At the end two intelligence men came in and said, "Dan, you're going back to the hospital." They brought an old razor and started to shave me with cold water, and tried to wash me a little. I went into a state of physical shock. Apparently my body temperature went down dramatically. I was cold, my whole body trembled, a really bad fit of shivering. For weeks afterwards in the hospital they didn't let me look at myself in a mirror.

We passed another stage. This was an extremely difficult experience, both for me and for Egypt. Because after all, even though you are an enemy, a certain relationship is created, and I think

they respected me. I didn't give myself away; I saved face. Perhaps it was my age, or my big mustache. In the battle with the solitary cell I felt I had triumphed.

After a few days I was a little better and they took me for a complicated grafting operation. It was clear that if it didn't succeed they'd have to amputate my leg. The doctor explained that I would be completely covered by a cast, but if my loss of blood was only below the knee, we were saved. If there was bleeding higher up, they would amputate. As I woke up from the anesthesia, my interrogators were standing around, thinking that this was the best time for questioning me. I kept silent, but everyone was happy when it was clear that the operation had succeeded. When the bleeding stopped there were cheers, not only mine, but also of my wardens.

I don't remember exactly when I first saw the Red Cross, but it was always in the hospital. If I was in solitary, they would take me to a hospital room for the visit. The first time I didn't really believe it was the Red Cross representative. But they gave me a postcard from home and later brought me a Bible and the Passover Haggada of the kibbutz—it was apparently around the time of Passover—and a book of poems by Natan Yonatan, who had been my teacher in the kibbutz when I was a child. This was my first reading material. They also told me I could write letters home.

After some time in the hospital, they blindfolded me and took me outside on a stretcher, into a car. Again I had a bad feeling. In such situations it was especially clear I wasn't master of my fate. A person behind bars is apparently very sensitive to changes, afraid of changes. When you're in a fixed situation, you know what to expect, the bad things become familiar, too. A change can always be for the worse.

We traveled for half an hour. At the end they threw me onto a bed and took off my blindfold. I was on a bed in a huge room, totally bare, about six by nine meters [twenty by thirty feet], with one small barred window high up. I don't know what happened, but I broke then. I started to cry. I cried and cried. It was the first time I cried, and also the last. It was terrible. Apparently the fear during the ride was so great that I felt I had no more strength to stand the situation. It was total helplessness, hopelessness. The

whole burden of the tragedy of the war between Israel and Egypt seemed to be on my shoulders, and I couldn't carry it any longer. No one saw me like this. If they had interrogated me just then, I would have told them everything. They say that crying is tough, but for me it was good. It emptied me completely. After half an hour I felt calmer.

Later on I was told that I was in the Abassiya prison, where I stayed till the end. It was the room in which the Israeli Navy prisoners had once stayed, and also our friend Farkash, a madman thought to be a spy—a room with a brilliant past. Long days of isolation began there, but I had a few small victories, like when I turned over on my side and could see the eucalyptus branches from the high window, and the sunlight. Or when I gave a cigarette to one of the peasant prisoner-servants, who was in a more shameful condition than me, and overcame the fear of what might happen if they caught me. I smoked then, and after I left the hospital they gave me cigarettes, although no matches. At some point they brought me a phonograph with two or three records, but it was far from the bed and I couldn't turn it on alone. Later I got some books. But most of the time was a kind of twilight, punctuated by trips to the hospital.

They didn't interrogate me any more. One day the interrogator came into my room, sat down on the bed, asked me how I felt, asked about my children, and said, "I hope everything will be all right." He even sort of patted my head. Only later did I realize that he had come to say goodbye to me. The fear of interrogation never left me until I was released. I still wasn't sure that they would leave me in peace. Whenever they slammed a door or took me for treatment, I was afraid.

I also had some positive experiences during this time. One day the nurse, who disinfected my wounds occasionally, brought her baby to visit. I think that this was when I was taken to the hospital again for an operation. The baby was called Amalia, about a year old. I remember I touched her hand. A little humanity in the sea of cruelty that surrounded me. Another time, a nurse lifted the sheet from my face as I was wheeled in for an operation, and said, "God bless you" in Arabic. They may have risked their necks with these little gestures, but this was the only humanity around me. I must add a story from much later, when we were all together. On

Passover Eve, after they had already locked the door for the night, a guard came in and wished us that the next year we could celebrate at home with our families. No one told him to say that—he would have been punished—but he took the chance.

I was still badly wounded, and my release was requested on all sorts of levels, right up to the United Nations, but the Egyptians refused to return me to Israel. I knew about these attempts from the Red Cross agents. General Sharif from Intelligence once came in, looked at me, shrugged his shoulders, and said, "I did what I could." And so I remained in prison.

Avi, Motti, and Benny were in another wing of the prison. I sometimes heard sighs from the other side of the wall, and once I saw traces of blood on the chamber pot they brought me. I understood there were other Israeli prisoners. The Red Cross people confirmed it. I was happy that maybe we would get together, but I was sad, too, for them and for their situation.

One day they brought in chairs, candy boxes, records, and books to my room, took away my blankets, and put white sheets, like in a hotel, in their place—a real party. They sprayed against flies, and a team of photographers came in and took pictures of the prisoner in his wonderful conditions. I was lying down, smoking, and marveling at what was going on around me. As soon as the photographers left, the guards returned. One of them spilled a cup of coffee on the white sheets; then they were removed and the old blanket came back. The other luxuries disappeared the same way, like with Cinderella at midnight. The coach turned back into a pumpkin. Later on I found out that they took pictures of the other three prisoners, in the yard, sitting on green lounge chairs. Apparently they were making a propaganda film for the world to see.

AVI

My first solitary cell was at the interrogation center, where I was confined for about two months. It was a room without a window, with a bright lamp on all the time. I never saw sunlight. I would try to guess the time from the events and sounds that penetrated my cell, such as the muezzin calling for prayers.

During the first stage of interrogation I was totally absorbed in surviving. I was completely helpless, and I knew they could do anything to me. I kept asking to see the Red Cross agents, but they retorted that in fact nobody knew I was there. They claimed that, in Israel, I was reported dead, therefore they could kill me any time they chose to. I kept reminding myself that I myself had heard the news broadcast in which my capture was announced; therefore they must have known in Israel that I was alive. But as time went on, I became so feeble that it took all my strength to cling to that memory. Sometimes I thought it was nothing but a fantasy, and in fact nobody knew I was alive.

I saw the Red Cross agent after about two months. He arrived after I had been transferred to another cell in the prison. This was a dark cell on the fourth floor, containing a bed without a mattress. The whole prison staff used to come by and peek at me as if I were a strange animal. The cell was close to the minaret. I recall the first time the muezzin came out on the small veranda to call for prayers. His "Allah Akbar" startled me terribly. It made me realize the magnitude of my solitude—a man alone, in a Moslem state, in jail, so far away from home! Another thing I remember about that cell are the rats, which were very active at night. But the muezzin calls nearly drove me crazy.

When the Red Cross agent came for the first time, a candle was brought into this dark cell. I remember asking him to make them open the shutters so that I could have some light. He promised to take care of that, but nothing happened. Two weeks later he returned and told me that the Egyptians said they didn't have a ladder high enough to open the shutters.... These Red Cross agents had a way of reporting the silliest things in a most serious manner. That was their act.

Slowly the interrogations were cut down, and I had more time for myself. I had almost stopped eating. The Egyptians tried to feed me, especially before the Red Cross visits, but their food disgusted me and I couldn't take it in. It was dark and I couldn't see what I was eating, so I had the impression I was getting leftovers and garbage. After the Red Cross visit, they made an arrangement for a pita with falafel to be delivered to me from an outside store every day.

The Red Cross visits were the only light in the darkness. Mr. Beausart had suddenly become an important figure in my life. Between his visits, I would plan what to tell him next time he

came. He became like a father to me, someone who brought in the smells of the outside world. He used to tell me jokes about the Egyptians, which raised my morale. He comforted me, saying that things weren't so bad, that the Egyptians were idiots. It was surprising, the things he used to tell me, and how much he trusted me. After each visit, for two or three days, I used to reconstruct our conversation in my mind, considering every single word for its significance.

I received the first letter from my kid sister. The letters from adults weren't allowed through. The Red Cross agent brought me the Bible. I obtained some candles and could read. They allowed me to take a shower, but I was still alone. In order to occupy myself, I would sing folk songs, the songs of the Beatles, different operas—music was always an important part of my life. I started to jog in the cell. But I still had a lot of time for thinking: What will happen to me? What will my life be like after my return? When will I go back to flying, to studying? I was fantasizing my future life, always focusing on myself. These fantasies filled my world. Then I started to write letters to my family, which was another important occupation.

One frightening episode from that stage of my confinement comes to mind: the Red Cross agent had arranged for a barber to come and give me a haircut. He came with a razor blade; it was very scary.

On the last week of my stay in solitary, the Red Cross agent managed to have an electric lamp installed in my cell. I started to hear voices of other Israelis around. By that time I had already succeeded in communicating with my guards in Arabic, although I could lead only very low-level conversations. I didn't try harder because I was sure that in a short while I would be returned home. That's what I was told, but plans changed as new POWs were captured.

MOTTI

My solitary cell was totally dark, but after a few days I noticed that a single ray of light was coming in, moving slowly as the day moved on. One day, the good guy Shamel came in, bringing me a piece of candy. What a great day—up to then all I got was pita

and salted cheese. I took the candy and used it to mark lines on the wall. I compared the position of the light ray on my wall to the time I saw on my guards' watches, and this way made a clock all for myself. After this, I tried to figure out if they had a fixed daily schedule—do they take me for interrogation at a certain time, how long does it last, etc. The time organization occupied my mind.

I was in solitary confinement for three months. I heard screams in Hebrew now and then, so I figured I wasn't alone in the wing. Sometimes I heard footsteps, men walking with chains on their legs. The Red Cross agent arrived during the third month. I was taken to the hospital and my back was bandaged in his honor. . . . Mr. Beausart told me that he knew I was being beaten during interrogations and promised to do all he could to stop it. He gave me some postcards to write to my family. He also told me that they knew I was alive, and he promised to have me moved to a better cell.

Some time later I was indeed moved to the prison. The room I had was larger than the first one, with light coming in from a high window. It had a bed, but its walls were all covered with blood stains, and graffiti in Hebrew and Arabic. At first I didn't understand what it was. At nightfall, however, thousands of bugs started to fall from the ceiling. I squashed them and smeared the blood on the walls, like former prisoners had done before me. I couldn't sleep at all. I covered myself in a blanket and sat cramped in the corner figuring what to do. The war against the bugs went on throughout my captivity.

I stayed in that cell for a couple of months. Every third day I was taken for interrogation. They asked me whether I knew the other prisoners they were holding at the time. One day I started to sing in Hebrew and Benny heard me from his cell and joined in, until the guard started yelling. I decided to leave notes for Benny at the toilet, but I got no response. Later I found out that he was taken to another toilet, but the notes disappeared, just the same. I wonder where to. When I had more free time, I made up word puzzles and also gave myself complicated arithmetical problems to solve. I did all this with the pencil stub I had obtained from my interpreter, using old newspapers that I snatched from the toilet to write on. These things kept me busy for hours.

At that time I developed some friendships with the guards. Sometimes they'd take me out for a walk in the yard. Some of them sat down sometimes in the cell for a chat. I had a large written inscription on my wall, so one day I asked the guard to tell me what it said. "But this is in French," he protested, and I understood he was illiterate. Another guard couldn't tell the time on his own watch and used to tell me he wasn't permitted to tell me the time.

One day I was given a piece of coarse soap, probably for my shower. I removed a spring from the bed and started to carve the soap. I did whole sculptures from soap cakes, and this occupied me for weeks. Suddenly I discovered I had artistic talents! I brought some of these sculptures back home when I was released. Finally they brought me a book, too. It was a five-hundred-page novel about a doctor and his wife; I read it four times at least. It's a pity I didn't ask for the Bible; this could have kept me even busier.

I received only two brief notes from my family at that stage, but just the same they changed my whole world. Only then I realized they knew I was alive. I received also a small parcel of food and discovered a mouse living with me in the cell.... I planned a trap for him, another occupation. He was smart; he ate the peanuts I had placed for him yet avoided the trap. I never managed to catch him, but I was occupied with the hunt. I also had two birds. I left some pita crumbs for them on the window, until they learned to come into the cell. So that was my universe—the bugs, a mouse, two birds, and a primitive guard.

DAVID

I was kept in confinement for six and a half months, three of those in a tiny solitary cell. The interrogations continued all the while. The Air Force men, who had been taken captive after me, were moved to the common room before me. I don't know why I was so long in solitary; maybe it was their hatred for the paratroopers. My interrogator hated paratroopers so much because he had been one of the Egyptians who escaped them during the Sinai campaign.

I didn't delude myself. I kept telling myself that when I volun-

teered for the paratroopers, I knew what lay ahead. Friends of mine had been killed or wounded, and nobody complained. This awareness made it somewhat easier to bear. I never considered killing myself. Another idea that had kept me going was that our tank crew had seen me being captured, so people in Israel knew I was alive, despite what my interrogator was saying.

They used to bring me a pita with salted cheese. I refused to take the cheese, which made me thirsty. I cut the pita in two halves and used to hide a piece for later, for after my interrogation. The thirst was terribly difficult. Three times a day a glass of water was brought in, but it was almost or entirely empty, according to the guard's whims. They often left a leaking faucet nearby to make me feel even thirstier. I got used to drinking the water left after washing the floors, with dirt, soap, and everything. Things like that can break down a person who hadn't known what he was heading for.

I was left in my underwear and wasn't allowed to wash. My body was still covered with salt from the water of the canal, which formed a crust all over me. I smelled awful. When I finally was permitted to take a shower, my underwear crumbled as I took it off.

One of the intelligence agents who visited me frequently was pretending to be a good guy. I called him the watchman because he had a wrist watch with the date; I tried to peek at it. He told me that if I'd be good, he'd bring me letters from my family. But I heard how he was scolded by the interrogators: "For two months we keep telling him he's believed to be dead, and now you come in and ruin everything!"

I knew about other prisoners who had been captured before me—Dan, the canteen workers, the pilot, too. One night I clearly heard how Goldwasser was interrogated, and he refused to say anything. They came into his cell, which was next to mine, every ten minutes and beat him up. I couldn't do anything for him. In the end they killed him.

One day I was brought to a new interrogator. He confronted me with drawings of different aircraft and started to ask me about their antennas. I told him I didn't know anything about planes, and I realized they had confused me with Amnon. But I was beaten a lot while they were figuring out their mistake.

Suddenly, when I had already been transferred to the prison, they brought me a pile of clothes and some cigarettes, although I had stopped smoking. I was given soap and sent to take a shower. It was due to the visit of the Red Cross, which took place the next day. A man came in like a storm and introduced himself as Mr. Beausart. I didn't believe him until he showed me his card. He was eveing me suspiciously, too, and I noticed he was looking for something in the cell. He said that he had expected to find me in pieces, because they refused to let him see me for three months. He figured they were trying to fix me first. . . . We started to chat. When he heard that I had never been to the yard, he demanded that I'd go out right then. We walked around the courtyard for half an hour, and he told me about the other prisoners. I heard about the other wounded paratrooper POW, Yair, who had been from my unit. Mr. Beausart couldn't believe I had no books, and he went to one of the other POWs and returned with a Bible. It was from Dan. The nicest thing was that he told me to climb to the window and then indicated the common room of the other Israelis. I could only see the building.

From then on I had Red Cross visits every week or two. They brought me books and letters. I started to receive small parcels from my family. They were packed in shoe boxes, and obviously some of the stuff had been stolen. It was a hard time: the interrogations were less frequent, I had more free time, and I suffered from loneliness, especially since I knew that the others were all together already.

RAMI

Coping with loneliness and the struggle of the interrogations were part of the same reality. Once the interrogations were not that intensive, how to pass the time became the major problem. I spent seven weeks in the interrogation center, and then moved to a solitary cell in Abassiya prison, where I was isolated four months more. I had daily interrogations only during the first three weeks. Afterwards, they were getting less frequent. So what can a person do with all this time on his hands? I used to imagine the world outside my walls, constructing it in my fantasy. I tried to figure out, for example, the direction of my cell, how many guards were

posted on the wing, and when they changed, who the Israeli prisoners in the adjacent cells were. I rarely thought about the world farther away. It helped me to concentrate my thoughts on my small universe, and to cut myself off from the rest.

Numbers provided my major occupation. My bed was a shabby carpet, and I used to count its fringes. I could do this only by focusing my eyes downward through the crack of my blindfold. Later I started to calculate how many prime numbers there were between one and one thousand. I still remember that I found 170 such numbers. This was a project that lasted two days! Later on, when my hands and legs were untied, and when I wasn't blindfolded any longer, they gave me paper and pencil for writing "homework" for the interrogation. I saved part of the paper and, using formulas that I remembered, computed the tables of logarithms and sines. It took me the entire seven weeks of my stay at the interrogation center to complete these two tables. I made a complete slide rule for myself, and it worked precisely.

In addition, I used the time to design machines for our kibbutz plastic industry, where I used to work before. The wall of my prison cell was painted in white up to a height of 1.8 meters, and since I already owned a pencil, I drew my plans on the wall. When the Red Cross agents visited, they brought me some parcels, and I used the packing paper and cardboard for my work. I made rulers and even a compass. I designed a checkerboard, and made little checkers from bread. In my mattress I discovered some cotton seeds and grew them near my bed, so I had a small garden, too.

The cell was full of bugs and fleas. On the first nights, I couldn't sleep for a moment. Gradually I found a way to get rid of them. I sat in the corner, covered in a blanket, and let the odor of my body attract them to that place. When they all came, I hurried to the bed and tried to fall asleep before they followed me. Every day I hunted a whole hour for the bugs and looked for them in all their hiding places. In two weeks I almost exterminated them all.

In the evening I used to jog in my cell, making figure eights, so that my head would not turn from going round and round. This took two hours of my daily time, in which I covered the distance of six kilometers. I developed a method of counting the "eights," and when this became automatic, I used to direct my thoughts to

different topics. I decided to reconstruct my life history as I was jogging and tried to go from age to age, following my school years, extracting the most detailed recollections from my mind. I arrived at a state in which I saw myself quite objectively: Rami the lonely kid, the rebellious teenager, the overactive young man never giving a thought to himself, and so on. I didn't hide anything or deny my defects. Since then, I know myself and can't use excuses anymore. I am aware of all my faults and I function as best I can with these limitations. I am unable to evade myself and say, "I just didn't feel like doing it." Today I know that there is a reason for everything, including emotional responses, which seem to be so impulsive and uncontrollable. This is the most important achievement of my experience in solitary, a lesson that is with me to this very day.

I was very proud when I finally learned to stand on my hands. This was an old wish of mine, from the time I was a chubby little fellow. A bell was sounded in prison every two hours, and this was my sign to stand on my hands. At first I had to lean on the wall, and my hands would get sore and tired. Gradually I improved a great deal and managed to stand for a long time without any support.

All in all, I was completely isolated from the world outside for eight weeks, until the first visit of the Red Cross people, who came on August 31. My conditions improved considerably from then on. I received books to read, among them some designing manuals I had requested. I used these for designing industrial machines, as I explained before. It's a shame, but at one of the searches in the common room, all these designs were taken away and never returned to me. The Red Cross also brought me some news about my home. On the first visit, I was informed about the birth of my twins, although they couldn't tell me the sex of the babies. Only ten days later, when the letter arrived, did I find out that I had two baby girls.

I managed to close my mind to thoughts about matters that were out of my control. I told myself not to worry about my release, because I assumed everything was being done for that in Israel, and those who are concerned with that worry enough. I managed to occupy myself quite well. It surprises me that I didn't even try to establish any contacts with the other Israeli POWs,

who I realized were not far from me. We were all actually in adjacent cells. The Red Cross agents told me that they put pressure on the Egyptians to join us all in a common room. I told myself that when we would be joined, we'd be joined. The others tried to communicate by notes left in the toilet, or by knocking in code on the walls. When I found this out, it astounded me; Why didn't I make such efforts? I did feel the need for company, but obviously this was not strong enough to push me to make an effort. On the other hand, I concentrated all my efforts on organizing my own time, in my own field. I felt that this was under my control, and if I'd try to extend myself, I'd probably fail.

Producing a creative daily schedule, consisting of a variety of activities and covering the whole day, was my goal. I used to leave some unfinished business for the next day, so that I'd be sure to have something to do right from the morning. As time went on, I worked out a regular daily program for myself, including such matters as how many cookies I could eat a day (when I already received parcels from home), and at what time, so that I'd have enough for two weeks. In the afternoon, I used to sit at my window and watch the tree, which gave me a sense of feeling at home. That was the hour I allowed myself to think about my home a little. I never indulged in self-pity. I felt I was using the time well.

YITZHAK

When the interrogations became less intensive, I was moved to a completely dark cell, but it was more spacious. I believe I was already at Abassiya prison then. Later I was moved again to a cell which was three by four meters, with an iron bed, although without a mattress. The room had a high, narrow window, through which I could watch the sky. That's where the first visit of the Red Cross took place. I remember it vaguely. When they told me I'd meet the Red Cross people, I didn't believe them. Next day, however, a handsome, tall man came smiling into my cell. This was Beausart. I believe it was the end of August. He brought me a small parcel, with chocolate, nuts and the Bible in Hebrew. He also gave me a special postcard and told me to write home a few words. I remember talking to him for about twenty minutes. I asked for a doctor. I asked him how many Israelis had been cap-

tured, and he winked but refrained from answering. I was afraid to talk to him freely, because his visit took place when I was still under interrogation, but I was extremely happy to see him. It was proof that people outside knew I was alive. I assumed that after this visit, the Egyptians wouldn't dare continue their threats and torture. The truth is, however, that my tough interrogations continued just as before. I think that it was, in fact, harder to sustain the interrogations after being reassured that they wouldn't kill me. At that stage I didn't want to die as much as I did beforehand.

The most difficult loneliness was in the first solitary cell. That's where I also suffered from terrible uncertainty. I was lying in filth, and when I heard footsteps in the corridor, I never knew whether they were bringing me a pita or taking me to be executed. Mostly they came to take me to my interrogation. I was dizzy from the beatings, but I never allowed myself to relax.

Later on I had another cell, with a window, where I could differentiate between day and night. I remember the day Nasser died. It was at the end of September. I heard very loud sirens, and the muezzins were yelling from all the minarets from morning to night. It was an extremely hot day, but no food or water was brought to the cell. I didn't see anyone and didn't know what all the commotion was about, and why there was this sudden change. Three days later I was again taken to be interrogated, and asked what had happened. They refused to tell me. They all seemed to be out of balance somehow.

Routine set in when the interrogations were over. I was taken out daily for a walk in the yard, and once a week to the shower. The food was somewhat better as well. At this stage, I arrived at the conclusion that I should avoid getting sick in captivity, therefore I had to take really good care of my health. As someone who grew up in the U.S., I asked for vitamins, but I didn't get any. I worked out a lot. All this time I didn't see a doctor, but the wounds and burns healed themselves, especially after I started to receive good soap from my family. I got some parcels with clothes and books. Until then I was in rags all the time. I remember that Beausart had asked me what sort of book I wanted, and I mentioned an astronomy book, because I could see about twenty stars from my window. He brought me a tiny children's book, a nice booklet translated from Russian to English. What I read most of

the time was the Bible. I had a good edition, with interpretations, and I read it through three times. It's an excellent book for captivity; it is rather difficult so it demanded effort on my part, and it gave me material for thought. I could identify with many of the biblical stories. Later on I received three or four English books to read, so this provided me with something to do.

One of the first books I received was Shakespeare's *Comedy of Errors*. I was lying in my cell and laughing my head off. I realized that I needed humor for encouragement. It was difficult to bring myself to laugh when I was all alone, but when I joined the others, I often made us all laugh.

I made a daily schedule for myself. I didn't want to sleep late and waste my time. I got up at eight o'clock, exercised for about half an hour, jogged a kilometer inside my cell, and then dedicated my time to reading and thinking. Every day I made myself concentrate on abstract thoughts for an hour. I used to lie on my bed, watch the ceiling, which was awfully dirty, and let my mind go. In the beginning, I used to think a lot about the Air Force and my family. But this gave me a headache, and made me feel self-pity. Later I taught myself to visualize colors and clean my head of wandering thoughts, and started to consider philosophical issues instead. I thought about war and peace and such matters. I forbade myself to think about the future, and concentrated only on my past and present. I tried to recall memories from my early childhood and school days. I remembered my first loves, my first experience of flying. I didn't dwell on flying too long, however, because due to my interrogations there were some things I'd rather forget. I tried to refresh my days with new activities, so that I'd feel in control. Of course I was totally dependent on decisions out of my control. It was their part to provide me with food and water, or to determine when I'd go home. But within the small world of my cell I tried to make my own decisions according to my will. Thus, for example, I used to change the subject in the middle of an interesting chain of thought, when the time allocated for "thinking" was over. I'd tell myself: Tomorrow you'll continue from here.

I kept track of the time with the aid of my biological clock, the calls of the muezzin, and especially by the movement of light and shadow in my cell. I knew that the sun in that season moved

fifteen degrees per hour, and I calculated the projection of the shadow on the floor. It wasn't important whether my time estimate was precise or not, as long as I felt in control over my time, and I knew I could allocate the time for my different activities.

My strangest activity was killing ten bugs a day. These bugs were killing me. They bit me and I was full of sores. I couldn't smash them with my fingers, as Arabs do, so I used to step on them instead. Finally I asked the Red Cross people for some bug spray and I sprayed the room so enthusiastically that I was sick for two days. I almost poisoned myself together with the fleas.

I looked for creative outlets. I used to wet a pita and form some tiny balls that I played with, but I wasn't very sophisticated in comparison to the others. My only goal was to occupy myself enough so that I wouldn't dwell in self-pity. I wasn't so miserable, but just the same it was tempting to occupy myself totally in my own suffering.

Some time later I managed to communicate with the other POWs. I realized they were nearby. I identified Rami by the heavy steps of his giant feet. He has a unique way of walking, and there was no mistake about it. We were all barefoot then, but for a long time we had chains on our legs, and this helped me keep track of the movements in the corridor. Once I heard somebody being interrogated. He was screaming in the next cell. It was apparently David, the paratrooper, whom I didn't know yet. I was afraid to call out to the people in the corridor, because I believed that this might lead the Egyptians to put us at a distance from each other. But I remembered reading about POWs who established communication between cells by Morse code. I didn't remember the code, and my next-door neighbor didn't provide any help, so I made up a system, which was rather primitive: one knock for A, two for B, three for C etc. Naturally, this is difficult with twenty-two [Hebrew] letters. I tried to improve the code, and this occupied a lot of my time. Using a small rock, I wrote the message I wanted to transmit on the wall, and then coded it and knocked on the wall. After many attempts, Amos, my neighbor, finally understood. It drove me crazy, waiting a whole week until he realized what was going on. Then one day he was responding: Amos. We were afraid that the guards would discover the secret, so we limited ourselves to ten sentences per day. In fact, I didn't know Amos or Amnon before; they abandoned their plane two weeks after us, and I found out about their captivity only through this communication.

The realization that I was surrounded by other Israelis had a positive effect. I remember asking the Red Cross people about their identity, and added that I wanted to join them, because according to the Geneva convention prisoners of war should be put together. The chance that we would be put together, at least all the officers, made my return home seem more probable, too. On our first conversation about this, Beausart gave me a mysterious smile and asked, "What makes you think there are other Israelis here?" Then he added that he was optimistic about that. He was always optimistic. We used to joke about that a lot later on, he in his French accent, I in my American. But I was willing to bet that if one kept demanding something, it would finally be given.

I was happy to sense that our reunion was close. On the other hand I wondered who all the other POWs were. Suddenly I worried that if all the Air Force was in captivity, who would take on our jobs? I was afraid to find out that the squadron commander was also in jail, and worried that the pilots who remained might not know how to use the Phantom, because it was so new in Israel.

AMOS

After about a month of interrogation, I was moved to Abassiya prison, and there the number of interrogations gradually diminished. We were all put in one wing, which was built around a courtyard, three cells on each side. We were taken out to the courtyard, one at a time, and didn't meet. As it turned out, Yitzhak and I were on the same side, and Rami, David, and Amnon on the other. After about half a year we were put together.

The Red Cross agent visited me a short while after I was moved to the prison. On the first visit, only Beausart came, and he brought me the first letter from home. A few days before that, Shamel, the "good" officer, came for a visit and brought me two Russian books translated into English. They were horrible books; one of them was about the stars.

A wall separated my cell from Yitzhak's, and we communicated by knocking on it. We made up a code, which was rather difficult, and more suitable for English than for Hebrew words. The first time we succeeded in communicating, I said to him that I'd leave him a note in the toilet [laughing]. Later on we exchanged notes frequently, because transmitting messages by knocking was quite awkward. I don't know why we didn't include others in our note communication, because we were all using the same toilet. Perhaps it was logistically too complicated. This contact was important for me, because it somewhat relieved my loneliness, which was very hard for me to take.

I occupied myself mainly in reading, especially after they brought me a Bible. I wrote letters, even though for three months I didn't get any from Israel. Some of the time I was sick. I had the shivers and felt bad, so I asked for a doctor. No doctor came, naturally, but I got better just the same.

Two sparrows were living in my cell. They had their nest in it, and they used to come and go through the tiny window. I watched them a lot, and they provided me with some company. I hoped they'd lay eggs, but it was the end of the summer and fall, and these are not the seasons for that. [He is quiet for a long time.] There were many fleas there; I was bitten all over. I used to fight them ferociously, and this was another occupation of mine. I had to locate them in their hiding places and exterminate them. This problem kept us busy in the common room, too.

Loneliness was the hardest thing at this stage, especially before we started our note communication. I was thinking a lot, whether I wanted to or not. I thought about home, about my wife who was pregnant at the time. I think I was told about the birth of my daughter on the first visit of the Red Cross. [Here Amos tries to reorder his memories, thinking about the various dates, and ends up discovering that he had been detained three months, rather than one, in the interrogation center. At this point he looks somewhat disoriented and says, "Never mind the dates."]

I was a happy father in jail: my first child, a girl, was born! My head was spinning with thoughts about this. I didn't make up problems to solve but just remembered and imagined different things. At first I was concerned with the fact that I had become a captive. I was obsessed with the idea that had I acted differently, perhaps I could have saved the plane. These ideas depressed me,

and I had to force myself to abandon them. I couldn't let myself become deeply depressed in jail.

Toward the end of this period we were questioned by a sociologist. These were friendly conversations, without any pressure. He also hinted that soon we would be joined in a common room. Once he said to me, "Go on, finish your story, and you'll be moved in with the others."

AMNON

On August 12, I was moved out of the solitary cell and blindfolded and put in a car. They must have been driving me round and round in the camp, but I was certain that since they now had all the information out of me, they were going to execute me. Finally they moved me to another wing, where I gained a small improvement—a new and larger cell with a bed. They took off my handcuffs and blindfold and left me alone. Apparently the cell had been painted recently, and with the great heat the walls were radiating a strong, suffocating odor. I felt I was being gassed and could hardly breathe. I lay on the bed, with its thin mattress, and waited for them to come and get me for the next interrogation. Five hours of terrible anxiety passed by, yet nothing happened. It was night already. I was lying on the bed, trembling, with silence all around.

It was a large room. It had a big window high up, which was kept open, and a heavy door, like a vault. As I was lying down, I noticed a big nail sticking out of the door, about the height of my forehead. All of a sudden I felt an urge to kill myself, because I considered myself a traitor. I approached the door, measured the height of the nail, and examined the possibility of running from the end of the cell so that my head would be crushed on that nail. Would the nail penetrate deep enough to kill me? I was walking round and round considering this possibility, until suddenly the opposite idea popped up in my mind: The hell with it! They had put this nail here on the door on purpose, to make me think about suicide. I am going to win by not doing it! But you can guess my state of mind from these types of ideas.

Later on the door opened, and a man whose head looked like a donkey, with a distorted face, frightening, like in horror movies,

popped in. I was startled, but he smiled, and handed me some bread with halvah. I couldn't believe it. I ate it trembling; nothing had ever tasted better than this in my entire life. Suddenly I was flooded with indescribable bliss. Here was a human gesture in the midst of hell. A few moments later he peeked again, this time with a lighted cigarette for me. Right then we heard footsteps, and I panicked. I put the cigarette out and swallowed it, so that the guard wouldn't suffer on my account. When the steps had passed he came in once more, and with his gestures asked me where the cigarette was. I indicated that I had swallowed it, and we both laughed. From then on we were friends. A few days later he came back, gave me soap, and took me to the shower. For six weeks I hadn't been allowed to wash.

So that was the beginning of a somewhat different stage. The first shock of captivity was over, and I had more free time for myself. The physical conditions were less threatening, or perhaps I got used to them. My fantasies were highly active during that stage. I was constantly visualizing my rescue or escape from prison. These were uncontrollable visions. I was sure that, in Israel, all efforts were being made to release me, that the whole nation backed me up, but I didn't know when this liberation would take place.

I remember clearly my first contact with the civilized world. I heard footsteps and the dragging of boxes outside, and suddenly a man in a suit came in, introduced himself as Shamel, and informed me about the Red Cross visit on the following day. I think this happened about two and a half months after the beginning of my captivity. He made some gestures to the effect that if I uttered one unnecessary word, it would be the end of me. At the same time, two parcels from my family were brought in. It took me some time to realize that I was finally in contact with my former world. He gave me two white envelopes. I immediately identified my mother's handwriting on one. I have no words to describe my excitement. I remember having the feeling that all the fluids in my body flushed toward my eyes. The whole Nile was in my throat—I just wanted him to get out of my cell. But I couldn't hold it in; I sat on the bed and burst out crying. It was an uncontrollable outpour of everything. . . . These letters were more precious to me than any diamond. Apparently Shamel was moved by my behavior and he approached me and patted me on the head, saying, "Don't cry, Amnon, everything will be okay." At least that's what I remember.

Later on I opened the letter, which I remember by heart to this very day. "Amnon my darling baby, how are you, my precious. . . ." I couldn't have prayed for more.

The two first parcels contained some clothes, shorts, and two books—the Bible and a novel titled *Salambo*. I remember allowing myself to read only a couple of pages every time, so that I wouldn't finish it too soon. It was a book about the Carthaginian wars, full of descriptions of battles with thousands of casualties. I'd read it and tell myself: So what are you complaining about! At least you're alive and well! The Bible filled my existence. Finally I had time to read it to the smallest detail, to explore its depths. It's a great book. Later on Rami knitted a cover for my Bible.

The second letter was from my girlfriend. This is another story. Several months later I asked her, in a letter sent from the common room, to terminate our relationship. I couldn't live with the feeling that she was waiting for me, while I wasn't sure I still loved her.

My life was less stressful from then on. Instead of the interrogations, I had questionnaires to fill out, which they collected and read. It worried me that I didn't get any response. I made things up or I would tell them the truth—just the same, no reaction. From time to time, I'd be taken for an interrogation. In one of those they got mad at me for pretending to be so dumb. They humiliated me in different ways, just for fun. But all the same this was a better period, from August to December, until I joined the common room. The food was somewhat better, and I received three meals a day.

I had a window in my cell. The sun would make shadows on my bed, and I used their movement to mark lines on the wall until I had a pretty accurate clock. I was given ten cigarettes per day, so I scheduled my smoking times by the lines on the wall. I reserved some cigarettes in case they stopped providing them. Smoking was my only pleasure besides reading the letters I received. Reading was also important. I didn't exercise, because I was young and in good shape and didn't need to invest energy in that. I thought a lot. Most of all, I felt sorry for myself. I was thinking that had somebody else from my family experienced what I was going

through, and had I known about it, I wouldn't have been able to take it.

Sometimes I thought about other matters. I tried to plan some projects, like a big, legal brothel or a casino. I tried to think about all the details involved. Sometimes there were funny episodes as well. I knew that other Israelis were detained in the same wing, but they were very careful to keep us apart. One day, one of the prisoners was being taken for interrogation, another asked to go to the toilet, and with all the movements my door was unlocked by mistake and all of a sudden I saw Yitzhak standing in front of me. A Jew, an Israeli—there before my eyes. It was five months since I had seen an Israeli. Seeing him moved me so much, as if he were one of my forefathers coming alive. The moment was interrupted with the appearance of the sergeant, screaming that he'd kill the guards, and all the doors slammed shut.

I tried to communicate with my next-door neighbor in Morse code, but didn't get any response. When we were joined, I found out it had been David. He said that he did hear some knocks but assumed this was a trap set up by the Egyptians and he was careful not to respond. We were all terribly suspicious, naturally.

One day, toward the end of the period, they took me out to a nice room, with armchairs, where I met a nice looking man who said he wanted to talk to me. Of course I contracted my body, expecting the familiar interrogation. I was especially startled to see the interpreter, whom I remembered from my very first interrogations. But the new man wanted me to tell him all kinds of things about Israeli society, and he didn't ask anything about military matters. He told me that when this stage would be over, I'd be transferred to a room with all the other POWs, but naturally I didn't believe him.

At some stage in the meetings with that psychologist or sociologist he asked me to make a drawing. When I finished drawing, he asked me to sing a song in Hebrew. I searched my memory for a children's song, but for some reason I felt like singing the national anthem. Perhaps just because that meeting was more humane, I felt even more humiliated and helpless, having to obey any command. So I stood up, and with tears in my eyes, and with my entire soul, sang "Hatikva." I felt like a person facing his execution, saying his last credo.

I regretted this later, however. I heard that the Egyptians used the recording of my singing for their propaganda broadcast at the canal posts, like they used to do with various so-called recorded messages from the POWs. But perhaps hearing my singing there gave our soldiers a good feeling, who knows.

That was the end of my interrogation. With my "Hatikva" I touched even the investigator's heart. I was returned to my cell, and two hours later they told me, "Get dressed, you are moving!" My eyes were blindfolded and I was taken to join the gang.

MENACHEM

There were four beds in my room at the hospital, but for more than six months I stayed there alone. When I had been in my aviation course, I went through preparation for captivity. We were taken on a hike, kidnapped, and put in jail. I was captured on the fourth day of the hike, and when I was brought in there were some pilots who had already been there for four days. As I passed by in the corridor, I remember one of them saying, "Please tell them I'm willing to talk now, because I can't take being alone any longer." And this was only a game, we all knew that. But until then I wasn't aware how difficult solitude can be.

And there I was, half a year alone in the room. A doctor came in from time to time, as did the attendants. I wasn't confined in solitary cells like the others. I discovered that I didn't mind being alone. It was much worse when I shared the hospital room with Los, but much better when I joined all the others in jail.

I always knew the date and the time of day. When the attendant came in, I looked at his watch. At the same time I noticed the location of the sun rays in the room, so next time I remembered the hour by the place of the sun. I became very precise in my estimates. One day I heard the nurse tell the attendant to take me for physiotherapy at 1:00. When he came at 1:15, I asked him why he was late. He said, "I'm not late." I answered, "But it's fifteen minutes past the hour now!" He remarked, "Good God, how do you know the time without a watch?" This was a very primitive guy. I used to chat with him in Arabic, and at the same time I told him that I didn't know the language [laughs].

They weren't aware that I was fluent in Arabic, although I used

to talk to the guards from time to time. They were all orthodox and used to say their prayers in my room. I enjoyed talking to them about God, also about peace. Once I tried to explain to the attendant that if we'd have peace, Israel would advise Egypt about agricultural matters. He retorted, "What for? We have had our agriculture for the past five thousand years!" Some of the guards used to come in and play dominoes with me in the evenings.

When you're locked alone in a room, you become quite sensitive to noise. You don't know what has happened, and you're helpless and alone. Once there was a fire at the hospital, which frightened me. But it was worse on the day Nasser died. I woke up to terrible sounds, as if a huge demonstration were taking place outside. I thought they had a revolution and expected the worse. Later on I found out the reason for all that commotion, from the guards.

My world was confined to that room for a whole year. For some of the time I was in a cast up to my loins. I was taken out to the toilet in a wheelchair, or used crutches to get to the sink in my room. I was in bed all the time. After about eight months, the cast was removed. I got up and started to exercise, but I still spent most of the day in bed. Naturally I wasn't allowed out of my room, but I could watch the wonderful view of the Nile, or follow the rebuilding of other hospital wings, from my window.

Even before the termination of the interrogations, I received the first visit of the Red Cross men. Beausart told me, whispering, that Los was hospitalized in a room next to mine, and he told me about the POWs in jail. He was a wonderful man, assisted by young Olivier, both of them from Switzerland. I am not sure, but I think they brought me the first letter from home, and also a parcel for the Jewish New Year, and the Bible. Many tears were shed on that first letter. [He is quiet for a while.]

The books completely transformed my world. I remember that I received *The Godfather*—it was an excellent book to read in captivity. It has all the juicy elements—murder and sex and whatnot. Esther, my wife, used to select some of the books for me, but most of them were selected by the Air Force.

My only occupation was reading and thinking about myself. Reading in captivity is kind of strange, and I felt it in the common room, too. I had never experienced reading so intensely before. One becomes so sensitive and vulnerable, that identification with

heroes, as well as rejection of them, is extremely strong. Any text with some emotional color was greatly amplified. It was wonderful to read that way; I used to cry a lot while reading. Perhaps we blocked our feelings about ourselves and permitted the expression of them indirectly, through the heroes of the novels we read.

Los was in the next room, and I used to hear him. Once, when I returned after an operation, I had a strong urge to talk to him. Since my hand was supposed to be in great pain, I was expected to scream. So I yelled to Los, "Listen to me, I only pretend it's the pain, but I just want to talk to you!" I screamed so much that I ended up throwing up [laughing], but Los didn't respond. Four months later, when they brought him into my room, I asked him whether he had heard me then, and he said that he hadn't.

Los was severely injured. He was wounded in his spine and suffered various degrees of paralysis. Since no wound could be seen from the outside, they thought at first that he was pretending. For the first three or four days they had beaten and kicked him, and he had almost died. After six months alone in my room, they brought him to join me. We stayed together for six months more, until I was well enough to join the others in jail. Los remained a few months alone at the hospital, and then he was returned to Israel. He was very heroic in his efforts to learn to walk again, and did it all by himself. It was a great experience watching him.

I was very happy when Los was moved into my room, but my happiness was brief. After two or three days I found out that it was suffocating to be with another man in the room, twenty-four hours a day. For me it was worse than being alone. But nine other men were all right... Maybe Los was a difficult person to be with. We could hardly talk to each other; we didn't do anything together; I can't tell you why.

My transfer to the prison was delayed a great deal, because the Red Cross had hoped to be able to define me as "severely wounded" so that I'd be returned to Israel, like what finally happened with Los. Perhaps they had Los's welfare in mind, too, and didn't want to leave him all alone. But eventually I was completely cured and my hospitalization couldn't go on. One day they came for me saying, "We're taking you to stay with your friends in Abassiya, so pack your belongings and let's go."

4

GETTING TOGETHER

The moment of meeting was extremely moving for the men and resulted in a definite change in their lives in captivity. It was, however, a single event of short duration. As the reader will soon discover, the interviewees retained the sense of the emotional impact of the event, yet had different recollections about the people they met, or the order of coming together in the common room. The following versions are somewhat contradictory, probably due to the great excitement of the moment.

MOTTI

One day they transferred Benny and me into a common cell. I have hardly any recollections of that period. I think we were brought into the big room, and soon afterwards Dan was moved in as well, so that we would take care of him. I don't remember anything else; you'll have to ask the others.

BENNY

Motti was located at another wing of the jail. One day I was moved into his cell. That's where his wound had been treated. At that time he was already given three meals a day; in other words, he was better off than I had been in solitary. They had probably

believed that he was a civilian, not an enlisted man. Shortly after that, I believe it was about a week before Passover, we were both moved to a much larger room. I immediately sensed that there had been other Israelis in that room. Indeed, several hours earlier Dan had been taken out of that room for his medical treatment at the hospital. That was the room in which we stayed until our liberation.

We felt the closeness of other Israelis. Sometimes we heard the tunes of Israeli songs whistled in the courtyard. We knew that an Israeli Mirage pilot had been captured two days before us. One morning, the door opened and Avi was brought into the room. A few days later, Dan arrived. The four of us stayed together for about three months.

AVI

For me, being brought together with the others was simply part of going home. The Red Cross was telling me that they were going to return us. They had four Israeli captives, Dan, Motti, Benny, and me. Everything was agreed on, and now they would return us. In preparation for our return they would put us together to raise our morale and give us better food to fill out our bodies. It would all be a matter of days.

At the end of May or the beginning of June they finally brought me into a big room where Motti and Benny were already staying. Dan was brought in to join us a day or two later, and then there were four of us in the room. It was a very great relief to be with the three others after so many months alone. First of all, there was a great need to talk about what happened. Second, there was now someone to lean on, to share my pain. There was also a very clear feeling that we were going home. The Red Cross gave me the feeling that this was the end of the episode. And while waiting, it would be good to be together with other people in the same situation, who could understand me.

Motti and Benny had already been together for some time. They had already talked enough, so now it was my opportunity to share my experience. A few days later they brought Dan in from the hospital. It made me so happy. With him was a man from the Intelligence whom I recognized as Shamel. Others knew him as

GETTING TOGETHER

Hyman—both fictitious names meaning left and right in Arabic. I slapped him on the back and said, "You're really okay." Two of the guards grabbed me, covered my eyes, and threw me into solitary [laughs]. A punishment. The guys started to ask about me, and the Red Cross came. After a day or two they brought me back.

I remember each one as he joined us in the room. Yair came in totally crippled but with a healthy sense of humor. A few months later, they started to bring in the pilots. It was in the winter, raining all the time. We had only a small light bulb, and it was very dark in the room. Rami came in barefoot. . . . Amnon came in shock. He recognized me, but I didn't know him at first. I remembered him as such a handsome guy, but now I saw a broken man. I remember thinking, "Poor guy." He was the only one who hadn't performed any activity in solitary, he even gave up fighting against bugs. He was full of bites and still has scars. He just wasn't yet an adult. He had finished the aviation course two months earlier, and he was already captured. Later he shaped up—even his handwriting changed completely—and he came out a new man.

David also seemed to be in a very bad shape when they brought him in. His face was swollen—I don't know from what. But I was most moved to see Yitzhak, since I knew him well. We were once in the same squadron. The fact that they had brought us all together was a breath of hope: soon we were going home.

DAN

Shamel came to my hospital room one day and said, "Today we're taking you to the other Israeli prisoners." Naturally, I pretended to be greatly surprised, as if I hadn't realized they had captured other Israelis. I was blindfolded and taken back to jail. I was brought into the room in which I had already been living for six months. They put me on the bed, and when the rag was pulled off my eyes I saw three young guys. They approached me and said, "I'm Benny," "I'm Motti," "I'm Avi." I noticed that beds had been added to the room, and understood that they had been living there for several weeks. I remember having mixed feelings of sadness and joy. "Who are you?" "I'm a Mirage pilot, I was captured about six months ago, two months after you." "We're canteen workers,

we were delivering our goods to the canal posts and kidnapped there." I was the veteran among them. My two legs were still in a cast. We had absolutely no medical assistance, and I wasn't able to walk to the toilet or take a shower. From then on the Israelis would help me, I felt, because I needed all the help I could get.

RAMI

I knew about the other POWs from the Red Cross people. They told me about four old-timers who had already been put in a common room in jail. The idea that I might join them was very exciting, almost like the idea of being returned home. For six months I hadn't had anyone to talk to in Hebrew, except the interrogators, with whom I can't say I "talked." I communicated with the Red Cross people in English and with my guards in poor Arabic. The guards were okay, but they were simple and I couldn't really relate to them.

I remember being moved to the common room on December 12. I had the feeling that I should restart counting my days in captivity. I looked back on the previous period and realized how lonely I had been.

I was the first pilot to join the old-timers. Yitzhak was brought in on the next day, and in the following three or four days all the others arrived, till we were ten. Several months later, Yair, who had been severely injured, was returned to Israel. But later on Menachem joined us, so we were ten again.

I remember the old-timers had all kinds of rituals; for example, concerning what one might or might not tell the guards. They were sure that the walls were bugged and were careful all the time. My impression was that they had completely adopted the mentality of a prisoner in enemy territory. Furthermore, they had developed some kind of interdependence with the guards. This was their major concern. Another issue was how to prepare breakfast. They were like a primitive society in a way. At that time I wasn't able to express my impression, but today it's clear to me that they lived without an ideological pivot or focus, which might have organized their lives. Things totally changed after our arrival.

AMOS

I kept demanding that they put us all together. Loneliness was terrible for me. On the day I was moved, finally, I experienced tremendous joy. I found out that the common room was actually very near my solitary cell. When I was brought in, they were all there already, except David. Yair was with them still, and Menachem hadn't come yet.

I remember that my first impression was of a weird group of men. They had strange civilian clothes on, with big beards and mustaches. Men tend to grow long hair when they're alone or in captivity.

It took me some time to realize the significance of being together with others in the room. Then the stories started to come. I hadn't seen Amnon since we jumped, and I hadn't seen Rami. I was captured only five days after Rami, but during these days I had seen Nurit. I flew her out to another base one day and could give Rami regards from her. In the meantime my daughter was born, and so were Rami's twins—there was a lot to share.

By some sort of an implicit agreement, we didn't talk about the interrogations, but we shared more about being taken in captivity. I remember Yitzhak's story about his trouble in being ejected, and how he was almost lynched on the ground. We, on the other hand, could tell him about the rescue of his copilot. I didn't know that Los was at the hospital. I didn't know Dan and the canteen workers.

YITZHAK

One day I heard somebody being taken out of the next door cell but didn't hear him being returned. On the same afternoon there was another one. I could hear quite well what was happening in the corridor. So I was saying to myself, either they're being moved together or executed. I decided to be on the optimistic side. The next day they came for me, too. This was the day they used to take me out for a shower. They had always blindfolded me before going out of the cell. But on that day I heard the guards talking: "Take this and that, too." All I owned was a pair of extra shorts, one pair of underpants, and some books. I realized I was being taken to the

common room. And indeed, when the blindfold was taken off, I could see Dan, Avi, Amos, the canteen workers, and Yair. I was the seventh in the room, where I stayed for the next two and a half years.

The move was so exciting that I was in a state of shock. I couldn't utter a word after "Shalom." I hardly knew the men. Amos was vaguely familiar from the Air Force. I knew about Dan and Avi, who had been captured before me, but was surprised to find the canteen workers. I found a bed and sat down among them. At that moment we didn't know how to behave. It was very hard to start a conversation, after being isolated from your own people for so long. We were groping for words. We said very little about our experience in captivity. I was interested in what had happened in the Air Force during the two weeks between my and Amos's capture. This was extremely important for me, even though six months had already passed. Rami arrived on the same day, or later in the evening, and then Amnon, the kid. Finally David was brought to the room, and we were ten.

When I arrived the room was completely bare, and it looked very big. It had only military beds. On one of the walls there were two or three high, barred windows, closed with shutters all the time, so that we couldn't take a glimpse of the outside world. A single light bulb hung from the ceiling.

You're saying I didn't mention happiness at joining the others. It's true. I had taught myself not to be glad or to expect anything. Because after you're glad, you get disappointed and this is even harder. For six months I hadn't been joyful. Whatever I wished for had never arrived. So I learned to expect nothing. I lived with what I had, so that I wouldn't be disappointed. One develops such a numbness, which is a defense, and then you feel neither sadness nor joy, love nor hatred. You stop laughing and crying as well. I was aware of this process, numbing myself from feeling what normal people usually feel. That's why my initial reaction to the others in the room was confusion. Moreover, they seemed to be scared. No one said, "Well, man, it's good to be together finally," or "How have you been?"

I should add that for half a year we believed that they were taping our conversations in the room. We ruled out the possibility that they were watching us or taking pictures, but we felt that they might be listening. At the end I told Rami that had they really listened, they would have punished us for what we said. Just the same I remained on guard, a process that went on until three years ago. In my pictures from that time as well one can notice the frozen, numb expression, even in that picture with the cake, two days before our liberation. I looked as if any moment all hell might break loose.

AMNON

After six months of interrogation and isolation I arrived at the common room a broken man. I had been too young and unprepared for this hardship. I had lacked self-confidence. I was especially apprehensive about what I had divulged when I was questioned. I was afraid I had betrayed the country. It was very important for me to discuss my interrogation with Rami, and he made me see that I had behaved more or less okay. My conversations with Rami relieved some of the mental tension I had suffered since my "betrayal." Rami also saw the questionnaires I had completed and they made him laugh uproariously. He enjoyed both the style and the contents. This feedback put me back on my legs, and allowed me to put my pieces together. From then on I regarded the world more optimistically.

When they came for me saying, "Let's go, you're being taken to your pals," I was extremely happy. At the same time I was keeping some margin of defense in case this was a bluff. I was blindfolded and led through a low gate, then a door was opened, the rag was pulled off and I saw . . . Rami. Everybody. Yitzhak, Avi, Dan. Several seconds had to pass before I could focus my eyes. What I saw was like . . . a birthday party with candles. They were all standing there and talking to me, but I didn't respond. I was too excited. I was the ninth in the room, the last one to join before David.

I had been thinking a lot about that moment: how it would be, what my pals would look like, how we should behave. Whenever I have a great wish fulfilled, I have a sense of emptiness, some kind of sadness. I remember that I had experienced a similar feeling at the graduation from the aviation course. Here, too, at one single moment all my previous hopes and expectations were realized—and gone. The moment was not such a peak experience as I had

imagined it would be. It was one of the moments of this world, after all.

There was something else: throughout the interrogations I claimed not to know any of the other POWs. And here they were right in front of me, and what if the Egyptians were watching or listening in? Avi was standing somewhat removed from the others, near his bed, asking, "Don't you remember me?" I answered, "No," but nodded "Yes" with my head. I did remember him from the air base. I knew all the other pilots superficially as well, but I couldn't contradict in my behavior what I had claimed for half a year. Suddenly I noticed the way they were glancing at each other and realized they were taking me for a nut. They were probably thinking that I was distraught from all that beating on my head. I wanted to check all the walls and openings for hidden microphones. I sat down on one of the beds, and gradually I could listen and answer. I was euphoric.

The two boxes with my stuff were full of fleas, and the guys took them right out of the room to the courtyard. I hadn't fought the fleas; I didn't even know what they were. They took out the bed I had sat on, too, and started to disinfect everything.

The common room was rather dull. It had coarse, unpainted walls, and the windows were all shut. We had iron beds and very primitive mattresses, a wretched table. During our stay, however, we turned that room into a jewel.

DAVID

Every day I was promised that I'd be taken to the common room. But it didn't happen. That was the time I was meeting with the sociologist. A couple of days before Hanukkah (and I was captured in May, mind you!), two guards came in and started to roll my mattress and collect all my things. By that time I had accumulated about fifty boxes of cigarettes, because I had stopped smoking. They told me, "Come on, we'll take you to the gang." It turned out that the common room was about thirty or forty meters from my solitary cell.

They were all there before me, and as I came in they examined me, searching me for signs of torture. They didn't find a thing. Then they gave me a bed, and I gave them my cigarette treasure. "I'm coming from the canteen," I teased. I approached Yair, and asked him how he ended up there. After all, he had been in my armored truck, which had kept going for shelter at the post. He told me that they had a second attack, that all the soldiers of our unit had been killed, that only he had been wounded and captured.

The guys questioned me about my time with the Egyptians. It was difficult to get used to the drastic change—from more than half a year in solitary—to a room with people speaking my language, to the sense of support of nine men. It took me two days to get to know everybody and realize where I was.

MENACHEM

The Red Cross men used to give me news from the common room when I was still in the hospital. So I knew, more or less, what was going on there. Furthermore, during the first Passover, in 1971, Rami and Yitzhak came to visit us at the hospital. Their stories gave me an idea about the size of the room and the courtyard and the people who were living there. I knew all the Israeli POWs who were being held at that time in Egypt, since I was the last one among them. There was just one more Phantom that fell after mine. Its navigator was killed during interrogation, apparently, and its pilot was severely wounded and promptly returned to Israel after his leg amputation.

I remember being blindfolded in a truck on my way to the prison. I couldn't understand why they had to blindfold me, when all I could see were the streets of Cairo. Were they ashamed of their city? I was happy to join the others, but also apprehensive, as always when a change is introduced into my life. I recall thinking, wait a minute, here I am well organized, I adjusted to my environment—and now they're upsetting me all over again. Furthermore, I was quite disappointed at the failure of the Red Cross to have me returned to Israel as a severely wounded POW, and I was feeling sorry for Los, who had remained all alone in the hospital. But the moment I entered the room with all the guys I felt a great joy. One might say that this was the only really happy moment I experienced in all the three and a half years of my

captivity. I realized that I wasn't alone anymore, that there were other souls with whom to share my fate, other people to talk to.

In captivity, people tend to damp their feelings. You don't allow yourself the luxury of great joy, because you never know when you will be hit again, where the next disappointment will come from. But I was happy to meet Rami and Yitzhak, who had been my friends before, during our studies in the U.S. I didn't know the others, not even the pilots, but I was glad to meet them.

At first, they jumped all over my boxes, to see what I owned, especially the books. They were taking turns reading *Love Story* in the room at the time, so right after all the hugs and kisses they wanted to know if I had read this novel, and they said I had to start reading it right away. It's so funny. I immediately sat down to read it, in English, and it is indeed a book you consume breathlessly, crying the whole time. . . .

I was shocked at their standard of living. They had already been in that room together about half a year, and Dan had lived there for a whole year. They were gathered together during the winter, at about the same time Los and I were put together in the hospital room. They had already developed a daily schedule; even the Friday night meetings had been institutionalized and worked well. But the conditions in the room were awful.

What struck me more than anything was the darkness and the overcrowding. The place was highly unattractive. I could probably see that because of the contrast with my hospital room, which had been spacious, full of air and light, with windows along its entire length. In comparison, this was a pit. The yard looked terrible, too, because of the three-meter wall surrounding it. I was also disturbed by the Egyptian guards who used to sit in the yard. They were some kind of prisoners whose job was to keep our courtyard clean. They were crouching in the corner, and whenever a eucalyptus leaf dropped on the ground, they hurried to pick it up. It was a depressing room. The windows were small and very high up, and at that time, nailed shut by wooden boards so that the prisoners couldn't peek outside. An electric bulb was on all day long. The concrete floor was rather clean, but the walls were filthy. All the men's belongings were kept in the cardboard boxes in which the parcels had been mailed from Israel. The room was crowded with beds, with a dilapidated dining table at the center.

GETTING TOGETHER

It irritated me. I wouldn't have minded if the room had been arranged to stress the temporariness of this state. I didn't object to that. But I felt it was simply neglect.

So that was my impression. On Thursday I arrived, and read *Love Story*. On Friday night, during the assembly, I brought up the things I saw, and we started changing them. That Friday's minutes started, "Here he comes!"

ORGANIZATION

This chapter, as well as the next two, is based on an open-ended request to describe life in the common room, which provoked long, detailed, and varied narratives. As each of the men presented his version of the collective experience, three general topics emerged: organizing the group as a solution to the men's individual needs, the social aspects of life in the group, and their private experiences while living so closely together. The stories about the

joint captivity often wandered back and forth in time, and many inconsistencies are obvious in the following accounts. Selections from the group diary, which appear in a later chapter, shed addi-

tional light on some of the men's recollections.

As the group grew from five to ten men, the need to organize their common reality became apparent. The strain of ten men from different backgrounds, with various needs and moods, living in a crowded environment without respite, might have produced a catastrophe. For several reasons, structure and routine overcame the potential chaos. In their accounts, the men tried to capture this transition, epitomized by establishing the Friday night assembly meetings, the egalitarian rotation of chores in the room, and the study program—all these initiated within the first six months of the group's history. The emerging social system resembled a kibbutz, and was often compared to a utopia.

RAMI

The most important aspect of the first stage of our lives together was the new grouping. We were five additional men who joined the five already in the room. Gradually we changed our whole way of life. But in the beginning they were the old-timers, and by virtue of their seniority they had a relative advantage over us.

At first everything revolved around food and eating. They used to play canasta, and in the evening they told plots of films to one another. There were a few books there that everybody read. They wrote letters. After we arrived we began to define the day: when to eat, when to prepare food, when to wake up, when it was permitted to make noise. After about two months we started the Friday meetings, and after that lessons—all this in an attempt to build a system with more value.

At first, we were unorganized. Just being together was the experience. Getting up in the morning stretched from eight to ten o'clock and sometimes until noon, each according to his own time; it was forbidden to make noise. An order was formed naturally of those who got up early and those who got up late; this prevented lines at the toilet. But the morning was unorganized; everyone did what he liked, read, exercised. The first focus was the noon meal what would we prepare for today? What kind of soup should we make and who should prepare it? Conditions were still very bad. There were no cooking utensils; there was one knife that the oldtimers had found. It was a German pocket knife, just a blade, really, for which we later constructed a handle. There was one electric hot plate, on which we did everything, including the laundry. We didn't do any complicated cooking—we got most of our food from the Egyptians, mixed with the packages from home. We didn't yet buy from the canteen. The food was poor, but we made an enormous business out of preparing it. I remember, for example, baking our first cake. We got flour from home, but needed to improvise baking utensils. We finally put the mixture into one pot and a larger pot on top of it—and out came a cake. This was the first of a magnificent series of cakes. We baked cakes for every Friday—we had a festive Friday night meal—and afterwards another cake for Sabbath morning. They brought us an oven and we achieved magnificent results with whipped cream and fruit.

There was a heater for the outside shower. Twice a week the heater was lit. We calculated how much time each person had for the shower so that we had enough water. It was winter when we were put together, and although it was possible to sun oneself in shorts in the yard during the day, an evening shower in cold water was unpleasant, so we had to organize a fair distribution. There was also the problem of Dan's shower, getting him there, not wetting his crutches. We busied ourselves with this for an hour in the beginning.

Shaving was also organized. Like other prisoners, we tended to allow ourselves to be basically lazy in shaving, until we developed a "formula" obligating everyone to shave three times a week. On Sunday, when the Red Cross never visited, it was okay not to shave. Therefore we shaved on Monday, Wednesday, and Friday. All these little things were our major occupation in the beginning, the center of our lives.

In the beginning they allowed us out into the yard for an hour every day. Later, they left the entrance to the yard open from seven in the morning to eight in the evening, and we were able to go in and out freely. In the beginning there was also lights out around eight in the evening. We finished supper in the dark, with the door already locked. And then we developed a culture of candles. Later on, they didn't turn our lights off any more.

According to the diary we began our assembly meetings in February 1971. I don't remember exactly how we came to the idea. My background as a kibbutznik certainly contributed to it, and there were other kibbutz members there. It seemed obvious that one of the simplest solutions for running a complex social system is through the creation of some sort of democracy.

At the first meetings, we dealt with our basic daily routine: getting up, eating, putting things in order, keeping clean, consideration for one another. There was a problem about common living arrangements, and we agreed on majority rule. Thus we solved the problems of who decides. Until we agreed on democratic decision making, the old group had tended to let Dan decide, as the senior member of the team. He was like everyone's father. But when we arrived it became obvious that Dan couldn't take responsibility for every decision that came up. I remember our efforts to give him the deciding voice: "Dan, as the senior

member of the team, you decide." But although he had been able to play this role in the old group of five, he couldn't continue after we arrived, and he crumpled up in his corner.

I think there was another factor in the change of the decisionmaking structure. After all, Dan was wounded and crippled. Until we arrived, the guys moved him everywhere—to the shower, to the toilet—and they didn't pressure him to get out of bed. Three or four days after we arrived, I said to him, "Nu, get up, we're walking." He had crutches, but he didn't dare use them. There wasn't anyone to confront him. To me it seemed that his legs were intact. The wounds, which because of his diabetes developed complications later, weren't large yet, and I was determined to get him up so he would walk. At first he got to a sitting position, and afterwards we helped him walk. It's true one foot couldn't bend, but he only had to learn how to put it down. At first, when he started to walk with crutches, he didn't know how to turn around. so we turned him around. It all took a few days, but in the process he gradually lost his authority with the group. I remember it made me feel uneasy with him.

From then on, the deciding forum was our common conversation. It didn't matter what we talked about at the meetings every week, the important thing was that we sat together and talked about any topic that was bothering any of us. We became a self-sufficient society. I immediately suggested that there should be a rotation of chairmen and that an orderly diary of the meetings should be kept.

Our first meetings were held during the period when there was still an early lights out, and they took place in the light of an improvised candle in a sardine can. We felt we were putting one over on the guards. Someone would climb up and cover the windows. In this, we created a tradition of discussions by candlelight, and even when the guards no longer turned off our lights, we continued to hold our meetings by the light of candles that we got in our packages from home.

After we had better organized our daily routine, we tried to discipline ourselves to get up more quickly at seven o'clock, the hour when the door to the yard was unlocked, to have morning exercise together. But we never succeeded. Each person exercised according to his own private idiosyncrasies. Some of us jogged;

some joined me in handstands. We never tried to create an obligatory regime; even the morning exercise was only obligatory for those who wanted it. In general, we didn't want to make our daily routine the main focus. We still got up in our natural order, at our ease, and the process took about two hours, from seven to nine o'clock. I was usually one of the early risers. We listened for what the others were doing in the process getting up—when the previous person finished with the shower and the toilet, it was worth getting up. We also listened to one another in the matter of preferences, what each liked best—without discussing it directly. I remember that sometimes I would let someone else get up first because I felt that he wanted to.

We decided to study in a systematic manner. This led to an organization of the morning hours. Each of us prepared his own breakfast, and lessons began at nine o'clock. The person on duty would cook, and after lunch and cleanup we would play cards—at first canasta, but later we learned bridge and had two bridge tables every afternoon for two hours. Only eight people could play, and so the question would be raised—who would not play today?

We set up the rules in our discussions. I think it was the person on duty who would not play that day. After that there was a natural weeding-out process, and in the end we were one table.

What was the attraction of bridge for us? When I was playing—card games, or later with the kittens we managed to raise—it was as though I was not in captivity. I was doing these things of my own free will. Each such activity helped to get me out of prison.

Nevertheless there were long empty stretches of time. We had a little homework and individual study. And sometimes someone wanted to be alone, and that was also accepted. But we were successful in creating a way of life. We didn't just sit and stare at the ceiling and ask: When will the time pass? What do you do now? In our free time we could keep busy with all kinds of work and reading and games.

I knitted a lot. I made dresses for Nurit and our daughters, and for Independence Day I knitted a blue and white flag that I later presented as a gift to Golda Meir. I remember trying to involve the others in knitting, in planning and counting stitches. Sometimes Amos or David joined me. It was actually Nurit's idea. She sent us wool and wooden needles because obviously we were not allowed

to receive sharp instruments, but they didn't give us the wooden needles either. I peeled off wooden strips from the baskets in which they brought us our vegetables and knitted with those. Nurit wrote to ask me to make a dress for Netta's doll; she was having trouble convincing the children that I was still alive. And that's how it started. Some of the others wove rugs, or made batik, but for me knitting was very relaxing and time-consuming. Benny found some matches and built nice things. In the evening we ate a light supper, and then it was culture time. We read, translated, wrote letters. We listened to the radio or records or watched television until eleven o'clock. After this hour it was accepted that we preserve the quiet.

Each of us found a way to express his own creativity. It is interesting that these activities, even though they were individual, were never done alone. When Benny planned to build the Eiffel Tower with matches, we all occupied ourselves with calculating the measures and proportions. All we actually had was a picture! From this we had to prepare a three-dimensional projection. We didn't say we have to teach Benny because he doesn't know how to do it himself. But Benny asked for advice, and immediately three of us jumped on him, each one with his own opinion.

Even our reading wasn't completely solitary. While reading someone would say, "Listen to something extraordinary"—and he would start reading aloud, even if it was out of context. Good books passed from one to the other with recommendations, and we would hold discussions. I read a lot and kept a list of all the names of the books I read. I read more than three hundred books in captivity—that's about one book every three days, and at any rate more then I read in the 10 years before or after. We collected a library of three thousand volumes.

Reading in captivity was a unique experience. You have time to sink into the book, to enter into and experience the feelings. There was an intense identification with heroes; we often shed tears. Perhaps it's good to share someone else's loss, and sometimes it's comforting to discover that there are people more unfortunate than you.

Friday was different from other days. This was the day for showers, and the whole place would be cleaned. There were those who baked the cakes and made ice cream. We prepared a more elegant meal, and immediately afterward went on with our meeting. On the Sabbath, it was permitted to sleep late, and there was cake for breakfast and no lessons. We also celebrated the holidays, especially Passover, which we did in a very elaborate way. For Purim we put on long performances, for Israel Independence Day I knitted a flag, for Rosh Hashanah I prepared a greeting card. It broke up the daily routine.

Another thing that broke the routine was our only trip in Cairo. The Egyptians took us for this tour about a year after our stay in the common room. I don't know what they had in mind. We were taken in pairs. Some of us were taken to a nightclub as well. Amnon was offered a prostitute. We wanted to go on another trip, but it never happened again.

DAN

In the beginning, there were four of us—Benny, Motti, Avi, and me. First of all, there are no words of praise high enough for the way Avi took care of me and helped me throughout the three and a half years we spent in captivity together. For about a year I was in bed. Day and night he was there for me, to help me with the toilet, bathing, laundry, feeding—everything. Afterwards he would sit at my bed for a chat. From him I received all the help I could dream of. He was younger than me, one of our best pilots, a sensitive guy with a generous soul.

One day they took Motti and me to the hospital. He needed treatment for his wounded shoulder, and it was time to take my cast off. After the cast was removed, every touch hurt my legs like hell. Both of my legs were as thin as matches, covered with layers of dead skin, blood, and pus. I remember they put me on a high stretcher, which suddenly broke, and I fell down, in awful pain. I was returned to the common room like that, without even a bandage on my legs. With my last drop of energy, I pulled myself to my bed. Motti, Benny, and Avi were staring at me helplessly. We were so miserable. Avi tried to peel some of the dried blood off with his nail. We didn't even have warm water then. I was lying in bed thinking, will I ever be able to walk again? Will I remain an invalid for the rest of my life? I made a vow not to let them break me. The next day, lying in bed, I tried to move my big toe, then

the others. Later on I started to move the whole foot, repeating back-and-forth movements thousands of times. Then I started to move my knee and lift my legs up, and so on until I could stand.

At that time all we were eating was the Egyptian food: three times a day we received rice and beans. Twice a week a piece of meat was added; it was fatty and swarmed with worms. A tomato or an egg was a rare addition to our menu. I ate everything, because I knew I had to grow strong.

As the summer came, we were attacked by mosquitoes and I suffered from the incredible heat. Avi used to pour water on me and my bed to cool me off. We tried to keep the room clean. Once a week we took everything out to the yard, burned the ends of the beds against the bugs, and disinfected and washed everything. I believe that our cell was the only place clean of bugs and lice in all Egypt.

We started some activities. We stole the tiny saws that were used by the nurse to cut off the bottles of my injections, and we kept demanding soap. We then used the little saws as a carving tool and started to make soap sculptures. The Egyptians wondered what the Jews used so much soap for. . . . When I got alcohol for disinfecting my wounds, we used some of it to make a lamp, which we put on after lights out. This, too, was a minor victory over the Egyptians.

After several months of this kind of life, new prisoners began to arrive. The first one added to our group was Yair. He had lost an eye and an arm and arrived in terrible shape. Indeed he was released shortly afterwards. His body was full of splinters that hurt him terribly. We operated on him in the cell, taking out some of these splinters. The first one was huge. We gave him a towel to clench his teeth on; we cleaned the spot with alcohol, held him down, and opened the area with the saw, until the splinter came out. Avi was the surgeon. After the first place healed, we repeated the operations frequently, and Yair kept all these splinters in a little jar for a souvenir.

During that period, I was very sick too. My left leg became infected in one of the operations, and the infection led to gangrene. My leg was swollen to the size of an elephant's, and I fainted. The guys screamed until a doctor arrived, but he said, "I'm afraid to treat you, in all seriousness, because I'll be blamed for curing the

Zionist enemy." We all heard him saying this. He gave me a penicillin shot. The gangrene would go down a bit and then return all over again. When one of the Red Cross agents filed a complaint for medical neglect in my case, he was sent back to his country. We never saw him again. Later the doctors diagnosed me as having diabetes too. I believe it was an outcome of all the stress and tension. I was under constant stress because of all the military secrets I kept to myself, and the fear that one day another soldier from the Canal might be captured and my interrogations would start all over again.

Having all ten of us in the room contributed to my recovery. With a lot of effort, I taught myself to move my legs, but I didn't dare stand up—that is, not till all the guys came and said, "That's it, Dan. Today you're going to stand on your feet." Then eight or nine men surrounded me and lifted me up. The whole world turned around me, and I sat down. The next day, they lifted me up again, until I made a step, leaning on the guys, walking between them. Eventually they helped me walk up the step, and I was out in the courtyard. Like a baby, but without the flexibility of an infant's body, I started to walk. The support of the group was extremely important, but the work was, naturally, all my own. The pain went on, hard as hell, but I progressed until I could even jump rope! I received special shoes from Israel and a pair of crutches, too. When I was walking relatively freely I demanded to share the chores and be on duty like the others. Gradually I became the chief lunch cook. I like to eat and I like cooking, so I enjoyed my role.

When there were ten of us, it was essential to fix a daily schedule. If everything around you is chaotic, you must provide order and stability. I thought it was very important to eat our meals together and at a fixed time. I demanded that we complete the chess competition we had started, even though people got tired of it in the middle. It is easy to fall apart under such circumstances, and that was something I wanted to prevent at any cost. This is actually our greatest achievement in captivity: that in spite of all the tensions and crowdedness, in a situation where an opening door could bring either a letter or interrogation, either the Red Cross agents or the wardens, we maintained our sanity. It's much easier to give in to the circumstances, to the dirt and to bickering,

to get up in the morning and curse your luck. I think we had fewer fights among us than in a normal family, and we managed to preserve our humanity in a cohesive community, which we maintained to the very last day in jail. That's why we returned as healthy people.

Later on we established a daily school, and we formulated rules for contact with the guards. We had some confrontations about norms of behavior regarding the guards, some of whom were real troublemakers for Israelis. In the beginning, I thought that only by strict military discipline would we be able to maintain some order in the room. Others objected to discipline. They argued that they had coped well with their hardships so far, and would do fine without being ordered around. It turned out that it was possible to maintain order in a different manner—by using common sense and understanding, through our group discussions.

We tried to celebrate the Sabbath and make it different than the rest of the week. We put on clean shirts and cooked a special meal. For some time I tried to add something for the spirit, also, by reading selections from the Bible or poetry. But for some reason this habit faded away, maybe because of the lack of intellectual stimulation.

In the beginning, the Egyptians interfered with our lives a great deal, but as time went on, more and more autonomy was granted. For example, during the first stage, one of the prison "generals" would come in every evening, count us, put the light out, and lock the door from the outside. This regular visit raised arguments among us: Should we stand up for the high-ranking Egyptian officer? What if his rank is lower than that of some of our men? In a well-organized POW camp, everybody salutes an officer, even those of lower rank. But we maintained our Israeli arrogance, and I can't remember what was decided. After a while, they stopped counting us and didn't enter the room in the evenings. We only heard the lock being turned from the outside.

Our physical conditions constantly improved. Look, at that time, the Israelis were holding sixty-seven Egyptian POWs, who had been captured on Shaduan Island. For every improvement that we got in our conditions, they received five. But the Egyptians turned down the offered exchange. "Let them sit and rot," they said. "These Israelis will not be returned."

Our studies introduced an additional dimension of order into our lives. The fact that we had to get up in the morning in order to be in class on time was more important than the studies themselves. Learning together and the Sabbath and holiday celebrations provided a framework for the group. We got tired of the studies after a while, but as long as we kept going, they were terribly important. We had a bridge addiction, too. It is funny to recall our arguments about who would play with the pretty or the old cards—as if it had been a question of life and death. You see how minor daily details were blown out of proportion.

One of the major events was the day we received the first broadcast from Israel on the radio. One of our guards used to buy small radios in Cairo for sale in his village. At night he wanted to leave the merchandise in a safe place, so he put them in a closet in our cell. We saw him doing this, so during the night the pilots broke the lock and we had a radio in our hands. They all gathered around my bed, and we heard Israeli programs half the night. From then on it became a habit. One night we heard on the news the Red Cross reporting our conditions. It was proof that we had not been forgotten in Israel, and it made us all very glad. We also had a neighbor who wanted to keep us updated on the news. This was an Egyptian gentleman who had been the Minister of Defense and was sentenced to prison because of the failure of the 1967 war. He had luxury conditions in his cell, and he owned a big radio which he used to leave playing full volume in the corridor, broadcasting either Israeli or BBC programs. The guards were unaware that the radio wasn't speaking Arabic. . . . These are some of the episodes that gave us strength to go on.

When Passover arrived, we prepared for the holiday as we used to do in the kibbutz. Each one received a part to recite, and we cleaned the room better than ever. The Seder celebrated with the rabbi was the peak experience. Actually we celebrated two Seders. The first one took place in the officers' club, according to the Jewish tradition, with lots of officers who came to observe us. Afterwards we returned to our room and had a second kibbutz-style Seder only for ourselves. Meeting the local rabbi for the first time moved me a great deal. He seemed to be a fearful Jew, a symbol of the diaspora for me, the Sabra. I felt that we, the prisoners, were encouraging him! In his humiliated demeanor I

could see all the anti-semitism I had never experienced myself. Since I was the oldest of the group, I was seated next to the rabbi. He was happy to discover the similarity between the traditional and the kibbutz versions of the ritual. In the middle of the Seder he leaned toward me and said, "All of them are troublemakers for Israel." I think I knew what he meant. We did not see the rabbi other than on Passover, once a year.

There is no doubt that the threat I felt constantly, even when we were living peacefully in jail, had some justification. All this insecurity resulted from the surprise factor. Out of the blue, in the middle of this routine period, they decided to interrogate us once more. They took us out in pairs to the club, asked questions, tied our hands in back, hit us on the head, and kicked us. A few days after the interrogations, we were taken out for a trip to Cairo! We went to see the pyramids and the Sphinx. We ate at the Hilton and went up the revolving tower, where we could see Cairo in full view. Some of us were taken for a second tour of Cairo at night. I was happy to be spared this one, because I didn't feel safe outside the prison, and I didn't trust the Egyptians to defend us if that would be necessary. The trips provided us with a new topic for conversation: What did you see? What did you do? How were the girls, the cars? Did you see the Nile? After all, it was a day out of prison. But when Shamel approached me after the trip and wanted to shake my hand, I withdrew it and said, "Not after your behavior toward us a couple of days ago!" I have never trusted them.

Such changes completely shook the stability we had apparently obtained in our lives. I think that to break a prisoner down, it is enough to move him to a different cell every day. I remember the shock we experienced after one night when the guards suddenly came in and without any explanation separated us, each one in a solitary cell. Later we found out it was some drill for a war, but when it happened I felt totally helpless. A similar event was the death of Nasser. At first we heard the shouts "Nasser, Nasser," like the waves in the ocean. Then we heard the rush of heavy boots in the corridors. We were lying in our beds at night and didn't know what to expect. Nobody opened our door to the courtyard the next morning, and the guards didn't bring in any food. We were very afraid. Only the following day the doctor of the jail came in and told us that the leader had died, but we shouldn't

worry since nothing would change in our conditions. I remember a funny episode from that event. On the following day one of the guards was talking to Benny and Motti, and Motti told him that we had heard that Nasser had died. So he said, "Well, yes, you know because you understand Arabic, so you heard it on the radio. But how do all the others know?"

One day an Egyptian plane was shot down by the Israelis, for some reason. Since a highly popular Egyptian movie star was on the plane, we didn't get our fresh food and everybody was mad at us. Our neighbor silenced his radio from then on as if we were responsible for the disaster. Such small changes undermined our sense of security.

BENNY

For about three months we were four in the room, and we felt we were about to be returned home. We figured out we would be returned in May. Dan was seriously wounded, and it was clear he would be returned. They started to feed us better, bringing us restaurant food three times a day, so that we'd gain a little and look healthier. Then they captured two paratroopers, and we understood that our release would be delayed until they finished interrogating them. Then the pilots were captured, and Nasser declared that he would never return them to Israel, so we were really stuck. For a long time, however, Motti and I continued to believe that our release was near, because we were civilians.

One day they brought Yair to join us in the room. He was terribly injured and I volunteered to be his caretaker. Avi and I became surgeons in jail, too; every night we took splinters out of Yair's body. We were so busy with the wounded that we had no time to think about ourselves. I was happy to be healthy and capable of helping others.

The most difficult thing for me was getting used to living behind a locked door. I was a young guy and was used to going out a lot. I had never stayed home in the evening. And here—this feeling that you washed and got dressed but the door stopped you from going out almost drove me nuts. After many years of this you get used to it, though. I feel lucky that we were joined by fellows like

Rami and the others, with whom it was possible to share feelings. Somebody who is unrealistic would certainly break down.

When the pilots arrived, we organized the study program, physical exercises, bridge, and balanced meals. It was actually Menachem, who arrived later on, who took responsibility for the school. He believed this would keep us busy, so that we would stop getting on each other's nerves. I was busy with my writing, too. Every night I sat at the kitchen writing. I made up small plays for the holidays, also simple novels—it helped me a great deal. Afterwards I started building with matches. I built more and more complicated designs, until I made an Eiffel Tower, which took me about a year to complete.

MOTTI

At first there were just three of us—Dan, Benny, and myself—with nothing to do. We started to make some games. All we had was a nail, a pencil, and some paper or cardboard. Out of these we improvised some guessing games that kept us very busy. I started to carve soap, and all the others followed my example. Then I made a slide rule. It was a monumental job, but the result was very accurate. They started to give each of us ten cigarettes a day, and we smoked a lot. One day the doctor came to give Dan a shot; we all started talking to him, and in the confusion I managed to steal his tiny saw. This became our surgical knife when we treated Yair later, removing splinters from his body. From the wires tying our parcels, I improvised pincers for the same purpose. When Yair was returned home, he took a whole bottle of splinters we had removed from his body.

When all of us were put in the room, a completely different life began. We started to study in the mornings, which was excellent. I improved a lot in mathematics and English. Then we all worked to make a radio that would enable us to listen to news from Israel. As a child I had built a radio, so I had some background for that. The first night we picked up Israel on the radio, nobody went to sleep, we were so excited. People were jumping all over the place with joy. This was in secret, obviously. After a while, we persuaded the Red Cross agents to tell our people in Israel that we had a radio, and from then on we used to receive regards on the

ORGANIZATION

radio. They were often transmitted a couple of minutes before the midnight news.

I got hooked on bridge. Chess also occupied me for hours. I could play from morning to night, but when we got more books, I started to read a lot. My reading became very fast in jail. I also enjoyed talking to the pilots and learning all I could about airplanes. I was very curious.

We made some nice things together. Amos learned to cook really well, and for Friday night and the holidays we baked cakes, especially after we received the cookbooks. We conducted a Bible quiz. We performed different plays, which Benny wrote. We shifted roles—some acted and the others were the audience, and then we switched.

The most difficult thing was finding something to do. I tried about a thousand different things. I knitted and made sculptures, collected animals, studied, played cards—everything. Not everybody was that busy; it is a matter of personality, I guess. Every day I thought about what I would do on the next day. I always looked for new occupations. I started to copy good passages from books and had a notebook of quotations that I tried to memorize. Every morning I got up early and did my homework, because I discovered that early in the day was my best time for studying. My life was full of interest.

AVI

As long as there were four of us in the room we believed we were about to be returned. All of a sudden Beausart came and told us about two paratroopers who had been captured, so our return would be delayed. But right away, in six weeks time, when their interrogation would be completed, we would be returned [laughing]. That was his style. It was clear that we would be returned together, that we wouldn't leave anybody behind. That's how we heard about the capture of David and Yair. So we had the feeling we were waiting for them. Then in June, the pilots started to arrive. At first, we heard about it from the wardens, but we didn't believe them. One day Beausart came, took me aside—I was the group's representative then because I spoke English better than the others—and gave me the names of all the pilots. He used to

say, "Listen, things are not so good, they captured two more of your pilots." I would ask, "Who? Who?" being afraid that they might have somebody else from my squadron, who would contradict the stories I had told them in my interrogation. Besides that, the Air Force was so small, everybody was friends, and indeed I knew all the pilots who were captured after me, except Menachem. Beausart was never hesitant about sharing the news with me, and he updated me on the condition of the wounded in the hospital, too. This was very bad news for us. Each capture was like being hit on the head with a hammer.

That was the time we tried to establish some daily organized routine. It was tremendously important for me to be able to listen to music, and indeed we received a player and some records. Music was my rescue for the whole duration of my captivity. I used to take the two tiny loudspeakers, put them close to my ears, and fly away with the music. But when we asked for a radio they laughed at us, and the Red Cross agent provided strange excuses: "You'll listen to the Israeli broadcasts and this would not be good for you as long as you're here."

We were occupied a great deal with Dan's bad health. In the beginning he couldn't get off the bed, not even to the toilet. He was too fat and wouldn't maintain a diet responsibly. For that reason he couldn't use crutches. Every time we had to take him to the toilet, it was a big collective effort. I undertook his treatment. Motti was also wounded; his shoulder was full of bullets and he couldn't move his arm. It seemed natural that I would become the caregiver. It must be part of my nature.

Yair arrived a little later, a real invalid. He, too, needed a great deal of attention. He was all shriveled, missing an arm and an eye, his body perforated with lead. Since his right arm had been amputated, he had to train himself to use the left one and had difficulty eating without help. He came with terrible stories about the way the Egyptians had treated him. Once, after an operation, they took the urine from his pot and poured it over his wounds, and it felt like fire. They tortured and humiliated him even when it was clear there was nothing he could tell them. He was new in Israel and had scarcely any information about the country or the military. We helped him by taking the splinters out of his body—an

episode he dramatized too much when he was interviewed after his return.

So our day evolved around the chores of taking care of the wounded and reading. There was no organized schedule, but Yair and I started to study together. I taught him Hebrew and he taught me reading and writing in Spanish. I used to jog every day in the room and later on in the courtyard. We played some chess and card games, especially canasta. At a certain stage Yair started to teach us how to play bridge, and Olivier from the Red Cross helped in the instruction, so we all started to play.

After all we had been through, we were simply five broken men thrown together. We needed to tend our wounds and to adjust to each other. In spite of that, some semblance of order emerged. A spontaneous structure came into being in the room, based on our contacts in conversations and games, but it was not the kibbutz, organized way of life. This developed afterwards.

When there were only five of us, we had an early lights out, and we used to go to sleep early. The room was quite dark all the time, and there was nothing driving us to get up in the morning. It was a passive lifestyle, and one of the reasons for it was the feeling we shared that we were going home soon. We didn't want to plan anything for the coming time, because our release was supposed to happen any day. I remember that a cease-fire was declared in August 1970, and Kissinger started to make his rounds in the area. We told ourselves, that's it, we're going back. How much will they interrogate the new prisoners, what do they need it for, since the war is over? We calculated that by October all of us would be freed.

Although this was the atmosphere, I was busy all day long. I didn't lie in bed. I got up, read a lot, took care of Dan and Yair, jogged, played cards in the afternoon. I received and sent letters. The day passed somehow, and I never sat down and asked myself: When will this day be over? Benny, too, knew how to occupy himself. He started to write adventure stories, and I used to correct and edit them a bit.

My crisis occurred in March 1971, when Yair was returned to Israel, and again in the summer of that year, after the release of Los from the hospital. That was when I realized that we were

doomed to a long stay. There were now ten of us already. I remember asking Yardi to send my records over, as if I had transferred my home to the jail. At the end, after three years, when they came to inform us that in three days we'd go home, I said in my heart, how can I leave now? There are so many things I'm in the middle of doing! I had plans for two weeks more. It shows how we rooted ourselves in the place [laughing].

I remember that during the first stage Motti asked for a guitar and wanted to learn how to play, but they didn't allow it. At that time they also didn't allow us to get textbooks for our studies. Also, for the whole time they never gave us permission to study Arabic in a systematic manner, with books and all, because they claimed that if we could speak Arabic, we'd be able to escape. Surprisingly, however, when Motti asked for a miniature football table, we received it, and later on a ping-pong table as well. It was hard to understand the principles guiding the Egyptians in their decisions. Afterwards we found out that our improvements were tied to what the Egyptian POWs received in Israel. The Israeli authorities would often grant the Egyptian POWs things we had demanded, hoping that they would be reciprocated. This sometimes happened in six months' time, after a lot of persuasion by the Red Cross people. The Red Cross and their visits played a major role in our lives. Everything revolved around their visits. On top of that, they were very nice people.

When all ten of us lived together, it became quite crowded. But then the Egyptians opened the courtyard for the whole day, so you could find a quiet corner outside. We had the ping-pong table in the yard and a big tree in the center. Privacy is relative, you see. If you sat behind the tree, or at the corner, you could almost feel alone. I slept on the high bunk. I had about three meters above me to the ceiling, and when the windows high up were finally opened this was another place I could go for privacy. I got a good place when they brought the bunk beds. I did want to remain close to Dan, who had a bed of his own. Yitzhak slept in the bunk under me, and Motti was near me on the next bunk bed. Benny preferred to sleep below, because he wanted to be close to the record player.

I wasn't disturbed by the noise in the room. When we had arguments about our lifestyle, music was often brought up. The group assembly was a good forum, because we reached decisions

that couldn't have been obtained in any other way. The assembly helped in maintaining order, and provided the men with a sense of democracy in which everybody had their say. When a decision was made by the majority, everybody respected it. I don't think there was any other way to organize our lives there. We couldn't have made it by military discipline. There was a time that the Egyptians tried to force us to put on military uniforms, but we refused. We grew long hair and wore shorts all the time.

We did create an orderly life, but a terrible uncertainty bothered me. For example, one night in October 1970, terrible hysterical screams were heard from the direction of Cairo, which was about fifty kilometers away. It was the night of Nasser's death. Being closed in a place at a time like this is terribly frightening. You hear the screaming mob and ask yourself: Who could they blame, after all, but me? Or one day a guard fired his gun by mistake in our yard. Immediately we realized how fragile our existence was. When the new POWs arrived during the Yom Kippur War, I felt very anxious. They were interrogated next to our room and we could hear how they were beating them, from the screams. I remember how I tried to stick cotton and newspapers into my ears so that I wouldn't hear it, because I felt I was going nuts. The sense of temporariness never went away. I didn't think about it consciously, and I functioned all right, but this temporariness was always in the background.

YITZHAK

The two and a half years in the common room could be divided into two periods. The first was a transitional stage. We had to adjust to living in a less hostile environment, and also to get to know each other. There were many personal struggles among us. Each one had to regain his balance and overcome the first harsh six months. Everyone did it separately, for himself, because we had never discussed our interrogations and torture. I think it was due to the sense of guilt and the wish to forget. We were still afraid that the hostile attitude and even the interrogation might be renewed, although when we analyzed that possibility, we gave it a slim chance. During this transition period we got used to seeing life in prison as not completely transient. While in solitary or

during the interrogation I had known that this would be my lot for a short time. When I arrived in the common room I realized that now I might be in that situation for longer than I'd prefer to think. This is really strange. In solitary, when I heard footsteps outside, I could make up a fantasy of a good world, to delude myself that they were coming to free me, and I was going home. Everything was interpreted as a sign of the coming liberation.

I tried to preserve this sense of transience in the common room. I felt that as long as I didn't form close relationships with the others, the loss in case of separation or some disaster that might happen to one of us would not be too great. My contacts with the others were superficial. We exchanged some jokes, that's all. After all, it was a time for recovery, and each one recovered alone inside his shell. Furthermore, life in the common room was not an improvement in all respects. In my solitary cell, for example, I had already gotten rid of all the bugs, while here I had to fight them all over, and this made me really mad.

I think that this period lasted for about a month, until we were all joined together. When there were ten of us I felt the noise level had become unbearable, and something must be organized. In fact, noise remained one of the major problems of living together throughout this time. We were ten men, sharing a very small space, without any corner for privacy. It was difficult even to write a true letter home, something from the heart, when all the guys were around. I think that only after four or five months were we allowed to keep the door to the courtyard open at all hours of the day, and the shutters of the windows were removed even later. I always felt suffocated in that room. In spite of the big temptation to peek outside through the windows, once they were opened we were determined not to do this, not to make our wardens angry, so that they wouldn't close them again. It was extremely important that the windows remain open.

It occurred to us to have classes for different subjects. We believed that if we started studying, the Egyptians would permit us to obtain more serious books, because up until then all we got in our parcels, with the exception of the Bible, was very lousy literature. We believed that we should not ask for things that might be refused, and since it is common for POWs to study, we expected the Egyptians to agree. We changed our philosophy afterwards,

though. We arrived at the conclusion that it was preferable to ask for as much as possible, because this increased our probability of getting at least some of our requests granted.

The Egyptians were ridiculous. They refused us a blackboard and chalk, claiming that we'd use this to plan our escape. They considered us supermen who might design a helicopter or something like that!

Participation in class was not obligatory, but somehow a norm of attendance came into being and people felt they had to study. Rami and I believed that it would be much harder for those who wouldn't study to cope with the reality of captivity, that they might feel like outsiders in the group, and we, too, would find it harder to include them in our life. At one of our assembly meetings we arrived at a decision to oblige everybody to attend the classes. It was somewhat egotistical, basically, I believe. In the same manner we obliged everybody to attend the morning exercises.

The time for the assembly meeting was fixed for Friday evenings and this helped to create a different atmosphere for Sabbath eve. We didn't look for a religious framework, but the meetings provided a break in the routine of the weekdays. We also had a school break on Saturday, and the guys used to sleep late.

The schedule of our classes and breaks was not so rigid. Even with the study program and all the creative projects, we had a lot of empty time on our hands. I think we did everything slowly.

The quality of our food improved gradually. Half a year after coming together in the common room we were in the position of having all the supplies we needed. In fact, some of us even had to start watching our weight. We were allowed to shop at the canteen, like other political prisoners in Egypt. We gave the guard a shopping list every morning. The canteen staff went to the market for fresh produce for us. We didn't lack a thing. We also received very nice packages from home. We arrived at the point of arguing what was preferable to order from home—this or that brand of cake mix, for example. Since we were cut off from real life, we overrated all the minor details of our life.

The man on duty was in charge of the daily cleaning. Cooking, however, was done on a voluntary basis. Several of us loved to cook, like Amos and Dan. Others were inspired from time to time and cooked something special. I remember that one day Rami and

I decided to produce our own catsup. Some people used to put catsup on anything they ate, so the quantities we received in our parcels were never enough. Rami said he knew how to make catsup, but the first attempts didn't amount to much. We kept trying, like in a chemistry experiment, until we got an impressive result. Others specialized in cakes or ice cream.

I remember when we decided to celebrate Passover as our major holiday in jail. This was an occasion to inaugurate our new table, and it was a very pretty holiday, indeed.

After a while my brother sent me Tolkien's books and got me very excited. This is some sort of escapist literature, about the adventures of fictional beings who conquer evil. Since only four of us could read the books in English—and we couldn't stop discussing what we read—we tried to share the experience with the others. I don't remember who was the first one to initiate the idea of translating The Hobbit. I am sure that at least four of us could claim the idea for their own. But it doesn't matter whether it was Rami, Avi, Menachem, or myself. We said that since we were translating the book orally anyway, why shouldn't we write it down, maintaining a high standard, like serious people? We started the written translation as part of our English lessons, but it didn't work out so well. So then we got organized in the Air-Force style: I read the book in English and dictated a verbatim translation to Avi. Rami went over the draft and made style corrections, and finally Menachem took care of the grammatical form. But in fact it became a group project. Everybody was discussing the atmosphere of the text and its meaning, and how it could be transmitted in Hebrew. We argued a lot about that. Rami specialized in the translation of the riddles and the rhymes, and he did a beautiful job. Every Friday night we read aloud the outcome of the week's work. This occupation became a highly positive experience. For me, it was important to bring the product of our efforts home, so that we'd feel that we hadn't wasted our time. Actually we brought the manuscript back to Israel and it was published.

I think that we didn't continue with the translations because we got tired of it. It took us four months, and we didn't feel we had the energy to start another such project. But perhaps the translation also divided us into those who were more active in it as opposed to the rest, and this was something that disturbed the group as a whole.

AMNON

As I arrived in the common room it occurred to me that this would be a good place to fill the gaps in my education. At school I used to be a wild boy who didn't study. I completed the minimal requirements for a high school diploma and then for the aviation course, and that was it. I knew how much studying I had missed. On my second day, I told Yitzhak that I intended to make him my English teacher. I don't remember any time in between. I started to study on my second day.

Learning English from Yitzhak was a catastrophe at first. Every day we sat with our legs crossed for hours on my bed, and I memorized about fifty new words a day. But Yitzhak was a lousy teacher; he taught me Shakespearean English and had absolutely no sense of grammar. Six months later I tried to speak English to the Red Cross men and they couldn't understand a word [laughing]. He knew English well, for sure—but that's not enough to be a teacher. We tried using the record player, translating the lyrics of the songs, so that I'd learn some common expressions. Finally we received some instruction books and from then on I used to explain the grammar rules to him .

After several weeks of private studies, Yair joined me, and Motti, Benny, and David also wanted to study. So Yitzhak formed two groups: Yair and me in one group, where we progressed quickly, and the others who learned more slowly in the second. Learning English was a great achievement for me. When I came out of prison I knew English very well.

I also wanted to learn trigonometry. This was a subject they taught us in the aviation course, but I had memorized the formulas without understanding them. I overcame this lack of understanding in jail and went on to different subjects. As the time passed, we got good textbooks from home. When Menachem joined us, the whole study program became more organized. We sat around the table, as in a class. Rami taught from his own knowledge whereas Menachem used the texts, in a more formal manner.

Afterwards we obtained language instruction books, the Berlitz series for studying French, Spanish, Italian, German, and Russian. The books came with records. Avi and Amos started to learn French, I started Spanish, Menachem, German, and Rami, who always had to climb the highest mountain, tried to learn Russian. In fact we didn't keep it going, but we tried for a while.

I was a passive listener in the translation of *The Hobbit*. I had my share of translation before, when I used to translate songs from English to Hebrew. I wasn't too good in arts and crafts—all I accomplished was one small carpet, which I sent to my brother for his wedding, although it arrived for the birth of his son. . . . We played a lot. At first we played dominoes every night after lights out, with candles. Then we started card games, which saved our afternoons. Canasta was a nice game but bridge was much better since it required concentration, and you could improve your performance in the game. Bridge occupied us until our liberation.

I remember contracting jaundice and being isolated for three weeks. It wasn't a good period. When I returned to our room I noticed how ugly it was; it was simply disgusting. We argued endlessly about changing our standard of living and finally we decided to renovate the room. We started by chiseling the walls with a hammer and a chisel. Then we received wallpaper through the Red Cross and covered all the walls. The place changed its appearance. When we found out that the Red Cross could help us in ordering furniture, we did that. At about this time we were given autonomy in all matters of cooking our meals, and we started celebrations in high style. Rami used to give the guards our shopping list for the day, and at noon we cooked a meal for everyone. We had plenty of food. At the age of twenty-two, I learned to cook a little.

When the first Passover arrived, we had a big debate. Rami, Dan, Yitzhak, and Amos wanted a kibbutz-like Seder. Coming from the city, I resented this idea. Not only was I far from home, and in Egypt of all places, but I wouldn't be able to celebrate the holiday of freedom as it should be celebrated. We made a compromise and decided on having two Seders—one traditional, and the other kibbutz-style. I remember that the Jewish community in Egypt sent us some homemade cheese as a gift for Passover. It was

the best cheese I'd ever eaten in my entire life. The Jews of Switzerland sent us a pile of chocolates.

AMOS

I remember how at first nothing was organized, and it was each one for himself. We read a lot but had no common activities. As the time went on, we occupied ourselves with the improvement of our conditions. Due to our initiative, and the things we received from Israel, we obtained a fairly high standard of living.

In the beginning our room and courtyard used to be cleaned by prisoner-servants who were nicknamed "duffas." Gradually we persuaded them that we would rather do everything by ourselves, and they stopped coming into our area. The Egyptians' attitude toward us was rather good. We lived in the officers' wing, and from the corridor I frequently heard the wardens speaking respectfully to the prisoners: "Yes, Effendi; no, Effendi." It didn't seem like they hated us, or that they wanted to punish us. The period of interrogation was over, and when they had beaten us, it was for the purpose of obtaining information. I realized how fairly we had been treated when during the Yom Kippur War I was placed for several days in a wing with new Egyptian prisoners and witnessed the awful treatment they got.

I know that the famous psychologist Maslow claimed that only after obtaining your basic material needs can you free your energy to obtain higher goals. That was the case with us, too. When our material needs seemed to be satisfied, we started searching in other directions.

I had always wanted to study engineering at the Technion, so I started to move toward this end. The study program determined my routine in jail. At that time we already got up together for exercises. We had fixed hours for our meals, the chores, and the different activities in the afternoons and evenings. I think it took us about six months to establish this orderly life.

I think I was the first to initiate the study program. I asked for academic material from the Technion, and it arrived, so we all started to study together. We started in study groups before Menachem's arrival, but he had an important contribution because he

could be an academic instructor for me, and our work was accredited by the Technion when we came back. I accomplished quite a lot. I covered the material of a whole semester in a year. We studied mathematics out of a book translated from Russian, and Yitzhak taught us English.

In the afternoons I played bridge and did different craft work. I made a leather handbag, I embroidered, and I loved to cook, especially cakes and ice cream. One of my embroideries is exhibited in Geneva in the Red Cross museum. I gave it as a gift.

When you're confined in such a tiny world, all your proportions tend to change so that minor things become highly important. Thus, for example, finding a name for the kitten we adopted was much more important than all kinds of events happening in Israel or outside, sometimes even more important than what was happening with my daughter. We dedicated two meetings to naming the kitten. When you have no contacts with the outside world, it fades away, and what remains are the tiny details of your own small universe.

I think that life in the common room had three stages: chaos in the beginning, like living with boxes; then organization with the daily schedule, the studies, our rotation of chores and the assembly; and the third, a two-year period of near-routine life in prison.

MENACHEM

In the assembly meeting the day after my arrival I told the men that it was impossible to go on living in such conditions. I argued that the room had to be painted and that small shelves should be ordered for each person. I explained that if we painted the room white, there would be more light in the room. I also asked to order a cover for the ugly table. I proposed starting a regular study program.

The proposals led to arguments. Everybody agreed that the walls should be whitewashed. But regarding the shelves, some said that it was preferable to leave the Red Cross alone until we had more important requests. Their outlook was that the less we asked for, the higher the chances that we would really get what was important. I offered a pragmatic approach: let us ask for anything we have in mind, and if worst comes to worst, we won't

get it. All my propositions were approved. More important was the resolution concerning our lifestyle—about order and cleanliness, studies and conduct. My ideas were intended to prevent deterioration of the men, something I dreaded. Perhaps I became aware of this threat somewhat later. It was easy not to get up in the morning and to stay in bed instead. So I proposed to make the morning physical exercises obligatory for all. I didn't support the kibbutz-like approach, which let each one do his own thing.

I didn't need to be with the group for long to realize what the essential changes were. I had some experience with the Red Cross and I knew there was no harm in submitting requests. Moreover, I felt that the men needed occupation, so what was better than asking for paint and brushes and offering to do the paint job by ourselves? The same ideas guided me for the next two and a half years. I was trying not to let the group die out.

One phenomenon repeated itself in many forms: people claimed to behave this way or the other in order to simulate a sense of home in jail. But we were ten men in the room, and the question was, whose home are we referring to? When I arrived in the common room, they used empty jam jars to drink coffee, and this disturbed me a great deal. Every now and then a jar broke and was replaced by another. I suggested that the Red Cross order ceramic mugs for us, the same as I had at home. A typical argument followed: Rami claimed that the jam jars gave him a feeling of home. Some admitted that they didn't care what they drank out of. Others believed that if we demanded too many, we wouldn't be able to get the essentials. There was also a childish kind of opposition: I object because it's your idea, not mine. But I was very forceful on the subject of raising our standard of living; it was almost an obsession with me. As I had demanded, we received nice mugs from Israel. They all liked them and enjoyed drinking out of them. Other improvements concerning the aesthetic aspect of our life were introduced in a similar fashion. We designed, for example, a new table that would be both pretty and clever. Imagine: six engineers designing a single table! It was actually very convenient. Once we had a table, it was time for chairs, which would replace the former stools. The chairs had an additional advantage—they could be moved outside for reading in the sun; why not?

The food we bought and received in our parcels enabled us to prepare a varied menu. Afterwards we got an electric refrigerator, too. All these benefits, including the food from the canteen, were funded by the State of Israel, through the Red Cross. I know that all in all it didn't cost more than \$500 a month, not too much for the maintenance of ten men.

We used to eat supper around the table in an orderly fashion. Once the men sat down to eat while I was conducting some business with an Egyptian officer in the yard. I was very angry and protested: "Why, in my home we wait for my three-year-old daughter to sit down, if she's playing, and we don't start eating until we're all there. And I wasn't just playing!" Again we faced the same problem—feeling like we were at home, but whose home?

The group had strange eating habits. In the morning, five milk bottles were opened and everybody was permitted to drink a half. Olives and sardines were equally divided and put in one's plate. I resented this dividing business, when we had all the food we could eat. It's true that I had never suffered hunger in captivity, while the others had. But what has passed is over with. I asked, "At home, do you also count olives and sardines and divide them among family members?" I started to sabotage this perfect order. One morning I declared that I would like to drink a whole bottle of milk all by myself. David started to yell, but Rami saw my intention right away. I asked David, "What's your problem? Do you want a whole bottle, too?" Suddenly it was discovered that when food is not rationed, less is consumed. But it took us some time before all this dividing was abandoned, and of course, when Swiss chocolate arrived, even I understood the need for equal division.

The Egyptians used to heat our shower water only once a week. I have to take a shower every night before I go to bed, so I used to take a cold shower, which was quite unpleasant in the wintertime. However, we gave in to the rule of the Egyptians. After two years I proposed asking the Egyptians for warm water three times a week, since we were the ones to pay the bills for the fuel anyway. Lo and behold—we got it right away! These were small achievements but they were important.

I didn't like the way of getting up in the morning either. When I arrived, a sergeant used to come in and open the door to the

courtyard at seven o'clock every morning. After this, one of the guys would get up and put on a record of Blood, Sweat and Tears very loud, the same record every day, which would wake us up. I resented having to start my day like this. It was certainly nice music, but who said I had to listen to the same song every morning? So I stopped this habit. Somebody would get up and walk around, and naturally, this would wake up all the others. If somebody kept sleeping, we would approach him: "Hey, it's eight o'clock already." So a new routine developed. We got up, drank something quickly, cleaned up the room, and the first class would begin.

The organized study program started after I joined the group, and it continued almost to the end. It was fantastic. Each lesson was well prepared, a daily routine emerged, and the mornings were very interesting. We used the same table for studying and eating. Those who didn't have a class, read. Perhaps not everybody was a natural student, but a group norm of studying evolved and no one said, "Well, I don't feel like studying." It's not easy to be the odd one out in such an atmosphere. Some of our studies were later accredited by the Technion, and in fact I received a formal title of lecturer for that purpose, and Amos was considered to be my student working toward his degree in engineering. We didn't study on Saturday and the holidays, so we felt the difference on these days. That had some importance as well.

Outside of studying we read a lot. I listed all the books I read in jail and the number reached four hundred. We had very serious books, which I studied, like the works of Plato or the history of the crusaders. I remember a funny episode concerning that history book. I told Rami that he had to read that book, it was great, and Rami answered, "But I have no time." This shows how busy we were in jail.

The translation of *The Hobbit* was the climax of our activities. We dedicated about three months to the project. Four of us worked together originally, and the others joined in later. Some made copies of the original manuscript, so that we would be able to hide it in different spots. In the end we sent home one copy via the Red Cross people, but it never arrived at its destination. Probably the Egyptians kept it for themselves.

Another activity was our game of bridge every afternoon. I was

ORGANIZATION

about the only one who didn't get hooked on the game. Bridge is a great game, and I don't know why it never grabbed me, but I enjoyed sitting behind one of the lousy players watching his mistakes.

In addition, we took good care of ourselves physically. We exercised regularly, later on with the help of equipment that was sent to us. We had a bike we connected to the water pump, thus solving the water shortage in our room. It was only one of our many inventions, and most of them are still secret.

6

SOCIAL LIFE

This chapter is based on collected quotations that focus on relatively informal interactions among the men. It reveals how, on the one hand, the prisoners experienced a great deal of togetherness, even when doing something individually, such as reading or writing letters; on the other hand, respect for individual privacy was highly regarded and exposure of feelings or intimate material was rare. The chapter describes the tensions among the men and the means used to reduce them. The emerging picture indicates the different roles of some of the individual members: Menachem, who insisted on organized activities and improvement in standards of living; Rami, who established norms of interpersonal behavior and became the father figure for others; Yitzhak, the joker; Amnon, the growing adolescent; and David, who was always difficult to please.

RAMI

Our reality in jail was an endless experience of togetherness. Even when someone was busy with an individual project, such as making a sculpture or studying, he knew he was being watched by the others and had to accept this. It was crowded, and that overcrowding produced stress. Yet rarely did someone declare that he wanted to be alone, away from the rest. Our willingness to live and act together dominated. I never wanted to be alone. My first six months in solitary were certainly enough. But perhaps it was relatively easy for me to live in the group because of my status in it. Our life was organized more or less according to my pace, so I wasn't under pressure.

I remember an exceptional episode; I believe it happened after Amnon's return to the common room from his medical quarantine. Benny announced that he would request to be moved to a solitary cell. He explained his request as a means for getting out of the tense atmosphere in the room, but I think it was a test for us, to see our responses. Since we all reacted negatively, he never repeated it.

The group discussions continued regularly until our liberation, and they provide the strongest expression of our collective life. We acted as a democratic society, yet at the same time I was appointed the group's spokesman vis-à-vis the authorities, namely the Red Cross and the prison administration. It was clear that we needed a representative, but it wasn't clear it should have been me. Actually, I was the highest ranking officer in the group until Menachem's arrival. I was then a major (Menachem and I were both promoted to lieutenant colonels in prison on Independence Day, 1972), but Benny had a significant advantage over me in that he was fluent in Arabic. I think I got the job because the guys noticed that I was cool in my contacts with the authorities and could speak for us calmly.

Menachem's arrival, about six months after we had all been there, had a great effect on the group. He contributed much to the study program, but from my perspective that wasn't his major contribution. He and I had the same rank, and we had many arguments about our lifestyle. Menachem probably competed with me for the leadership position, because he's that type of guy; he'd compete with the entire world, wherever he is. However, this pleased me very much, because with him around I had a worthy opponent. We talked openly, sometimes argued to the point of screaming, yet we respected one another. We didn't manage to convince each other frequently, but a high quality argument doesn't have to end in persuasion or a compromise; it's enough to be exposed to an opposing view. I was glad when he confronted me

and yelled: "That's not the right way!" To this day there are very few people who can confront me like that.

I wouldn't call myself the leader of the group, not even the "strong man," but rather the one holding responsibility. I felt committed to the system, to keep it functioning in the most effective way, so that we wouldn't shame ourselves, and that Israel would not be ashamed of us.

I accepted responsibility for the quality of our life. I was among those who drove each one to find his own creative outlet, whether it was building structures with matches or knitting. When Amnon, for example, expressed interest in studying the geography of South America, we ordered him books and maps. I was also responsible for our approach to personal crises or moodiness. We adopted the habit of not rushing to the depressed man with consolation, but rather providing him with a framework that would help him find his own way out of the crisis. We avoided the development of intimate relationships, which might lead to carping at one another, but we created a sympathetic, supportive system. When an argument or a fight broke out between the men, I was careful not to apply my own standards to determine who was right or wrong; I always preferred to have a matter-of-fact discussion of the problem at hand, ignoring the underlying hatred, envy, competition, or frustration that had evolved due to our circumstances. For example, I remember a piercing, bitter argument between Menachem and Benny about the nightly use of the fan. One was too hot, while the other couldn't sleep with the fan on, and neither of them was willing to exchange their beds. We finally found a technical solution by turning the fan at a certain angle. I never confronted them with "You dumbheads, what are you fighting about?!" This way I prevented the possibility of slipping into emotional territory, and we remained on the technical level of problem solving. When a conflict erupted about the hours for playing music on our record player, I never hinted that it was really a cover for a power struggle. At first I did that intuitively, but as I gained more experience I did it intentionally. I decided to avoid getting into men's intimate lives and preferred to lead the group on the superficial level of everyday life arrangements. This was perhaps the outcome of my failure to conduct group dynamic sessions. It was a sort of defense: as long as we don't deal with emotions, they won't destroy the fabric of our togetherness. Furthermore, it was evident that I couldn't force the men to act in accordance with my moral level, or persuade them to do so, so it was better to have matters decided by simple majority rule.

If I was the leader of the group, it was because I was better able than the rest of us to integrate all the facts and select the optimal course of action. It wasn't I who always pushed the group forward—that was Menachem's role, while I often slowed him down for the sake of the others. With their sense of humor, men like Yitzhak, Amos, and Avi helped in releasing the tension. I took what everyone had to offer, and out of that built our common system.

I was the brake when it came to our standard of living. My attitude was that we shouldn't endlessly improve our standards. I was wrong about that. Had the group accepted my attitude, we'd have kept on living at a very low level. But I felt it wasn't respectable to make more and more material requests. I believed that facing our existence with all its deficiencies was an honorable choice, demonstrating self-restraint and self-control, which I highly value. We had a lot of arguments on this, most of them between Menachem and myself. Under Menachem's leadership, the majority voted against me, and I think it was all for the best. Only later did I realize how physical conditions contribute to the life of a group like ours. It turned out that the men really cared about the appearance of our room. When the walls were covered nicely and everything had its place, I, too, enjoyed the change.

Menachem and I had other subjects to argue about. He was for the separation of officers from soldiers, as had been the practice in many POW camps. He claimed that even in prison we should see ourselves as a military unit, in which the status of the officers provides them with authority vis-à-vis the simple soldiers. I objected to this approach and struggled for absolute commitment to our democratic system. On this subject, I was the winner.

We could have established the lifestyle of a military unit in jail. In that case, the highest officer would issue orders to everyone that would cover all aspects of life, like when to get up, how to dress, what to do. Such a regime could have stopped the constant clashes between the men and helped them cope with the circum-

stances. This was Menachem's minority stand, while I fought for the establishment of a more natural framework, which would be active and productive for its own sake and would enable each man to start from his current level and from there make progress at his natural pace. As a principle we didn't force anybody to do anything, and I think we succeeded, because each one felt accepted as a person of value with the justification to be himself. Because of the legitimacy of arguing and the democratic decision-making procedure, we avoided deep conflicts within the group.

The way I see our history, we joined an already existing group of veteran POWs who had their own culture, and the two groups merged gradually. The old group preserved its identity by means of their own childish sense of humor and a lot of noise, dominated by Yair's personality. With our arrival, and when he was gone, a productive culture emerged with reading and craftwork at its center. This became possible also because we were getting many more parcels from home. I don't think it was significantly related to the division into Air Force versus non-Air Force POWs. Avi was a pilot, yet he clearly belonged to the old group, while David, who was a paratrooper, arrived with the new one. As time went by and we occupied ourselves more and more with studying and reading—especially when we translated The Hobbit—a division of the more educated versus the less educated men emerged. Motti, Benny, David, and Dan were among the less "advanced," but so was Amnon, in spite of belonging to the Air Force. It was a matter of busyness, not of status; a distinction between those who got up earlier in the morning to attend the first class, and all the rest. It was true that one mathematics class dealt with multiplication problems, while the other studied calculus, but the multiplication problems weren't that easy and we respected the mental effort required of the students. From the social point of view, Avi belonged with Dan and David; they shared jokes together. I was putting in a lot of effort to keep the gaps from dividing us, and I always looked for common ground.

Avi and Dan were close friends, but no subgroups were formed except for the close relationship between Yitzhak and me. From time to time we separated ourselves from the rest, sharing our personal life with each other. He became like a brother to me. Never before had I had such a close friendship with a man, and I

think that only due to our isolation in captivity could I have allowed this to happen. Generally, it is dangerous to form that kind of relationship because it may damage the delicate fabric of the collective.

During the first stage, we often heard complaints like, "Listen, that's not how you do this or that"—as if people of a higher culture had arrived. This pride disappeared later on, because the men changed and learned to relate to each person's strengths, rather than to their weaknesses and outward behavior. I remember that Menachem used to say that we were wrong to create for some people the illusion that they were worth more than they really were, because they were bound to be disappointed when they'd return to Israel. This indeed happened, in a way, after our liberation.

The matter of equality became salient with the packages. At first, we were spoiled more than the others by the Air Force: they used to send six items of everything. It took them about a year to realize the implications of this policy, and from then on the Air Force adopted the whole group of ten. In one of the assembly meetings, it was decided that when parcels arrived from our families, the recipient should identify the personal items, and then all other stuff that was not private would be the property of the whole group and divided either equally or randomly among us all.

The Hobbit was initially translated for David, since he couldn't read the book in English. He was the group's kid, in a way, and we wanted to educate him. Coping with Tolkien's English was a challenge. We tried to convey the atmosphere and the spirit of the story, and this raised our creativity to its climax. Four of us worked very hard to enable the others to read the book. The four months dedicated to this project was a beautiful period, full of elation; it gave us a sense that we were winning against the whole world.

But when it occurred to us to translate the whole trilogy of *The Lord of the Rings* I decided against it, so that we wouldn't increase the gap already existing between us. I had another argument: this was a project far greater and more serious than the translation of *The Hobbit*, and I was afraid we wouldn't succeed.

Naturally there was tension among the men. It couldn't be avoided, since each one of us lived so close to nine other men he didn't choose to live with, and in a situation he didn't like. There

were arguments, but it is important to stress that only twice did they involve physical violence. Menachem and Benny used to argue a lot. I believe that being able to bring up controversial issues for group discussion in our Friday assembly was the main tool we used to release tension. But the size of the group was an even more important factor. We were ten—neither three nor thirty. Our group was small enough to enable personal contacts among all of us, and big enough to prevent the formation of intimate relationships. That's why we failed in our group dynamics attempts. We formed a network of relationships that made our lives easier. After our return, I heard about a group of three Israeli POWs who were together in Syria and formed much deeper friendships than we did. But ours was a supportive system that alleviated the group tension and personal depression and kept them at bay, without dealing with them directly. At the same time, we got to know one another so well that you knew what someone was going to say before he uttered a word. People didn't have to hide or be ashamed of anything; we were very open to each other. Only Yitzhak and I created a deeper bond involving the two of us alone.

MENACHEM

There is no doubt in my mind that the group was lucky that Rami was among its members, because he is a very special person indeed. He is solid and mature, unusually wise and humane. Luckily he was also senior in rank, until my arrival, and had the longest record of service. God knows what might have happened had I been of higher rank.

I had my own place in the group, but I never reached the position of saying, "Hey guys, listen to me and don't follow Rami." I was deeply disturbed by the democracy he had established prior to my arrival, but after the fact, I am not so sure that had we behaved otherwise, our life would have been better. Deep in my heart, I sometimes admit that it was the best method of all. What was the alternative? That I would dictate to a poor captive how to live, because I was older, wiser, and of higher rank than he was? We could have established a military framework and conducted our business by discipline, but this was never tried.

Today it is hard to explain what it was about our democracy

that disturbed me so much. I think that the democratic process might have oppressed the minority in a cruel manner; for if nine men agree on a certain question, let's say on drinking coffee out of old jam jars, it's easier on them because they're together on this. The tenth man, however, feels trapped, really beaten. Not only is he miserable because he's alone, but due to the external circumstances there's no way for him to get out of this group. That was why I argued that we should take into consideration the single person, rather than the nine. But my argument sounded like Greek to the others. The guys couldn't comprehend it. Yet I felt that had my principle been accepted, it would have solved some of the hardships of the weaker members of the group. Imagine that by the majority rule they had decided to read only the kibbutz Haggada on Passover, because that was Rami's wish, and he was the unquestioned leader of the company. Had this been the case, I would have rebelled against the majority. I would have sat outside and not participated in the Seder. But all the same, the democratic solution was the best in most cases.

Once Rami and myself agreed on a matter, there was no question it would be adopted by the group, since together we were completely dominant, each in his own way. By nature, I am not a leader. I do love power and influence, but I don't enjoy a situation where people hang on to me.

After my arrival, you could say generally that the group developed an elliptical structure, with Rami and me as its foci. I think we should all be grateful for that, because had they stayed with Rami alone, they would have all eventually fallen asleep. When I joined the group, I formed a new focus of power, and thus changed the former equilibrium. I pushed forward, whereas Rami supported the people and formed them into a kibbutz-like group based on equality and cooperation. I don't think there was an individual in our group that I didn't respect. I had arguments with Rami about that, too. He used to scold me: "Why do you keep arguing with Benny, leave him alone!" I said that by arguing with him, I was demonstrating my respect for him, because it proved that I considered him a worthy opponent, and that I was not lowering myself to his level. I claimed that Rami, the democrat, was a greater snob that I was. I was. . . . like a spoon that stirs the

tea in the cup. I didn't let the group sink. Just the same, had I been there alone with the men, without Rami, it would have been a disaster. I wouldn't have left the people alone for a moment, and this might have driven them nuts. So neither an excess of rest nor restlessness is healthy. Together we balanced out one another, although if one of us had been there alone, this essential balancing process might have taken place anyway.

I assume that all these arguments between Rami and me were good for the group. This way, some of the weaker members discovered that they could confront Rami: "That's what you say—but I don't want it that way. You say it's stupid to ask the Red Cross for more chocolate, but it's my right to have another opinion."

Rami didn't provide direct emotional support to any of the men except for Yitzhak. From time to time they would withdraw from the group and sit together in the corner of the courtyard. It became clear that they had closed themselves in a bubble and didn't want anyone to join them. There was no other couple like that among us.

I don't think we formed subgroups either, certainly not a subgroup of pilots versus non-pilots. Rami may tell you that he stopped the translation project because he was afraid that this occupation might have broken up the group. Perhaps he was extra sensitive to such matters, but I didn't experience this danger. The group consisted of individuals of varying power and quality, but an elite didn't emerge. It would have been a disaster if three of the pilots would have formed such an elite. People must have sensed that somehow and avoided the formation of small stable cliques, and thus saved us from extra tension. I didn't experience a special intimacy with any of the others, and I didn't miss it, either. Living in such conditions, it was preferable not to become too close to one another. Each of us had his high and low periods, naturally. yet nobody tried to understand why his companion felt that way. No one tried to expose himself, or to uncover the secrets of the other.

We established this special social equilibrium: we did a lot together, yet each one preserved his privacy. It was typical of the group that we developed a very high moral standard, maybe due to the background of some of us in the youth movement. No lies were accepted; nobody cheated the others. We never gossiped maliciously about members of the group, not even in our private letters.

YITZHAK

The fact that several of us had a kibbutz background probably affected the structure of our group. In the kibbutz one lives under the influence of public opinion, which obligates everyone. I reached the conclusion—which I think Rami reached independently—that since we share a room we have to live as a group. In other words, it is unacceptable that each of us will do his own thing. Had we been given a larger space, where people could be alone some of the time, this might have been possible. But not in our crowded quarters. You couldn't decide not to get up at a certain hour because in that case I wouldn't be able to put the light on and start reading or studying. The meaning of our democracy was that an order would be decided upon, in such a manner that it would satisfy the needs of the majority, so that no one was allowed to disturb the others.

In the system we formed, one would never say: "You'll have to get up, exercise, and study because I say so, and I'm stronger." The vote of the assembly obliged us all, and we thought that this would diminish the arguing among us. We voted on everything, even though sometimes it was funny. Some things were decided upon with two against, one in favor, and seven abstaining. We did have a leader, naturally, and we were lucky that it was Rami. Thanks to him we endured this period like we did and not much worse. Rami is a great man. Menachem and I also had authority of sorts.

The leadership of the group decided to prevent the formation of subgroups. We were apprehensive that a sense of discrimination and bitterness might have resulted had it been otherwise. Fully aware of the matter, we took care to practice a complete equality with no group differences. I think this was a wise step, so that life for the weak members would not be even harder. This behavior was for everyone's benefit.

The order of the bridge games, for example, was clearly related to this social system. We all wanted to play, and the formation of the foursomes playing together became an important matter. This game demands concentration and understanding, even some education, so naturally there were better and worse players. But we didn't want the good players to play their own game, so that a separate table would be left for the poor players. We also didn't want to shuffle the cards in such a manner that we could know beforehand who would be the winner. After many debates, a rotation of the players and tables was agreed upon. Rami was the only one who didn't care who he played against. He played equally enthusiastically with any player, and he was also the only one who maintained his enthusiasm to the bitter end, until our release.

The presence of Menachem contributed a great deal to our studies, especially to the discipline of us all. Menachem is an orderly person. He sees things either in black or white and rejects compromises. He doesn't use the word "maybe." It was not easy to live with him. He was less sensitive to the needs and problems of others. Rami was exactly the opposite. Menachem could function only in a structured system, while Rami could be spontaneous and use any opportunity to initiate something. Menachem objected to the democracy because he felt he knew better than the others, therefore his ideas should be accepted. Rami was a proponent of direct democracy, like in a kibbutz. But the contrast between him and Rami was very important. The arguments between them clarified the different perspectives and led us to find the best compromise.

There were two groups—leaders and followers. I am a quiet type, yet I was together with Rami and Menachem in the first group. Dan was difficult to classify. He was the sort of kibbutz member who had never been exposed to another kind of environment. He had very strict principles, and we respected him for that, as much as for his age and seniority and the fact that he was a wounded man. It was, however, hard to get him to see the limits of his principles. He was rather slow to comprehend and to adjust to new situations.

Rami and I became very close and we also spoke about intimate, personal matters, which we wouldn't share with anybody else. This friendship was highly important for both of us, and it helped us cope with being in captivity. Menachem also talked to

me from time to time, but it was a one-sided communication. This was the case with Amos, too. I am apparently a person who is capable of listening. Dan loved Avi, who took care of all his needs in a most devoted way, but I don't know if they talked. The Egyptians treated Dan awfully. He had wounds in his leg, which turned gangrenous, and we had no means to help him. We used to bang on the door: "Doctor!" and when a doctor finally came, he would put some sulfa on the wounds, bandage them, and go away. We were sure that he would lose his leg in the end.

There were also a couple of nay-sayers, who used to make a lot of noise in order to get attention. We tried to control them, especially when they were fighting. We were not willing to have the Egyptians witness violence among us.

There was tension among us. I suffered a lot from the smokers, especially as long as the courtyard was closed most of the day. The smoke in the room suffocated me. Motti, Benny, Amnon, Dan, and David all smoked heavily. I understood that they were addicted to it, and it was easier for me to accept that than for them to stop. Afterwards it was decided that smoking was allowed only in the yard, but I hated the full ashtrays left around the room. Once I flared up when I found a full ashtray on my bed, and I spilled its contents on Amnon's bed.

Sometimes I was disturbed by the others' neglect, concerning the cleanliness of the toilet, for example. I didn't try to change them, though, and only when I was on duty did I clean as I thought it should be done. Usually, however, even in this area everybody's conduct was acceptable.

People were emotionally restrained, generally. I never saw anyone cry. I know I cried, and possibly each one did under his blanket. Perhaps they thought that expressing one's feelings was unmanly. I don't remember anything more expressive than staying in bed in the afternoon instead of going to join the bridge game. Nobody suffered from a long spell of depression. On the contrary—we laughed all the time. Everything was turned into a joke. You could never expect a serious answer to your question the first time you asked it. Sometimes it was too much.

Much of the humor was focused on our contacts with the guards or the prison authorities. Some of the jokes expressed how superior we felt in comparison to them. There was, for example, the story of the pump. Water pressure was low in Egypt; we used to say that the water was tired. When our water container had to be filled, several prisoner-servants in blue overalls, the duffas, were called for the job. One climbed on our roof, the other filled a bucket, and they hauled it up with a rope. Our first idea was to order a pump from Israel, financed by our government, obviously. We explained that to the Egyptians. One day an old plumber, who knew all the pipes by heart, came for an inspection. Two months later he returned, smiling with his toothless mouth, bringing a manual pump. From then on we could fill the water tank without the help of the duffas. At the same time, we ordered an exercise bike from Israel. The first one sent to us was confiscated by the Egyptians, because the Medical Corps wanted to examine it.... When we found that out, we ordered a second bike, and asked the Egyptians if one would be enough for their study. They answered, "Inshalla," God willing. Finally we received the bike and it was placed in the yard for the men to exercise on. One day Rami was operating the pump while I was riding the bike. We both noticed the similarity of our rhythms. That was how the idea of connecting the two was born: we used a broom and a rope to tie the pump to the bike, and from then on, whoever exercised was also pumping water to our tank.

This was a clever idea, and it got the Egyptians very enthusiastic. The commander of the jail arrived, gave it a look, and said, "The Jewish genius at work." The funniest episode happened when the mayor of Cairo came for a visit. He asked, "What's that?" I told him it's an original invention of ours. He asked how it worked, and I invited him to try it for himself. And so it happened that ten Israelis were tanning in shorts in the sun while the mayor of Cairo was pumping water for their shower in his best suit.

A similar thing happened when Rami was demonstrating something in his physics class. It was a simple experiment, a demonstration of a vacuum, and the guards who interrupted him suddenly saw water rising in a glass turned upside down, as if by magic. One of them yelled, "Electronics!" and rushed out. We knew it was trouble, and indeed, several minutes later the commander of the prison entered, finding us all sitting innocently around the table. He asked, "Where are you hiding this electronics? Electronics is strictly forbidden." Rami repeated his demon-

stration, using a bowl of water, a glass, and a match. The shocked general walked out of the cell keeping a dignified face. For the life of him he couldn't have comprehended the experiment.

The Egyptians placed a great value on education. Some of the guards wanted to learn from us. I remember teaching some of them reading and writing in Arabic! One of them brought a third-grade reader, and I recall how shocked I was to see the caricatures of Jews in the book. It was anti-Semitic literature like during the worst times in Europe. It made me think that there would never be peace between us and them, if that's the education they got. I think that Menachem managed to teach one of the guards to read Arabic, in spite of the fact that he kept insisting to them that he didn't know the language. We all ended up knowing some Arabic, though.

Most of our guards were good guys, who didn't know us during the torture period. Several of the old-timers, who had been with us since the beginning, sometimes maintained their mean attitude. After some time, only one of those remained, and we named him "the dwarf." We discussed our plans about him at several of our Friday meetings. We debated whether it was advisable for us to try and get rid of him, and whether it was moral. Finally the majority decision was that since he was so bad, we had the right to plan our revenge. When we received gift packages for the Egyptian Revolution Day, we had an idea. Each of our gifts included a bottle of rosewater, an Egyptian perfume we found repulsive. When the "dwarf" informed us that he was going home for the holiday vacation, we gave him the ten perfume bottles as our gift. The moment he left, we called for the prison commander and told him that our perfume bottles had been stolen. They checked at the gates, and naturally caught the "thief." We never saw him again. I don't know if he was jailed or transferred to another location. I'm sure he yelled that he had been given the perfume as a gift, but nobody believed him. . . .

The other guards were good, but we didn't form any close relationships with any of them. Some were posted outside our door, others brought us the food we purchased from the canteen. I think they were afraid to talk to us; perhaps these were their orders. When we needed the doctor or the commander to come, we used to bang on the door.

We created a kind of an island, isolated both from Egypt and from Israel. We developed our own culture and humor and accumulated daily common experiences. We formed a tiny universe, fed from the outside, but within it we felt as if it were autonomous. From a certain point of view, it became our haven. We conducted an orderly life in it, and we didn't miss a thing. Even during the Yom Kippur War, being the citizens of an enemy country, we were reassured of our safety. I think that some of us started to feel that nothing wrong might happen to us there. Perhaps we were even afraid to go home, where we didn't know what to expect.

AMOS

Having no choice leads to adjustment. When you have no choice, you learn to share a small room with ten men, whose background and needs are quite different from yours. It was hard at the beginning. We needed to reach a balance and it took us some time to learn how to be together. But after we learned, we lived well. Let me give you an example. We brought from the Air Force very cynical attitudes and style of speech, and all of a sudden we found out that others didn't understand what we meant. I had to learn how to converse with Benny, for example, in a style entirely new for me. Gradually I learned how to talk to each of the men so that he would understand. I started to take into consideration each one's idiosyncrasies. All in all I learned to listen better and be much more open to others.

I remember that after my return, the style of speech in the Air Force sounded strange to my ears. We dropped all cynicism and became very open toward each other; there was simply no other choice.

Rami was an excellent model for us, because he knew how to create wonderful human relations. I wasn't too bad myself. Rami was always willing to support whoever was in need of support, was able to solve any problem at all, and enjoyed doing it. If he was ever in a bad mood himself, we weren't aware of it, because he has a very special personality. Most of the men learned to be sensitive to the others and acquired a much more tolerant attitude. We lived in a closed space, and had we not changed accordingly, a terrible explosion would have occurred. No one had an-

other place to retire to, there was not even a small cell at the side where someone could hide for a moment away from the crowd. Afterwards, when the yard was opened for us, it became somewhat easier.

Everyone had his days of being down, when he required an outlet. We had to look out for these moods and allow that person some rest when he needed it. A very delicate situation emerged in our closed-in, crowded reality. It allowed privacy within the crowd. At the beginning we used to upset each other, but afterwards we stopped.

There was no division into Air Force and non-Air Force groups. There was no basis for such a formation; we just felt we were people living together, all equal. However, only those of us who were fluent in English could negotiate with the Red Cross agents. Rami's leadership was not determined by his rank, but by his qualities as a human being. Menachem's rank was identical to Rami's, and I think he wanted to lead the group, but we didn't accept him as a leader. Menachem created tension in the group. He made people angry when he didn't take them into consideration. But in spite of the tension I was much more pleased with the ten of us together than I was alone. When I remembered my loneliness, I found it easier to cope with the crowd. I loved the bridge game each afternoon, for example.

I supported the democratic system that we had established, because I myself was born in a kibbutz and lived there until I was fourteen. We wouldn't have been able to live by another system, such as a military unit. They tried to make us wear uniforms but didn't succeed. We were willing to wear only Israeli military uniforms and refused to put on the prisoners' clothes. For the duration of our captivity, we continued to wear shorts all the time. I am sure that a group of men living closed in for such a long time can achieve something only by agreement. That's why the democratic system was appropriate.

AMNON

There were great age differences among us. I was three and a half years younger than Amos, and he was three and a half years younger than Yitzhak. Rami and Dan were much older and so was Menachem. The age gap was very significant for me. I had not yet left my family at the time, and the only reality I knew outside of my family was the aviation school. I had not matured yet. I had only had superficial acquaintances and had not yet managed to form a deep relationship with a woman. The others were married and had children, so I tried to absorb their experience. I don't think I was hurt by feeling the least important of all the pilots, because I was indeed younger and inexperienced. So I sat for hours and talked to Yitzhak in English, to the others in Hebrew, and asked them to tell me about their past experiences, about marriage and family life, about raising children and sexual relationships. Every evening, before we went to sleep, we used to have long, quiet conversations on almost anything in the world.

My position as the child of the group changed, however, as time went on. Yitzhak, who had problems in his family, withdrew from me and turned to Rami for support. When Menachem arrived, we formed a good relationship. He can be a nice man. With him, too, I was the sponge, trying to absorb his wisdom and experience in the world. We were good friends for about a year, until a blow-up between us. Menachem was obsessed with cleanliness. We all used to soak our underwear in a bowl, and then wash it and hang it out to dry in the yard. Menachem needed the bowl every day. One day, as my laundry was soaking, Menachem approached me and said, "Take your washing out already, because I need the bowl." "In a little while," I answered. "No," he insisted, "right now." You can see in that instance the underlying dynamic of a closed group. Because of the existing tension and the crowdedness, some daily problems would frequently acquire disproportional dimensions. We argued, and Menachem was so worked up that he said, "If you don't take your things out right away, I will dump it all on the floor." I disregarded his threat, and he carried it out.

I restrained myself, out of my respect for Menachem, his age, and his rank, and also because of the friendship we had up to then. I just dumped his laundry out and returned mine to the bowl. In the evening, as we were jogging in circles in the yard, he tried to stop me to apologize, like a kid. He tried to talk to me, but I refused to answer. For two months we didn't exchange a word. Then we gradually resumed our relationship, but it was never as good as before that incident.

Yitzhak and Menachem were the two men with whom I was most intimate. I never felt good vibes with Rami. I cannot befriend a man who lacks emotions, sensitivity, or delicacy. I am highly sensitive to aesthetic matters, which Rami didn't care about. He was a rough kibbutznik with the skin of an elephant.

There was, for example, the story of the radio. For hours I worked on it, trying to get broadcasts from the Israeli stations. Rami used to come over, peek at it from above, and say, "It's nice Amnon, but it won't work." After three days, I connected the receiver to the radio, and we picked up Israel. Rami had not helped at all; he took me for nothing. That's why I'm quite angry with him. Because after all, I had been just an unformed child, while he was a man of thirty-one. He had the security valves provided by a loving wife who supported him from a distance, while I had to swallow everything all by myself. He couldn't see that. Anyway, I managed to build a beautiful radio, but it was very fragile. Rami became ambitious and built another one, which was stronger, but ugly and clumsy. It's true he was the leader and contributed a lot to the group, but I didn't love or admire him.

I had a strange relationship with Amos. He is an introverted guy with poor communication skills, but he opened up a bit during captivity. From time to time we used to fight jokingly. Since he was the pilot with whom I had been taken captive, he was sort of overprotective of me, and I resented it: "Who are you to tell me?" He was not mature enough for me to accept him as an authority, and I reciprocated with a kick for every attempt he made to boss me around. But we had fun pulling pranks together. One day, for example, we both shaved our heads, promising ourselves that by the time we had hair, we'd be going back home.

With all the others it was simpler, just good relationships. Of course there was tension among us from time to time. Once Menachem tried to remove the kitten from the room, while Benny wanted to play with it on his bed. This argument turned into a violent fistfight, and we had to force them to stop. Taking into consideration the level of tension, however, there were only a few such outbursts. This was due to Rami's presence. He knew how to calm everybody down. He also took care of keeping us all busy most of the day. Studying, too, was therapeutic in that sense.

Some of us were able to release tension by listening to music.

But different men had different tastes; some wanted to listen to their records at high volume. It was easier to settle this after we received earphones. You could see people being drawn into the sounds. Our pets also helped us let some steam out. I myself tended to an injured young falcon who had dropped off our tree. Sports helped to take some energy out. Reading was a good escape from reality, you could just fly away with the story. We all read a lot. Reading the books of Dreikurs helped me in building my self-confidence. And in spite of all these activities, sometimes I would lie in bed, under the blanket, and cry. Nobody noticed it.

A group of ten men in jail could be organized as a military unit; that had been the case in Vietnam. But the Israeli mentality is different. We are less square, less obedient. Furthermore, the majority had a kibbutz background, and only a few, like me, were city-raised. Rami struggled to establish an egalitarian framework, and this obliged us all to disregard the different origin, background, and rank of each. It was natural, though, that age and life experience had their effects. Some of us, namely Dan and all the pilots except myself, were already in the standing army. They were the elite group, while the others were on a lower level. At the beginning, when we were joined together, there was a distinction between the Air Force group and the others, because we got better treatment from our corps. Some sense of discrimination developed, but we tried to diminish it by having the Air Force adopt the whole group. I remember that whenever I received personal parcels, I would share them with everybody. The kibbutz background influenced the formation of a rotation of chores, which included cleaning, cooking, and other duties.

As long as I was in captivity, I didn't take the Friday meetings very seriously, because I was too young to understand. But when I think about them now, I find that providing everybody with formal equality was an outstanding way to reduce the pressure. In the assembly, we were usually divided into two parties—a small one supporting Menachem, and the larger one with Rami. But belonging to one of the parties was not fixed. In addition, it was clear that any decision endorsed by the majority would be followed by both Rami and Menachem. Rami was objective and fair in his conduct, in spite of the fact that he had clear opinions of his own on every topic. Menachem competed with him for the leader-

ship position, but the results of this competition were clear before it ever started. For me, the Friday night common dinner was very important, because it reminded me of my home, and made our group a little like a family. In fact, the program of our Friday nights consisted of one event—starting from the festive dinner and moving on to the assembly meeting. Rami determined the atmosphere of our meetings, and made us sit quietly and deal seriously with the agenda. When we started to take down the minutes, we were foreseeing the need to document the period many years later. But perhaps we glorified reality a bit. All on all, it was clear that we shared our bad fortune and the awareness of this helped us in overcoming it.

DAN

Slowly they all came to our room. At that stage we faced a new challenge: how to build a communal social life. Some of the men were more suited for it, others less so. The majority understood that the only way for survival and sanity was democracy. Perhaps it was our luck that a large number of us came from kibbutzim. Even though they were not members anymore, several men grew up in that system and were educated in its values.

Pilots have at least one advantage [laughing]: they are taught to be together. It's true that each pilot is trained to be self-sufficient, to be alone, to attack by himself, yet at the same time he is instructed to follow the leader closely, not to separate from his partner, and to take him into consideration, even if it's against his instincts.

The facts were clear: a six-by-nine meter room and an eight-by-ten meter courtyard, which was not always unlocked. Each person lives together with nine men, opens his eyes with them in the morning, and goes to bed with them in the evening, unable to say in protest, "I don't want to play this game anymore." It was an unusual human density, much harder than family life, because you didn't go out to work, you didn't meet other friends for entertainment. You are sick of their odors, the smell of cigarettes, the full ashtrays, the volume of their music on the radio or the record player, their moods—a thousand and one scenarios that could

have turned our life into hell. It was quite probable that some would return home insane, perhaps all of us. The secret of our success was that we realized we had to take each other into consideration as much as possible; but it wasn't always a bed of roses.

The confrontations continued even after some preventive measures were developed, and explosions might have burst the bubble for any sort of trifle. We lived in a pressure cooker, where surplus energy accumulated all the time.

The transition from a company of five to that of ten was complicated. After we had reached a balance, it was interrupted when Menachem arrived from the hospital. His arrival was like adding pepper to the pot, but it increased the tension and disturbed the group. Menachem was extremely ambitious and too individualistic. He was of the opinion that each one should decide for himself, yet he was very demanding toward the others. He was certain that he was the wisest and had all the answers, but in our condition wisdom meant being quiet and giving in. Right after his arrival, he suggested new ideas, which were pretty good actually, but caused a lot of friction among us. Looking back after all these years, I think that this agitation was good for us. Expecting improvement in our conditions created a positive tension and raised our morale. On the other hand, Egyptian logic demanded ten improvements for their POWs in Israel for each one we got.

It was nice to see how people changed their conduct under the influence of our group norms. Some were not used to reading, but they became readers in jail. Benny was like a sponge, and he went through an intellectual transformation. As time went on, each of the young men became more restrained in behavior and demonstrated more readiness to understand others. It was not moderation resulting from deterioration, but the adoption of a new norm of conduct.

I was somewhat outside the group, because I was in bed all the time. I tried to alleviate the tension of others, and did as much as I could. Nine guys were running about, working, exercising—while I was in bed, asking them to bring me this, bring me that. Sometimes it was hard to keep asking; sometimes it was hard for them to supply what I needed. I used a bedpan in the beginning, then the guys started to take me to the toilet and the shower. I

was heavy even for all of them together. Sometimes I'd crawl on my bottom and sit on the floor, and they'd turn on the water to wash me.

Yair was soon returned to Israel because of his condition. I was taken to the hospital from time to time to be treated. One day the wardens came in and announced, "Today Dan is going home." I didn't believe them. They took me, with my eyes blindfolded, without any packages, and it turned out to be another treatment for my legs. In the afternoon I was returned to the room, and the guys were shocked: they were convinced that I was at home already. They had already given my bed to somebody else and divided my things among them. . . . They didn't save any lunch for me, naturally. This was also an experience.

You have to remember that our life was uneventful. How long can you talk about your interrogations and tell others how they hung you up by your feet and beat your soles with rubber clubs? We were afraid to talk about our military service because we suspected that they might be listening in. Once I sat with Avi in the yard and he drew an airplane on the sand and whispered, so that the Egyptians wouldn't hear.

One of the causes for tension was the inequality of the parcels. I wasn't disturbed, because my wife sent me plenty of things, with help from the whole kibbutz. But the Air Force had discriminated in the beginning by sending stuff only to their men. This was a mistake, and the IDF shouldn't have allowed it. There was a time that we had nothing to wear, and suddenly six sweatsuits arrived for the Air Force members. I know that some of us are still bothered by that to this very day. I am sorry that people in Israel didn't realize that we should be treated equally. I hope they learned a lesson from our experience. However, some packages made us all happy, like the chocolate sent by Amos's parents.

I remember that some time after the issue of the parcels came up, Benny told me he would like to go to a solitary cell. This was the climax of the group's tensions. We managed to convince him to drop the idea. Afterwards the packages sent were for ten men. We had plenty of things; it was absurd. The Egyptians around us lived in utter poverty, while we were flooded with goods in prison.

The democratic system was not only a mechanism to solve problems and alleviate friction, but it proved to be therapeutic as well. We mainly discussed technical matters, actually, because we were afraid to open up on emotional topics; but just talking in public was a relief. Getting together, whether your mood is good or not, and eating ice cream together was excellent group therapy. At some assembly meetings we did discuss love, family or human relations directly. As time went on we got to know each other better than a husband knows his wife, because we were constantly together, with nowhere else to go.

BENNY

I was very active in the group life, in the organization of holiday celebrations, in writing plays, in making fun. On the one hand you learn to live with people, to restrain yourself, not to have a fit on every matter. On the other hand, you need some privacy. You are constantly in the room with nine guys, so what do you do when you want to be alone? I used to talk to myself, saying how much I needed to be alone with myself. I felt this especially when letters were distributed, and I felt like retiring from the crowd, maybe even crying. But there was no place to go. One could go out to the yard, but it didn't help. Even when I sat in the corner and wrote in my notebook, someone would peek over my shoulder. When one of us put a record on, there was always one who disliked that particular music. Dan wanted to listen to concerts, while I wanted to hear a rock band, like the Beatles, at a volume that I liked. It was never possible to listen alone. People didn't respect privacy, not even a little bit.

I wanted to make the men aware of the problem, so finally I brought it up at the assembly. I said that I wanted to go to solitary. In fact I did not intend to, because of all the implications of such a step. But I had to express my suffering. Naturally they objected to it and I was voted down, but I had made my point, and from then on there was more consideration for privacy.

I didn't feel that there were subgroups among us. The Air Force people didn't act superior. Maybe I felt this way because I tended to be cooperative with others. I was able to express what was bothering me, and got everybody to pay attention to me. Motti and I received many packages from the military canteen service. They sent mostly food. We used to joke, "See what we got com-

pared to the Air Force men!" I never felt discriminated against. On the other hand, I'm grateful to the Air Force people for teaching us in jail. I wasn't envious of any of the men who shared my captivity. I think David felt envious, because he didn't have a military unit supporting him.

There were very few outbursts in the room. I had an outburst once, two days before our return to Israel, when we were all under pressure. Menachem said that we had to throw the cats away. These were cats we had raised in the room; they were born there and lived with us all the time. It is difficult to explain how attached we got to them, because of the prison conditions. Anyway, Menachem and I had an argument, until I slapped him. After that, we all calmed down. I regret it to this day.

MOTTI

Gradually more people joined us in the group—Yair first, and later on the pilots. Each one had his caprices and we had to get organized to take everyone into consideration.

I was indifferent, and took things easily, not paying attention. I was almost the only one from the city, while all the others were kibbutz members, who had been used to living in a collective society. As time went on, I saw that I had no choice and I learned to live with them. I noticed that the married men were under more pressure than the single men, probably because they missed their wives and kids. I used to yield to them in many ways, like in the line to the shower.

Rami had the superior role among us in jail. He is an exceptional person. A real genius. He is an expert in many areas, both practical and academic. He reads a book and remembers it all. He can study everything by himself. We never caught him making an error, not even when he argued with Menachem. But the best thing about him was that he was so friendly and modest in his behavior. He read all kinds of psychology books in prison and studied how to behave in a situation like ours. He was also physically very strong. When we came off the airplane I heard people from the Air Force saying, "This is Rami, the genius of the Air Force!" Often I think that it was worth being in captivity just to get to know him...

Rami taught us to give in to one another. At first I didn't understand it, but as time went on I realized that this was the only way for us to continue our life together. I gave in even when I was right. In some cases I brought matters up in the meetings. The meetings solved all our problems.

Most of the men learned to give in, and there were no outbursts. We sometimes pushed each other jokingly, or fought for fun. Even when we had serious conflicts, they ended up all right. I think that the pilots had learned to live as a group during their training; it was more difficult for us in the beginning.

When Benny asked to go to the solitary cell, we didn't agree. We were afraid that if we'd agree, we'd be helping the Egyptians. Earlier they had wanted to separate the officers from the enlisted soldiers, while we had wanted to stay together. I had seen many films so I had a suggestion: since the highest ranking officer in captivity had the right to promote others, Rami should give David, Benny, and myself the rank of officers, so that we wouldn't be separated from the others. Rami said he had to consider the idea. I think he wrote a letter about it and received an answer confirming what I had proposed. Rami said that if a separation were proposed again, he would promote us all. When the prison commander heard about this plan, he dropped the separation idea.

I never felt as if the officers felt superior to us, or that the Air Force people behaved in another manner toward their own members than toward the rest of us. If there was such a tendency, Rami would have stopped it right away. He was the smartest man in the room, and everyone felt they could learn from him. He did not declare himself a genius, but everyone knew he was above us all. He was a modest man and had the patience to hear anyone out.

DAVID

Menachem and Rami were of the same rank, but Rami had the authority among us, because of his personality. He used to say, "If someone needs to let out steam—do it on me." He could absorb anything. He was willing to be cursed and kicked without responding.

I was mad at the way they sent us parcels. Some were general parcels that came from the IDF, so to speak, but there were only

six of each item. For every holiday these packages arrived—with six shirts, six towels, six sweatsuits. It drove me nuts. I told Rami that at some stage this unfair treatment would break the group apart. Rami said that he hadn't noticed that the packages were made for six. But once I made him realize the fact, he contacted Israel several times through the Red Cross and asked them to stop doing that. They didn't, though.

As the second Passover approached, there was a big outburst about it. Everything was prepared already for the holiday, and we were all dressed up in honor of the rabbi. Suddenly an argument erupted between Menachem and Motti, and in the heat of the argument Menachem said, "You should be thankful for wearing my clothes!" I decided that after the holiday I was going to have an answer to this.

For some reason, I never received clothes in the packages sent by my family. Perhaps they were taken out by the Egyptians, maybe out of hatred for the paratroopers. So I used to wear the extra clothes that belonged to the others. After the holiday I returned everything to the guys, and I put on the Egyptian garment that had been given to me in solitary, so that nobody would tell me to be thankful for wearing his clothes. When Rami saw this, he asked what had happened, and I explained that I wasn't like Motti and couldn't take the insults. This bad feeling stayed with me to the end. For the whole time, I never deluded myself that when we'd return, we'd keep being friends. And in fact, I saw that after our return, too, the Air Force people were treated better. That's when I found out that the families were treated differently as well. The Air Force families were invited to meet with the government people and were taken to meetings with the Red Cross near the Suez canal. They were briefed about what was done, what was going on. But nobody came to give such explanations to my family in a poor neighborhood in Jerusalem. A year passed before my commander visited my parents. It was clearly the fault of the authorities, the total social-military system, and not the men we sat with in prison. This feeling, that we were not treated alike, was the worst part of my experience in captivity—that, and not the stress or length of time.

I didn't have close friends in the group, but neither did the others. I slept near Amnon, and we used to chat a lot at night. I'm

not the type who makes confessions easily, nor do people come to me to confess. It was especially hard for me to be together with Motti; he kept pestering me, and once we even had a fistfight. Afterwards I learned to keep at a distance from him. But a fistfight is not the worst. Daily friction among the men, in words and curses, caused much more pain than the physical fighting. We didn't want the Egyptians to see us fighting; that's why we restrained ourselves and only fought rarely.

I wasn't very impressed by the Friday night conversations, because I was used to it. I was educated in a kibbutz, where I had been for seven years prior to my military service. The major decisions of our life were not reached in the assembly. Many of us liked the meetings only because of the ice cream we got at the end. During the week, also, one could approach Rami and say, "Look Rami, I want this or that," and things would be arranged, somehow.

7

THE INNER WORLD

The prisoners' emotions of longing, fear, or despair, their fantasies and dreams concerning escape or release, were rarely displayed in public. Various defense mechanisms were utilized to fend off these feelings, which constituted a major part of the inner world, and found virtually their only expression in the men's letters to their loved ones. These interviews, which occurred so many years later, in a safe situation, enabled the men to face their inner world at that time. Some of the men brought these up spontaneously during our conversations, as in the long detailed narratives about the pets in the common room. For others, my introductive question was, "Do you remember feelings, moods, fantasies, or dreams from that time?"

RAMI

In some unplanned, unconscious manner, we never pried into each other's intimate world. When someone got a letter, he would climb up one of the high beds to read it alone. Nobody asked him, what's in your letter? In a group of ten very different men, we didn't allow ourselves to build closer relationships among us; somehow we felt that we would not be able to cope with the commitments and problems resulting from such intimacy. After getting letters, we felt a deep longing for home. Someone might say that such-

and-such happened at home. We never discussed real things, no matter how homesick we felt. We were careful to avoid a collective homesickness in the group. Only through humor could we express part of our feelings.

I had a famous saying: "In two months we will be out of here." Why in two months? There was always an answer: "In two months it will be Passover," for example. I used to explain to the men that "two months" was a fictitious period of time. It wasn't too long, so that we wouldn't despair, and yet it wasn't too short, so that we couldn't just sit packed and ready to leave. If it was "in two months," we had enough time to go about our business.

I never dealt with the problem of how much longer I would be held by the Egyptians. I always tried to plan ahead for the next two months. When the interrogations were over, I had no ways to occupy myself for a while, and time didn't pass. I was bored, and it was difficult. When they moved me to solitary, however, I found a lot to do—clean the floor, kill bugs, practice handstands, draw on the walls. Time didn't bother me any longer. By nature, I must be a "here and now" person. Things that I can't control don't bother me. After my return, I felt guilty for never having worried about Nurit, and how she managed alone with four kids at home. It was out of my control anyway, you see.

I never considered the idea that I might grow old in prison, and I was never bothered by what I was missing back home, in my career or otherwise, except for raising my kids. I missed home, naturally, but especially—after the passing of two, two and a half years—I regretted that I was not there to watch my children grow, particularly the little twins. Whenever I received letters, I would miss them painfully. It was a physical sensation of longing. During holidays, too, I would wish so much to be with my family, at home. But all these were passing feelings.

When ten men live together, whenever one loses heart, the others support him. Frequently one of us would enter a period of intense longing, for his family or for freedom; once or twice we all felt it together. Once we were caught peeking out the windows; the Egyptian nailed boards over them, and we could not see outside anymore. From then on it was always dark in the room, and it made us all feel awful. We had the lamp on all day long, and it was depressing. I told the others: "What did you expect? We were

caught doing what we weren't supposed to do, and were punished for it." It was only much later that the boards were removed and we enjoyed daylight in the room again.

Later on, about three months before the Yom Kippur War, we were all depressed again because Beausart, the Red Cross agent whom we had all liked so much, was replaced by another man with whom we had nothing in common. Somehow we came out of it; I think it was during the New Year. I gave the men a peptalk, and it worked.

Missing a woman is something else. After three and a half years without women, I felt no sexual desire. We never had anything that could be interpreted as homosexual behavior or attraction. Our only references to sex were in jokes that seemed to express our fears about potency after such a long deprivation. I had wet dreams, completely normal dreams, and I think they saved me the need to masturbate. I remember masturbating only two or three times throughout the whole time. We received *Playboy* and also some porno books. We enjoyed reading and looking at the pictures, and that's all. When I got stimulated, I was pleased that my sex drive seemed to be in order, but I never felt the desire for a woman at the time.

I remember a few days before our liberation, a team of American TV reporters came to interview us, with a young female photographer. I shook hands with her and was amazed at the size of her hand in mine. At that moment I realized that for more than three years I hadn't been with a woman.

Letters were our only emotional outlet, yet we knew that the letters were censored and read by many along the way. Because of the censorship, our letters were somewhat removed from actual events and took a long time to arrive. I wrote some technical letters, about innovations for our kibbutz factory, and lists of things I needed. But I also wrote intimate letters to Nurit, and these letters constituted the only world I had all to myself. I never shared this world with anyone. I told Nurit about my thoughts, about books I had been reading—I tried to share with her all that was inside me. They weren't letters about captivity or prison, rather about life and philosophy. All the psychological truths that came to me in jail are documented in my letters to Nurit.

Never before had I had the opportunity to develop my thoughts like this.

I also received photographs of my family, as did the others. The pictures were like public property. We hung them on the walls and later on put them in albums. Taking care of the photographs and writing brief comments in the album was the only manner in which I too could participate in raising my children.

We raised pets in our room, which gave us a sense that we were in a place like any other. It brought us out of prison, in a way. At the moment you play with a cat, you're not in jail. Our first cat was Dina, and it belonged to us all. Later on we had many more. We discussed how to take care of them, where they should spend the night, and things like that. We gave a lot of thought to naming them; it's documented in our diary. We had a bird, too, for a while. It had an injured wing and it fell off the tree in the yard. We treated it, and named it Lucy, and it lived in our yard. One day an Egyptian officer came for a visit and wanted to show us how brave he was, so he took a brick and smashed the bird's head.

We had dreams, of course. In one of my recurring dreams, I was home on leave, but I knew I had to return to prison. In the dream, I kept arguing with myself: should I return or could I stay out of jail? This dilemma was never resolved, and I think it manifested my sense of responsibility for the group. Even in my dreams, I didn't allow myself to escape all by myself.

We did consider escape, but whenever we applied a logical analysis to the situation, we realized it was useless to try. Even if we managed to change our clothes and get out of jail—we would be so conspicuous in Cairo that we would be caught immediately. Moreover, since it was clear that not all of us would be able to make it, I was certain that the Egyptians would make life unbearable for the ones left behind. Therefore, even if I had had an opportunity to run away, I would have resisted the temptation, and I think that's what the dream was all about.

We received various car magazines and each of us selected a car he would get when he returned. I chose a family van that would allow me to put everybody in for an overnight stay, so that we could plan different trips together. It was fun to argue about the different cars. We used to share fantasies about our return, and by the way, our fantasies were very close to what happened in reality later. But I never planned my life for after the return. The others did have plans, like Motti with his fashion boutique, for example. I didn't participate in that kind of conversation.

MENACHEM

Coping with time dragging along was the worst problem in captivity. I entered prison after a year in the hospital. When I looked back then, I had the sense that a year had been an awfully long time. Had somebody told me just then that I would be imprisoned for two and a half years longer, I don't think I would have been able to take it. Even now, when I recall that moment, I am overwhelmed by the meaning of an additional two and a half years in jail. How did the time pass, after all? A week after another week after another week. There are records of over 130 meetings we held in jail. When I joined the group, about twenty such meetings had already taken place. In other words, we lived together for 110 weeks. All this time we didn't see anything beyond the yard and its surrounding walls. Even when they took me out to see the prison dentist, my eyes were blindfolded. The first day I saw the horizon was on the day of our liberation. When we were taken without our blindfolds to the bus outside, I felt dizzy: for the first time after such a long time the eye was focusing on the infinite distance. Yes, sometimes we saw a plane in the sky high above us, or kites fighting ravens. But we didn't see anything else, only the birds.

I was in my worst moods when I thought about the time I was losing in jail and the unknown longer period still ahead. I felt I was missing the experience of being with my daughters as they grew up, and this was very painful. When I was captured, the oldest one had just completed the first grade, and here the second one had already reached about the same age, and was starting to write letters to me! During my absence, my wife graduated from college; she renovated our private home, even though she stayed at the air base; she bought a car. All these things were happening without me.

The sense of waste was terrible. I am an engineer; I had already contributed to the department of firearms development, and I

knew what else I could contribute. I was about to be significantly promoted in my career just before I was captured, and all of a sudden I was stuck in jail. I used to walk around in the courtyard and think, only peace or war could lead to my return home. Peace was out of the question, so only war remained. . . . I remember they had blackout maneuvers in Cairo at the time; every now and then another neighborhood would have to keep dark, but no one saw this as preparation for a war. We lived with the sense of an infinite future in captivity. I remember one of the radio talk shows just a couple of days before the outbreak of the Yom Kippur War, which said that war was not expected for at least ten years. I had the feeling of being in a real trap.

One of the things I hated most about Rami's behavior in captivity was his announcement that in two months we'd be going home. The two month index was advanced, naturally, with every passing day. This was sort of a game for him and the others, and it deeply upset me.

At the beginning of captivity, the POW is in trauma: he has just become a prisoner, he meets the enemy face to face, he is interrogated and tortured. When captivity goes on, however, conditions improve, you are left alone, and the trauma seems to be over. I believe, however, that other traumas replace the first one. These have to do, for example, with the prolonged period of captivity. Coping with this is much harder than with the first shock. Everything gets minimized compared with the awareness that another year has gone by, and you've missed your daughter's birthday again. We used to drown all these longings in daily activities, or, for example, in the preparation for the Seder in jail. We took such care with all the details, what we would read in the ceremony, what we would buy and cook, how to make it as pretty as possible. When it was all over, I suddenly realized that another Passover had gone, and I was still in prison in Egypt. It was extremely difficult. [He is silent.]

I find it hard today to recall emotional expressions in captivity, other than in reading books and writing letters. I remember that sometimes I would cry in the courtyard. I didn't want anyone to notice this, so I used to walk alone in circles in the dark. I think that Dan was the only one to notice. He would come out with his crutches, at his slow pace, and make me walk side by side with

him. We walked, and he would talk to me softly about various matters, as if he knew and didn't know that I had been crying. If there ever was anything like a feeling of being caressed in jail, it was in these slow walks with Dan in the courtyard.

My correspondence with Esther was at the heart of my emotional world. After some time, we adopted a certain pattern for our letters. We used to hand letters to the Red Cross agents once every two weeks. I wrote daily during this interval, and before the visit of the Red Cross men I copied what I had written into neat handwriting. My letters to Esther reached two thousand, even three thousand words. I told her about the books I had read, about my experiences, my thoughts; I opened up to her. Her letters to me were much shorter, naturally. She wrote them in one stroke, not over the two-week interval. She didn't expose herself in the letters the way I did, but it was an emotionally rich correspondence just the same. Actual events were rarely referred to, because of censorship.

We store these letters at home. We have three daughters and today they're twenty-three, nineteen, and twelve years old. The older ones, who were born before I was captured, have asked to see these letters several times. We respond that when the time comes, we'll take the letters out of the box and let them read them. Time has made us more inhibited about this, however, and we still haven't shared them with our daughters.

I used to refer to sex in my letters, but they weren't erotic. Our attitude toward sex was an aspect of the inner equilibrium that we created unintentionally, in order to avoid extra pressure. When there is nothing to arouse you, you're not bothered by your sex drive, so our deprivation didn't bother us as one might imagine. We received *Playboy* magazine, but without the centerfold, which was removed by the Egyptians. When the *Newsweek* photographer—a pretty young woman—arrived to take our pictures, I exclaimed, "How nice to see a beautiful woman—the first woman I've seen in two and a half years!" It was pleasant to see her.

Since news magazines were forbidden, our families sent us other kinds, like architecture, gardening, or car magazines. We sat in that cell surrounded by these magnificent pictures. We started to fantasize what we'd get for ourselves when we returned. The family photographs reinforced our fantasies. I dreamt of the beau-

tiful family, beautiful wife, a sports car—everything. This was quite natural. We had had a fairly high standard of living, and realizing our fantasies seemed quite probable. At the same time, I was worried that we were doing some harm by raising the expectations of some of the men, who were bound to be disappointed when we'd return. Perhaps getting married right away after our release, or being bitter about not having found a wife, or becoming resentful toward the government for not being compensated enough were all reactions to those expectations formed in jail. On the other hand, these fantasies helped us to overcome hard times in jail. If we did some harm in the process, there is nothing to do but take care of the damage.

YITZHAK

At first, letters were instruments to get me to cooperate. In my first interrogation, I was told that they could easily kill me, because nobody knew that I was alive. On the other hand, if I'd tell them what they wanted me to, they promised to let me write a letter home. Clearly, once my family knew I was alive, it would be harder for the Egyptians to kill me. In addition, I was terribly worried about my family; what they might be suffering, thinking that I was dead. I wrote several letters right away, even in solitary, but later on I discovered that the Egyptians hadn't mailed them. All I wrote was that they shouldn't worry, that I was okay, eating and sleeping. . . . In fact, this is all I could say during the first six months. The thoughts about my family's whereabouts and the hope that they didn't suffer because of my absence were immense, and the interrogators knew how to take advantage of this. Luckily, they were not sophisticated enough to use this tool more effectively.

In some of the letters I did receive meaningful news. For example, in one of her first letters, Michal wrote to me about David and his wife, who had a new baby. David was my copilot, with whom I had parachuted, so when Michal told me that he was helping his wife by getting up to feed the baby at night, I gathered that he had been rescued and was safely back home, and not, as I was told by my interrogators, that he was right there in the next cell, and collaborating better than I was....

I received only two letters by the beginning of November, one from my mother and one from Michal. Afterwards, when the Red Cross visits became regular, we got many more letters. The guard would come in and throw a package of letters on the floor. Our own letters to Israel were transferred only through the Red Cross to the Egyptian censor. Arriving letters always followed the same pattern: everything is okay, life goes on, the children eat well, start school, go for a trip. They tried not to offer too much sympathy, not to be too philosophical, for fear that such letters would be kept longer by the censor. Evidently, they couldn't write about attempts made to liberate us, although this was hinted by the Red Cross men. We never felt abandoned or forgotten.

Our hopes for a quick release went up and down. I remember a moment of crisis when Los went home, while we stayed. He wasn't part of our group, actually, and only Rami and I went to visit him in the hospital, but somehow we believed we'd all be returned together. When only he was liberated, it drove home the idea that we wouldn't be going back so soon. Our hopes went up again after the six Syrian officers had been taken prisoner by the IDF, and we thought that an exchange might take place. When we managed to intercept Israeli broadcasts on our radio, our morale increased for a while. But our prevailing opinion was that only peace or war would lead to our liberation, and we did not believe that either of these events were likely to occur right then.

Our captivity lasted a long time, without any meaningful events to break the routine. When I was in solitary confinement, going through the interrogations, I figured that I couldn't take it more than another two weeks. I was afraid of reaching a state when I'd be willing to answer anything they'd ask. I don't know what made me think about two weeks—perhaps I could have taken the situation much longer. This same experience reoccurred in the common room. Although we realized that we might remain in Egypt for a very long time, we couldn't imagine not seeing our family and friends for, say, ten years. As a defense mechanism, we developed the notion that we'd be released for the next holiday. We all shared this pretense, not having planned it. And as the Jewish holidays are spread nicely over the year, there is one every two or three months. We didn't need a big holiday to construct our fantasy. We said, we'll be back by Hanukkah, and if not, certainly by

Purim. The holiday to wait for was naturally always moving forward, but the intervals till the next one allowed us to live without despair in the meantime.

We put in a lot of effort to prepare our first Passover in captivity. We had a strong feeling that we'd be liberated right after it. The same feeling accompanied every holiday, as if we told ourselves that this was our last holiday in prison. Birthdays also served the same function; they divided the time for us. When we became adjusted to our life in jail and improved our standard of living, we used to bake a birthday cake, and add cards with our wishes. We celebrated the birthdays of our children back home, too. We felt that as long as we didn't forget those family events far away, we wouldn't be forgotten by our families either.

The realization that my girls were growing up and changing while I was absent was my most painful experience. I had the continuous sense of loss, as if life ran along and I was only an onlooker, as if I had died. Somebody who has died never ages, his picture remains the same, and that was me. I was wondering: How will I close the gap?

The only way to cope with our longing was by being active all the time. I badly wanted not to feel that my time was wasted, not to have spare time. I was worried that I wouldn't be able to fly when I got back. At the same time I was telling myself that flying is like bicycle riding: once you learn it, you never forget. I was afraid I wouldn't be able to get adjusted to working, and I worried about what might be salvageable from my interrupted career. I didn't want to make a career as an ex-POW; I was determined to get back into my profession. One thought was forbidden: that I'd never be home again. I kept building a colorful picture of my future return. I would see how we'd be welcomed by everybody at the airport, how I'd meet my grown daughters, how we'd all be happy—an idyll of sorts. But I didn't dare revive this fantasy too often.

Usually I don't remember my dreams, not even in jail. I didn't have elaborate escape or life-out-of jail fantasies either. But we amused ourselves from time to time in constructing fancy escape or rescue plots, like what really happened later on at Entebbe. We were wise in planning, but when we calculated the odds, we concluded that our rescue would cost Israel a helicopter and ten

casualties. Dan couldn't have made it, because he was badly wounded. When all was taken into consideration, we decided not to recommend the project, because we didn't want to be liberated at the cost of anybody being killed.

We examined the idea of taking Egyptian hostages for bargaining, too. I think others also had the same idea and gave it up. Based on the assumption that war broke out every ten years, I predicted that in 1977 we'd have one, and this might lead to our release. I was saddened, however, by the thought that only war, with all the killing involved, could liberate us. This was indeed what happened, but sooner than I figured out.

The letters I sent home were mainly of encouragement. My mother says that I never showed her such warmth before my captivity. I wasn't disturbed by the fact that half the world was reading the letter before it was delivered. I expressed in my letters strong feelings of love and longing; but once I had put the letter in its envelope, I didn't dwell on those feelings. Sometimes I talked to Rami about my feelings, and it was good. For the first time in my life I had a close friend.

The letters I received from home were tremendously important. I was very depressed if others received letters while I didn't. Even when I knew what were the objective reasons (the Egyptians took a terribly long time to censor our mail), I would blame my family. I believe that Michal indeed wrote less than the other wives, and also sent me fewer pictures of the girls. We never shared our letters. The contents of our letters were the most personal matter in the system we established.

I remember a period of about two months when letters didn't arrive. The Red Cross people explained that the Egyptian censor office was overworked, and they wouldn't transfer letters to us before they had been translated to Arabic and checked. I asked Beausart to find out whether these interpreters were soldiers or civilians, and when he reported they were civilians, I suggested that we pay them for the extra hours it would take them to process our letters faster. It cost Israel an Egyptian piaster per word—a lot of money—but as a result letters started to arrive more regularly.

My thoughts about my wife and girls and the family, about what awaited me at home, preserved me for a while. But as time

went on, my memories faded. I wasn't able to build a picture of what was really happening at home from the letters of Michal and my mother. I don't think any of us asked himself questions about his wife's behavior and fidelity. Anyway, we didn't talk about that. I suppose nobody imagined they might have a problem at home. Avi had been married a month before he was taken captive, and he didn't receive mail for a long time. He looked concerned, but we didn't discuss it. The question never surfaced.

During the first year I was never sexually aroused. My thoughts about home never entered the bedroom. We didn't discuss sex, either. Once we tried to raise the issue of love and sex in our Friday meeting, but it wasn't a success. When I talked privately to Rami, we sometimes shared our experiences with women. A need to masturbate appeared gradually, and I did that quietly under the blanket, in the dark. I think that the others did the same. It's amazing that we never talked about this. Perhaps we were afraid of too much closeness, or of homosexuality. I recall that once they tried to bribe Amnon with a prostitute, but he never gave us a clear account of what happened.

We had pets in the room. Our attitude toward them, I think, was an expression of our humanness. Even when our conditions were bad, we found the warmth to care for another creature in need. Possibly the warmth expressed for the cats was a replacement for all the feelings we blocked in relation to each other. We needed to cuddle someone. Furthermore, the kittens were not part of Egypt; they sort of belonged to another world, or to that part of Egypt that wasn't mean. Not all of us cared for the pets to the same degree. Dan was very attached to his cat, while some of the others were pretty wild. For example, one day we decided to test the maximum height from which a cat would fall on its paws.... Today it may seem cruel, but it was, perhaps, the only case in which we had total control over another creature. The end was ridiculous: when we were about to go back home, some of us refused to move without the cats. Maybe some of us didn't want to be completely separated from jail, since it was such a secure haven.

AMOS

I wrote the first letters in solitary confinement on my knees. When I was in the common room I used to write a draft first, then copy it. Writing letters home was a serious business.

The letters from Israel arrived in packs. When I didn't receive any I was angry and concerned; when I did receive them, I was depressed and full of longing. When a letter arrived there was a great need for solitude, but there was nowhere to hide.

I used to dream about the world outside, but I can't remember those dreams now. I didn't fantasize about material things like a home and a car, but more about my wife and about the children I didn't have yet. Some of my dreams were about escape also, but they always ended up in failure. I think that had there been a war in Israel, we might have considered escaping. When I asked myself how come so many POWs escaped German camps in Europe, I concluded that they were motivated to rejoin their units and contribute to the ongoing war effort. In our case, there was no war, so we didn't feel the drive to escape. We discussed the possibility and analyzed the odds. We believed that it was possible to get out of prison, but we estimated that we might get stuck in Cairo, and even if we reached the Canal, we wouldn't have any means to cross it. Whenever the idea of escape was brought up, we reached the conclusion that it wasn't feasible.

One cannot live with complete uncertainty about the time. Rami's solution was to behave as if we'd soon be released, say in two months. This was the approach encouraged by the Red Cross people as well, especially in the beginning. They used to ask me, "When is your daughter due to be born? In October? Well, by then you'll be home for sure." Or: "By your birthday, in December, you'll be back." Such an expectation leads to a sense of living with packed suitcases ready to move, but I think it's impossible to live that way. Had I known the time of my liberation, I could have seen the interval moving toward the end, and it would have been much easier. We knew about POWs who had been returned quickly; but all the previous dates that fit those precedents went by, and we still weren't released.

In the end, I treated captivity as if it were my whole world: this is where I am, and I don't expect to be out. I made up my mind to

live with what I had and tried to cut off my ties to anything else. It was difficult, and I had to work hard to obtain this state of mind. We had to see our conditions as static and permanent, and this approach is apparent in my letters to Dalia. I did express longings for her and for our small daughter whom I didn't know, but I also expressed an acceptance of our separation. We decided to order good mattresses from Israel, because we realized that we shouldn't see our state as temporary. Our behavior reflected this reconciliation with our fate to remain in captivity for a long time. When we reached this understanding, we started to study seriously and established a stable routine for our daily life. Once I had plans for my future in jail, I began to feel much better. Even the others, who claimed, like Rami, that in two months we'd be home, behaved as if they were in prison for good.

I did continue to cling to the hope of liberation, naturally, but this belief was somehow pushed to the side.

AMNON

I started to think about the time in my solitary cell. Based on my information about previous POWs, I estimated that I might be there for a year. It seemed as long as eternity to me. I was worried about how I'd be able to pass the time, namely the next day, the next hour. Sometimes I told myself that I was imprisoned for life until further orders.

After six months, at the end of my isolation, I joined the others and started to hear different bits of information. One of these said that Nasser had announced that as long as the war situation continued, the POWs would not be released. A living proof of this policy was the fact that Dan wasn't sent home, in spite of his bad health. That was when I changed my estimate of the duration of our captivity to two years.

The third stage has to do with the story about my twin brother and the fortune teller. When I was in the aviation course, I was taken by my girlfriend to a fortune teller. She was a very impressive lady and surprisingly accurate in what she said. Among other things she said that she saw me having a difficult training, which I would complete successfully, but after that—she saw all black. And indeed, I was taken captive. This same girlfriend had main-

tained a relationship with my family and told the story to my twin brother. So one day he went to the same fortune teller. What she said is a miracle to me. She told my brother that he had a relative in prison far away, and not because he was a criminal. She promised my brother that he'd see his relative in three years, three months, and three weeks. The amazing thing is that this fits exactly with the date of the outbreak of the Yom Kippur War, which made our liberation possible.

I think that we didn't permit ourselves to look forward to a certain liberation date in order not to be disappointed. We all read in prison Victor Frankl's book about the Jews in the camps who had set their hearts on being liberated on a certain date, and when it didn't happen, they had no resources for coping and they died or committed suicide. It is naturally unfair to compare our situation to that of the concentration camps. We had a whole country behind us, and we had hope. But after two years, when all the predictions proved to be wrong, and when I had just convinced myself to behave as if I were imprisoned for life until notified otherwise, I suddenly received my brother's letter about the fortune teller and I hung onto it for dear life. Believing in something is undoubtedly important in such conditions.

The letters from my family provided me with lots of encouragement. At first, I had a girlfriend in Israel, and she also wrote to me beautifully, but her letters bothered me. I thought that I might be held for a long time in captivity and I didn't want her to wait for me. I knew I wasn't going to marry her or make her the mother of my children, and I didn't want to delude her. I wrote her about that and also asked my brother to delicately persuade her to let go, but the letters took so long in each direction that by the time she understood the message she had managed to send me several moving love letters, which I couldn't stand.

I wrote many letters, but it was difficult not having one person before whom I could open up completely. I wasn't married, and my letters to my parents and brothers were circled around. I felt that I couldn't reveal my inner feelings, and I even held back from writing the things that we were allowed to write. I tried to encourage my family and tell them that it wasn't so bad in Egypt. I had every intention of showing them that I remained sane, both physically and mentally, so that they'd stop worrying about me. But I

didn't manage to write anything besides that, in spite of the fact that I put a lot of time and effort into the letters.

At later stages, the Egyptians tried to deliver the letters before the Red Cross visit, so that we'd have time to prepare our replies. They visited us every two weeks, at best, but sometimes it was once a month or even once in two months.

The moments when we got the letters were astonishing. Each person went to his corner, like a puppet, and tried to soak in this drop of family or country. When mail was delivered by the Red Cross agents, we waited impatiently for them to go, so that we could be alone with our letters and photographs. We tended to withdraw from each other and attach ourselves to this bit of home, ignoring the jail. We didn't share the contents of our letters, but since we knew each other so well we could sense what was in them. Afterwards, we were overcome with nostalgia and sadness and the whole room would be quiet. People walked along the walls, avoiding each other. We looked like cats who had taken a beating.

Still later, we shared some selected items of news about the country, or about our families. Only one or two days later things went back to normal. If someone hadn't received any mail, or had received less than the others, he was in a rough spot. But it usually didn't happen.

Throughout the period I tried to imagine the day of our liberation. I attempted to construct it to the minutest detail. These visions cheered me up a bit, and I used them when I was especially depressed.

We lived together, ten men, without any reference to sex. In spite of what you may have heard about men in jail, there was no hint of homosexuality among us. Perhaps it was due to the fact that, above all, we felt like delegates of the State of Israel, who had to represent it honorably. During the first year we were under the effects of the trauma, and the subject of women never came up. Moreover, there were absolutely no stimuli to arouse us. Subsequently, when our conditions improved, we received a TV, which showed women often, but Egyptian ladies were not my cup of tea. The individual solution of masturbating was the only way, and it was done without anybody noticing. There was absolutely no manifestation of lust among us, neither in words nor in conduct.

I tried to bring up the subject of marriage and love in several of our Friday night meetings. Sex was also mentioned in these conversations, but in an abstract manner. I believe that the men pretended to be holier than the pope on the topic of marital fidelity. The married men displayed an ideal picture of their life, although I know several of them had had extramarital affairs. It was natural, though, to idealize the things we missed. On the one hand, we lived together and felt we knew each other like an open book. On the other hand, each of us left many hidden parts out of public view. We are all complicated beings; with several layers of personality; what we shared was just one of these layers.

We never saw a baby, a child, or a dog during our captivity. Our neighbor was an important Egyptian who was permitted to keep two dogs with him in jail. One day I heard barking, and peeking through a crack in the gate I saw two strange creatures on four legs. It was astounding to see their funny shape after two years. It is hard to explain, but one loses the correct proportions of things which are long unseen. The sight of the dogs excited Menachem and me, and we asked the guards to bring them into our cell to play with. Since our neighbor had been nice to us, we decided to pay him back by giving a bath to these dogs. We filled a pail of water and washed the dogs. To our amazement, they turned from yellow—probably the color of the desert dust—to a glimmering black.

The proportions of a woman were just as strange in my eyes when I saw the first one after three and a half years. I remember shaking the hand of the lady photographer and being overwhelmed by her tiny fingers in my hand. When we went to the airport on the bus, I saw two little girls. Their voices were so funny, and they looked like storks with their thin legs and huge knee caps.... You see, we were used to male bodies, with or without clothes, and the eye and brain got adjusted to those proportions.

AVI

For a long time I clung to the sense of transience in captivity, as if my release was close, and I avoided organizing myself for a long stay. Perhaps it would have been easier had I known then what Yardi knew. After I was captured, she went to a palm reader, who told her that we'd be released in May, as was, indeed, the original plan. We didn't return in May, though, so he told her that something went wrong, and now she had to wait much longer. He invited her to come in a year, and so for the next three years she saw him once a year. On her last visit he gave her the exact date of my return, but she didn't share it with me.

In the second stage of our confinement, we used to imagine a month or two months of future captivity. We'd get up in the morning and say, in two month's we'll be back home. This was one of the ways of overcoming the great pain and difficulty of being confined there. Each one of us tried to somehow define a time frame in his life, but the sense of waste became harder to take. Even in the last days, when I declared that I hadn't completed all that I had planned to do, my four wasted years were foremost in my mind. I was aware of the fact that during this time I could have graduated from technical college or done any number of things, like investigate apes in Africa or join a mission to Alaska. I could have been productive instead of being stuck in a spot. We lived with this awareness that captivity was forced upon us, and that we had no control of our fate.

The sense of lost time was the hardest thing to take. I couldn't free myself for a moment from the uncertainty about my future. This soon developed into a fear of dying. I was constantly afraid that I might die the next day. The fact that I had already been imprisoned for three years, and there seemed to be no authority strong enough to release me, aroused in me a deep feeling of anxiety. As a result I believed, for example, that I'd never be a father (all the other married men had children already)—in other words, that I'd leave no trace in the world. Deep down it was the same as dying.

At the last stage I lost all hope of return. I still repeated the slogan, "In two or three months we'll be back home," but deep down I didn't believe it. We were already getting newspapers and listening to the radio, and we knew what was going on in Israel. It seemed like life was going on beautifully for everyone else, and only we were in jail. I used to ask myself: If all is so well, where am I? And the Red Cross people kept saying: There's nothing new, we don't know. What then? We'd be buried there for life?

Before, in the interrogation center, whenever I'd bring up the image of my family it would weaken me. My longing for them was too strong. In addition, I felt that had they seen me in my present shape, their heart would be torn. So I taught myself not to think about them. The only person I did call to mind was my father. I saw him as a strong man, someone who might help me in my situation. As long as the interrogation and isolation went on, I had the sense that my father was with me, as if we were in contact.

I broke down for the first time when I received the first letter, which was from my eleven-year-old sister. It was at one of the first visits of the Red Cross agents. By that time I had taught myself to feel all alone, and suddenly this letter brought back all my attachments. I was reattached to my loving family which was sitting far away and waiting for me, the family I had willingly put out of my mind. This breakdown was not an expression of weakness, but a state of letting go a little.

When there were only four or five of us in the room, our expectation for the mail was accompanied by a lot of tension. When will letters arrive? If the Red Cross men came without mail, or didn't have letters for everyone, the disappointment was terrible. Waiting for the letters was our major occupation then. I recall similar tension later on, when Yitzhak didn't get any letters from his wife for a long time. Rami used to read Nurit's letters to Yitzhak, although I can't comprehend how this was supposed to console him.

I didn't stop missing Yardi and my family for a single moment. My longings never abated. Later on, we formed a good contact via letters, and it helped to maintain our relationship. I think it took us about a year to learn to disregard all the stations these letters were going through—the censorship, my commanders, intelligence in Egypt, and so forth. We wrote freely about everything, completely open. We shared all our dreams. This correspondence supported me. My parents and sister wrote mostly informative letters. My world was full of Yardi's letters and my letters to her.

There are no words to express what it meant to be unable to touch someone physically in any way for four years. It is such a basic need! I consider this deprivation to be much harder than the absence of freedom, the inability to open the door and walk out.

Our sex drive found its only expression in masturbation, each

one in his private realm. Talking about sex among us was taboo. Another unmentioned topic was the conduct of our wives during our absence. I never asked myself whether Yardi had met somebody else while I was away. Perhaps I was too afraid to face such a question. I never doubted that she was waiting for me, and I was certain that our relationship would be as good as before when I'd return. I think no one knew what had happened to Michal at the time. I heard that she had wanted to tell it all frankly to Yitzhak but was forbidden to do so. Perhaps Rami was aware of what was going on, I'm not quite sure. We saw ourselves as a family in captivity, and we imagined that our wives and children in Israel had the same feeling between them, and that they supported each other. As it turned out, this wasn't the case.

During the first two years, I often had dreams about my escape. But it was always a failed escape: I would stumble into a market in a strange city, then people would discover right away that I was a foreigner and catch me. Pictures similar to my near-lynching experience came up repeatedly in my dreams. After two years these dreams went away.

We didn't plan to escape, actually. Some of us, like Motti, did try to. Motti was studying ants, he saw how they were digging tunnels, and this gave him an idea. But I had flown over the land and I knew that we couldn't cross the Nile and the delta. It was a dense country, where all people were of one kind, and men like us would stand out immediately as strangers. Only Menachem could perhaps pass unnoticed. In my wildest fantasies I could see myself crossing to West Cairo, and hijacking an international plane—but it was far from reality. Had we escaped, we would have had twelve hours before the morning inspection, and this wasn't enough. We became a fact of life in Egypt, part of the prison landscape. Once, at the stage when I believed we'd be captive forever, I wrote Yardi an extremely nihilistic and picturesque letter. The people in the Air Force who read it believed it was a cover for an escape plan. They thought it was describing an escape westward, and tried to decipher it.... This letter arrived at the beginning of 1973, when the Air Force commander promised our wives that if by the end of the year nothing had changed in our situation, they would rescue us by means of a military operation. Somebody thought that my letters referred to the same thing.

MOTTI

I managed to occupy myself so well in jail that I didn't feel I was missing home anymore. I told the guys that it didn't interest me to hear "What will become of us?" over and over again. You feel homesick only if you're idle and you complain. Of course when I received a letter from a girl, telling me about the parties she went to, I was aware of what I was missing. But when no such letters arrived, I didn't pay attention to anything outside our world in prison.

There were no sexual stimuli in jail. We did read that such conditions may produce homosexuality, and we discussed it in one of our meetings, but none of this happened to us. We received some pornographic magazines in our packages, but since I can't read English I didn't get aroused by them.

I don't remember homesickness as much as escape plans. The Egyptians noticed this, and that's why they never took us out of the cell, not even within the prison—like to the dentist—without blindfolding us first. But we realized that had we made it to the canal, the Israelis would have killed us. I am convinced that this was the only problem. I had a complete plan. There was one guard who used to leave his clothes—rags, really—in our cell. I planned to put them on and walk out. I had asked the pilots about airfields nearby, and they had even instructed me how to fly a plane. I could hijack a plane. It was possible. I would have managed to escape and was willing to be the leader, but the guys put all kinds of obstacles in my way. They knew that if one of us got away, they'd all be punished for it. In spite of that, some of the men told me, "Make a good plan, and I'll join you in running away."

One plan was to dig a tunnel under our shower. The floor tiles were loose, and I saw sand underneath. Again and again I was interrupted in carrying my plans out. I know that the others also dreamed about escape; Avi told me he had a dream of becoming so tiny that he'd escape in the Red Cross man's pocket. I heard later that in Israel they had some plans to come to our rescue, especially after the return of Yair, who could provide some details about our situation. But they didn't act either.

We were afraid that they wouldn't allow us to take back the diary of our meetings. This gave me an idea to conduct a diary through my letters. I wrote what I did every day, copied it into a letter, and mailed it. This way I created a complete record of my captivity. I had a notebook where I kept all my drafts. Writing occupied me for hours, and by this means I could feel as if I were outside.

I am not a dreamer; I like to act. Just the same, there was one repetitive dream I recall, in which I stood in front of an Arab audience and gave them a speech explaining why they were wrong in the Middle East conflict. We had many thoughts about our return. Dan and I planned to open a restaurant as partners, which would also have a little pool for fish and ducks. Last year, when we all met for a celebration in a restaurant in Jerusalem, we said, "Couldn't we have opened a better one ourselves?"

I had lived on a farm until I was five, so raising animals was in my blood, and the urge became quite pronounced in jail. One day I saw a cat walking on our wall. I wanted to take her down, but the guard was sitting there in his tower and he wouldn't let me do it. Finally I seduced the cat with food and all kinds of motions. and she came to me. She must have been hungry. I took her into the room and named her Dina. She became our pet. She used to go out from time to time, looking for a mate, and then come back and have kittens. All in all she gave birth to twenty or thirty kittens. Most of them were killed though, by one of us who has a killer nature—I don't want to mention his name. But in spite of that Dina managed to raise several kittens in the room. It was fascinating to watch how she'd get in heat, and sometimes perform the act right on our wall. Right away she would become pregnant. I watched her in labor several times, too. Later on we adopted some more cats—one was almost blind, another so thin that we named it Dry Bone. But Dina was our favorite. She was beautiful, like a Persian cat, and she had a big, thick tail. We fed her the best things we cooked for ourselves, and in the end, we took her back home with us.

I was interested in ants, too. Once I captured a whole troop of ants and put them in a jar. I put some sand and food in, I captured a queen and added her to the workers, and I conducted daily observations, recording it all in my notebook. Later I found out that they don't nest in a jar.

One day, while we were playing bridge, I heard Dina squeaking

in the yard. I rushed out and saw her with a tiny parrot in her mouth. I saved the bird and put it in a box. When the Red Cross people came, I asked for a cage and a mate for the parrot, and this was the beginning of my parrot colony. Again I used to feed them, observe them, and record my findings. When they were fighting, I pulled them apart. Afterwards, the female had eggs, and we had tiny new parrots, and so on—until I had a huge cage with about sixty birds in it. They were pretty and colorful. I gave our neighbor a pair as a gift, to amuse his grandchildren when they came to visit him.

This was my own hobby, by myself. Not everybody liked the pets. The parrots were noisy, and at noontime the guys wanted to take a nap. I used to cover the cage with a black piece of cloth and they'd quiet down. But one of them would always shriek all of a sudden. At the end I agreed to take the cage into the yard, and I hung it on the wall. I had planned that when I would be released, I would release the birds as well, but in Israel, not in Egypt. In fact, I brought back the big cage with me, with fifteen parrots in it. I gave some of them to my sister and friends, and the rest I set free. The only problem was that they couldn't fly so well, once they were out in the air. . . .

DAVID

The Egyptians used my mail to put pressure on me. For three months they didn't give me any of my letters from my family, only from my adopted family on the kibbutz. These letters also cheered me up, but I wanted to know that my old parents were okay, too. The truth is, however, that during the first stage I was so overwhelmed by my own experience that I hardly gave any thought to what was happening at home.

We had many cats. It all started when one of our wardens brought us a little kitten, which could hardly stand on its feet. We made a pacifier for it, and we fed it from a bottle. That was our beloved cat, Dina, that grew to be so pretty because she got so much attention. She had very thick, unusual fur. She used to get out through the walls, but she always came back. When she grew up she had kittens, and other cats also arrived. We used to argue

about the names of the pets. Five or six of them returned with us to Israel.

The cats were with us for two and a half years, and in some way, they made us feel as if we were out of jail. You pet such a delicate creature, and you forget where you are. They gave us a sense of warmth, of release. At night they used to lie in our beds, warming our legs in the winter. All day we played rough games with them, which helped take some of our aggression out. Our hands would be all scratched from these "battles," and then we'd pet them, and it would be all over.

We had parrots as well, but I didn't care for them. We had a young kite in the yard, which was wounded and couldn't fly yet. One day a sergeant came in and smashed its head with a brick. He wanted to test the Jews, see their reactions. All these Egyptians were standing there and staring at us. They could have taken the kite away, if it was forbidden to raise it, but why did they have to kill it right before our eyes?

ollowing are some translated protocols and excerpts from the diary, and a sample of the Red Cross reports to the families. Rather than one prisoner's impressions, this diary records the decisions made and the guidelines set up by the group as a whole. As the reader will note, the diary is both cryptic and full of humor, revealing daily aspects that were not emphasized in the men's narratives. The Red Cross reports add a new perspective, from observers of the captives in "real time." All these documents are arranged chronologically, so that the reader can follow some of the developments in the group's life.

FROM THE DIARY

In a preliminary meeting which took place today, (February 19, 1971), it was decided to set up a council of ten members to discuss problems of the room and make decisions accordingly.

The decisions that were taken at the preliminary meeting:

- 1. The council meets once a week on Friday after lights out.
- 2. The chairman serves for one week.
- 3. The chairmanship is assigned in alphabetical order of first names.
- 4. A majority for decisions is six people.
- 5. In case of a tie vote, the chairman has the power to decide.

- 6. If all of the suggestions brought up at a given meeting have not been discussed, they will be postponed until the following week.
- 7. A memorandum of the meetings will be recorded in a notebook, preferably brief and to the point.
- 8. Suggestions for the agenda will be submitted on Friday unless the chairman is willing to accept them during the week.
- 9. The symbols for votes in the notebook will be: + for, against, and x abstention.

Meeting No. 1. February 19, 1971. Chairman: Avi

The following problems were discussed and decided upon.

- Attitudes toward the wardens: An attitude of restrained superiority, one must never raise one's voice, joke within the limits of good taste without going into personal details, cigarettes to a reasonable degree. Official contacts: Benny—language, Rami—rank.
- 2. *Turn-taking:* There will be a permanent rotation of duties on the following matters:
 - (a) Cleaning the stove once a day. (b) Sweeping the floors once a day. (c) Keeping the toilet in decent condition. (d) Emptying the ashtrays in the room. (e) General cleaning of ashtrays. (f) Cleaning the table. (g) Washing the dishes in hot water once a day. (h) The person on duty on Friday washes the cleaning cloths. Everyone will help the person on duty by stacking the dirty dishes on the table after meals.
- 3. Procedure after lights out and in the morning: After lights out there will be a reasonable degree of quiet. In the morning the lights will be turned on not later than 9:50. If there are still two people sleeping at that time, it will continue to be quiet. On the days of Red Cross visits everyone will get up by 8:00.
- 4. Food distribution: Sugar, and spreads not in cans—without limit; cans and chocolate rationed; tomatoes—to be counted; one bottle of milk per person per day.
- 5. *Smoke sticks for blues* [prison cigarettes for the wardens]: With permission from the guard.
- 6. *Phonograph and records:* The phonograph should be kept on the table, records should be cleaned before use.

7. *Carrying out decisions:* What is written in the notebook is obligatory. It would be better not to make personal comments.

Meeting No. 2. February 26, 1971. Chairman: David

Manners: This situation should be understood, each one comes from a different background with different education, so tolerance is essential, e.g., the way we refer to each other, cleaning the table after the meal.

Soccer: It is forbidden to play during dinner.

Representation: We are within a military framework, therefore we have to shave twice a week, wear clean, neat clothing, behave well. Important: finish all interpersonal business inside the room. Above all, represent the country well.

Laundry: Time for laundry will not be allotted, but everyone has to try and finish as fast as possible.

Meeting No. 3. March 5, 1971. Chairman: Dan

Requests from the Red Cross: It was agreed that all requests to the Red Cross will be transmitted through Rami. Good manners during the agents' visit. Divide the gifts after they leave.

Cleaning the room: Once a month, on the first, we will do complete cleaning, so that other life [insects] in the room will be prevented. The member-in-charge will wash the rags in boiling water every Friday.

Cleaning the toilet: The request to keep the toilet cleaner was repeated. The member-in-charge will take the papers out.

Behavior: Two members were severely reprimanded for misbehaving. We have to behave moderately, in a way which becomes Israelis of our level in a place like this, since all eyes are watching us!!! Behave seriously and quietly with the wardens. They are still suspect!

Soccer and chess leagues: Accepted by all. We will allow a week for the formulation of the rules, and start the games next week.

Meeting No. 9. April 23, 1971. Chairman: Amnon

Getting up: After we were caught red-handed by the commander (fast asleep at 11:00), it was decided that we will get up earlier: no later than 9:50 in the morning.

Chess: The chess manager, Rami, announced publicly the failure of the competition, and asked that it be cancelled. His suggestion was accepted: 6 in favor, 1 against, and 2 abstaining.

Meeting No. 10. April 29, 1971. Chairman: Rami

Preparing reading for Friday night: Although it is hard to find appropriate texts for reading aloud, Rami will help Dan, and we will keep trying, since people want spiritual uplift for the Sabbath.

Lights out procedure: People who want to sleep are disturbed by the noise and yelling in the room. It was decided to keep the music at a minimal volume, try to yell less during the domino games, and adjust the light so that it does not disturb the men who sleep.

Reveille: It was proposed to put lights on earlier, i.e., 9:00. The majority voted to keep it as is, i.e., 9:50. (Update: In the meantime we all get up at 7:00! Added by Avi when copying the diary in 1972.)

Meeting No. 12. May 14, 1971. Chairman: David

Inspection: Because of a cleanliness competition in jail, it was decided to get up early and clean up the room, in case we get a visit from the commanding officer.

The dwarf [a nickname for one of the guards]: Following several conflicts with the dwarf—once involving Benny and once involving Motti—it was decided to report him to the Red Cross and not

to the commander of the prison. Minimize contacts with him and do not make fun of him. (Is it possible?)

Communication: If we want to talk to an officer, we ask for an officer—whoever comes, it doesn't matter. See you all in Rami's house with Netta—his daughter!

Meeting No. 17. June 18, 1971. Chairman: Amos

A week of tours in Cairo: The Hilton, the pyramids, and Bourj.

Bridge: Rami started with a speech on competitive attitudes. It was decided to stop fighting. Each one will agree to play with any member of the group. Later, Benny suggested that the better table will play with the worse card deck. David proposed that both the table and the deck will be randomly drawn. Results of the vote: 1 for Benny, 4 for David, the others abstaining. It was decided to go on playing bridge by drawing lots for the foursomes.

Getting up: The subject was raised once more. Again it was decided to get up quickly, etc. The popular philanthropist, who owns two sets of underwear, donated one of his towels for general use in the room.

Meeting No. 21. July 16, 1971. Chairman: David

Menachem arrived yesterday from the hospital, after a year there. Yair's bed is finally back in use. Our new member, master of wonderful ideas, who, during his convalescence, has had all the time in the world to think, is the originator of all the proposals tonight. The others must be burned out already. [In English in the original:] Here he comes!

Shelves: Yitzhak claims that we should forget about them, and ask the Red Cross for more important things. Rami says that painting the room is important, but shelves are unnecessary, and would take too much space.

Menachem: There is no space problem and the room will be more pleasant. As for other requests: if we are permitted to get them, we will, and if it's forbidden, we will simply be refused.

Rami: Shelves are a luxury. The less we ask for, the better the chances that we get what is really essential.

After a discussion of these matters, we voted. Painting: 7 for, 2 abstaining, 1 against. Shelves: 5 for, 5 abstaining. It was decided to ask for shelves.

Movies: It is rumored that the POWs from the other side get to see movies. We want to see movies too. It was decided by the majority to ask the Red Cross for movies.

Tablecover: It was decided to ask the Red Cross to purchase a tablecloth for the dining table.

Other matters that will be discussed next week: a study program, including subjects, hours, discipline. It was decided that nobody will be forced to study, although it is good to push people a bit, so that they get in the right frame of mind. It seems that the room is being neglected: beds are left unmade, with clothing lying on them. We should correct ourselves in this matter. This finishes my third meeting as a chairperson. Hopefully the next one will take place in Jerusalem.

Meeting No. 22. July 23, 1971. Chairman: Dan

It is proposed to have breakfast earlier so that more hours will be free for studying.

Studies: Following the discussion of last week, Rami suggests the following subjects: Mathematics, Physics, English, Bible.

For most of the subjects, the group will be divided into two levels:

Mathematics: Level a: Trigonometry. Teacher: Rami.

Level b: Calculus. Teacher: Menachem.

Physics: Level a: Mechanics. Teacher: Rami.

Level b: Electricity. Teacher: Menachem.

English: Level a: Advanced. Teacher: Yitzhak.

Level b: Very advanced. Teacher: Yitzhak.

Bible: Teaching this subject will be the responsibility of

Avi.

Menachem: A matter of principle: Is the study program obligatory or voluntary? Given our long stay here, and the probability of some time more, do all men have to study all subjects or only two of the four? Is someone who started a course obligated to complete it until the bitter end?

Amnon: I don't think we can force people to study. It is a right rather than a duty. I object to making studies obligatory.

David: Whoever starts a subject must stay.

Yitzhak believes that everyone has the right to choose his program. Menachem thinks that studying is obligatory, and we have the right to force it, in order to create a positive social atmosphere.

David: I wasn't asked if I wanted to come to Egypt in the first place. So I cannot be told how to pass my time here. In fact I want to study, so why do we keep arguing?

Amos: The argument is unnecessary. Probably each of us would prefer to study two subjects. Let's vote and see.

Rami: Classes will not take place at the same time, so that each one will be able to participate in as many classes as he wishes.

It was decided that:

- (a) Studying is voluntary.
- (b) Starting a class is a commitment to continue to the end of the term.

Practically all want to study, even more than two subjects.

Gymnastics: It was decided to have daily exercises in the mornings, organized by David. Studies and exercises will be conducted daily, except Friday, for the sake of the Moslems, and Saturday, for the sake of the Jews. Someone proposed canceling work on Sunday, for the sake of the Christians. Another suggested Monday for the Chinese and Tuesday for the Japanese.

It was decided to keep Friday free for cleaning, and Saturday for rest.

FROM THE RED CROSS REPORTS TO THE FAMILIES

Visit on July 24, 1971

The place: The men asked to paint their room. After some arguments with the authorities, it was decided that the agents will supply white paint and brushes. The guys asked for small dressers or shelves for each of them, to keep their personal belongings. This request was passed on to the authorities.

Hygiene: Satisfactory.

Food: The guys are generally content. They asked for more meat. The agent delivered this request to the authorities, and they promised to oblige.

Canteen: On July 8, 1971, a sum of 150 Egyptian pounds was deposited by the agents in the group's account at the prison canteen. This will also suffice for their excursions. The cooler is working, and the guys reported that ice is delivered daily, as are the cold drinks.

Clothing: The men complained that they still did not receive the caps that were purchased by the agency. They asked also to purchase sandals, shorts, and underwear. The agency will make a list and see how to deliver these items.

Studies: The men have started to study. They asked for a black-board and chalk, pens, and five notebooks for each. They still did not get the English dictionary, which had been purchased by the agency.

Visits: The guys expressed their wish that one of them would be sent to visit their wounded comrade every week.

Correspondence: Each of them got two parcels. No letters were delivered. Each prisoner wrote two letters to be sent home.

Care: There are no complaints. Since our last visit the guys were taken on tours of Cairo at night. Every evening two of them were taken on the tour, four evenings out together. They had dinner out, and enjoyed the tour very much. They asked to be given permission to go to the movies. They hope that these outings will continue.

General comments: The visit lasted from 10:30 to 14:30. The agents were allowed to see the men immediately, without any restrictions.

FROM THE DIARY

Excerpt from Meeting No. 28. September 3, 1971. Chairman: Amnon

Studies: Menachem suggests that the more advanced classes be held before breakfast. Reasons: (a) Classes are ending too late. (b) With the approaching winter, days will be even shorter.

The proposal was adopted 3 for, 2 against.

Avi will update the class schedule.

Meeting No. 29. September 11,1971. Chairman: Rami

Due to lack of topics for discussion, it was proposed to discuss happiness: what, why, when, and how. We did not reach an agreement, but the common idea was that happiness is a fleeting sensation, following the fulfillment of a need (to be differentiated from a mere feeling of satisfaction). Happiness is never static, and has to be repeatedly refueled. Consequently, a person has to be sure to have unfulfilled needs in stock. . . . Menachem expresses reservation about wasting the word "happiness" on such a simple matter as the need for satisfaction. He believes (rightly so) that for a man to say "I'm happy," he really has to be happy.

Excerpt from Meeting No. 33. October 8, 1971. Chairman: Yitzhak

Parcels from home: Are the personal parcels to be divided?

Rami: Every parcel is personal, but if there is excess, or items that one does not like, they will be divided. If personal items arrive, everyone will decide how to deal with it. Everything is personal until one declares something else.

Motti: Toilet items should be public, even if sent from home, such as shampoo, after-shave, etc.

Menachem: Personal items that are sent from home should not be divided. Dividing them makes them lose their personal value.

Avi: Since all the things delivered by the Red Cross—except specific items requested by individuals—are equally divided between us, what is the problem?

Motion: Every item which is identified as personally sent belongs to the individual unless he decides to share it with others. For: 8, Against: 2.

Meeting No. 39. November 19, 1971. Chairman: Rami

Requests to be made to the Red Cross: bookshelves, sponges, playing cards, glue, tape, a knife, flour, red paint, black thread, pens, a ruler, Hanukkah menorah—if they can bring it. It was decided not to ask for a mixer.

Aquarium: An argument. 3 for, 5 against. Gone forever.

There were many more jokes, but no room to write them.

Meeting No. 42. December 10, 1971. Chairman: Dan

Friday before the 104th Sabbath here. Not for everyone. A discussion about letters that are delayed and/or lost. Rami thinks it has to do with censorship.

Menachem: We should number the letters and keep track to see how many are lost.

Benny: We should demand all the letters from the Red Cross.

Additional requests to be made to the Red Cross: A book to study French, discuss matriculation examinations.

Miscellaneous: Rami tells a joke, Menachem provides an interpretation. In the meantime we eat Jello. An eternal problem is de-

bated: the cake, the Jew, and the preserved milk. Benny volunteers to bake a cake. David seconds. Rami plans to make gefilte fish for Friday night.

All our problems are solved!

Excerpt from Meeting No. 47. January 14, 1972. Chairman: Amos

A name for the cat: Rami is worried about the determination of the sex of our cat, and the fact that she has been given a masculine name. He brings evidence from *Alice in Wonderland*.

Excerpt from Meeting No. 48. January 21, 1972. Chairman: Amnon

Bilbo: It was decided to keep Bilbo the cat. He will be fed with leftovers and sardines.

Dina: Dina the cat is too fat, and Yitzhak is shocked.

Excerpt from Meeting No. 49. January 28, 1972. Chairman: Rami

Pets: David does not want kittens in bed at night. Amnon does. After a big argument, Amnon promises to keep the cats in bed only as long as he is awake. David declares that any cat which gets into his bed at night will be kicked in the ass.

Meeting No. 52. February 18, 1972. Chairman: Dan

I opened with greetings to everyone, since it is the first anniversary of our assembly meetings.

Rami summarizes a year of academic and social activities, and especially commends the Friday night sessions. He thinks that as much as being in captivity is unfortunate, the period has been positively used. We all hope to return soon to our homes and families. But in order to improve our feelings as long as we are here, he suggests that we elevate the level of our Friday night meetings, so that not only daily matters will be discussed, but some more spiritual issues. We were taken captive together; that's a fact. But by engaging in certain types of conversations, we can develop our group further, to the benefit of all. General subjects

can be discussed, in areas of human relations, love, and anger, for example, only if we agree not to use the material brought up to make fun of each other during the week between our meetings. It may be difficult in the beginning, but with time we will gain experience. Rami is willing to bring up topics and lead these meetings.

Yitzhak supports the idea, and thinks it will be very interesting, as long as it does not develop into arguments.

Menachem: Each one will express his opinion in the order of sitting. *Avi:* I don't think that everyone wants to express his thoughts on each one of the subjects. It may create too much tension for some of us.

Menachem is willing to talk about and listen to any subject. Following Benny's question, Rami explains that what he proposed is termed "group dynamics," which is a psychological method for therapy by self-expression in a group. He hopes that this kind of conversation will lead to tension reduction. This part of the Friday meeting will come first, before discussing the other daily matters, such as requests to the Red Cross. Eating pudding will close the evening.

Three rules are proposed by Rami:

- (a) Talk only after being acknowledged.
- (b) Do not interrupt each other.
- (c) Take each other seriously.

Meeting No. 54. March 3, 1972. Chairman: unmentioned

[Comic account of a meeting with the Red Cross. In English in the original:]

B.: Okay, shall we sit? I have some good news for you, gentlemen. From the next visit there will be no letters. The parcels will arrive from the cannal <code>[sic]</code> generally. Yes, every three months the door will be closed during daytime to prevent some little shebabs <code>[guys]</code> that are mobbing around oozing their charm in this time of the year, and be patient. Well, gentlemen, I have an appointment now and I have to leave. Oliver <code>[sic]</code> will stay with you. Rami, will you please come over here for a moment? There are some problems to hire the ten trucks to bring the materials you ordered. But it will arrive, inshalla <code>[God willing]</code>, through the cannal and will reach you within 48 hours, that I can insure <code>[sic]</code> you.

[In Hebrew:]

"Well, Rami, what's up? What did you talk about for 20 minutes?" Rami: "Guys, everything is okay. We're not going home tomorrow."

Excerpt from Meeting No. 60. April 21, 1972. Chairman: Avi

We celebrated Independence Day with Amnon in isolation. Is it jaundice? From Sunday to the last moment, we saw Rami working with his wooden needles, counting the stitches, knitting furiously with two colors. When the holiday arrived, at the festive meal, he presented us with the Israeli blue and white flag. Israel's twenty-fourth anniversary celebrated with a flag at Abassiya prison in Egypt.

Excerpt from Meeting No. 64. May 19, 1972. Chairman: Benny

Problems of pets (dog): According to David, we should not take a dog in, because the pets cause too much crowding. Menachem says that if he has a choice between cats and dogs, he is for cats. Yet no one talked about a choice. Amnon believes we need not vote on that, just hear the men. He says that when the first two cats were adopted, nobody voted on it. David repeats that it will be very difficult to take care of a dog in the room, and clean up after it.

Vote: 2 for a dog, 4 against, 4 abstaining.

Excerpt from Meeting No. 66. June 2, 1972. Chairman: Menachem

Rami informed us that the "group dynamics" meetings will be discontinued, because members did not show enough maturity for honest participation. Since Rami initiated the activity, his proposal to discontinue was accepted by all.

Studies: Benny raised the subject of the attitude toward our studies in general, and the English course in particular. In the subsequent discussion people expressed their opinions about the place of the study program and its influence on our lives here.

Excerpt from Meeting No. 68. June 16, 1972. Chairman: Amnon

Bridge: The subject exploded because of differences in skill. It was agreed that some skills needed refining. Therefore:

- (a) Bridge classes by Amos will be given to all those interested.
- (b) We all agree to use the "blue book" method for calling. It is necessary to master the system, i.e., Goren's and Scheinwood's books.

Meeting No. 71. July 7, 1972. Chairman: David

Bridge: Well.... Amos refuses to continue organizing the bridge lessons, because of too many personal arguments. Menachem supports Amos, and he proposes to stop playing bridge altogether.

Radio: Since it is disturbing that people sit on the lower beds while listening to the radio, it was suggested that, after the door is locked, the radio be placed on the table. This is Dan's suggestion. Rami says that it is technically impossible and too risky. I think Dan's idea is crazy—extending wires with 220 volts from the wall to the table. . . . The only solution is to go back home.

A good ending—everything would be good.

Meeting No. 76. August 11, 1972. Chairman: Menachem

Social Problems: It was decided to bring to the attention of the Red Cross the difficulties that we encounter here. The matter will be presented in such a manner to express our need for help from home and the Red Cross. Furthermore, the Red Cross will be asked to deliver this information to the Israeli authorities, but not to our families.

The Diary: The fate of the notebook with the diary was discussed. It was decided to consult with Beausart, and then to decide.

Meeting No. 83. September 29, 1972. Chairman: Yitzhak

Dan raised the issue of the ventilator. The last days have been very hot and dry. Dan wants ventilation. An argument started,

because Menachem catches a cold if any air touches him at night. He sleeps exactly between Dan (who needs air) and Benny (also needs air). There were some hints regarding tolerance. . . . Finally, Dan gave in for the sake of everybody, and prayed for an improvement in the weather. Amos seconds.

Benny suggests that Dan be relieved of the chores, but Dan refuses. Recently he has been "resting" because of back pains and an inflammation of his leg. But as soon as he is better, he will join the rotation and wash dishes, too.

Many requests to be made to the Red Cross: we want a refrigerator, ice cream, chocolate.

Meeting No. 91. November 24, 1972. Chairman: Dan

A program for improvement of the room and the kitchen: Menachem proposes a plan to improve the room and its style of furnishing. It was agreed that we will make the requests in the following order, hoping that the Red Cross will provide the first items, if not all.

- (a) Bookshelves with a special place for the TV.
- (b) Kitchen cabinets.
- (c) Small personal dressers for clothes.

It was agreed unanimously. In his visit, Beausart took all the blueprints to carry it out.

Excerpt from Meeting No. 97. January 5.1973. Chairman: Amos

Wallpaper: Menachem proposes to cover the walls with wallpaper. Rami thinks we have lost our minds, and he objects. Yitzhak says that we determine our standards, everything is relative. The things that we get from home will not change our image. It was voted: 4 for, 4 against. Benny asked to vote again: 5 for, 4 against.

It was decided to ask for two sets of wallpaper of the same pattern and different colors. Our wives will pick out the pattern.

Excerpt from Meeting No. 103. February 16, 1973 Chairman: Yitzhak

Yitzhak raised the subject of studying bridge with three men of his choice, outside the regular time for the game. He feels that he is not advancing in the game as much as he could. Yet making a foursome outside the regular hours may cause some friction in the group. Moreover—with selected members! He is afraid that others may feel rejection and discrimination. When he had consulted with Rami, Avi, and Amos, with whom he would like to study, they agreed that it might cause tension in the group. So the damage of this tension weighs against the benefit to Yitzhak. Therefore he brought this up at the group meeting for discussion, asking the whole group to decide what is right.

Benny said that it should be allowed, since he views this foursome as the team of the best players, who have the right to play without the weak players, so that they may perfect their skill. No tension will result from this, and because he knows Yitzhak for two years now, he believes that he can become a better bridge player.

Menachem objects, since this is a foursome of Yitzhak's choice, and he [Yitzhak] cannot do what he wants, and furthermore the group will be hurt by this act of discrimination and exclusion. David says that he feels like Menachem, and that it is a criminal step that should not be taken. When Menachem asked what Yitzhak expected to get from raising the matter in the assembly, Yitzhak responded that he had hoped to be given permission to carry out his idea. When a person decides to take a step that might hurt others, he should inform them, so that they may be aware of it, and then try to talk him out of it, if not by speaking, then by the atmosphere in the room. Yitzhak withdrew his proposition.

FROM THE RED CROSS REPORTS TO THE FAMILIES

Visit on March 5, 1973

The room: During the last visit, the Red Cross agent received permission to supply a table to the captives. This is a table that can be enlarged, and it will replace the former one, which was old and unaesthetic. A new lamp and mirror were installed in the bathroom. With the additional furnishing, the room looks more cheerful.

Hygiene: The Red Cross officers found all the POWs clean, as was their clothing. The room is clean. A new cabinet for food keeps the flies away.

Food: The captives have no complaints about the food. They receive enough food in parcels from their families. All food is checked by a military physician before its delivery.

Canteen: There are no complaints about food purchased in the canteen.

Exercise: As in the past, most exercise involves football and pingpong games. A new ping-pong table was delivered during our last visit, but the prisoners still wait for permission to use the general prison courtyard for their football game. So far they are able to play only in their own quarters. They hope to get an exercise bike soon.

Requests: The POWs made their requests for books, a TV, a radio, and materials for hobbies. They want to get a film from Israel every Thursday. The Red Cross agents asked the Egyptian authorities to hasten their censorship procedure in that regard. They keep studying mathematics. Since language books from a self-study series were supplied, they plan to study Russian, German, Spanish, and Italian.

Medical conditions: All the captives feel well. They have had general checkups and the Red Cross will get a report on each of them. They received immunizations for typhoid and cholera. In the psychological sphere, no changes could be observed. Their morale is satisfactory.

Contacts with the external world: During the last two months, the POWs received eighty-five letters, pictures, and drawings from their family members. In addition, forty parcels were delivered. Two letters home per person were collected during our visit. Due to censorship, letters take about three weeks to be delivered. The agents demanded that the Egyptians respect the agreement to deliver letters in both directions within two weeks.

Relationships: There were no complaints about the guards, soldiers, or officers.

General comments: The men are physically and psychologically well, and they are treated in a satisfactory manner.

Subjects for further improvements: In future visits, the following subjects will be brought up again with the authorities:

- (a) Using the big courtyard for a football game played by the captives.
- (b) Taking the POWs out on occasional tours in Cairo.
- (c) Taking pictures of the captives to send to their families, especially pictures of the Passover celebration.

FROM THE DIARY

Excerpt from Meeting No. 113. May 4, 1973. Chairman: Yitzhak

Dan opens with a long and convincing explanation of his need to participate in the rotating chores and dishwashing. He insists that we allow him to do his share. Some reservations were expressed from the corners, in the sense that "it's not out of pity but because we love you so." At the end everybody agreed to his wish. We hope that it is not too difficult for him, and that he learns to wash dishes, after being the cook.

Excerpt from Meeting No. 127. September 10, 1973 Chairman: Amos

Cats: It upsets David when they get dirty from being outside, as they spread disease, etc. He suggests that they be kept inside at night.

Vote: 1 for, 5 against.

Now we know what David means: to keep only Dina indoors, and put the others outside. In spite of Benny's reservations, it was agreed to keep Dina indoors, because she is about to have kittens, and she tends to run away.

Meeting No. 133. September 21, 1973. Chairman: Yitzhak

The problem of "stereophonic noise," which has come about in the room of late, has been raised once more. Who is right? The first one to turn on the noisy device? We have a conflict between the radio and TV, for example. Two men argue: one wants to listen to the hit parade, the other wants to watch an old Gregory Peck movie. Is the winner always the first one? Or perhaps fairer way of deciding should be adopted? How do you determine fairness? Is majority rule to govern individual choices?

The discussion of the matter was free and honest (for a change). The key word was the magic "awareness"—sensing the other's reaction to the act you perform or plan to undertake. Some say that the will of the majority is nothing but the summation of all the individual wills, and there is no way to compare them. The will of the individual is as important as the will of the total group. When no solution is satisfactory for both sides, it is usually because of the refusal to find a solution. This, too, can be tolerated. For after all, one cannot deny a person, who is locked up with people he did not select, the right to burst out in anger occasionally, thus relieving some of his inner pressure. Naturally, this is undesirable (yet it cannot be avoided), since, by this chain reaction, the pressure builds up in others, who are quite tense as it is! To sum up, take all these matters with a grain of salt.

By popular demand I record that the wallpaper project was finally carried out. We will do some additional painting toward Rosh Hashanah. The room looks like home. Poor me.

Meeting No. 136. October 12, 1973. Chairman: Menachem

On Yom Kippur, the sixth of October, the war started. We were divided in pairs in different cells, except for Dan and Avi who remained in the common room, and prepared food for the rest. On Monday night, after two days and seven hours, we were reunited. It was a great relief.

On Friday the TV and radio were returned.

In the meeting it was decided to be very cautious with information.

Meeting No. 137. October 9, 1973. Chairman: Amos

Happy birthday to Amnon. He is twenty-four today. The study program will restart on Sunday. We are having a party. Join us if you want.

Meeting No. 139. (Last one, undated.) Chairman: Rami

One moment of silence "in memory" of Dan, who is already on his way home.

Benny wants us to do something so that we'd be released, too.

The cats:

- (a) Since we are in the midst of a political struggle, we cannot find time to name the new cats.
- (b) Also, some of them will be given away, so why name them?

Cats: what will happen during the winter? They probably don't mind sleeping outside.

The serious part is over. Now let's have something instead of ice cream.

9

THE RETURN

The release after close to four years in prison, the return to Israel, and the reunion with family and friends was, naturally, a peak experience for the men. It took place in November 1973, within the framework of a massive POW exchange, following the termination of the Yom Kippur War between Israel and Egypt (as well as other Arab states). Dan, who was still suffering from his injuries, was returned a few days earlier, while the remaining nine

prisoners were released together and received in public with great

honor.

The circumstances of the return, however, were far from simple. Not all the men liked being in the limelight. In addition to the personal transition and adjustment, Israeli society as a whole had been traumatized by the recent war. Upon their return, the liberated men discovered that the casualties included some of their relatives and friends and experienced the general crisis atmosphere among the population. The initial moments of exuberance were followed by confusion and a sense of being flooded by information. The narratives also reflect joy mingled with pain.

DAN

Yom Kippur was on Saturday that year. By accident, Yitzhak put on the BBC, and all of a sudden we heard that Egyptian and

Syrian forces had penetrated Israel, and that war had broken out. There was a very heavy feeling. I still didn't connect the outbreak of the war with the approach of our redemption. The Sudani commander of the prison arrived, all pale, and exclaimed, "Your brothers are fighting my brothers, but if you remain quiet, no harm will come to you." Several armed guards came in afterwards, took away our radio and TV (we had just managed to take apart the receiver that we had built to intercept Israeli broadcasts), and directed the men, in pairs, into different cells in jail. Avi and I were ordered to stay in our room, and we were in charge of supplying food for all the others. I remember that when I went out of the room to wash some grapes in the courtyard, the Egyptian guard on the wall suddenly fired in my direction. I stood close to the wall, watching how he was grazing the eucalyptus branches above me, until he had used up all his ammunition. He didn't hit me, but as I returned to the room I saw that Avi was white as a ghost; I guess I wasn't looking any better myself.

Thirty-six hours later, all the men were returned to our room. A day later, the TV and radio were back. We then started to hear the sound of screaming and beating from the new POWs. It was terribly hard to listen to, and I was afraid I might be interrogated again. On the TV we saw armed Egyptian soldiers walking inside our canal posts, stepping on the Israeli dead. On another program, I recognized some of the Egyptian doctors who were taking care of the new wounded prisoners. The news was an ongoing victory report. But one night, when the guards forgot to lock our yard door, we saw a missile flying above us, and we knew that it was a step toward our liberation. The anticipation of freedom was coupled with a lot of pain, though.

On the morning of October 30, I was cooking eggs, when General Sharif came in and announced, "Dan, in ten minutes you're going home." I thanked him and sat down to eat my breakfast. I knew I had a long day in front of me. I packed all my belongings in two boxes. The soldiers came, blindfolded me, took the boxes, and out we went.

I took my leave of the guys with mixed feelings. I was happy to be going home, but I was concerned for them. In addition, I wasn't sure I was really being released. After passing the prison yard, Sharif ordered my blindfold to be taken off and said: "Come, Dan,

let's go to Cairo and shop for gifts for the wife and children. After that you'll meet the Red Cross men and go home."

What could I tell him? That I didn't want to buy gifts for "the wife and children"? I went into the car, and for the first time in four years I rode like a king, with my eyes open. He took me to a supermarket, where I bought some stamps for my children, a purse and some jewelery for my wife, all very touristy items, ornamented with camels and the pyramids. Sharif paid for the gifts, probably from the budget of the translation of our letters. ... Later on he took me to a fancy restaurant that hosted many high-ranking officers from the army and the government. They all kissed each other on the mouth, a repulsive custom, I think. For a while I was left alone while the general went to take care of some business. I don't know if somebody else was watching me from the side, but I sat there alone for half an hour. We then went to a building in Cairo to meet the Red Cross agents. I was moved to another car and introduced to General Gamassi (who was, at the time, in charge of the negotiations on the exchange of POWs), and i said goodbye to General Sharif. He called me "Captain Dan," while I was careful to correct him: "Lieutenant Dan." Even then, I couldn't be caught off guard. I knew that any problem might hinder the whole process.

We took a long ride out of Cairo. Suddenly, in the middle of the desert, we came to a stop. Only one officer, a soldier, and I were left in the car, while the whole convoy moved on. Anybody could have killed us; we waited for a long time. The Egyptians offered me a pita, which I refused. After my liberation I found out that new problems had come up at this stage of the negotiations for the POWs, and that I was returned all by myself as a token of the Egyptians' good will. We waited there for a couple of hours, until another vehicle arrived and the officer called me: "Come, we'll take you to meet the Israelis."

One kilometer further, I suddenly saw an Israeli bus, an agricultural produce van, water carriers, and a whole camp of tents—the typical Israeli mess in the middle of the desert. General Yariv came to greet me, with some other Israeli officers. It was the famous 101-kilometer point, at which negotiations and POW exchanges were taking place.

I took my leave of the Egyptians. General Gamassi saluted me

and I returned his salute. A commotion started right away on the Israeli side: "Don't take any pictures! Nobody is allowed to talk to Dan!" Just the same, the photographers were taking their pictures—I knew I was back home [laughing]. I was very quiet and reserved. We boarded a helicopter and were taken to a military air base, where we transferred to a light plane and flew to Tel Aviv.

My father was waiting for me at the airport with the Chief of Staff and all the top generals. I was asked about the new POWs and how they were. They realized I was sound and well and talking coherently, so they let me go home. [He is quiet for a while.] I was home with the wife and children for a day, and on the next day I was taken to the hospital for an examination.

MOTTI

During Yom Kippur we were watching TV and suddenly heard an announcement that Israel had declared war on Egypt. We were glad on the one hand, because war might lead to our exchange. On the other hand we worried about how the Egyptians would treat us during the war. A couple of hours later armed guards came and divided us into groups of two. Each pair was taken to a different location in the prison. They told us it was for our protection, so that if the prison was bombed we would not be hurt. We knew that no Israeli force was going to bomb this jail as long as we were inside. All the same, the experience was unpleasant. I was put in a cell with Amos, and our room was just across from where new prisoners were admitted. We had a window and we could watch some "humiliation scenes." Egyptian prisoners were physically abused and searched for drugs in a terrible way-it was awful. We were suddenly out of contact with the other POWs and had no news of the war. We heard shelling in the distance. I remember also getting prison food again and having to eat it with my hands. It was unpleasant.

But after a few days we were returned to our common room. We knew that our liberation was near. One afternoon, a few weeks later, we were ordered to clean our room because we were getting visitors. Some reporters arrived, with photographers, and told us that the next day we would be going home. Later I heard that my

picture was on Jordanian television that night, and my parents had seen me. We were very excited and didn't sleep the whole night. We talked about what would happen upon our return. We promised to meet at a restaurant, as we had imagined all the years in prison.

Next morning we were taken out and led through the prison. For the first time we were not blindfolded; it was strange. Several ambulances were parked outside the prison to take us to the airport. We passed between two lines of Egyptians. They didn't touch us, but they cursed. . . . I had my bird cage with me, and the soap sculptures, and that's how I boarded the plane. It was an old plane full of wounded Israeli prisoners from the recent war. I drifted into the pilot's cabin and spent most of the flight there.

At Lod [now Ben Gurion] Airport we were welcomed like kings. Golda Meir was there, Moshe Dayan, all the government and the Air Force. They gave us a huge reception. It was exciting. Somebody interviewed me for the radio, and I heard myself on the midnight news. I was in a dream, walking on air. It was unreal.

I remember meeting my family. My little sister had been fourteen when I was captured, and there she was, a young lady, a woman. I almost didn't recognize her. My little sister!

BENNY

We were taken out of prison on a minibus. I was the first one to board the bus, dressed as a civilian in my best clothes, with long hair. Three wounded soldiers had been inside; one had an amputated arm, the other was a Bedouin tracer. I offered them some cigarettes, but they refused to take any. They didn't believe I was an Israeli. When I told them I was one of the War of Attrition prisoners, they nearly fainted. After so many years in Egypt, how could we look so well? We got the same reaction when we landed.

One of the Yom Kippur POWs asked me whether we were not excited to be back. He saw us sitting on the plane, discussing what we'd buy, what we'd do, and couldn't understand. I told him, "Listen, buddy, when you sit for four years, you live through the moment of your return so many times that when it finally happens, you just experience what you imagined all those years. You wear the clothes you've prepared, you board the bus. It's like

having the fantasy once more, only this time it's for real. So you're not excited. You accept it for what it is, that's all." Even when I saw the land below it didn't move me too much; I wasn't swept away with all the enthusiasm of the people waiting for us.

DAVID

Once we heard about the war on the radio, each one of us withdrew into his own thoughts, making his own speculations regarding our situation. We knew the trouble caused by wars, yet we understood that for us, the end was approaching. We would be the only ones to profit from that war. The prison commander explained that for our own good, it was better to separate us for a while. I was put in a cell with Rami, in a wing in which Egyptian prisoners were detained. Once more it was a solitary cell full of bugs. But after two days we were returned to the common room, where we tried to resume our routine life. The excitement of the war, however, penetrated our world. We heard the Egyptian stories, such as the one about a whole Israeli tank battalion being defeated by a unit of seven Egyptian tanks. New POWs arrived. and their presence was felt even though we didn't see them. Gradually we sensed that our framework was dissolving. We didn't have any organized activities anymore, and each one was waiting separately for the news from Israel, the news about our liberation.

One evening the guards came in quite late and told us to get ready for an interview with some TV people. A large group arrived, together with the Red Cross men and the Egyptian Intelligence. The reporters probably thought that after four years in captivity, they'd find a group of prisoners climbing the walls, and discovered human beings instead. The Red Cross agent told a couple of us that we might be returned tomorrow. Once they all left, we started to pack.

But we weren't returned the next day. We were waiting with our boxes until 2:30, and nothing happened. On our radio, however, we heard on the Israeli station that the plane with the POWs of the Attrition War had taken off from Cairo. I remember that moment clearly. Avi was washing the dishes in the sink, and when this item was announced, he dropped some dishes and they broke. He said, "If I'm on that plane, how come I'm here?"

The Red Cross agents came once more in the evening, to promise that tomorrow would really be the day. We left early in the morning. It was Friday. I remember looking at the prison building from the outside, saying a nice goodbye to the place where I had spent three and half years of my life.

I had built some large constructions from matches, among them a battleship that took me about half a year to complete. The Red Cross agent said that the Egyptians wouldn't let me through with the boat, so he offered to bring it to me once I was on the plane. I gave it to him a week prior to our release, but he never showed up at the airport and I lost track of the boat. Motti, however, had constructed an Eiffel Tower from matches and had no problem carrying it with him.

I insisted that we take the cats with us, but we weren't sure the Egyptians would permit it. We took an apple cart and put the cats inside. Dina had just delivered some kittens, so we took her with three or four of her babies. The Egyptians didn't examine our baggage. The warden put everything on the bus, and from there we went straight to the airplane. After takeoff, however, we had some problems. Apparently cats have difficulty in adjusting to air pressure changes, and Dina didn't feel so well. She tore the box apart, went out, and came to me. She sat on my lap for the duration of the flight. At the beginning I brought the cats to my sister in Jerusalem, but it didn't work out. So I moved them to my brother in the kibbutz and just kept one kitten, who resembled Dina very much, for myself. It was run over by a car later on.

It was strange to meet the POWs of the Yom Kippur War. Some of them were wounded. When we greeted them on the bus, they didn't respond, because they didn't recognize us. I sat next to a Bedouin tracer, and I said to him, "I am a POW myself." He turned his head from me and looked through the window. It took him some time to comprehend that we were Israeli too. When we boarded the plane he asked, "Are you really the prisoners from the War of Attrition? You were detained for four years, and now you comfort someone who has been in captivity just a few weeks!" The truth is, the transition was harder for them; they were still in a state of shock.

I think that we sat on the floor of that plane. I was sitting there reflecting, now I'll arrive in Israel and meet all those people who

caused me so much anger, because they didn't write letters, didn't send parcels; yet at the same time I was longing for them. Who had changed? What had happened to them in the meantime? My father was seventy-five years old, and I tried to visualize him. Did they tell me the truth in their letters, when they said he was feeling well, or were they hiding anything from me?

Finally we arrived at Lod Airport. We noticed a big crowd below. I remember people grabbing us, searching for their relatives. The wounded men were taken off first, while I remained sitting in the plane, until I said, well, I should be getting off, too. I took my two boxes and was among the last ones to descend. It turned out that my family was waiting elsewhere, and I almost missed the bus with all the War of Attrition prisoners. Somebody was yelling inside the bus: "Just a moment, there's one more!"

I met my family with hugs and kisses. They searched for signs of the torture I went through but couldn't find any. Two of my brothers had been married while I was away. From what I could see, everybody was looking well indeed. After I saw the family, a strange officer approached me and invited me to try on a new military uniform. I followed him, then returned to the family, and I remember Golda was speaking. Finally each went his own way.

I was asked whether I wanted to go to Jerusalem with my family or to the kibbutz. I preferred Jerusalem, and so that's what we did. Our neighborhood received me with "Welcome Home" posters; people grabbed me out of the taxi and lifted me onto their shoulders. I can hardly remember how I got home after all. The apartment was full of flowers and pictures. All my brothers, even those serving in the army, came home to see me. They wanted to hear all my stories right away. I didn't even notice that a TV crew was following me, until they asked me for an interview. I told them to wait, and that was it.

RAMI

When war broke out, we immediately understood that we were going home soon. We were the only ones who profited from that war. The Egyptians told us, "We have plenty of new prisoners, but it doesn't concern you. You are our guests and we'll treat you the same as before." Dan was returned on October 31, and we knew

that our day was coming too. But we maintained our regular routine to the last day; we even renovated our bathroom just then, having received a new sink, tiles, and a closet.

We did start to pack. Everyone was allowed to take two boxes. People began complaining right away: "I have to take this and that; I'm not going home without it; if we're not allowed to take this I'm staying here." I packed a whole box with the craftwork I had made and many notebooks. Avi took the only copy of our diary. Somebody else took *The Hobbit* translation. We had a meeting to discuss what to do with our common property. We had by then about three thousand volumes and a hundred records. Our decision was to donate the books to the Air Force library, and to divide the records among us. We decided to leave all the food behind for the wardens. So the packed boxes were stored under our beds while we waited to be summoned.

On Wednesday we were told that we'd leave on Thursday. On the next day, however, they said they had had some difficulties in organizing our transportation to the airport [smiling]. Another day passed. On the following day, a truck arrived and took us [he says it very slowly].

I remember that we were joined by the wounded prisoners of the recent war. I sat next to a pilot, who was still in a state of shock from the war and from being captured. I made him talk, and I listened to his account. I had only a vague notion about the Yom Kippur War. I was still stuck three years earlier.

We landed after a while. All the Air Force officers whom we had known were on a bus in the field, and we were all taken to a location where the families were waiting, and.... our captivity was over.

All that time I was worried about the Air Force casualties of the war. Nurit's brother was a pilot, and so were my sister's husband and a cousin. I was certain we wouldn't get through this war without paying a price. When I hugged Nurit I asked, "Which one of them?" and I found out that both her brother and my cousin had been killed. It was very traumatic, even though I had been prepared for it.

We were given a reception at the airport, and from there taken with a helicopter to our base for another reception, and then we went to the kibbutz for a third one. All the kibbutz members formed two rows from the gate to the dining hall, and I passed between the lines, shaking hands. We reached the club, where I gave a talk, and so did some other people, and only after all this could I go home with Nurit. She brought the twins from the children's house, and I saw them for the first time. [Silence.] After that we started to get organized at home.

It was a pile of things, all happening together: the happiness of the return and the mourning over those who were killed, all over the country, in the Air Force, and in the family. I couldn't separate those emotions. And the world seemed strange to me—whether because three and a half years had elapsed, or because society had really changed due to the trauma of the war. It wasn't just me who had an adjustment to make; everybody seemed to be in a process of accommodation to the new reality.

MENACHEM

There were several stages in our return. First we heard about the war on TV. (It was the month of Ramadan, and they had programs the whole day long.) We were watching a program we all liked about Flipper the dolphin, when it was suddenly interrupted and the Egyptian attack on Israel was announced. It wasn't very clear. I was the only one who understood Arabic well enough to follow the news, and what I heard was worrisome. We switched to the Israeli station and to our surprise, they were broadcasting [in spite of the High Holiday]. Thus we realized that something serious was really happening. We were very anxious.

In the afternoon we were divided into pairs and sent to small cells—for our own good, they said. Two days later, however, General Sharif arrived and exclaimed, "What is this? These are our old guests," and we were sent back to our room. The radio and TV were also returned, and we got the daily papers, so we were able to keep up to date.

It was unpleasant. On the one hand, this war gave us hope for our release, yet on the other hand, we knew it was a war that endangered us. We saw on TV lines of new Israeli POWs being taken out of the canal posts, and we felt a rush of activity in the prison. All this produced mixed feelings.

I remember that this war seemed to go on forever. I told myself

that we had to be out by October 24, since this was my oldest daughter's birthday. In fact this was the day of the cease-fire. From then on we knew that the end of our captivity was near. We stayed on another three weeks after the end of the war, though. Negotiations were taking place at the 101-kilometer line. A week prior to our release Dan was taken away. Our turn arrived on November 16.

When we gathered in the common room we tried to return to our previous routine, but it wasn't easy. I don't think we resumed our studies. One day Beausart came, after a long absence, and this was a good omen. He had returned to Egypt for the POW exchange, and his presence made us feel more secure. He arrived for the second time with a TV crew, including a woman photographer, and said, "So, are you ready to go home?"

They were waiting for our arrival in Israel on the next day, but we were delayed once more. They told the families that we weren't returned because we hadn't finished packing, but naturally this was a lie. We had all been packed for weeks. I would have sold my soul to the devil that day to be able to go home twenty-four hours earlier.

On Friday we got up early, made coffee, and put our best clothes on. There were nine of us then. It was the first time we went out without our blindfold, and it made me dizzy to see the horizon and all the things far away.

We boarded a bus and saw people in pajamas. We realized they were the new prisoners, but they couldn't comprehend who we were. We didn't look like prisoners. Some of them were eighteen or nineteen years old, and had never heard about the POWs of the War of Attrition. They took us to be Egyptians in disguise and ignored us. But later on, when they finally realized who we were, we had a very emotional encounter.

I met a pilot about my age on the airplane, and he talked to me the whole way. This was very important for me, because he updated me on the news. He told me about some of my friends from the Air Force who had been killed in battle. I remember he mentioned one who had been about to get an important position in the development department, and I had a feeling this would be my job. And that's just what happened.

I went to talk to another pilot, a wounded young man lying on

a stretcher. He told me that he had been wounded after his ejection, when Egyptian farmers nearly killed him with a pitchfork. He looked so young, and I asked him what kind of plane he was flying. "A Phantom," he said. He was a member of my squadron! When I introduced myself he was so amazed, as if I were some kind of national hero.

Throughout the period of captivity we had dreams about the return. I never shared those dreams, but I had a clear picture: our group crossed the canal, and all the celebrities of the country were waiting for us on the bank. In reality, as we finally landed, all the celebrities were in fact there to greet us. We didn't see our families, but Golda and all the ministers were there; only the president was missing. The former commander of the Air Force, a man we all admired like a father, came aboard the plane, and I have a picture showing me coming down the steps with him arm in arm.

The next stage, which I had so often visualized, was meeting my family. After descending from the airplane, I had a feeling I was getting numb. I was dizzy. We were told that our families were waiting for us at a military base nearby. Two buses were parked to take us there, and near the buses—a surprise, a line of all the Air Force officers above colonel. It was a breathtaking moment! Why? Because when we had shouldered the whole burden of the War of Attrition with our Phantoms, we had had the feeling that we were the Air Force. And here indeed, the whole Air Force was giving us a reception, hugging us as if we were babies. Once more we felt part of the Air Force family. We were wild with joy.

We boarded the bus and went to meet our families. It's a good thing my mother and brothers weren't there but only Esther and our daughters. It was a meeting. . . . [laughing] I have no words to describe it. For a moment you don't believe it's happening. You touch a person, but you can't believe you really do.

From there we were taken to the air base, where fire trucks sprinkled us at the gate. My mother and brothers were waiting there. We all went home, and the place was full of flowers.

That was the beginning of the next stage: it was the house in which we lived for about a year prior to my captivity. I remembered it as a very nice house, but all of a sudden it seemed so small and crowded. It was perhaps because of all the flowers in the living room. Right away I noticed things that needed repair—a broken door on the refrigerator, for example—as if there had been three and a half years of neglect. I realized that Esther wasn't cut out to live without me, and didn't make an effort to. These tiny things gave me my first shock.

AMOS

The moment we understood that a real war was going on, we knew we'd soon be back home. The Egyptians isolated us in cells, because they were afraid we'd be rescued by Israeli forces. After two days we were returned to our room. I recall how we watched TV and saw the capitulation of the canal posts. We didn't know the real facts of the battle; normally we took the Egyptian reports as exaggerated, but it was obvious that some people were killed. We experienced great pain and happiness together.

I remember that Dan went back, and we received greetings from him on the radio, in code, naturally, as we had previously agreed. This made us even more confident that our time was near. The waiting during the last couple of days was quite pleasant. We were treated really well, because the wardens hoped that we might leave them the stuff we had accumulated, and in fact we left them all our food. For men who were used to eating only pita and beans, this was a cause for great celebration. I think there was a deal that we'd leave the large items in prison in exchange for similar items purchased by the Egyptian POWs in Israel.

On the last evening a group of reporters came and formally announced that we'd be going out the next morning. They came to see our reactions to the announcement, so we pretended to be really surprised.... The next day we were taken to the airport. We flew in an old piece of junk.

The return was extremely exciting. It's hard to describe it. I was in a kind of euphoria, as if I were walking a meter above the ground, floating. On the one hand we were flooded with happiness . . . which one cannot depict. On the other hand, we were overloaded with information. This had already started on the plane, when we met some Israeli POWs, and they told us what was happening in Israel.

Dalia came to the airport, but she didn't bring our daughter.

The whole government was waiting for us, and so was the Air Force. This was obvious; I expected it. Golda came too, and cried a little. There was some kind of reception, then we were taken in a helicopter to our base. I remember a big commotion around me, but it didn't disturb me because I withdrew into myself.

My daughter was waiting at home. Our meeting was funny and strange for both of us. She didn't really know who I was. She had always heard "Daddy, Daddy"—and here Daddy really appeared. I think kids take things naturally and only parents complicate matters for them. She seemed smaller than I had visualized her, such a three-and-a-half-year-old miniature. They all looked smaller than I had remembered, Dalia too. These were my first impressions. I had no problem in orienting myself, but I was flying high in my euphoria.

AVI

I got the news about our release when I was in the middle of a painting. One of the newspapers showed a photograph of me and my work. Right away I thought about the study program that I hadn't yet completed, and I said that I needed two more weeks here before I could leave. I think this was a kind of defense mechanism against too much emotion and the fear of disappointment. I had been thinking about this moment so often, when Yair was returned, when Los was—and it was always followed by disappointment. But when Dan was taken back, I started to hope again.

Anyway, I behaved as if we really were going home. We started to pack and we discussed what to take and what to leave behind. The nonsense we took back! Cats, for example. This is understandable, after all, because a pet that I had fondled for the last four years had satisfied a great need, and it was normal to get attached to it. More ridiculous were the conflicts about some pants, for example. My entire world was packed in two boxes—the books I received, my records, and a few clothes. With great regret we decided to leave our pots and pans behind.

I had been afraid that we wouldn't get sent back, but I wasn't afraid of what I'd find there. To return meant to go back to the woman I loved, to a family, to a warmth that I had missed so

much all those four years. To this very day I still ask myself, what did I do with that warmth all that time?

The moment I arrived, I wanted to be alone with Yardi, but we were surrounded by too many people. It even started on the plane. The Chief of Staff came up to us with Golda and said quietly, "Hey guys, give her a kiss, you don't know how much she worked for this!" Then we were put on a bus with all the Air Force commanders, men I had always disliked. They kept saying, "Hey guys, what's going on?" Our reception was so typical of the army—they didn't really think about our needs. They were happy to see us, sure, but that had nothing to do with our own needs at the moment.

I remember the moment we were reunited when we stepped off the bus. You can still see it in the movie they filmed. Strangers really fell all over us—the soldiers on the base watched in amazement—and our families had no chance of getting close. When family members could finally approach, they started to search for their relatives like in a market place. It was such a mess. I saw Esther looking for Menachem. . . . and I remember hugging Yardi, then hugging Esther, and hugging Yardi again. Suddenly a young soldier came to me: "Do you know who I am?" he asked, and he started to explain that he was married to a remote cousin of mine.

And that wasn't all. A new commotion started at the club of the base near the airport, with Golda again, and all the big shots. True, they had worried about us all these years, and now they were happy to see us—but this was their problem! Later we drove to our own base in a car together with the commander, and we didn't have a moment of privacy. On the base my whole family had gathered; my parents and sister; my father nearly collapsed and my mother fainted in front of five hundred soldiers—what a celebration! We had a big lunch and were driven to the squadron. They said, "Come, get into an airplane," and I did [laughing bitterly].

Finally I saw Yair, who was there too in our honor, and I asked him for his car; I had to get away. Yardi and I drove home, but there we found another group of friends. They were sitting in our living room and they wanted to hear my stories the whole evening. When the nine o'clock news came on, they said, "Hey guys, let's watch the whole story on the TV!" This was too much.

THE RETURN

I think only after nine o'clock were we finally alone. Yardi and I started to collect ourselves and see where we were. It was a very strong experience, yet we had no time to experience it.

The next morning my family came for a visit, and the squadron commander called to ask whether I wanted to fly, and all the crowdedness and excitement repeated itself. And the war had just finished—and where was I?

10

BACK TO LIFE

The ten former POWs painted very different pictures of the sensitive first weeks back home. Some tried to return to their former routine as soon as possible, while others felt changed by their experience and looked for a place that would be adequate for their new needs. Their career paths went in different directions—some returned to military careers, others chose to explore the civilian marketplace. Some of the men had difficulty negotiating with the Israeli authorities for compensation for their captivity. Their return to their families was even more complex. Readjusting to a marital relationship and the parenting of grown children was a task of varying difficulty for the men, culminating in a painful divorce for Yitzhak. Except for debriefing and a medical check-up, the men remember getting little guidance in their reentry, and several of them still regret it.

AMNON

I was so eager to be back home; I had imagined the moment of returning so often and had created an idealization of what would happen to me. Actually we returned at a very difficult time, right after the Yom Kippur War, when the country was full of pain and bereavement, and this atmosphere destroyed much of the joy of our release. I suddenly missed some people who had been killed.

On top of that there was this whole business of coming back to reality, after the fulfillment of the dream. No wonder I was disappointed; I had always been sad following the realization of my wishes. It was the same when I had completed the aviation course. There was an episode that exemplified the feeling of the first day: in their excitement, my parents had forgotten to put on the hot water boiler, and when we arrived there was no hot water for a shower. It sounds so stupid, but this bothered me a lot. I think that had I been married, my wife I could have helped me through these first steps, but I was single. When you develop such high expectations, it's obvious you'll be disappointed. So during the first period of my return, I was a sad man.

On top of my own expectations, there were those of others. They wanted me to be the happiest man on earth, and this made me feel even worse. I pretended for them, but deep down I was depressed. I used to argue with myself: What are you crying about? You're back home, after all.

For some reason, the Jewish mourning custom comes to mind. You sit at home for seven days and all the people come and comfort you, while you have no time to cope with your loss. Once they're gone, you become aware of your tragedy. When I returned, I was welcomed with a great celebration. Parties and receptions were given every evening; I was never left alone. This is the similarity: when the celebration was over, I had to return to normal, and coping was tough.

One of the minor problems had to do with the overload of information—too much stimulation. Soon I was satiated and tired. I remember myself for hours and days, going, traveling, visiting—while already saturated. It was as if I had a mask on, and people couldn't realize what was going on underneath.

One event is symbolic of the whole period. While in prison, I had a dream that when I'd be released, I'd go to Jerusalem to visit the Old City and the Western Wall. I arrived at the Jaffa Gate and started to walk. A small Arab boy put a bomb right in front of me. It exploded right there, and an innocent woman blew up, with her inner organs flying onto us. For me, too, it was a near miss. My life story could have ended right there. From then on I always carry a gun with me. In a way, this is the dream of the return and the reality one encounters in a nutshell.

For a long time after my release, I was disconnected from reality, really out of it. I had returned a different man, and couldn't go back to being a child in my family. I didn't want to share these difficult problems with my parents and brother, so I kept it all inside. I do the same to this very day. Only when I started to write my memoirs was I able to release some of the inner pressure from my captivity. I had no framework to return to. I was cut off from my parents and had no wife to return to. The guys were sure I'd get married right away, but I did it only a year and a half later, and to a wife who tried forcefully to get me back to earth.

During the first stage I tried to avoid evaluating the loss caused by my captivity. I referred only to the profit. I often repeated how I returned from jail much more educated. All the other consequences were revealed only gradually.

I asked for two months of leave from the Air Force, and when this was over, I returned to flying in my squadron as if nothing had happened. I still had several months of mandatory service to complete. The familiar routine of the army helped me regain my normal self, but outside this framework I was very lonely.

As it turned out, we had developed a special kind of communication in jail. We knew each other very well, and therefore we could be completely open and frank with each other. When all the festivities of the return were taking place, we used to get together in a corner, like chicks around the hen, and resume our habitual conversations. People who were listening in were amazed. I think we all had to relearn how to talk to ordinary people.

RAMI

Nurit and I decided to get out of the center of activity so that we might build a new life for ourselves. I requested a transfer to a small air base in the Sinai, where we could be removed from others and get to know each other again. I felt this was our best chance, and it turned out to be a wise step.

During that time, I flew a little and got back to my level of performance. At the Sinai base I felt like I was on leave. I was in charge of instructing Skyhawk pilots. I was overqualified for the job but requested to be assigned to it just the same. For a year we lived on that base, with about twenty families, and went on many

trips in the desert. We had a lot of time for ourselves. When the year was over, I was appointed commander of a large base near my kibbutz, where I served for five years.

My time in the Sinai desert was magnificent. Nurit and I felt right away that we could resume our life together, but we still wanted time to test ourselves and the kids as a family. With the children it was more complicated. I was a new dad for the twins, who had had only a photograph of a father before. For their entire childhood they never turned to me for advice in any substantial matter, only for technical help. Only at adolescence did they realize I was a person with whom they could share some of their problems. The older kids also used to turn to Nurit with everything. I had to rehabilitate my relationship with them, and the long trips we took in the desert contributed a lot toward this goal. We used to go out every weekend; it was terrific.

I have never tried to fill in the gap of time I missed while in captivity. The Yom Kippur War also had its effect in making the previous period insignificant. As life went on, the sense of my lost time diminished. My absence didn't damage my career in the Air Force, and I didn't become a base commander any later than my peers who hadn't been in captivity.

I tried to do everything slowly after the return. I discovered that I had difficulty in functioning in big, loud groups. I allowed myself not to socialize too much. For a while I had no patience for books and movies. I used to read or watch for ten minutes, get the idea of it, and lose interest. Today it's less severe, but I still have no time for nonsense.

MENACHEM

During the first week there was not a single free evening when our house was not flooded with visitors. I enjoyed it, but it turned out that Esther did not. She wanted us to get in the house and lock the door behind us; but the door remained open. Lots of people came in, and I wanted to go out as well. I needed to see people and places. I remember that even on the first evening I wanted to go and visit Chetz's widow, and we did. There were plenty of things I wanted to do.

I don't remember the very first period after my liberation. We

had briefings during the first week or so; the Air Force wanted to know what we had said in our interrogations. It was tremendously important for me to get an evaluation of my behavior, and I was happy with the feedback I received. A week after my return I was called to the Air Force commander for a conference about my future job. Since I had been bothered by my lack of productivity, I was keen to resume my work right away. I was offered a chance to go to graduate school for an advanced degree in engineering, but I preferred work to studying. The Air Force commander offered me several positions, and suggested that I give it thought. I made my choice right there, however, and selected the position in the arms development department which I had heard about in the airplane coming from Cairo. I felt I was getting back to the best position in the corps, and a few days after the appointment I came to the office and started work. As it turned out, I hadn't lost anything in my career by being absent for four years.

I returned to regular work very fast. I felt like jumping into deep water, and it was a real experience. I felt good at work. I adjusted to the staff and I didn't realize I was burning myself out in the effort. I really had limited abilities then, and I needed to put in much more energy to do my job adequately. The results of my efforts were good, but it would have been better if I had let myself rest a little. Only later on did I realize that it was an exhausting time in my life.

Today I'm sure that I returned to work and assumed responsibilities much too soon. I needed to relax and probably get psychological help—which I didn't. It was an extremely hard year at home. I wanted to be as free as a bird, to come and go as I desired, while Esther wanted to keep me all for herself and the family; that's what she had wished for four years! So there was a contradiction between our needs. I didn't feel I was rejecting Esther by going out so much and committing myself to all sorts of activities. I felt that our relationship was superb. Apparently, however, Esther wasn't satisfied with what I was willing to give, and justly so. There were a lot of small episodes in which I "vanished" when she wanted me around. Esther had difficulty accepting me for what I was at that time, namely a man not really ready to be domesticated. I was entirely sure of Esther's and our daughters' love for me. But evidently I needed to put more effort into these relation-

ships. Esther had changed while I was gone; I think for the better. She coped excellently. But the distancing and the changes that had occurred in each of us demanded readjustment. As I said, it was a hard time.

When I had been taken captive, our oldest daughter was six and a half. She is a strong girl, and she coped well with my absence. The little one, who had been three, suffered much more. She was prone to anxiety and feared death, and she refused to eat, so that she wouldn't grow old and die. When I returned, she was in first grade, and immediately she started to get stronger, like a wilted plant after it is watered. It was as if a huge block of ice that had been inhibiting her started to melt down. Gradually she got rid of her fears. I am very happy that it was still a reversible process. Both are wonderful girls today, and so is the third one, who was born a year after my return.

I don't remember a period of feeling estranged from my daughters. I didn't have any difficulty in resuming my role as their father. But we had our problems, and often I didn't pay enough attention to the girls because I was so engulfed in myself.

AMOS

I was under the pressure of information overload right away. For a long time after my liberation I made many errors in talking to people, as if I had a huge black hole in my knowledge. I had to close the gap.

Time was another source of pressure. I was afraid of being late. When I had an appointment, I couldn't decide how much ahead of time I had to leave the house. I hate to be late, and I was anxious about that.

You can't say that they knew how to treat us here. We didn't get any professional treatment, except for the military debriefing. Somebody was supposed to teach us how to return gradually to normal life, but instead we were thrown right away into deep water and expected to swim by ourselves. A wife and children are a great help in returning back to normal but some of us were single and had no one for support in the process. It took them a long time to find themselves. I think nobody paid attention to our needs, perhaps because the whole country was under the trauma

of the war. I believe that both we and our families should have been prepared systematically for the return, the single men in particular.

I was at peace with myself and had no doubts considering my conduct in captivity. I think I behaved honorably throughout the experience.

The Air Force didn't put any kind of pressure on us to return to duty. There was another war of attrition going on, however, with Syria, and I felt that I had to go back to flying as soon as I could. I had to struggle for it. I went to the Air Force commander to convince him to put me back on duty. He didn't make it easy for me, since he wanted to make sure I really wanted to rejoin the ranks and wasn't doing it out of social conformism. I demanded to go back as a combat pilot. I wasn't interested in any other job, or in flying for my own pleasure. In the end, I was the only one who returned to the Phantom squadron to which I had belonged. Less than a month after my return I was already flying regularly, and I continued for the following two years. Today I am still a combat pilot on reserve.

But it wasn't easy to return to the Air Force. Those who had graduated with me from the aviation course had, in the meantime, been promoted to various commanding positions, and I couldn't just go on being a junior pilot. Finally I was given a more professional task.

We moved to live on the base—which I hadn't done before. I combined studying with flying and in three years graduated from the Technion. I don't notice any major change in my life after captivity. I resumed my former friendships, which were mostly with other men in the Air Force. There was a certain shell I needed to put back on, because during my captivity I had become very open. Had I continued to live according to the ways we had adopted in jail, I'd be too vulnerable. The men in captivity regarded each other more positively than others do outside jail, otherwise we couldn't have survived the experience. In normal life, at least in the Air Force, it was all different.

Dalia and I had been married for seven months when I was captured, so our separation was much longer than our living together. Since I was in isolation, I had the sense that the whole world had stopped in its tracks, and I went back to where our life

had been interrupted. Our daughter was an addition to the family, of course, but I behaved as if nothing had changed. From a certain perspective this period of three and a half years in jail had no effect on my life.

Anyway, my family put me quickly back on the ground. For better or worse—I really don't know. I suppose it had a positive effect since I returned to normal, both at work and also as a husband and father who goes out in the morning and comes home every night.

YITZHAK

I remember that when I arrived at the base, I asked Michal for the car keys, because I wanted to drive home. She looked at me and asked, "Are you sure you can?"

The first days are blurry in my memory. The only thing I remember is how important it was for me to return to the Air Force. On the second day I went for a medical examination, and two days later I was flying with the squadron leader right behind me. As we landed he confirmed that I hadn't forgotten anything. Apparently I had done a lot of unconscious flying during captivity. . . .

On top of the excitement of the return, and the sense of the lost time with its future consequences, there was the story with Michal. I think that for four days or a week we acted like a normal couple. Then, one night, as we were in bed, Michal told me about her affair with Gideon. She told me that this relationship had been going on for a long time, and that while she really didn't want to hurt me, she wanted to get a divorce.

I was stupefied. I went outside and sat there for a couple of hours. Then I took the car we had just received from the Air Force and went to Rami's house. It was five o'clock in the morning when I arrived there, and we had a long talk. That's when I discovered that everybody knew the story. To this day I'm not sure whether Rami found out about the affair in Egypt, and frankly, I'd rather not know.

It was hard to accept, not only because of the personal significance, but because of the public aspect. It's so unfair to do this to a prisoner held abroad, while he's not even around to defend himself! The trauma was so great that I couldn't accept the idea

of a divorce. I had no mental strength left for coping with a new situation. I was particularly hurt by the feeling that everybody had known it all along. This upset me even more than the affair itself, because I'm the kind of person who cares a lot about other people's opinions of me. This left me with a scar that hasn't healed to this very day. Even now I find it hard to reconcile myself to the facts. Now I don't blame Michal anymore, and I'm perhaps out of the mental anguish, but I still can't take the shame.

When all this happened, I tried every possible way to mend the situation. I appealed to Michal's common sense and asked her for a second chance. I don't know whether I convinced her or just made her surrender to my pressure; in any case, because I was so surprised, I wasn't ready to take the situation for what it was. I regarded our marriage prior to my captivity as a good one, but today I know that we were not in the process of getting closer, and we didn't reach a deep level of understanding. At that time, however, I didn't feel anything was missing.

Right after the crisis, I was sent on a mission to the U.S. I regarded this as a real opportunity to save our marriage, and I demanded that Michal sever all her contacts with Gideon while we attempted to salvage it. Things were happening very fast, while I was sort of out of balance. In January we arrived in Washington. Right away I had a car accident, and I don't think I was fit to fly, but nobody else seemed to notice. My debriefing was cut short because of the trip, and I didn't even have a chance to see the mental health professionals. As it turned out, I think it was a mistake to leave things alone like that. My commanders said: "Let them go to America and everything will work out...."

But it didn't work out. A month after our arrival I found a letter from Gideon in our mailbox, and Michal admitted that she had maintained contact with him, that she missed him and wanted to go back. I think it happened on my birthday. I agreed that she return immediately, but first I wanted a divorce. In the Israeli embassy, where everyone was aware of our situation, we were helped right away, and our divorce was obtained through the military rabbinate. In two weeks it was all over.

Michal and our daughters returned to Israel, while I stayed for the year in Washington. Today it seems to me that my life at that time was sort of unreal. I remember the pain of separation from the girls. I was flooded with longing for our brief moments of happiness in our bungalow, when I came to kiss them goodnight. It was painful to remember their sweet smell... But I couldn't take any contact with Michal, so my relationship with my daughters was eventually severed, too.

I went through a second childhood, and then went for a highly demanding study program to become a test pilot. I remarried, had two daughters again, and divorced my second wife. Today I am married for the third time, and I work as a test pilot for a firm in the States. I would have liked to have gotten such a job in Israel, but it hasn't been available. One doesn't always get what one desires.

AVI

I used to dream about two things in prison: to be with Yardi and to fly. These were the pivots of my entire life. I wanted with all my heart to be sure I could fly again, so three days after my return, I was given a ten-minute course and took off by myself. I did two or three flights that same day and was satisfied.

The parties went on. A big one was given by the Air Force at the base. I didn't even have a uniform yet and borrowed one from a friend. While we were in captivity, the country had experienced a war, people had died, many things we didn't know had happened, and getting to know about them was pretty traumatic. I began to hear about men who had grounded themselves or parachuted from their planes out of fear, and about squadrons who had lost half their pilots. Slowly I realized what had happened in the country and the Air Force while I was away.

The big excitement we were received with disrupted our privacy. Being alone with Yardi was my top priority. It was disappointing to my parents, too. It was difficult to be open to all the people and their demands. I felt the need to run away.

Several of my meetings with the army were unpleasant. As a group, we never agreed on what we should get as returning POWs. Rami, for example, thought that we weren't entitled to anything. The authorities hadn't made their minds up. I requested to be supported through college, but the army demanded that I should sign up for years of service in return. When we went to the person-

nel commander with our list of requests, we found him under a great deal of pressure. His own son had just been wounded, and he said, "What do you want? People have been killed and injured recently, while you're sound and well. There are others to rehabilitate before you." We came out of the meeting feeling quite bad.

Nobody tried to reach out to us and take care of our needs. We had been imprisoned for four years, after all, and were somewhat traumatized! I was sent to see the Air Force psychologist. After thirty minutes, I felt it was no use; I got up and left. It was my second disappointment.

Later on I was invited to give a lecture at one of the air bases on my captivity. I prepared a short presentation, but when I came to talk to the commander he started to make restrictions: "Don't mention this; don't tell about your torture," etc. I said, "Goodbye, I won't speak at all." I realized nobody wanted to hear me out or use my information.

What disturbed me more than anything was the pressure put on me to go back to regular flying. I was interested in becoming a test pilot, but the job was given to Yitzhak, because he was "miserable." Yitzhak is an excellent pilot, but in the competition between us the decision was made in his favor even before anyone saw me. I was considering a college education, but I didn't want to live in Haifa, so I finally decided to become an El Al pilot. When they heard about it, one of my officers proposed that I return to the squadron with the promise that I'd be promoted to squadron commander pretty soon. I explained that I refused to fly over enemy territory, while he warned that flying El Al would ruin my family life. As if I didn't know the Peyton Place of the Air Force bases. . . . When they found out that I was considering leaving the army altogether, they warned me that I couldn't afford the home Yardi had built during my absence in a neighborhood where many pilots were living then—despite the fact that we had paid for it all already. I was about to go to court, when at the last moment the matter was settled.

So these were some of my encounters during the first months. I felt that I had no place in that system and went with Yardi for a trip abroad. Throughout my captivity, I used to correspond with Yardi about our future trip. We had in mind going to Rio for the carnival to rediscover each other. After my return, it didn't matter

to me where we'd go, as long as we'd be together, share the excitement of new places, and recover some of what we had lost during our separation. We went away to Europe and the U.S. for six months. People abroad hosted us and helped us finance our vacation. I was alone with Yardi, and I overcame my crisis. It was magnificent.

Since I had some time left till the beginning of the training course for new El Al pilots, I went back to the Air Force for that period, but again they demanded that I resume regular duties. Most of the men who had been POWs did this. One of the squadron leaders, a man who had been a POW during the 1967 war, came to persuade me: "What are you saying, of course you can recover, look at me!" I told them: "I love flying. Find me an appropriate position and I'll stay." I knew I had something to contribute even if I stayed within Israeli borders, and I wasn't as yet ready to go on dangerous operations. My memory was too fresh, and Yardi also refused to let me risk my life again.

I knew a pilot who had been captured during the Yom Kippur War, and was held in captivity for only six weeks, but he came back much more shaken than I did. Probably since he had two traumas to overcome simultaneously—being taken captive and returning. He started to fly right away and resumed all duties. He told me that he was under severe pressure, and I encouraged him to go and ask for leave, to relax a bit. He was killed when we were abroad; he was so intent on hitting the target that he aimed his nose right into the sea.

I had my struggles with the corps. I tried to construct a role for myself, but nobody understood my situation. I even agreed to photograph enemy territory, because I knew it wasn't as dangerous as other operations. But I couldn't stand the constant criticism I was getting due to the fact that I wasn't ready to resume all of a pilot's duties. When they distributed albums of the Yom Kippur War to all the participating pilots, I didn't get one. I left the Air Force with a bad taste in my mouth.

I realized that had I been willing to conform, the military system would have been good to me, as it was to its other members. But I couldn't do it just because others did, so I left. I have been flying El Al for fourteen years now and have no misgivings about my retirement. What puzzles me is how the others resumed their

duties in the Air Force, especially Amnon, who had been more afraid than any of us.

BENNY

I returned from captivity well prepared for life. I was all organized. I had time to reflect on everything and I knew what I wanted. I even visualized the woman I'd marry. When I returned, I went right back to normal life. I got married in four months, had three kids, and built a house. I wasn't surprised at reality.

We received a salary for the whole period of our imprisonment, as if I had been a sergeant in the regular army all that time. The money was saved in my bank account, and it provided me with what I needed for the wedding and for starting a family. In addition, we received a certain sum as compensation; it was no big deal. I was declared an invalid, because of permanent damage to my legs and teeth—probably the result of my torture and confinement in solitary—and was entitled to a small pension. At first I was ashamed of asking for anything, but Dan's father convinced me it was just and fair. The Ministry of Defense arranged a cabdriver's license for me, and that's my occupation. I don't compare myself to Amnon or Menachem; I don't ask whether they are doing better than I am. I am not the IDF's only child. I believe I received everything due me based on the criteria of what POWs are entitled to, and I'm satisfied. Whatever I have now is the result of my own efforts.

During the first period after my release, I used to dream that the Egyptians had kidnapped my son and would keep him if I didn't return to jail. Sometimes I dreamt that I was just on leave and had escaped my obligation to return to prison. To this very day I sometimes dream about captivity, with clear pictures from our life in jail. It's strange—when I was in prison, I used to dream that I was home on leave but had to come back to jail.

When you talk to me about Benny the POW, I feel as if I'm standing on the side and watching, as if there are two of us: the real Benny, the way I am today, and Benny the prisoner, who doesn't exist anymore. He is something totally different. I cut myself off from that Benny, as if somebody else had experienced all the suffering. In fact, I know everything that happened and I

can talk about it, but I'm not touched by the story. There was a third Benny, actually—the young man who wanted only entertainment and nice clothes. Today I believe it's good I had a good time in my youth, because when I returned from captivity I was prepared to get married right away.

I think that my captivity didn't affect me in any negative way, perhaps because I'm strong and don't take things too seriously. I am realistic, and I know that life goes on even if I make a mistake, and when I die nothing is going to stop either. It's clear to me that a man must be realistic and never complain about his fate.

I should add that a month after my return, I demanded to go back to military reserve duty. I'm still thrilled by danger. In the Lebanon War I was called for combat duty, probably by mistake. I went to war, and only five days later, when they discovered who I was, I was kicked out. There is no cure for this thrill.

DAVID

There were several debriefings and many questions were asked in the beginning. I still felt they didn't dare ask everything, as if they were careful not to open any old wounds that had healed in the meantime. I think that I've never told the whole story to anyone up to now.

I tried to cope with my new reality and adjust to it, but it was hard. I remember taking a bus to the end of town, and finding out it wasn't the right line, because the numbers had been changed. I was confused. I had money again, I walked in the street. . . . People recognized me and followed me. One day I passed near a restaurant and three men approached me, saying, "Come in, eat whatever you want on our account." I realized people were really happy about our return, and it couldn't be avoided. This was especially true in the family, where I couldn't come and tell them I wasn't interested in all these celebrations. They had waited so long for that moment! On the other hand, perhaps a POW could be allowed to resist all this exposure in the media. Some may argue that it wasn't just a private matter, the whole society rejoiced at our return; there's something to that. During the first days the house was constantly packed with people, and I can't recall who they were. I had to be present; I had no choice; I couldn't run away. Nobody gave us any help in finding ourselves. There was no hand to direct us, no authority to turn to.

That was when the second period of the return started.... As a matter of fact, I had no family to take me in. My father was an old man, my mother had died when I was little, and I never got on with my stepmother. My brothers were spread all over the country. I didn't want to return to the kibbutz which had raised me, because I felt they hadn't treated me fairly. I was twenty-eight years old, and I didn't know what to do. My military commanders offered me a leave of two months, for adjustment to my new life. I got formally released from the army four months later.

There were a series of meetings at the military headquarters concerning our rehabilitation. We were interested in finding out what our rights were. For me it was a very long story. The Air Force men had conducted their own negotiations, and I never saw them again. The rest of the group didn't carry much weight. Dan was wounded and he was a kibbutz member, so he was out of our negotiations, too. Benny, Motti, and I remained alone in trying to solve our economic problems, and frequently I was alone in my meetings with the authorities. I got into a mess when I was promised a loan for the purchase of an apartment by one officer who had resigned, but nobody was willing to back up his promise. For several years I didn't let go of the matter, until I was forbidden to enter the headquarters base. Instead of using violence, I started a hunger strike near the Knesset. Throughout my struggle, I had appointments with many important men, including Knesset members, but nobody could help me. At the end, I wasn't interested in buying an apartment or getting a loan any longer; all I wanted was for my just struggle to be recognized. I was deeply insulted. I'm not cut out for this kind of struggle. I did receive a loan after my hunger strike, from a civilian, not a military source, but it aggravates me to hear people say that we got a fortune in compensation for our captivity. Looking back on the whole matter, I have nothing but praise for the Air Force. This is a corps that knows how to take care of its men.

DAN

One day after my return, I was admitted to the hospital for examinations. They had a whole wing vacated for me. The TV had made my return a public event, and everybody recognized me. But I think it was good, since it made the public realize that people can cope with a lot of hardship and maintain their sanity. I was especially anxious to give reassurance to the families of the other POWs who were still detained in enemy countries. The night I returned I was given a lovely party in the kibbutz. I talked a little there, careful not to divulge anything that might harm those who were still in Egypt.

What does it mean to return? One returns to a wife, children, the kibbutz, houses that were built, trees that grew tall, a new street. It isn't easy. I left in the "miniskirt" period, and returned to see the "maxi." My adjustment to the community was interwoven with my medical treatment. I had examinations at the hospital for ten days. I remember one day I was referred to an office to take care of some documents, and I realized I couldn't handle it. It was even more difficult to get from my kibbutz to the hospital. I felt sort of helpless, a very peculiar feeling.

People accompanied me for the first few weeks, but gradually I took longer trips on my own. I remember, however, one evening when friends came to take me out of the hospital to go to their house for a visit, and on the way I asked to go back. All of a sudden I felt like a beaten dog looking for a hiding place. You obtain freedom too fast, in too large a portion, and you need time to digest it.

Right away I was able to resume a good relationship with Chaya. Four years had elapsed, the children had grown, and she had become an independent woman. We shared our attempts to rebuild a good family life and we succeeded, because we were open with each other. She felt protective of me in the beginning, censoring things she believed I wouldn't be able to handle. I wasn't aware of it at the time. Things had happened, obviously, during my absence, both in the family and in the kibbutz. Some of us tried to fill in the missing time, but I realized it wasn't possible anyway. I learned to reconcile myself to the loss, and I left a wide open hole in my history.

I think it was at least a year until I got somewhat organized. I didn't work for a whole year, because I was going back and forth to the hospital. I had ongoing infections in my legs, problems with my teeth and ears, and the doctors didn't know how to cure me. Various doctors offered different treatments, going all the way to leg amputation. At the same time some other professionals started to inquire why I didn't return to work or start some kind of a study program. I wanted to go through the process at my own pace. I think I was wise to do this. As long as I had the medical problems, they provided me with a good excuse. But the truth is that I lacked the mental resources necessary for taking on some kind of a routine. Prison life protected me from the need to make any decisions, and here I was called on to decide. It was a sharp transition.

I wandered between the specialists, with their different ideas about my legs and my condition. Each had his own advice: Live with the pain, amputate, operate, what have you. One day I told myself, stop chasing doctors, you're becoming a hypochondriac! I selected one physician at a hospital nearby and followed his suggestions. Several years and numerous operations later, my bones are clean, there are no discharges, my walking ability is limited and the pain is always with me. But I can live like this.

After a while I went for vocational counseling and decided to study social work. I worked in this profession for five years. I had good relationships with my clients, mentally retarded young adults, but had problems in dealing with the establishment. Today I'm a simple factory worker in the kibbutz. About a year ago my wife died of cancer. What can I add? The way back home has not been easy. Some things can be repeated hundreds of times, but you find out you speak in a different voice, and only someone who has shared your experience will understand. Maybe this is what concentration-camp survivors mean when they say that language cannot convey their experience. The language is the same language, but the seasons are different.

11

PERSONAL CONCLUSIONS

Toward the end of our interviews, I asked each of the men to reflect on the lessons he had learned from captivity or on what remained of the experience. It was surprising for me, again, to find great diversity in the men's responses and the variety of moods expressed at this request to summarize the experience in its totality.

MENACHEM

I won't say that I was left with the feeling of being a hero. Throughout my captivity I felt like a defeated Israeli soldier. I have seen many times how our country gives every returned POW the sense that he is a national hero, how we are ready to pay almost anything for the exchange of a prisoner, but I disagree with this approach. A pilot who had to abandon his plane probably had no other choice; he couldn't fight to the bitter end, even if that's what he was taught in the IDF. A pilot is attached to his machine and when it's hit he may either escape the machine, or die with it. Not one of us had been taught to die rather than be caught alive. Despite these rational assumptions, I ask myself again and again: What is the meaning of captivity? You went out to fight the Egyptians, and lost. There are several degrees of defeat: one can return the plane without accomplishing the mission; one can lose the

plane but return to Israeli territory; one can abandon the plane and fall into enemy hands. So in what sense is a captured pilot a hero? After all, he went on a mission and failed.

In the second stage, after the return home, a POW is entitled to feedback about his conduct in prison, especially during interrogations. There are two poles to this dimension—one is either a hero or a traitor. I believe that only rarely does one reach one of these poles, although I know a pilot, formerly a POW in Syria, who exhibited impeccable behavior and perhaps deserves to be called a hero. When he stepped up to the podium at a recent Air Force event, the whole audience gave him a standing ovation. On the other end, I know of some men who behaved in an unforgivable manner, yet nobody placed charges against them; they were just quietly expelled from the Air Force.

Between these two poles, one finds the middle way, where the norms are not well defined. I couldn't evaluate my own behavior, but when my debriefing was done, I knew that I had done what was expected of me. I knew that I had tried to be as wise as possible, always on the alert, and didn't let myself divulge any important state secrets easily. I'm rather glad this was also the opinion of the authorities about my conduct three and a half years later.

I saw a TV program in which Rami and another POW from Syria made it look as if being taken captive was great and made them better people. I'm sure they didn't mean it, and I'd explain the matter a little differently. Once you're doomed to captivity, you can take advantage of the situation if you create the right conditions within the framework. I felt I was immunized by the experience, but I can't tell you exactly against what. It was a remarkable experience, from which I gained some wisdom that others may not have gained. In addition—and it may sound somewhat cynical to you—society compensates the POW in several ways. But I repeat: all these outcomes are not worth the price I paid; I had a wife and children and a fascinating job, and the fact that they were out of my reach was horrible.

During my captivity I developed a new attitude toward war. I discovered what a colossal waste it is. You can acknowledge this after paying a personal price like we did. I remember the night in Egypt when I heard that the Yom Kippur War had ended with

3,400 casualties. I couldn't restrain myself. The courtyard was locked for the night and I had nowhere to hide. I went to my bed and cried like a baby. It was awful.

The Lebanon War was even worse, because it wasn't forced on us. There, too, we wasted almost a thousand lives, isn't it terrible? Now that I have paid the price of three and a half years of my life, I have an entirely different attitude toward these facts.

I got to know myself better in captivity. I'm resentful of people who are dependent on me, so I didn't want to become a source of support in our group. I dislike being in the company of men, and that's exactly what I had to do for such a long period. Since my captivity, I find it hard to stand noise; even music sounds noisy to me. Moreover, since my captivity I'm a restless man. I notice that some people have an easier time with themselves. . . . Who knows, I might have been this way anyway, even if I hadn't been captured.

YITZHAK

Today, when I look at my life, it seems to me that prior to my captivity I was a sensitive man, while during that time I had to close the lid over my feelings. This went on until about three years ago, when I met Lea, my third wife. I had never cried since my captivity, even when I experienced great disasters. I could sit in a corner, read a book, and weep a little, but never for real people or events. I could realize what was happening to people around me, but the moment I let it affect me, I felt as if I were weak. The night I heard a man murdered during interrogation next to my cell, I experienced a state of shock. I had only been in captivity ten days then. Afterwards I closed myself off to all feelings and stayed like that for a long time after my liberation.

I think that mentally I grew in captivity. I got to know myself. When much later on people helped me open up, I discovered that I had known myself all along from my captivity, but that for years I didn't allow myself to see anything positive in that period of my life. I profited in terms of my education as well. I learned subjects I would have never been exposed to otherwise, and I read a lot. But I still view this period as a waste.

My captivity entirely changed the course of my life. Had I not

been captured, I'd still be married to Michal, we would have had another child, and I'd be living as an Air Force pilot in Israel, and not as a professional pilot in the U.S. I have no reason to assume that my life would have been any different. Instead, I got married twice more, I had two more daughters, and I acquired a place among the top professional pilots in the entire world.

Without my captivity I wouldn't have gained the emotional maturity I now have. I would have stayed in the same place. The Air Force was like a hot-house, in which I was exempt from making any decisions and assured of automatic promotion and companionship. Suddenly this whole route was interrupted, and I had to exert effort. At the test pilots' school, I had to apply myself academically for three years like I had never done before. Now I'm learning how to put effort into my relationships as well. I am building an entirely different kind of marriage for myself, and restarting my relationships with my daughters.

One of the most positive things I gained in captivity was my friendship with Rami. A few years ago people staged Rami's life story as a surprise for him, and I attended too. Rami said at the time that some brothers are from your family, and some brothers come as a gift, like us. It's really true.

AMNON

For years after my captivity I refused to talk about it. When asked, I'd say that I was bored of repeating my story. But it was an excuse. I understood people who had survived the Holocaust and couldn't describe what they had lived through. I repressed the memories inside me, locked them in, and threw the key away. A few years ago I started to write a little, and my experiences suddenly surfaced. I also began to talk more about that period, and I discovered that by saying it bored me I had been cheating myself for many years. I still say that when I grow up, I'll write my story from a unique perspective.

Today I think that during captivity I lived another incarnation, so to speak, and I have to make an effort to remember what had happened to me. Clearly it was a big breakdown in my life. In my education, my captivity provided me with the opportunity to close some gaps. I read a lot, and it had a good influence on me. Had I

not been captured, I would never have become a reader. The prison reality made a student out of me, and later on I almost completed graduate school. I acquired tools for learning that serve me to this day.

I emerged from my captivity somewhat frail, but also stronger. There are some events that upset me easily—like an abrupt noise, or sudden footsteps when everything is quiet. It probably reminds me of the wardens coming to get me for an interrogation. On the other hand, I have acquired some toughness, and I may be less scared than others in certain circumstances, like when I'm stopped for a traffic violation. I say—so what, this is a Jewish policeman, after all! As long as I'm alive, that's the main thing. Being alive keeps me high all the time, and I don't need drugs to reach that effect.

I think that we were all thrown into jail like into a cauldron. We entered it dirty and emerged clean and purified. Now I'm more sensitive to the needs of others. Often it's problematic; I tend to give in since I see more easily the other's point of view. I take others into consideration too much. It's the outcome of the deep family-like relationship we developed in jail, where I learned to live in a group and to be able to read the cues of other people.

Among the main things that came out of my captivity, there's my immense need for freedom. I can live in a framework, but it's not easy. I have many conflicts about this matter, because it's hard to maintain one's freedom in a family. During the first years after my release I suffered from restlessness; I tried my luck in several places, here and abroad. I was floating and couldn't settle into any kind of routine. I think that people didn't notice my turmoil and therefore I wasn't offered any help, which might have been good at the time.

AMOS

Today, more than fourteen years after my release, I'd say that captivity was no more than three and a half years of my life, and it doesn't amount to much; when I reach eighty, its weight will be even less. The interrogations lasted much less time, and in spite of their intense effect, they're nothing but a small point in my life. I

can't evaluate the effect of captivity on my life, but I guess the more I live, the slighter its effect.

It's possible that captivity changed my order of priorities, and I gained a somewhat new perspective on life. I realized one lives only once and has to enjoy life to the utmost. Before my captivity I had always been busy flying and fighting wars, and I disregarded my need for amusement and relaxation. My whole world consisted of the Air Force and Dalia. During my captivity I comprehended that I have to see the world and not miss any experience, since a passing year would never return. I have no interest in material things; I don't mind the old furniture in our bedroom, but I want to travel and enjoy my life.

One of the things I retained from my captivity was a sort of attachment to Amnon. He's become like a relative, and as much as you don't choose your relatives, I can't say I selected him because of his traits. We simply have this relationship. Presently we also own a business together. As to the other ex-POWs, we see each other occasionally, but our deep attachment is a matter of the past.

DAVID

I think that each one of us still has a load on his mind. I can't explain my own load, whether it's the result of the long time or the beatings, or perhaps the bitterness I accumulated because of the way I was received back here. I was left with mistrust toward people. I haven't found a proper occupation and have changed jobs many times. I can't be locked in an office, because I have to work in the open, and I can't find the right job for me. I haven't married either, despite the fact that I once even mailed out invitations to my wedding. Others have been married and divorced; perhaps it's the result of captivity. I look at myself in the mirror and say, "You're not actually injured," but when I have to make decisions something is blocking me. Perhaps I needed counseling right after our return.

My reserve unit was changed a couple of times, too. It's hard for me to get used to a new group of people every time. My adjustment to new people is really difficult. When I serve in the reserves in the occupied territories and come upon a demonstration, I don't

PERSONAL CONCLUSIONS

wait for a rock to hit me but fire to hit them first, in spite of the strict orders against it. I escaped death once, and I don't want to risk it again.

Outwardly I look okay, but there's something people don't notice. Sometimes I'm unable to be by myself and I do anything I can to be with others constantly. I often spend the night with one of my brothers, and not in my own home. I don't know how to define my condition, but I blame the establishment and the discrimination I experienced for it. The discrimination I began to feel in prison cannot be forgiven or erased. The ones who acted against me were perhaps unaware of their deeds, but I suffered from the experience just the same. Since my captivity I have often been hurt again, and I have lost my strength to go on struggling. I'm sure others also carry scars from their captivity. Perhaps this book is going to spread my message around and this will make me feel better.

BENNY

I got a great deal out of my period of captivity. I gained an education for myself. Before, I had had only two years of evening high school. In prison I improved my English and math, things that I doubt whether I would have done otherwise. It may sound horrible, but my time in captivity helped me a lot in life. I learned a lot and gained life experiences. Today I can cope with any problem that may come up, as difficult as it may be. After overcoming what happened to me, I know that I can overcome anything at all, and I'll never give in to difficulties. Furthermore, I have learned how to live in a group. It's not easy to live with nine men in a closed room. It could be a recipe for a successful marriage. I know how to calm down my wife and children and behave tolerantly even when they are pretty upset. Before my captivity, I had been a violent, stubborn character, and now I'm different.

AVI

When I reflect on how much I could have accomplished during those four years, I see that I could have done much more; but if I was doomed to be detained, and I evaluate what I did gain from

it, I see that I have accumulated information and improved my social skills considerably. I acquired a good knowledge of English, which I couldn't have done otherwise. My level of English was higher than Yardi's, who had studied in the university all those years! I also made progress in my studies toward a degree in engineering, which I had planned to obtain. The experience of living daily with nine men, the organization of our time and space, became a significant lesson for life. Just recently I heard about three couples who had returned from a week-long vacht cruise. and they told me how awful it was to be stuck with each other for so long....

Each one of us absorbed a lot from the others, and we all matured as a result. It was illuminating to be exposed to a wide variety of opinions on every subject and to listen to the life stories of each of the men. Although we were careful not to expose our intimate life, many barriers came down in time.

In spite of this, I see my four years in captivity as wasted, unnecessary, and unheroic. I would have been able to learn the same lesson elsewhere or to live without it. I feel no nostalgia about the group or the period, and I rarely give it a thought. I never leaf through my letters or our diary. I don't feel driven to share my experience and its conclusions, as some of my friends do.

On the other hand, I'm upset by the fact that the army didn't make use of our experience. They debriefed us, for sure, but I don't know whether they put any of the information to use. I was under the impression that nobody wanted to draw the proper conclusions from my experience, despite the fact that it was up-to-date and quite important.

I have never recovered from the unprofessional reception we were given in Israel, even though a lot of studies exist in the world on this subject. They thought that once they had thrown us into deep water, we'd have to swim. This was a mistake, however.

It may sound absurd, but our long captivity cured us of the shock of being captured. We had time to process the event and we returned home more grounded and balanced. This is mainly because we had enough time to recover from the trauma of the failure of falling into enemy hands. By building ourselves up during the long captivity, our sense of failure was abated somehow.

We had enough leisure time to analyze and work through the trauma. Each of us found a personal direction for development—whether building with matches or a high school diploma. One painted, another raised birds—and thus we found ourselves anew and got back some of what had been lost with the trauma of being captured. This was the result of our lifestyle in captivity.

This interval provided me with the resources for my struggle with the Air Force later on, and led me to make the right decisions. I couldn't be influenced easily, like my neighbor who got killed right after his return from captivity. I didn't give in to pressure, not even to blackmail. I knew very well what was good or bad for me, and I didn't need permission from the Air Force for that. I used to be different before my captivity: I needed Air Force approval for everything, I was dependent on it, as if it were my family. I wanted to be loved by everyone. After captivity, I liberated myself from this Air Force environment, which can be so suffocating in its warmth.

I rarely paint nowadays, less than I'd like to. And I still haven't completed my college education, in spite of the fact that the Air Force promised me a fellowship. I will use it perhaps in the future, when Yardi completes her Ph.D.

DAN

I regret to this very day that the lesson from our experience was not taken seriously by the system. Nobody wanted to learn from it. I know a lot about captivity, how to prepare yourself for a certain defense line, how not to talk too much at home while some soldiers are in prison; but when I offered my conclusions to the military authorities, they advised me to write a book. I didn't want to write a book no one would read. I regret to say that nobody has learned the lesson that could be learned from our experience.

On the personal level, I keep asking myself whether these four years in prison had made a better or worse person out of me. It's hard to say. I'm a square, in my kids' jargon. I stick to the old norms. I dislike changes. A man with an earring still makes me angry. I regret many of the changes introduced in the kibbutz way of life, such as having the children sleep in their family's apart-

PERSONAL CONCLUSIONS

ment. Perhaps I find it harder to change than others do. Could this be the outcome of my captivity? When I'm asked to tell the story of my captivity I stress the friendship and mutual support, which guaranteed our sanity. I feel that I myself have become more tolerant and accepting of others, but I don't know if this is related to my experience in Egypt.

What I do know is that my experience in captivity contributed to my sense of self-respect. I don't talk about it in public, but I tell myself that I passed my test honorably, and as such I have also honored the country. I did not retain any guilty feelings; not that I think anyone has to reward me for that, but the kibbutz could have made my life somewhat easier after what I had been through. It's not that heroic to be captured, but if the choice is between that and dying, the first is sometimes more difficult to take. We had all fought to the last moment before we allowed ourselves to be captured, and to return sane like we did is also quite an achievement.

I believe that had I not been captured I wouldn't have gone into social work. My captivity made me a more tolerant and understanding man.

Rehabilitation is an endless process. I get up every morning with sharp pains in my ankle and go to work. This struggle is going to be with me for life. The main thing is that I emerged in peace with myself and with my environment.

MOTTI

My captivity taught me how to live with others; I used to be selfish before. But basically I have tried to erase this period out of my mind. I have no nightmares, and I have no dreams about captivity. It was a hard time, especially the torture, and I wonder how I managed to tell you all I did. I also find it hard to remember anything that happened prior to my captivity. Ten months after my return I got married, and this started an entirely new chapter in my life.

I believe that in prison I became more aware of my limitations and began to cope with them in a healthy manner. Today I have many more friends, I know how to get along with people, and they enjoy coming and talking to me. I think that I took after Rami. He

is a perfect human being, and he was our teacher. He built us all in the proper way. I have never said it to him, but living with a man like him in one room for three years proved to be an experience for a lifetime. It's perhaps worthwhile to have been taken captive just for that.

RAMI

I think we took advantage of our conditions in captivity as much as possible. It's easy for me to say, since I was one of the two foci of our existence. The biggest thing we've learned from captivity is that from every starting point, one has the possibility of climbing up or falling down, and it's a matter of choice which it will be. One may draw something good from any condition, and once you discover that, you can be happy or unhappy with what you've got. I give credit to the guys for discovering this truth when they were in such a difficult situation as imprisonment, at the very bottom.

For the first time in my life, I had enough time in jail for thinking and for reading important books, which taught me a great deal. I learned that a man determines how he feels under different circumstances. You have no control of the facts, naturally, but you have control over your attitude toward them. This principle worked for me in jail and seems to be working for people everywhere.

Before I was taken prisoner, I never had time to reflect on these things, but apparently they somehow had been part of my understanding, and that's why I could apply them so fast once I found them expounded clearly in the books I read. This sense, that a man is the master of his feelings, that he's the one who produces them, has been with me since I was fifteen and could understand the world. My father, who I have always remembered as the person who brought light to our home, was killed in a car accident when I was twelve. Mother stayed with seven children in the kibbutz. I was her sixth child and grew up quite alone, and at fifteen I was able to see things I could formulate only at thirty. Up until my captivity, I had run away from thinking toward doing. I never had the leisure, security and environment to sit still and find out what was I thinking. If I hadn't been captured, it might never have happened.

I think that a person who grows up in a warm, normal family doesn't discover this truth so easily. Since I was hurt as a child, and again in captivity, I could do it. I told myself, this is your field, go play your game. That was the difference between me and the others. That's why I found it easier to cope with our conditions. Feelings like rage, frustration, or helplessness, questions like, "Why me?" don't exist for me. That's why I coped well with my life in captivity, and my behavior helped the others too. The more I read and reflected, the better formulated my philosophy. There is no doubt in my mind that this was the most important lesson I drew from the experience. But I made some additional gains—like learning to stand on my hands, for example.

I discovered that becoming a leader was completely natural for me. What's the criterion for leadership? The ability to cope with conditions that others find hard. Anyone can make a salad, but the one who can negotiate fairly with the prison commander under stress, when everyone else is scared stiff, gets others to listen to him. It became clear very fast that I function better than others under stress, perhaps because I'm less open to feelings. I had similar experiences frequently afterwards, on trips or in the army. When the system is stuck with a problem, I come out as someone to be followed. I can say confidently what's to be done, and once I start acting, the others follow along. This is because of the complete confidence I convey in whatever I'm doing—until it proves to be wrong. When that happens, it's not too difficult for me to admit I'm wrong and offer a different course of action with the same confidence. It may be this opportunity for leadership that compensated me for my longing and suffering during my imprisonment.

On the other hand, I'm aware of my limitations. The horizon of my emotional life is pretty narrow. When I need to cope with strong emotions, I tend to block them and pass on to action. These repressed emotions have not disturbed me so far. Possibly every leader has to isolate his inner personality and protect it from vulnerability. He does it by building an inner cave that's inaccessible. This way he can function, while frustration, disappointment, or despair stay out of his experience. I myself can withdraw into my inner cave, and when I do I make fun of myself there, but I'm still pleased with it.

PERSONAL CONCLUSIONS

My behavior has been formed over time, but my captivity intensified the learning process. It's true that my traits prevent me from becoming really close to others (and I don't regret it), with the exception of Nurit, who is part of my inner world. However, I emerged from captivity well equipped with tools to communicate with others, especially on a one-on-one level. Today I can form a direct, open contact with anyone. I feel comfortable among strangers, because I can open all my channels and discover very quickly the wires that may provide a connection. Before my captivity I was introverted and inhibited; today I'm not. But I dislike big groups, I dislike starting things that I know I won't be able to finish. I'm not prepared to throw myself away when I'm not sure of the consequences.

I don't think that I developed any new traits in jail; old characteristics that had lain dormant became more pronounced and legitimate. The main thing is that I know myself much better and I don't need excuses anymore. What's no less important is that I was opened up to warm human contacts. I can get more excited now, I can even cry sometimes. Within my limits—which I dictate—I can be happier and sadder than before. After spending time as a family at the Sinai base, I developed a more profound relationship with Nurit and the children, and I'm thankful for it.

12

FROM THE WOMEN'S PERSPECTIVE: CAPTURE

The next three chapters are based on interviews with the five wives of the POWs who had been married at the time of their captivity. Dan's wife, the mother of his three children, died of cancer two years ago, and was the only wife whose account could not be obtained. I also interviewed Michal, Yitzhak's ex-wife, who divorced him six months after his liberation. Generally, my interviews with the women revealed a depth of emotion sometimes subdued in their husbands' accounts. Their stories present an unusual display of courage, which is frequently omitted in warrelated accounts. This chapter explores the period prior to the event and the exact circumstances of receiving the shocking news of their husbands' capture.

NURIT (RAMI'S WIFE)

We returned from the U.S., where Rami had been training to fly the new Phantoms, and landed right in the middle of the War of Attrition. We went back to the kibbutz at first, and every morning Rami left for the Air Force base. Although his base was nearby, we hardly saw him. It was a very tense period. We had a two-way radio at home, and when Rami finally came home for the night he was often summoned back on an emergency. The children hated that radio.

In the meantime I became pregnant, and we decided to move to the base so that Rami could be with us a little more. As soon as we started to unpack, the alarm sounded and Rami left for his plane. A neighbor came to help me arrange the kids' bedroom. Rami came back the next morning, but we didn't manage to unpack our books before he was captured.

Two months later, on June 30, while Rami was going on the night shift, I planned to go with the children to the school party in the kibbutz. The children were seven and five at the time. Rami came home for lunch. I remember telling him that the washing machine was out of order, and he promised to check it the next day. He asked me to call him later, to give him a certain phone number he needed.

Before leaving for the kibbutz, I made the phone call. The receptionist behaved strangely. Instead of taking a message, she transferred my call to one of Rami's friends. He too behaved strangely. I told him that I was going to the kibbutz and just wanted to leave a phone number for Rami. He said, "Don't go. Wait another five minutes." I didn't like that at all.

Later on I found out that just as I called, they were communicating with Rami, who was parachuting out of his plane. They didn't want to tell me anything until he landed. But I felt something was wrong. In five minutes I called again, and this time my call was transferred to Rami's squadron commander. I asked him, "What's the matter? I'm mysteriously being transferred from one person to another, and all I want is to leave a number for Rami." He said that nothing was the matter and took the number from me. I told him I was leaving for the kibbutz.

I drove the car to the gate, and there we were stopped by the guard. "Are you Nurit?" he asked. "If you are, the base commander, Yallo, asked for you to stop because you forgot something at home." At that moment it became crystal-clear that something had really gone wrong, and in a minute they would come with the news that Rami had been killed. This was the only possibility that entered my mind, because almost no one was taken captive at the time. The kids stood at the gate next to me, all upset; they wanted to get to the party. Meanwhile I saw the car of the base com-

mander approaching the gate, with several men in it, and I knew the worst was coming.

Yallo told me right away that Rami had ejected from the plane, that he was okay, and that the Egyptians had captured him. First of all, it was a relief. . . . It was such a relief, I can still feel it today. Because for me he had already been dead.

They gave me all the details they had, and explained that they had waited to tell me until they knew that Rami was alive in the hands of the Egyptians. Yallo told me he'd been Number 2 in the formation, following Rami and Los, and he had seen how their plane had been hit and that they had ejected. We had very little experience with pilots who were captured, and all I could think of was that Rami was alive. This relief sustained me for the first few days and I didn't realize that I had so little to be happy about. . . .

Some of the men went with me to the kibbutz. While the children went to their party, I went to tell Rami's mother the news. This was a strange experience. We found Rami's mother with her sister-in-law, sitting in a dark room. She had had a bad dream. When she saw me with the other pilots, she immediately understood. I told her that Rami was alive in the Egyptians' hands, and then she told me about her nightmare: she had seen Rami in his pilot's outfit, stuck in his cockpit, and he couldn't get out. Several men in similar outfits stood around him and she screamed at them: Why don't you help him get out? That's when she woke up. She had this dream at the same time that Rami was struggling to eject his chair from the burning cockpit.

The news spread, and people kept arriving. I was numb. Only when Shulamit, the wife of another pilot who had been captured by the Syrians, came to visit, did I cry for a moment. She told me that it had been Rami who had kept her spirits up for the past three months, promising her that her husband would soon be back, and "now he, too, is a prisoner."

ESTHER (MENACHEM'S WIFE)

I don't remember any particular fears in the days prior to Menachem's capture, but I was restless. Menachem could hardly ever get out of the air base, so I used to take the girls and go visit my friends. It was clear we couldn't make any future plans then and

that all decisions should be postponed. At the same time I can't say I was anxious or worried for Menachem. Perhaps these feelings were repressed, because otherwise we couldn't have taken the daily tension.

I relied completely on Menachem. During the Six Day War I was pregnant with our second daughter, and Menachem used to call me twice a day and say, "Why should you worry? The hit rate of airplanes is only 0.001%!" I believed him, because he had always told me the truth.

It was the same during the War of Attrition. He kept telling me about all the new devices they were using to avoid the danger of missiles, and I believed him. Despite this, when I saw the base commander standing at my door and was informed that Menachem's plane had been hit, I responded right away: "So there, it happened to me, too." As if I expected this to happen all along, in the same manner that you expect to give birth after nine months of pregnancy. They told me that Menachem had been in touch with our pilots until he was taken by the Egyptians, and that he had been injured. After twenty-four hours, his picture appeared in the press, proof that he was really alive. I wasn't bothered by the fact that he was wounded. I realized that I had to prepare myself for my new circumstances and keep waiting.

We heard right away that his copilot had been killed. When I thought of Menachem's survival in contrast to the death of Chetz, I didn't feel my grief was in any way legitimate. Compared to Chetz's wife, I had hope, and this made all the difference. I thought we'd wait for a month, and he'd be back home.

DALIA (AMOS'S WIFE)

At that time I was a student in a hospital, I lived at my mother's, and I was pregnant for the first time. We planned to move to the base when I graduated from school. The day he was captured, I called Amos at the base to ask when to expect him, since I used to pick him up in our car from the airfield every evening. Another pilot said he couldn't call him to the telephone and gave some lame excuse. I told him I was going out shopping and would call again a little later. He said, "Don't go out now," which was strange. I felt confused and asked myself what was happening. It turned

out that he knew that several officers were on their way to tell me, and he wanted to keep me at home. We were still on the phone when the doorbell rang, and the moment I saw the men I said, "Oh, I understand," and hung up. The two officers spoke together: "He's okay. He abandoned his airplane, and he's all right." This was good, because I was expecting worse, naturally. They also told me that he had been on the radio and had talked to the squadron commander before the Egyptians got him.

We had been under pressure the whole time up to this. But I was convinced that nothing bad would happen to me, and that Amos was responsible for that. I was busy with my studies and ignored what was going on around me, and anyway—you can't worry all the time! Now, when Amos is back flying, I keep telling myself: This won't happen again to us, it simply can't. I guess it's because of these convictions that life can go on.

Late in the evening, after Amnon's twin brother was located, it was announced on the news. In the meantime people started to arrive: my friends from college, where the officers had looked for me earlier, and people from the Air Force. One of my good friends came and said to me, "I have to be really cruel, but you must prepare yourself for an absence of about three months." I calculated the time left until my baby would be due and said, "That's okay. He'll be here for the delivery." On the following day I calmed down and went back to school. I accepted the idea of being three months on my own.

YARDI (AVI'S WIFE)

We had been a couple since we were ten, off and on until we were married on January 1, 1970. I was twenty-one and Avi was two and a half years older than me. We rented an apartment in Beersheba where I studied at the university and Avi commuted to his air base. Forty days later, Avi was taken captive. It happened on Monday, February 2, 1970.

On the previous Friday and Saturday he was on duty, and I went to my parents in Tel Aviv. These were the heroic days when all the young pilots competed to see who would hit more Migs. As Avi's girlfriend, I had already lived for a while on the base and I had breathed the atmosphere of the Air Force—the joy of hitting,

and the losses when our own men were hit. But when Avi was on duty, I never worried; it was this familiar sense of "it won't happen to me." When I discussed the risk with Avi, he used to say, "Only an ass falls out of the sky, not a professional. Every single case of being hit is due to the pilot's error." Since I counted on him to be highly professional, I felt immune to disaster.

On Monday I was on my way back to Beersheba when I met a friend, also a pilot's wife. She invited me to come and spend the night in her apartment on the base, because there was some program for the evening. I hated to stay overnight in our flat alone, so I agreed. When we arrived at the base, she saw her husband's car parked near a house, and went in to see what he was doing there. I waited outside in the car. A few moments later she joined me, giving some explanation, but she seemed sort of strange. At home too she continued to behave in a restless, unfamiliar manner, but it didn't occur to me that it had anything to do with me. As I found out later, she had heard from her husband that Avi had abandoned his plane, that he was being searched for, and that a rescue mission would be attempted. They didn't want to tell me anything as long as his fate wasn't clear.

A little later, the commander of the base and some other officers came in, as if for a visit, and started talking. I didn't realize they were talking to me. They were saying something about a guy who had abandoned his plane, but only after some moments did I comprehend they were telling me about Avi. Once they completed telling me the facts, their wives started to give me advice. There was one woman especially, whose husband had been a prisoner before, who said, "Don't worry, it's a matter of three months, not more. It would be good for you to take on a project for that time. I renovated our house in the meantime." I couldn't digest it; all I remember is that it was terribly strange.

I left the crowd, to be with myself in the bathroom, to try and digest what had happened. I knew by then that he hadn't been injured, because they reported that his helmet was found clean. Apparently they tried to rescue him with a helicopter and took an Egyptian prisoner instead. During the night we heard the Red Cross report about Avi, quoting the Egyptian authorities. This was a great relief, because I assumed that from now on they would be responsible for his life and well-being.

Immediately after I heard what had happened, I was taken by plane to Tel Aviv to talk to our parents. I went first to my parents. My father was deeply disturbed and started looking for my mother, who was visiting her sister. We found out from my aunt that on hearing the news, Mom had immediately felt that it had to do with Avi and was on her way home. We were still on the phone when she arrived, gave a single look at me, and said, "I have known all along." Then we left to tell Avi's parents. Their reaction was even stronger. So a new period began in my life.

MICHAL (YITZHAK'S EX-WIFE)

We lived on the base. Being a young mother and a pilot's wife is a full-time job, because he doesn't have regular hours, and when he's home—he can be alerted any moment. I didn't work or study, although I intended to. I enjoyed the warm, protective environment. In my life I felt that I had exchanged one protective environment, namely the kibbutz on which I grew up, and where I had met Yitz, for another—the air base. It's a hot-house where everything is taken care of by a single telephone call. Everything is known, there are no surprises, and the families live in a tight network. On the other hand, we all lived with an immense, often unbearable, tension. You hear every takeoff and unconsciously wait to hear the safe landing. When you see smoke, you immediately know a disaster has happened. High tension is part of life on a base, and you never get used to that.

When we were sent for the Phantom training in the U.S., I was pregnant with my second daughter. I had to return earlier for the delivery, and Yitz barely made it before she was born. I had a complication while giving birth and spent several weeks at the hospital. Later on, I was feeble, and all I could do was care for the girls and myself. I hardly noticed the War of Attrition, although I realized that Yitz was very busy flying and hardly had time to see me. It took me three or four months to recuperate, and then it was only a short while before Yitz was captured.

I remember that a ball was scheduled for that night, and I went to the hairdresser in town. On my way back I dropped in for a visit at my friend Etti's, whose husband, Yair, was Yitz's navigator on the flight that day. She was expecting a baby at the time.

Their house was near ours, and I could see our entrance from her window. Suddenly I noticed the car of the base commander coming to a stop at our gate. My heart simply stood still. I knew he wasn't just visiting, not at that time of day. I watched the scene, paralyzed, and saw the doctor following the officer to our door. I touched Etti and said, "Etti, they're coming to me."

We were watching together as they approached Etti's house, and then heard the knock on the door. I felt as if my legs were cemented to the ground and couldn't move. I will never forget these moments as long as I live. The commander of the base finally came in and said, "You and you." I couldn't even hear the rest of it. Naturally we had no idea that they had gone to Egypt, or that they had been together on the plane.

Etti was about to faint, and the doctor seated her and tended to her. I was, as I said, paralyzed, standing in the midst of all the commotion with the baby in the carriage and my older daughter clinging to me. Gradually it sunk in that they had both parachuted from their plane, that Yair would be rescued tonight, while they were waiting to hear the Egyptians' report about Yitz's capture. I understood that the moment we'd hear that report, it would be a good sign.

I remember that they were quite hopeful about the situation, while I can't tell you what I felt. They asked me to attend the ball, to show high morale—this is the mentality of the Air Force. You belong to the collective, not just to yourself. Yitz's mother arrived, and she cried. I asked her to babysit for the girls, and I went to the ball. Everybody looked stupefied that night, and I felt as if I was activated by some forces outside of me; I really didn't comprehend what I was doing there.

All that time I was waiting for the news. They were careful to update me during that night, and I followed the process of Yair's rescue until four o'clock in the morning, when he was out of Egypt. On the one hand I was happy. On the other, I was thinking, what about me? What about Yitz? Why can't they take him out too? It was certainly a limited happiness.

My parents also arrived from our kibbutz that night, and in the morning we got up and went to buy a high chair for the baby, exactly as we had planned to do with Yitz. I had the feeling that I must stick to our routines, the only way to show I was still normal.

WOMEN: CAPTURE

Furthermore, I didn't want the girls to miss anything because of this "nonsense." But again, underneath these activities I was asking, "What am I doing here? What's really going on?"

I think that several days had gone by before the Egyptians released the information about Yitz's capture. I felt an immense relief. His photograph appeared in a Lebanese paper, and as much as it was an awful picture, it was our evidence that he had survived.

13

FROM THE WOMEN'S PERSPECTIVE: LIVING ALONE

▲ hat happened later?" I asked. The women provided their individual reports of the next three and a half years of their lives as wives of missing husbands and as single mothers. The outstanding features of this existence were, of course, knowledge that their husbands were alive, the inability to directly communicate, and the uncertainty about the time of reunion. It seems that the emotional responses to separation were more heterogeneous for the women than for the men. In addition to the normal variability in their personalities and marital relationships (as in the case of the men), the women's lives differed in circumstances. Although they formed an informal group that met from time to time, they lived their individual lives independently as well as they could. In some cases, I felt that episodes which might threaten the couple's relationship were omitted from the narrative, or vaguely hinted at; perhaps some secrets concerning this separation will never be disclosed.

Interestingly, the women's stories describe the major role of the Air Force in the lives of the POWs' families: the Air Force helped them solve daily problems and maintain contacts with the prisoners (directly or through the Red Cross), and also supervised the wives in a variety of other ways, almost taking the role of the missing husband.

NURIT

I spent the first night at my mother's in the kibbutz. Some friends tried to convince me to stay there, but in the morning I went home to the base. First of all, because I believed it would be a short separation. It was certain that something would be done, since four pilots were taken in captivity that same day! I was sure Rami would be back soon and resume his service, so why should I move away from our home? I was reluctant to go back alone to the kibbutz, when the baby was almost due, and then I'd have to go every evening and put three children to sleep, each in a separate children's home. Furthermore, I felt the need for the company of the Air Force people. I felt that right there I'd feel closest to Rami and would get all the news concerning him right away, which proved to be true.

Four days later, I went to see my gynecologist to check what all this excitement was doing to my pregnancy. She started inquiring about twins in the family, but I convinced myself it was simply a big baby. I refused to take an x-ray and waited patiently for the delivery.

We went back to normal. The house was full of visitors, and it wasn't easy. The kids kept arguing whether or not their father had died. We didn't hear anything from Rami except for an item about his capture on the news and his picture in the papers. In the meantime there were many more Air Force disasters. Planes were hit and more men were captured, all of them very good friends of ours—it was terrible. I was filled with fear and despair; every day brought bad news, as if the Air Force was gradually establishing a wing in Egypt.

That's when it occurred to me for the first time that this captivity might be a long one, like the war itself. It was an awful blow after the relief I had experienced in hearing the news that he had survived. Two months had gone by, with no news whatsoever. I was terribly depressed and nothing could comfort me. My pregnancy dragged on and on; I was very big and heavy.

I was still pregnant when my little brother graduated from his aviation course. This was my kid brother, whom we raised after the death of my father, and I knew he was following in Rami's footsteps. So I decided to attend the ceremony and was given a

ride on a light plane to get there. Four days later, on August 4, I gave birth to twin girls.

I was taken by a friend of ours to the maternity hospital and when they took me in, the nurse said, "Just a second, let me go out and tell your husband that he can go home and leave you here, because it's going to take some time." That's when I suddenly broke down. I was weeping hysterically. The nurse started to inquire what was the matter, and the story came out. Till then I had had to function with the kids and everybody, and only there, at the hospital, did I let myself go.

The delivery went okay—after seven hours the twins were born. It was like a dream. The room was full of flowers from the Air Force, from Golda Meir, and others, and I was the saddest and the happiest woman in Israel. I felt great joy mixed with great worries—how would I get along with two infants all by myself?

Talks about cease-fire between Israel and Egypt started immediately after the delivery. On the night of August 7 I had a dream I can still see clearly: In my dream Rami comes into my hospital room, where I am with our twins. He is wearing his uniform, with his bars on, and he says smiling, "Nurit, it's all over. The war is over, and I'm here." [She is very moved.] An agreement was indeed signed, but without Rami.

I came back home with the two babies, and an extremely difficult time started. I had to feed two infants, one of whom was sickly. The two older kids also needed my attention, especially since we hadn't heard anything from Rami. The boy used to cling to me all the time, saying, "Don't you leave me too." The girl was sure her father was dead. She said, "Don't believe the Air Force. He won't be back. You better get married to another man."

I wanted the children to understand more about captivity, so I invited over one of the pilots who was an ex-POW. He told them some stories about what prisoners get to eat and drink, what clothes they wear; that's what interested them. I knew something about the nature of the interrogation process, but I was so overloaded with my daily chores with four kids that I hardly gave it a thought.

I do remember a feeling of intense expectation to hear something from him, though. If somebody would only tell me they had seen him, that he was really alive.... Just then Nasser made his

declaration that he'd never return these POWs to Israel. Finally, on August 30, I got the news from the Red Cross that they had seen the prisoners. They reported that Rami had a slight wound on his face, which had already healed. The first Red Cross post-card from Rami arrived two days later.

News and mail were transmitted to me via a liaison officer of the Air Force, whose job was to keep in touch with families of the POWs. At first I received the letters via the commander of the air base in person. Afterwards they began sending the mail or Red Cross reports with their drivers, who were exceptionally kind to me. I remember one in particular who said, "Your husband is a hero. You'll see that he'll come back. We'll return him to you. The whole country waits for him." It was very touching.

My contact with Rami was quite problematic at first. I wasn't sure what I might or mightn't write in my letters to him. The instructions of the censor were ambiguous. We didn't know what to send in our packages, either. We just tried our luck, to see what would be transferred. When the first letters from Rami arrived, it was a cause for a lot of excitement. But other than that, I wasn't occupied with the matter. I was totally mobilized to the emergency condition of being a single parent of four kids. The load was such that I had nothing left for anything else.

One additional burden was the instruction we received not to talk about the prisoners, because there were people who would attempt to listen in on our conversations, and the outcome would be more difficult interrogations for our men. We obviously didn't know what they disclosed and what they managed to hold in. It was our task to educate the Israeli public to shut up. I accepted this as my personal duty. I thought that I could save Rami from additional interrogations. That's why I was mad at the media, who is always looking for a story. I was also mad at the kibbutz members for talking too much. For example, they repeated the fact that Rami had been to the USA to train on the Phantom, while Rami claimed not to speak any English ... And how can you silence a whole kibbutz? I felt, however, that by silencing people I was contributing something to Rami's efforts. It was so difficult to feel that helpless, while he was suffering far away. When we improved our communication, it helped to relieve some of these feelings.

Gradually we formed a network of the POWs' wives. First I became friends with Dalia, who lived on the same base, and then with Esther and the others. After a year had gone by, we started to realize that a long separation lay before us. It was the kind of situation that can be terminated in a minute—or continue forever, both equally likely. I remember the Israeli Ambassador to the U.S., with whom we went to discuss possible plans for the men's release, saying, "You must prepare for a separation of ten, even twenty years." But nobody can prepare for such an absence! It led to questions of loyalty and fidelity, naturally. Each of the wives saw the situation her own way, just like the nature of her relationship with her husband before his capture. There were many parts to this, a lot of misery involved, and I can't blame anyone for what she did. I remember one of the young wives saying, "And what if he returns an old man, and we'll never have children?"

I had many male acquaintances, but my brother Yoram was the most important. He was a young pilot and served on our base. He and his girlfriend supported me all the time. The children needed a male figure, and they adopted Yoram as a father. We took lots of trips together. I remember promising myself that I'd repeat each of those trips together with Rami, and indeed we did.

My friends from the Air Force were extremely helpful. The base commander visited us daily to see what I needed. I experienced the Air Force as a huge, warm family enfolding us. I have no words to express my appreciation. Sometimes I told these men, "That's enough. I'm fine now." But they wouldn't let go. They explained that in case they were captured, they'd like to believe that others would provide similar help to their families.

In spite of all this, when half a year went by and I realized that I had to adjust to a long separation, I made up my mind to return to the kibbutz. At that stage I saw that my place in the Air Force was assured, and they wouldn't forget me even if I lived outside the base. I waited for the end of the school year, and then I moved. Despite having made this choice myself, the move was a big crisis. It represented my reconciliation with living alone for a long time.

It's a strange feeling. You have a husband and you haven't. Since I was young I have known death, but this is a different situation, not any easier. For all practical purposes, your partner is gone, as if he's dead; at the same time he's highly present, and

you can't ignore him. Whenever I made a decision, which happened hundreds of times, I felt a tremendous need to have Rami's consent. I used to try to figure out what he'd do. It's not that I was afraid of his negative reactions, but I didn't want to harm the chances of our rebuilding our relationship later. As time passed, his image became more distant, yet I never abandoned hope of his immediate return. It's a difficult situation; you cannot finish any of your business.

Parallel to this, I developed a new kind of existence for myself. I formed new friendships, some of them pretty deep. The group of the POWs' wives grew in significance for me. I kept myself away from intimate relationships with men, but we often discussed the subject among us.

Returning to the kibbutz was difficult for a number of reasons. Living in a collective was stressful. People used to say, "But you get everything, you get a car when you ask for it, you travel a lot." It's true, I had to go to Tel Aviv quite often. I was helping in the selection of items to be sent to our men, buying good books and materials for their various activities and hobbies. I was visiting the other families, I was meeting people of authority to consult about possible ways to obtain release for our men. I was highly involved and was called often to meetings. This was important to me, because it made me feel I was helping Rami a little, or sharing some of the experience with him.

I met Golda Meir a couple of times, and Moshe Dayan and others. I met the Red Cross agents frequently. I knew we had to keep reminding the government of our husbands' predicament. Obviously, the ministers were busy with millions of things, and they saw tragedies much worse than ours, but we couldn't let go of our efforts. Since our men had been sent on a state mission, the state had to find a way to bring them back. We weren't popular with some of the ministers, and when our husbands returned, some of them said we shouldn't have been so insistent. I would do the same today, however, if I had to. If somebody had told me that the only way to help was silence, I would have kept my mouth shut. But the advice I got was the opposite—to keep the fire burning all the time. I insisted that it was our familial duty to apply pressure, though I objected to the style of some of the wives who got really disrespectful and violent on certain occasions.

Apparently these activities provided me with a certain freedom of movement that most kibbutz members are denied. Some people were envious of that, but most of the time I felt that the love and appreciation for Rami was far greater than those negative reactions.

The relationship of a husband and wife is not the same as with parents or brothers. This leads to another complication, concerning Rami's letters. In the beginning he used to write to me thinking that I'd share his letters with the entire family, which is an extremely large one. His letters used to pass through all his brothers and sisters, some of the older nephews and, of course, his mother and mine. The Air Force authorities also read the letters. for their own purposes. Usually I received a photocopy of the letter, while the original was kept for the commanders. Every one of Rami's letters received a tremendous amount of exposure. All our kibbutz members used to share the news of the letters. I used to hear conversations in the dining hall: "Have you read Rami's last letter yet? It's something!" When I walked down the sidewalks in Rami's mother's kibbutz, I'd be stopped by people who were complete strangers to me, saying, "Why didn't you tell us that another letter arrived?"

I hated this situation. I was ready to give up the letters altogether, if I could only get some personal regards from him. After a year I felt I had to do something about that. After consulting with our liaison officers, I asked Rami to write separately to me and to the family. He agreed and understood me, but it was hard to make this big family realize that my letters were private from then on. I still had to provide a brief report about the contents of my private letters, and I often showed them to Rami's mother, but they didn't leave my room. This personal correspondence was very good; it opened up a new form of communication between us.

During the second year I went back to college, made new friends with whom I studied, and finally received a good position as a biology teacher in the kibbutz regional high school. The children grew up and life went on—until the outbreak of the Yom Kippur War.

ESTHER

Although I was familiar with both Michal and Nurit, I hadn't visited them in the interval between their husband's capture and Menachem's. I'm not the kind of person who hurries to visit after a disaster.

I knew about former POWs of the Air Force, and that they had returned in three to four months. That was the length of absence I expected in our case, too. For seven months I was expecting him daily, and only after Nasser's declaration did I realize that ours was a different story. That's when I experienced my crisis.

I remember that I turned to one of the Air Force ex-prisoners I knew. This was a man I liked a great deal, and I had hoped that he'd help me figure out how to plan my life with Menachem's long absence in mind. He told me a very wise thing: that it would be a mistake to evaluate what was happening to Menachem on the basis of my own experience. He explained that Menachem was living in a world of his own for the time being, with his own joy and pain, which are determined by an entirely unique set of factors. He told me that I couldn't fathom this world of captivity, but he could reassure me that it was a full world, with a complete spectrum of emotions. These words comforted me a great deal. I had always relied on Menachem, and I was convinced that with his wisdom, enthusiasm, and stamina he'd build a meaningful life in captivity. From then on, I realized that I had my own life to live separately, and I felt a great relief.

Throughout this period I followed the reports concerning Menachem's health, and his progress with the treatment he received. I was worried about possible change in his physical condition and found it difficult to accept the possibility of permanent damage. But gradually I understood that he was recuperating. The Red Cross provided me with medical reports, and Menachem wrote about this in detail—he was walking a little, dragging his leg. . . . Now he was starting to write again with his right hand. I had always believed what he said. After about fifteen months we received photographs of the guys together in the common room, which moved me a great deal. I could see that outwardly he was the same man and seemed to be in control.

The efforts to obtain their release went on all the time, but

especially for Menachem and the other wounded men. They made him stay at the hospital far longer then medically necessary, to make his release on humanitarian grounds more feasible. I was involved in that a little. I was sent to the Red Cross headquarters in Geneva to apply some personal pressure, as was Dan's late wife. When Los was returned alone, we realized that our attempts had failed. We kept seeing the government officials from time to time, and I met with Golda Meir too. The meetings were good, but in several of them the wives talked too bluntly, which is not my style.

Once I was sent to see Golda by myself, and I visited her privately in her apartment in the evening. I told her that the wives were in bad shape, but in fact she seemed to me more tired and exhausted than we were. She showed me photographs of various women pioneers and said, "Since when couldn't the Hebrew woman bear her pain?" I felt tiny and ashamed in front of this lady. I remember feeling that although we were six lonely women, was this a national problem? The truth is, however, that Golda gave our story a lot of personal consideration. I was convinced that everybody was doing the utmost to help our men, but we kept asking for appointments with different functionaries and offering our own ideas. Once I proposed that we exchange our men for Moslem art treasures from Israeli museums, for example.

The realization that we were being given all this national backing was highly important and also, in a certain way, obliging. I remember, for example, the moving moment when I was in a taxi with the girls on the eve of Rosh Hashanah and heard on the radio how each one of our POWs was mentioned by name, with wishes for a happy new year. I felt I wasn't alone.

Five of the pilots were married, and the Air Force made the wives into a group. Meetings of the wives' group were initiated frequently, and we became quite close to each other. At first we took responsibility for sending packages, but later on this was given to more professional people. It was hard to decide what to send, and I think that often we were childish in our choices. I remember that Menachem had asked for clothing, and I shopped all over the city for the fanciest items, while all he needed were comfortable simple clothes that he'd be able to wear all day long. When the men were waiting for certain things, and after a long interval something arrived that did not exactly fulfill their expec-

tations, they reacted in great pain and anger. It's hard to describe the effort that we put into this whole matter. I think that had I been required to have the sole responsibility for the packages all along, I wouldn't have been able to take it. So it was good that the Air Force took it upon itself. They could remember that one wanted this kind of coffee, while the other required cocoa, etc. They supplied the study materials and books, too, in accordance with the men's requests. We just helped with personal items such as homemade cookies or our kids' drawings.

When after a while Menachem asked to be registered as a graduate student at the Technion, I made all the arrangements for him. I also obtained for him the position of instructor so that his students in the common room would receive credit for their course with him.

Learning to write letters was a long process. I changed my style entirely after the first seven months, with the realization that our separation would not be terminated soon. During the first months I briefly reported about the girls and myself. I discovered that Menachem wasn't satisfied with these letters, and I didn't know how to fulfill his expectations. I used to sit every Saturday night and try to sum up our week for him, telling him also about our friends and relatives, but it still wasn't good enough. Finally I learned to provide very vivid and detailed descriptions, so that he'd feel as if he had shared our experiences, rather than summarizing events for him. I learned to write about my feelings more openly; it got better gradually.

It was obvious that our correspondence was passing through many hands. I delivered the letters to the commander of the base, although I don't think he personally read them. But somebody from security certainly did, and these people knew me and met me later on. It took me a long time to convince myself that I wasn't that interesting for them; reading letters was part of their job. Gradually I got rid of the feeling of being spied on, and I was able to write more intimately. This happened when I realized that our separation might last as long as ten years, and I had to do everything to maintain our relationship.

Menachem's letters were very interesting and meaningful, and each of them reinforced our bond. They described his feelings and thoughts and reactions to the books he read. When he wrote about feeling bad, he never exaggerated. I greatly appreciated this. He kept complaining that my letters were too brief. He teased me that I used big handwriting to fill the page, while I actually said very little....

At the same time I built a life of my own, well organized, full, and interesting. I enjoyed my role as a mother, and thought that my girls were adorable. My challenge was to move forward all the time, as I had before while living with Menachem. This meant studying, living fully, having experiences. I continued to live on the base, because that's where my closest friends were living, and I thought that was what Menachem would have wanted me to do. I was financially well off so I kept a maid at home and drove daily to Tel Aviv University, where I studied counseling. I must admit that often I enjoyed my life as a woman of some importance. I also tried to give my daughters the best of everything. Our family life wasn't sad or in mourning. The girls knew that their father was a POW, and it added some dramatic aspect to our life. I lived much more spontaneously than when Menachem was at home. I would get up in the morning and often decide on a trip or a visit without having to plan for it beforehand.

My little girl suffered, apparently, from her father's absence. She didn't comprehend the situation of a missing father who is nevertheless alive. As a result, her existence was kind of foggy. That's perhaps the reason for her declaration that she didn't want to grow up, since grown-ups eventually die, she said. Every evening at bedtime I had to promise her that her heart wouldn't stop working while she was asleep, or that in case it did happen, I'd have a machine revive it so that she wouldn't die. She was very attached to me, and wanted to be carried in my arms even when she was already five or six. I was sure that she needed her time to grow and gain some trust in the world, and in fact all her problems disappeared later on, especially after Menachem's return.

The status of a POW's wife, living alone, is fertile ground for all kinds of involvements. There is a romantic, heroic flavor to her very being. I established very clear boundaries around me. I led my social life mostly with married couples, where I felt protected. The story of what happened to Yitz and Michal could have happened to anyone under these circumstances, especially when the couple's relationship had had its flaws prior to captivity. Mena-

chem and I, however, were separated during a good period, and we felt deeply for each other. I was ready to do everything to have this kind of relationship continue and hoped that Menachem would return to me at exactly the same point in which our life had been interrupted. If anything had to change, I wanted it to be a result of our life together, and not of his absence. (This reminds me of a story one of the pilots' wives told me once—that for a long time she restrained herself from fighting with her husband in the morning, because she used to think: What if he goes out on an operation and gets killed?) I think that the quality of the couple's relationship has a lot to say about their ability to cope with separation. Actually, sometimes I envied the wives who had affairs during their husbands' captivity; they were having fun. But I'm not like that.

All in all it wasn't a terrible period, perhaps because right from the beginning I understood the message: "How dare you complain, since he's alive!" So from the initial panic response of "My God, how will I manage without him?" I switched irreversibly to the other end, saying, "Everything is okay. Actually nothing has happened to me." Underneath it, however, I accumulated a lot of anger toward Menachem, as if he had abandoned us, and I suffered from a great deal of loneliness. I was surrounded by nice men, but none of them could replace Menachem. Most painful were the days of celebrations with the girls, in the absence of their father. I remember the pain of sitting by myself in the audience of a school show, for example, watching my daughter perform. I was acutely aware of Menachem's empty seat and felt very lonely.

Often I felt that I lived my life as I chose to and therefore had no complaints or demands from others. I didn't feel entitled to an award for my coping. I tried to convey this feeling in my letters to Menachem, describing the wonderful life I was living, showing that I wasn't in need of any compensation. At the same time I did sometimes feel like the heroine nobody recognizes, and that Menachem owes me something for it. It's not all clear to me. To this day I'm sometimes angry and disappointed that he doesn't realize what I have been through and doesn't treat me especially well for it, but I can't formulate exactly what it's all about.

DALIA

At the beginning I didn't form any relationships with the other families. I lived in the city and went to school. I remember one of the first meetings, where all the families were gathered to hear former prisoners at Abassiya, who were even able to describe the common room to us. Gradually the contact with the other POWs' wives became more significant; it was less for the exchange of information than for mutual support. Later on I moved to the base, where I felt part of a family. Nurit lived on the same base, and so did another woman whose husband had been captured by the Syrians. The three of us and our children formed a kind of family.

My pregnancy was very difficult. I was aware of the fact that Amos was being interrogated at the time, but I didn't want to think about it. After our baby was born, I lived for a while at my mother's; she took care of the baby until I graduated from school. During that year our contact with Amos became firmer; we got more letters and knew what was going on. When our daughter was nine months old I moved to the base, and the long period of waiting continued for almost three years.

I preferred living on the base because that's where we had planned to live after the delivery, and I was attracted to the company of the other wives and the Air Force people. They were better company than my parents. I wasn't pampered on the base, but it was a kind of hot-house, which helped me cope with my life alone. I found a job at the hospital nearby and got a babysitter for the baby. Thanks to our daughter, we had a family framework. I had to get up in the morning, take her to the babysitter (and later to nursery school), go to work, and be back on time to pick her up; it provided structure to my life, which was missing in the life of those who had no children.

I lost my normal anonymity and wore the halo of a captured pilot's wife. I didn't enjoy this. When I gave birth to our daughter it was a news item in all the papers, and everybody was moved. On the base, at least, people knew how to behave sensibly toward me. They didn't bother me with constant questioning about my private business.

At first, none of us knew how to send parcels and what to put in

them. There were duplicate attempts, by us privately and by the Air Force liaison department. Many things simply disappeared on the way. I remember how satisfied I felt when Amos finally asked for some specific things, which I could provide. Letters were also awkward at first. I felt I couldn't express myself freely with all the people between us reading these letters. I knew some of the young female soldiers whose job it was to censor our mail and, in a way, they shared our experience. It was difficult to be so exposed. The best thing to send were photographs, and this was confirmed by Amos' reactions to them. I was deeply moved to receive some of the artwork he had made for us in jail, too.

I remember several of the meetings with the Red Cross agents, which were arranged for us at the Suez Canal. That's when I felt closest to Amos. The most difficult thing was being alone. When I'm asked how I overcame the experience, I really don't know how to answer. Life simply goes on, and it's stronger than anything. I continued to study and work in my profession as a physiotherapist. I used to ask myself what Amos would have wanted me to do, and that's what I chose. In some cases he would write to me what to do, but most of the time I could guess even before the arrival of his letter.

YARDI

I thought that Avi's captivity would last for three months. When this period had gone by, a friend from the Air Force told me, "Yardi, it will still take a long time." I asked how long. He said, "Half a year." I was so mad at him that I wouldn't talk to him for several weeks. I was certain that this couldn't go on for such a long time. But in fact nobody knew how long it might take.

I am known for my belief in the occult, so I went to one of the astrologists I knew. On my first appointment he told me that Avi would be back by May. There was, indeed, some excitement in the air that month. Apparently my mother heard similar rumors from somebody in the government, and one day I caught her baking Avi's favorite cake. She said she had a feeling that he was about to return.

The truth is that in Egypt, too, they were preparing the release, but just then new prisoners were captured, and a whole new process began. When I returned to the astrologist he told me that now it would be a long time. He told me to return after my next birthday, namely in fifteen months. When I came then, he said, "Too bad, it's still far in the future." My third visit to this man was a few days before the Yom Kippur War, and at that time he said that Avi would be back after my birthday, which was exactly what happened.

Look, I was a very young woman, without kids, when Avi was captured. I felt that my whole world had fallen apart, not just because of the worry and the lack of love and contact, but because my entire life order had collapsed, as if I lost my grounding. I was in a state of deep depression for many weeks. I didn't do anything and I stopped studying. I stood in front of the calendar all day long and counted the days, doing all kinds of calculations and predictions about his return.

From the present perspective I can say that during that first period all my previous personality defects surfaced. I had never become independent before. I left my parents' protection only to join Avi, and had never lived successfully by myself. I married Avi as a dependent woman, not as one who has an identity of her own. This condition became apparent when Avi was gone, and for the first time I was forced to construct an adult personality.

I resisted the temptation of going back to my parents' home, and moved to a southern Air Force base, not far from the university where I had started to study. With the encouragement of my professor, I resumed my studies. I did it half-heartedly, and I didn't have any brilliant achievements, but it was the only framework to which I could hold on. I completed my studies in English literature during Avi's absence.

It was an awfully difficult time for me. Today I can divide it into stages. The first two and a half years were my mourning period. I lived constantly with the hope that Avi would be back tomorrow, and I didn't accept the idea that his return might be delayed for a very long time. I maintained my relationships with three families that lived on the base, where I felt at home. All I talked about was my misery and longing, my dreams and expectations. My female friends shared this reality, supported me, and tried to read the future with me.

After that period I changed, somehow. I started to live as a

student. I stopped being as self-centered as I had been, developed several new relationships in the university, and participated in life again. I think that only then I began to believe that I might stay alone for a very long time, and I had to organize my life in a different manner. I went out more and repressed my grief.

Some people treated me as a single woman. Naturally I was under all kinds of pressure, and I was lonely. What can you do when you're told: "Look, he may be gone for another ten years"? Normal excitements and needs didn't leave me untouched. Yet I struggled to maintain my identity as a married woman and keep the memory of my love for Avi alive. Often I thought that it was more difficult for me than for the other wives, since I didn't have children yet. A child is a reminder of the relationship, a focus for daily activity, and a channel for giving and receiving emotions. I lacked all that. At the same time I was pleased that I didn't have a kid. I was aware of the pain of the prisoners' children, the result of the long absence of their fathers. I had always planned to have a child only when I'd be totally ready for giving.

I hadn't known the wives of the other POWs before, but I became their friend. I was the youngest in the group. They all had children, mostly two or more, and had some experience in their marriage, for better or worse. In comparison, I was fresh and green, yet I felt that I had more intense feelings toward Avi and greater confidence in his love for me. I found out—what I should have realized anyway—that years of relationship do not provide a guarantee for its quality. I felt that there was something unique in our love. When I look back, I feel that we have retained that depth throughout the years.

Our love was expressed in our correspondence. For Avi this was the only intimacy outside the room. He wrote such beautiful letters! They were the kind of letters you had to read again and again to get all they meant. I discovered the depth of Avi's personality through his letters. I saw how with the aid of painting, music, writing, and reading he preserved his inner being in spite of the hostility and crowdedness all around him. He experienced the captivity as a separate man, though never distant or in conflict with the others.

Once I received a very poetic letter, written like a myth about captivity and return. It was a beautiful, touching story, nothing

more, nothing less. Two days later, however, men from the censor's office came to ask for my help in deciphering the myth, because they had the notion that it was a code for a proposed escape plan.... I was sure they were wrong, since I was already familiar with Avi's literary style of writing.

Our group of prisoners' wives had its own dynamics, which, as I discovered later, were somehow parallel to that of the common room. Some of the wives felt more important than the rest of us, perhaps since they realized that their husbands had dominant positions in the group in Abassiya, or because they were older and more experienced in the Air Force. Suddenly I discovered that some things were happening without all of us participating. Perhaps they needed to feel powerful, or perhaps they had plans to release their husbands separately, by themselves, once the attempts to liberate the entire group had failed. I remember, for example, a plan that two of the "senior" wives would go to Geneva to talk to President Sadat's wife. It was some sort of grandiosity, which disturbed the harmony among us, and I resented it.

Michal was the closest to me. She shared with me what happened in her life more than she did with the rest of them. I think that she treated me like a single woman, while in comparison to the other wives she felt very deviant. They were totally dedicated to their husbands and to waiting for them, while she needed something else. I realized she was looking for someone to love. She was open to that possibility, so that what happened to her wasn't a chance process. I think that her relationship with Yitz wasn't strong enough to withstand the separation. All their friends saw this; only they themselves did not. Perhaps it's always most difficult to become aware of your own shortcomings.

In comparison to Michal, I felt that I wasn't searching for another man in my life. I did have my conflicts about how to live in Avi's absence in the most satisfying manner, without hurting our relationship. I had no doubt in my mind that I loved Avi more than anyone else, and that he was my choice of a partner to build my life with. Today it's hard for me to understand how I could wait for him for so long. Probably it's because I didn't know beforehand how long it would take and I expected him to come back soon. One cannot guess what would have happened if the captivity would have continued a year or two longer.

MICHAL

I remember that I was told very early on to prepare myself for a long separation from Yitz. People said that only another war, or a peace treaty, could lead to the liberation of our POWs. Nasser declared that the pilots would never be returned to Israel, not before the final victory. . . .

I was very scared. I didn't know how to go on living without Yitz. [She is silent for a while.] We had just started our lives, I was only twenty-six, with two tiny daughters. It was not that I had been so dependent on Yitz in daily matters, but emotionally and physically I needed him desperately. How can you live your life alone? It was our daughter's birthday. Then the older one began first grade. How can you go through such events without sharing them with someone close? No one could replace Yitz, not parents, not friends.

The only one who understood my feelings was Yitz's mother, Hanna. She had been very close to Yitz, very proud of him. I hadn't gotten along with her too well before—she was a pushy lady. But after Yitz was taken captive, we drew closer because we both missed him so much. We spent weekends together, sometimes at her home in Tel Aviv, sometimes at the base. She helped me with the girls, and she was always willing to babysit for me.

The girls seemed to grow up normally. They were sweet and I enjoyed them. The little one suffered from allergies and a slight asthma. I didn't realize that these might have been the outcome of her emotional problem, of being left without her father.

I grew close to the wives of the other POWs, especially Esther and Yardi. The Air Force took good care of us; they appointed a special liaison officer for our needs. I saw him often, visited him and his family in their home. He encouraged me to write letters all the time, even though it was a long time before we got answers. In writing letters, he said, I could relieve some of my longings, and pressure the Red Cross as well to bring messages to our men.

I remember the day the first letter finally arrived. It was a celebration. All the family assembled to read it, Yitz's brother phoned from the States, and I got flowers from my friends as if a baby had been born. Gradually, his letters became regular. They were beautiful letters and always a major event.

The Air Force had people read all our correspondence, however. Once I wrote to Yitz that I felt so lonesome that I would have given anything for a phone call from him. A woman officer censored the letter and deleted the passage, yet she felt so sorry for me that she called me that evening herself to ask how I was doing. . . . Actually I had a big argument with her about that passage. Why wasn't I allowed to express freely my feelings for Yitz? Her argument was that I'd expressed what I'd felt at the moment, and by the time my letter reached Yitz, I would have felt many different things. She did not convince me. I had the sense that Big Brother Air Force was controlling me all the time. It made us comfortable and secure, but at a price in terms of our individual freedom. As time passed I saw many examples of this patronizing attitude, which was, for me, often irritating.

When both of the girls started kindergarten and school, I looked for work to occupy myself. I considered the university, but I felt that I didn't have enough energy for study. I got a job at the local post office. I worked every morning, I saw everybody and I enjoyed making some money on my own. Actually I had no financial problem. On the contrary, I saved money, bought a new car, and joined a group of pilots building private homes near Tel Aviv. When I drove my new car in the base, some people seemed to criticize me: how dare she, spending her husband's salary while he is in jail in Egypt! But I couldn't have cared less. Buying the house was my bravest decision at that time. I managed to get loans all by myself, I combined all our resources, and I went for it. Building our house gave me an additional goal and interest in life. I often took the girls and Grandma Hanna to visit the house, to see what progress was being made, to plan for the future.

I had the girls, the house, and my job. On the other hand, time went on, summer followed winter, birthdays and holidays, year in, year out—with no hope for a change. It was horrible. Once a friend came to visit and I told him that it might have been easier to be a widow. At least that's a final state, and you begin to adjust. When I look back and know that it was just three and a half years, I am, of course, wiser. But when I was experiencing the longing, the loneliness, and thought it might be for ten years or forever—there was no end in sight.

There was pressure of all kinds. My inner needs were the result

of my loneliness. I needed someone to love me, to care for me, to share my load. I had become everything, Mom and Dad for the girls. I had to always be strong just when I felt so weak. Male friends reacted in different ways. Several of them propositioned me. They tried to take advantage but I didn't let them. I felt that affairs would not satisfy me; I was ripe for something much deeper.

I met Gideon two years after Yitz was captured. He was on reserve duty at our base, and I saw him at the post office, in the swimming pool, in the supermarket—I seemed to be following him everywhere. I asked one of my friends about this stranger and I discovered that he, too, was married, a father of two, and lived in Dimona (a southern development town). In the evening I met him at a party, and I noticed that he was looking at me as intensely as I was looking at him. I started a conversation, and we have never separated since. I don't know how things like that happen; I know it sounds crazy. On the first night he told me, "We'll be married, you'll see."

It was incredible love. I remember that one of the pilots I talked to right in the beginning told me, "Michal, if that's how you feel, don't give it up. Let it develop, it may be the true love of your life." That's exactly what I felt. I felt no conflict whatsoever, and I didn't worry about our future. I simply let myself go. The pressure was all from the outside, but I didn't want to give in, and I struggled for my happiness.

It was a difficult time. Public opinion was unequivocally against me. Everyone's movements are public knowledge at the base, and people knew all about me and Gideon even before anything had happened. My friends and neighbors stopped talking to me; they ignored me on the street. I had nobody to turn to. When I told my own parents, my mother, too, blamed me for my infidelity.

Grandma Hanna was the only person from whom I tried to hide the affair. I knew that once she found out, our relationship was over. With all that we had built between us, Yitz was her son, after all. Later on, I started to reveal the story to her gradually, in parts. I discovered that she refused to know. She considered Gideon just another male friend that I dated now and then. When people told her the whole truth, she denied it and defended me.

As my relationship with Gideon grew in depth and commitment, I became dismayed about my letters to Yitz. I wanted to be

fair with him and write honestly about what had happened. The liaison people from the Air Force strongly objected to it, however, and advised me to continue writing as if nothing unusual had happened. The officer in charge of us told me that I had no choice—I must continue my normal correspondence with Yitz. In fact, the liaison officer knew Gideon too, and told me he was a wonderful guy. . . . It is such a small country that nobody can stay anonymous. My story became the hottest news item all over the place. I was afraid that someone would write to Yitz, or to one of the other men and he would find out indirectly, which I considered much worse. It was remarkable that this did not happen. I guess people understood that revealing my affair to the prisoners was too much of a responsibility; they were afraid it would break the morale of the whole group.

You can imagine how the story became a scandal on the base. Pilots would tell me, "If you behave like this, what would my wife do if I'm captured? What do you expect me to think? That she, too, would take a lover and betray me?" It was so unfair, since some of the same men had propositioned me before, when they came to console me in my loneliness. . . . Suddenly I was taken as an example for everybody, and I was treated like trash. To this day I can't understand why nobody tried to understand me. I became an outcast. The women were horrible, too. Only the other prisoners' wives were a little more sympathetic and willing to accept me. One of them even told me that she envied me for my courage and my ability to build such a relationship under the circumstances.

In this atmosphere we remained in our home on the base. I had nowhere to go. Gideon was still married, the house I was building was not yet ready, and my parents had rejected me. I also didn't want to take the girls out of their school; but had the situation lasted a little longer, I would have left and looked for a place of my own. Anyway, I knew that I had no way out. Whatever happened, as much as I was punished for it, I felt that my relationship with Gideon was unbreakable, notwithstanding all that I had to pay for it.

14

FROM THE WOMEN'S PERSPECTIVE: THE RETURN

The return of the men was, naturally, the happy conclusion of the long waiting period of their wives and children. At the same time, they viewed this return with a certain apprehension about the need to adjust to living together again. Most of the wives felt that they had acquired strength and independence and were ambivalent about giving that up. Since they had to adjust to the changes that had occurred in their husbands as well, all of which had occurred during and after the recent war, the transition period was not easy.

From a long-range perspective, the couples seemed to have gained in depth and mutual understanding as a result of the separation and near loss. The case of Yitzhak and Michal stands out as an exception, an example of a marriage that could not take the strain of the long separation and the uncertainty regarding the future. Their traumatic story provides another dimension to the life histories of POWs and their families.

NURIT

My brother was ordered to his squadron the morning of the Yom Kippur holiday, and so were other pilots. In spite of this, when the war was announced in the early afternoon, I was deeply surprised and bewildered. My major concern was for the safety of our men in Cairo. Two days later, we got a report that they were okay, and then a new period began. . . . with disasters all around me. So many pilots were killed, all of them wonderful young men, it was incredible. First it was Rami's cousin from his home kibbutz, and on the following day, my brother and my best friend. On the third day—the commander of our base, also a close friend. It was impossible to bear.

I remember that on the second day Yardi came to see me and exclaimed, "That's it, it's all over, they're coming back!" while I couldn't rejoice, not even listen to her. It took me some time to realize that something good could also result from this terrible war. I had had this in mind on the first day, and I had talked about this to the children. But all the casualties and bad news had driven the joy out of my mind. It was so hard to be glad about Rami's probable return with the great grief over my brother Yoram. He was so close to me and the children. When I told the twins about Yoram, they said: "No, it isn't true. Daddy is killed and Yoram is just a prisoner." After Yoram's funeral I talked to the older children about the approaching return of their father. They asked what he would do now, and said that they didn't want him to fly airplanes anymore. They inquired if he'd remember them, and I told them that he would, since we kept sending him pictures. But the little ones found all this too hard to grasp.

On November 15 we were informed that they were coming. We flew to the airport in a light plane to wait for them, and after several hours they said, "Not today" [laughing], so we flew back home.

It was awful. The kids were mad at me: "We won't get him back, no matter what they tell us." I was aggravated too, and I said to the liaison officers, "Don't take me to the airport again. When Rami comes—bring him to the kibbutz. I can't take it again."

In the evening they called and promised that tomorrow they'd surely be back. I felt I had no choice but to go and wait for him, and we flew down again.

I remember my entrance into the hall where all the families were assembled. It was so quiet, and I felt terrible. It turned out

that a few moments earlier the names of the POWs reported on the plane had been read, and Rami's name was not among them. Fifteen minutes later, however, a new list arrived, including Rami's name. Luckily I hadn't been aware of it.

I remember the immense excitement when the plane landed. A few moments later, the bus arrived to where we were waiting. The door opened and Rami appeared, very pale, thinner than I remembered him, with short hair. He looked very well. I stood right there, with our older children, each one holding a hand, and. . . . It's a moment one cannot describe. It was all over in a second, that's what I felt. At that very moment the whole thing was over.

Rami asked right away what was going on with the war, and it was so hard. I was scared of his return to the kibbutz, having to face my mother and his uncles, in their bereavement. In our kibbutz alone, there were five additional families who had lost their sons in that war, and so many new widows on the base. All this combination of sorrow and happiness is something I have no words to express.

If you ask me about the first two days, or even the whole first week, I see it like in a fog. Like in the movies—I try to push away the fog with my hands, and it comes back. There was an endless string of parties and celebrations. People were crying and laughing with us all the while, and the children were in the middle of all this, of course.

When we reached the kibbutz, our daughters were in the children's home, and I went to get them. I dressed them up in the knitted dresses Rami had sent them from jail, one green and one orange. They were jumping on the sidewalk singing, "Our Daddy is back, our Daddy is back." People were standing and watching us with tears streaming down their faces. When we came home they stood still and looked at their father. He seated them on his knees and read a book to them about a puppy. When he completed the reading they said, "Okay, Mom, let's take a walk."

Only weeks, perhaps months, later were they able to accept him. It took them a long time to realize that he was the man about whom we had been telling them all the stories, and whom the older children remembered all along. Only in the Sinai did the ice break between them. The older children accepted him faster and shared all the ceremonies with us. We were rushing from one reception to the next, and my mother was always near us. Luckily she's a woman who can control her emotions, and with all her pain she was indeed glad that Rami had returned. She wasn't a burden, yet our tragedy was with us all the time. Rami started to give public accounts of his captivity right away, first in our kibbutz, then in his mother's. He went to his debriefings, and when he was home the place was packed with people all the time, a big commotion. I especially remember one reception given by Golda Meir, where Rami gave her the flag he had knitted in jail and announced the liquidation of the Egyptian squadron. . . .

We were invited to go abroad, but we declined and went to Eilat instead. In the evening, with the full moon on the desert, it suddenly dawned on me that that's where our family could rehabilitate itself. I told Rami that I couldn't go on with the stormy emotional climate in our extended family and kibbutz and had to get some peace for myself. Rami agreed enthusiastically and it was arranged for him to serve a year at the air base in the Sinai.

It was a wonderful decision, and it liberated us. It wasn't easy to explain to my mother and to members of the kibbutz that I had to leave for a while. How could I tell her that I couldn't experience my happiness in the midst of such tragic pain? But we did it and in three or four months we moved the family south.

In the meantime we had shared Yitzhak's story and grief. Rami was the person he could lean on, and our house a place he could always come with his sorrow.

On the outside, Rami was keen to show that he was okay. I realized, however, that the company of people irritated him. Although he could speak in public very well, he tended to sit quietly when people came to visit or when emotional response was called for. Often I had the impression that he wasn't present with us, but elsewhere. Several times he tried to tell me about his difficult experiences: the torture, his diarrhea, how they hung him up on a hook, how he licked water from the floor, how he had been beaten until he fainted. It was too hard for me; I felt the pain in my own body, and I asked him to wait with his stories for a later time, if he could. Gradually I learned to separate his experiences from mine, and I was able to listen.

The year in the Sinai was great. The children went to school

and I got a job at a marine biology lab in Eilat, while Rami conducted flying instruction during the day. We took wonderful trips during the weekends, with or without the children, and when I spent nights with Rami outdoors under the starry sky, I felt like I was in a dream come true.

For the kids it was a more gradual process. For years they tended to use only me as a parent. Perhaps it was not only the outcome of his captivity, but also his long years of absence due to his military service. The twins didn't know what a father was, and they didn't actually see Rami as part of the family. For the older children, he was the returning father they had waited for, but with his return, especially when the first year in Sinai was over and we went back home, they were right back in the whirlwind of disasters, and tension was typical of our home atmosphere on the base.

I was terribly afraid that we'd have problems between us—but we didn't. For years I had lived on the hope of seeing him again, and this hope had sustained me. It's a hope unlike anything else, since I had no idea when it might be realized. At the same time I had developed as an individual and discovered that I could enjoy my independence. I had had time for myself, and I had opened up to new experiences, such as studying biology or going to the theater. From Rami's letters, I comprehended that he, too, had changed. So naturally I was anxious about our adjustment to each other, and I wasn't sure whether our different expectations would match the new reality.

The realization of my hope was divine, however. Our encounter was stunning, as if we had never parted from each other. It was hard to grasp at first; I have seen so many people depart forever—my father, my brother, lots of friends. In a certain sense, it was as if Rami had also died, since he was completely out of our lives. And then he was back; and his return into the fabric of my existence gave me the feeling that I had been incredibly blessed! What else could I ask for? I experienced something that people very rarely experience—that my man returned to me from nowhere, the darkness, the void. The immensity of this good fortune gave us the power to do the right thing and go to the Sinai, the very best thing we could do.

Another thing: for years I had seen myself as small in comparison to Rami. I had given no importance to my own achievements.

Life in the Air Force dwarfs women, you know. Men are the heroes, they act and experience, while their wives keep the home and family going. But when Rami was in captivity, I had managed all by myself, and it was a positive experience. I could hold on to my independence as long as we were at the Sinai base, but with the return to our normal environment, with its extremely tense reality, the old pattern was resumed. I discovered that Rami could accept my decisions if I would be more assertive, but I'm still fighting for my place in our family, and we haven't resolved this problem. Only recently, when Rami left the Air Force, did I decide to take a serious job for myself, and I told Rami that he'd be responsible for the house and family from then on. So far it seems to be working.

At the same time, some good things had indeed happened to Rami as a result of his captivity. He became more sensitive to others and learned to talk to people much more than before.

Fifteen years are over now, and the period of captivity is losing its grip on our present. But it happens now and then that I realize suddenly how lucky I was. There were so many misfortunes around us, and I reflect on what would have happened had the missile that hit Rami's plane been aimed just a little sideways. This awareness of barely surviving makes my life worthwhile. One should be grateful for what is. I have lost my tolerance for pettiness, for routine, for complaints about the food in the dining hall or the quality of the laundry. I don't pay attention to gossip and trifles; I try to live fully, with my entire soul, heart, and brain.

There is one problem—our only son is also a combat pilot now. I didn't feel I was entitled to shape his choices, all I wanted to be sure of was that he wasn't just following in his father's footsteps, or proving something to him. He convinced me he was doing it for himself. I shared my fears with him, but we respect each other's emotions. Recently I've adjusted, and I don't think that I worry more than any other mother of a soldier.

ESTHER

When the Yom Kippur War broke out, I had these terrible mixed feelings: fear of the war, and with it, my personal celebration. I

knew that Menachem would come back, and mentally, I started to prepare myself.

We were told that our men would arrive with the first group of released POWs. On November 14 we were informed they would fly in the next day. It was a Thursday. I didn't send the girls to school and we all went to the airport. After hours of waiting we were told that the return had been delayed. We went home empty-handed. It was awful. The girls went to sleep and I locked my door—something I never do—and tried to sleep. I didn't answer the phone or any knocks on the door. I had no more energy. I didn't want to live anymore.

Later on I heard one of my best friends yelling at the door: "If you don't open up, we'll break in." Finally I let him and his wife in and told them how I felt. But he made me dress up and go out for dinner with them. We didn't mention the return or my disappointment; it was self-evident.

Next morning I decided to send the girls to school, so that they would not see my despair. I thought they would be too upset. I picked them up from school only when I was assured that the plane with the POWs was already on its way. So we went to the airport for the second time. [She is quiet for a while.]

I saw him coming off the bus. He was wearing the nice outfit that I had sent him years before, and he looked well. He seemed excited, and completely self-absorbed. He almost didn't see us. I could understand him, accept him, but it was impossible to connect with him. I felt disappointed and asked myself: Do I deserve this, after all the waiting and suffering? For the whole first year this was my dominant feeling, that I deserved better.

I had arranged a leave of absence from the school where I was teaching to stay home with Menachem, but he encouraged me to go back to work right away. This, of course, was another big disappointment. Every night the house was full of visitors, or we were invited to parties and receptions. It was difficult to get up in the morning, but mostly I didn't want to see people all the time. It irritated me. I wanted to close the door and have Menachem all for myself and the girls, but Menachem couldn't have enough of people and events. He was questioning everybody about all the things he had missed. Once, after midnight, at some friends' house, I wanted to go home; I was completely exhausted. He said, "Go

home by yourself." I went home and cried my heart out. This was about a week after his return. When I later asked him how he could have done that to me, he answered that he had three and a half years to catch up on.

This was our situation during the first year. He couldn't see my needs, while his own were quite different. As parents we seemed to function well. We always maintained a strict daily schedule. The girls went to school, each one had her afternoon activities or friends, and at seven we all sat down for dinner, each of us telling about our day. We gave them a bath and put them to bed. Menachem would tell a bedtime story to one of them, and I to the other, and that was it. Our personal struggle would start when their lights were off. I believe that the girls were absolutely unaware of it. We provided a secure framework for them. Menachem did all that was expected of him as a father, as he had in the past.

I was thirty-four years old and keen on getting pregnant. When I did get pregnant, however, I miscarried. I was emotionally hurting all the time. I asked Menachem repeatedly if he cared about our relationship, and he always answered positively. I believed him. Indeed he wanted me to be happy and was causing me all this pain unintentionally. At the same time, I constantly felt that he was angry at me, although he kept denying it. I used to tell him, "Let's sit down and think about it. Do we really want to pull out of this mess? Do we want to keep this family intact?" And he always answered, "Yes, it's very important to me." Then he went alone to the U.S., on some Air Force business.... I understood that he had to experience his freedom, but emotionally it was terribly hard for me. It was hard to accept that his offensive behavior toward me and his insensitivity to my needs were outside his awareness, intention, or control.

I remember telling myself that this was just a crisis situation and we would soon be out of it. I got pregnant again and gradually calmed down, and so did Menachem. Somehow we managed to get back on the right track, but it was awfully difficult. Menachem is an individualist all the way. He can be considerate of others, but he has to feel free, to be in control. I think that these traits were reinforced by the experience of his captivity.

I keep returning to this period in my mind. Later on I thought that Menachem had been angry at me, in part unconsciously, for being so strong and competent in his absence. In my letters I went on about my accomplishments. I renovated our house, I bought a new car, I graduated from the university, and I had a nice savings account that he would be able to use when he returned. Obviously it pleased him to have such a wife and family back home. On the other hand, it wasn't easy for him. I remember that after his return, Golda Meir's secretary called for some reason and mentioned to Menachem how wonderful I had been during his absence. He reacted by saying, "Why is everybody telling me how wonderful she was? What about me?" I realized that my accomplishments were hard for him to take. He saw me as the young girl he had rescued from a miserable childhood. I have always let him feel like the boss of our family, because I liked it that way. But all of a sudden life had turned me into my own boss, and I had managed well, almost effortlessly.

I had, for example, a savings account. I opened it in his name and gave it to him when he returned, telling him that he would not need any of the loans offered to returning POWs. He wasn't happy about it at all. He took the whole amount and bought equipment for our new kitchen, and that was it—as if telling me: "Take this fancy kitchen I organized for you, just so you know who is the boss around here." The truth is I didn't have any intention of taking his authority from him. I have always been willing to allow him all the initiative and authority he was willing to take; I dislike being in such a position anyway.

What has remained with me from the time of Menachem's captivity is the fear for my family. I am happiest when we are all together. When someone is missing, I feel anxious. I think that if I ever had to cope again with a similar situation, or with any significant crisis in one of our lives, I would not be able to stand it. What remained with Menachem is the need to stand out, to excel. He had it before, but it became more intense. All I want in life is to be a normal wife and mother, in a normal family. For Menachem it has never been enough, but we have learned to live with our differences.

DALIA

Right after his return, it seemed as if Amos was a different man. He was very open and talked nonstop from morning to night, until I was completely exhausted. He surprised me in several ways. It was hard to believe he could speak so much and share his experiences. I had warned my friends from the hospital not to rush him, because he's very shy. I was afraid he wouldn't even want to meet them. But in the end, it was amazing: he accepted everybody with so much affection, even total strangers. I was thinking: how wonderful, he benefited from being in captivity! Two weeks later, however, Amos went back to flying and regained his normal self. He hadn't changed at all.

I wanted another child but decided to wait for a while and see how we got along together after such a long separation; I wasn't sure we'd be happy together [laughing]. We have four kids now.

What are the results of that period that remain with me? I hate to be alone. Even though I was socially active in Amos's absence, and people invited us over, especially on holidays and weekends, the negative associations of being alone are part of me still. In spite of Amos's scorn, I'll never go to the movies alone. For some time I couldn't watch people fight with each other; when this happened, I used to get up and leave. Today I understand that fighting is part of every family's life. I can't let the phone ring, or disconnect it when I'm home; I must answer it. I know that this is from the time I used to wait so desperately for a message from Amos. I can't live without a daily paper—I'm still attentive and alert to news. It shows how much we appreciated every hint or piece of information when our men were in captivity.

YARDI

[The interview took place at her parents' apartment, where a huge photograph of Avi and Yardi in each others' arms near the plane that brought the POWs back is displayed on the piano.]

The story of the return wasn't an easy one. We knew that only peace or war would bring about the prisoners' return, but none of these appeared to be on the horizon. In the summer prior to the war, I went to South Africa with friends, and that's where I re-

ceived the news about the mounting tension in the area. I knew that war was coming, although even Israeli Intelligence didn't, and I managed to get back to Israel on the eve of Yom Kippur, twenty-four hours before the outbreak of the war. I had these premonitions—they still give me the shivers.

I called my friends on the base right away, and they told me that women and children were being evacuated to a safer location, and I could come with them. However, I couldn't imagine being quarantined with all the wives and kids, waiting for the evening to get the casualty lists.... I invited one of my friends and her three kids to stay with me in my parents' house in Tel Aviv.

We lived together for ten days, while I helped her take care of her kids. It was an awful period, and we were hysterical. After ten days we felt the need to be where everybody else was, to get the news firsthand. We went to the family camp and got an apartment to share. As I had imagined, it was indeed terrible. Every evening the officers came and announced the names of the dead men and the captives. We used to avoid being outside so that we wouldn't see this trio of men with their horrible announcements.

At the same time my friend kept saying to me, "But for you, Yardi, it will all end in happiness, because when all this is over, Avi will come home." I felt it was my chance, but I was worried that our victory over the Egyptians might lead to revenge on the prisoners. It could be an unhappy ending, and I was haunted by anxiety and the fear that my dream would never come true.

The war ended after all, and the month of the exchange negotiations too, and one night I got a call telling me to be ready for the POWs' return the next morning. Naturally I didn't sleep the entire night, and in the morning, the whole country was there at the airport waiting. Big confusion, little kids and everything and at 2:30 only a group of wounded prisoners arrived. It was... the last straw after all this long waiting.

I went home engulfed in grief. I asked not to be informed about their return until they were about to descend. And so it was. They called me the next day only after the list of POWs on the approaching plane was confirmed. I had an hour to get to the airport to receive Avi.

Such geniuses! The families were put in a distant hall, while the big shots from the Air Force and government could see them descend and be right there near the airplane. I don't know whose idea it was. Every additional minute of waiting was like an eternity.

The moment of our encounter was very strange. The bus with the men arrived, and I was standing right in front of it. I saw Yitzhak, Menachem, Rami, everyone—but Avi wasn't there. Meanwhile Avi was standing on the steps, searching, but couldn't see me. We were facing each other but we didn't see! I think it was our reaction to the huge excitement. We couldn't take it. This blackout lasted for seconds, than we saw each other, and we met.

We went to the base, where our parents were waiting. They had to wait one hour extra. Everything was so vulgar, and it took hours before we could be alone and quiet together. When we ran away from the crowd in the evening and drove to our flat, we found another surprise party there [laughing].

Our love stood the test of the separation well. Avi told me quite a lot about his captivity; he's very perceptive and intuitive. I was glad to discover how in the midst of all the power struggles and suffering he maintained his true self, without damaging his inner harmony and peace of mind. I grew up in his absence, and when he returned I was ready to become a mother. It seemed appropriate that at the peak of our reunion we'd produce a child, and in fact I became pregnant. We went on a long trip and returned for the delivery. We had a fabulous time.

What has remained from all this? For years I used to look back and say to myself: "It wasn't my own story, it couldn't have happened to me." Perhaps it's typical of me to deny and keep a distance, but still it's not like a childhood trauma one can repress. Avi was prone to anxiety; whenever he left me, he was afraid to go. But I, too, was always thinking, what if that's the last time I see him? What if it happens again? This kind of irrational fear is still with me.

MICHAL

When we received the news of the prisoners' return, Gideon slipped away on to reserve duty in the Sinai, leaving me to figure out what to do with my relationship with Yitz. I decided to tell Yitz in my own time.

We had some briefings with a psychologist prior to the return. He was especially annoying in his attitude to me. Before leaving him, I asked: "Where have you been for three and a half years? Now you remember me? I know what I have to do."

At this stage no one dared to interfere with my life anymore. I simply didn't let it happen. They threatened that Yitz might commit suicide, and I answered that I'd be very considerate. Actually I wanted to see what I would feel in his presence.

At the grand reception on the base, one of my male friends complimented me: "The whole base could be illuminated with your sparkling eyes." It's hard to explain, maybe it's hard to believe, but I was happy—because I knew that my torment was over. Now I'd be able to make my decision and go on with my life. I realized that even in the presence of Yitz I was feeling completely committed to Gideon, and I had no doubts whatsoever that I had made the right choice. The problem remained when and how to reveal the matter to Yitz.

After several days, when we were in bed, I turned to him and asked, "How come you don't ask me?" He said, "Ask about what?" And I said, "Whether I had someone else." He gave me a shocking response: "I know there couldn't have been, so I don't have to ask." I said, "And what if I tell you it's not true?" And he answered, "Never mind, I'll live with it."

He didn't provide any opening for my confession, and I felt terrible. For a whole week I didn't talk about it, but I was truly apprehensive that he might hear the story from another source, so I decided to do it. It was Saturday night, eight days after his return, when I couldn't hold it in anymore. We were in bed, and I started to cry and told him everything. His first reaction was amazing: "I don't blame you at all, but these rascals from the Air Force, our good friends, where were they? Instead of helping you and understanding you, they victimized you and only pushed you into Gideon's arms. How could they throw you away like that, when you had no choice? You had to hold on to somebody. I'm not angry at you."

We both cried a lot, and then he got up and left the house. He didn't return that night and I didn't sleep a wink, because I was worried stiff about him. In the morning I called Rami in the kibbutz and he told me that Yitz was in a safe place, and that he'd

return home when he could. Rami came to see me later, and we discussed the matter frankly. I think that Rami wanted to demonstrate that we were all human and had our weaknesses. I appreciated him a lot for what he said. Finally he explained that right now Yitz was attached to me in an inseparable way, and that for the time being I'd have to maintain this relationship even if I loved Gideon.

A deep conflict developed, and for a while I really lost my way. Gideon called saying:, "Look, he's your husband and he's back. He needs you. Go back to him and I'll vanish." This reaction made it even worse for me. At the same time, Gideon received some phone calls from Air Force men threatening his life if he set foot on the base. And the whole country was talking about our scandal. . . .

The Air Force, with its ingenuity, found a solution. We would be sent as a family to work in the Israeli consulate in Washington. By the end of December we were already on our way. Yitz went to Dimona prior to our departure and had a talk with Gideon and his wife. They agreed that all contacts between us would be terminated for the duration of our stay in the U.S. There would be no telephone calls nor letters nor anything. The departure was supposed to heal the wound, but actually I gave it no chance at all. I wanted it as a gesture to Yitz and as an opportunity for the girls to be with their father. I hoped that we'd have a chance to talk and understand each other better. One thing was clear—that I couldn't forget Gideon. He was on my mind twenty-four hours a day.

The agreement didn't work; Gideon started sending daily express letters, and calling on the phone. I told Yitz: "It's no use, I eat, sleep, and live with Gideon even when I'm here." At that time Yitz asked for an immediate divorce, and I agreed. The next period was tough. We slept in separate bedrooms, and we shared the matter with our daughters. I remember that the older one started to weep, but the younger said: "Okay, so I'll have two fathers from now on." They both knew Gideon, but for the younger one he was already a father figure then.

We lived together in Washington for three months, until our divorce came through. Again it was a matter of public interest, and I felt isolated while everybody sided with Yitz. The Air Force dealt with all the formalities. I didn't even follow the arrangements and was willing to give up my financial benefits in order to free myself and get custody of the girls. I returned to Israel a poor woman: the girls and I had no part in the lovely house I had built, and all that remained in my possession was my car. But I was naive at that time, and all I wanted was to go back home.

I remember how Yitz took us to the airport and departed right away. I remained waiting for four hours with the girls, and I cried the whole way to Israel. I got what I wanted, yet I felt miserable. I felt I had been kicked out, although I had clearly been responsible for this development. Perhaps I was worried about my future, knowing that I had no way back. Gideon was still not divorced. I wasn't indifferent to Yitz's pain either. I knew I had left him in bad shape.

Gideon was waiting for me at the airport. We sent the girls to my parents in the kibbutz, and we went to be on our own for a week. With all the happiness of our open reunion, I had lots of unfinished business to take care of. For three and a half years I had fought like a tigress for my place, my conscience, my kids, and my right to love, while everybody had been against me. In that first week with Gideon I allowed myself to break down; I let myself go, and was willing to be led by somebody else.

There were many additional struggles. When I came for our belongings to the air base, nobody greeted me. When Passover arrived, my mother announced that she wouldn't invite Gideon and me home for the holiday. In Gideon's town, Dimona, where we moved, I had another crisis to bear. I was the second wife, an outsider to the community, and they didn't accept me at all.

Gideon received his divorce finally, and we got married in September. Immediately afterwards we were sent on a mission to the U.S., and lived there for two years. In the meantime I recovered, and people had other matters to gossip about. My girls decided, of their own accord, to call Gideon "Dad". Gideon and I had a son, and when we came back to Dimona, a new page was turned.

That's my whole story. It's clear to me that whatever happened to Yitz and me was not because we hadn't lived well before his imprisonment. I keep telling the girls that we had had an excellent relationship. I'm often told that I tend to idealize Yitz. It makes me sad that he has suffered so much. We used to love each other intensely, but perhaps for every age there's a different sort of love.

WOMEN: THE RETURN

I'm not one of those women who look for brief affairs, for momentary satisfactions; I'm a person of great loves. For better or worse, I live things in their totality. I have never regretted what has happened, although my life as a pilot's wife would have been much more bright and comfortable. Possibly Yitz and I are victims of the war situation; I find no better description than that.

15

SURVIVAL AND COPING: ON NARRATIVE, TIME, AND CONTEXT

he evidence presented in this book provides ten different perspectives on the experience of a long captivity. The physical and psychological difficulties of the various stages of confinement, and the mechanisms for coping with them, both on the individual and group levels, are manifested in the personal narratives and the shared diary. We have learned about hidden feelings that reflect the inner reality of fear and uncertainty and also about external behaviors that display the interrelationships of a small group of men incarcerated together for almost three years. We have felt the men's longing for their former world of attachments and have followed the process of utilizing various techniques to alleviate this pain, as well as the eventual return and restoration of these attachments after their release. Parallel to this, the stories of the families who were severed from their loved ones for an indefinite period complement the picture to provide a whole, multifaceted narrative, which demonstrates the resilience, courage, and ingenuity of people undergoing trauma and prolonged stress.

This narrative may serve as a prototype for many other conditions in men's and women's lives, in which a host of physical, emotional, and interpersonal elements combine to create stress and thus demand unusual coping ability. Furthermore, it may

provide a model for more ordinary conditions we all encounter, as we negotiate our life course among various human problems of living.

The aim of the book was to portray this narrative as it was shared with me, accompanied by the emotions that emerged as an aspect of the storytelling process, thirteen to seventeen years after the experience itself. In other words, as accurate as it may be, the book presents a psychological or narrative truth (Spence 1982; Gergen and Gergen 1986), rather than a historical one. Before going into an analysis and interpretation of coping with adverse conditions in light of the men's stories and my perspective, I would like to deal with the matters of time and audience, which are essential to understanding and evaluating this narrative.

The passage of such a long time is, of course, a factor affecting the story as told. Would we get a different narrative if the study had been conducted immediately after the men's liberation? The answer is obviously yes. As time goes by, different processes of forgetting, selection, and elaboration take place in people's minds (Ross 1991). However, such processes may operate, as we know, even while experiencing or perceiving events, and not only in their later recall or memory (Loftus 1980; Carr 1986). Thus, variations in the men's accounts of their shared experiences, as for example in their reports about being joined in the room after solitary confinement, or about the outbreak of the Yom Kippur War, may have been prevalent in their stories immediately after their release. While there would have been less time to forget the experiences, the fear, pain, and disorientation of a new environment would have been greater, perhaps coloring or distorting the narrative in their own way. The story told more than a decade after the fact is unique in its way, as any story would be.

While there are great individual differences in this respect, psychological as well as legal and literary work indicate that people often avoid talking about their traumas close to their occurrence, as the pain of the re-lived experience is too hard to bear. In other cases, victims refrain from sharing their experiences in order to protect friends and relatives from knowing about extremely cruel realities. Shame haunts survivors of humiliating traumas, as if they share, somehow, the responsibility for their misfortune (Lifton 1973; American Psychiatric Association 1987).

A critical period of silence may be necessary before victims mobilize enough courage to deal with their past suffering by recounting it. The evidence of the Holocaust in Europe is a clear example: for many survivors it was buried deep down their memories for several decades until surfacing recently (Davidson 1980; Danieli 1983). This cultural phenomenon is probably due to the safe distance in time and place, as well as the emerging shared climate of establishing historical records of the Holocaust for the sake of younger generations (Bar-On and Gilad, in press).

Although the story of the POWs presented in the book does not simply belong to the categories of trauma or victimization, since it has as much to teach us about resilience, healing, and coping, the heroes of the present narrative did not look for a writer before most of them had gone through a long process of recuperation and reconciliation with their fate. At the time of our interviews, many had never told their closest relatives and friends in detail about the worst hours of their captivity. For these relatives, listening to the stories told during the study (as was the case for Amos, Amnon, and Yitzhak, for example, who brought their wives along to the interviews about their torture), or reading the transcripts of the recorded sessions or the book in its final form (as with Dan's children, for example), was their first encounter with the harsh experience of their loved ones' captivity. Many mechanisms may explain why this could not have happened earlier.

As people grow older, and especially as they pass their midlife marker of forty, they tend to become more introspective and reflect on their lives (Neugarten 1964, 1968; Brandes 1985). They also feel the "generative" need (Erikson 1963) to transmit the legacy of their life experience and wisdom to the younger generation and to leave their personal traces on history by making them public. Men, in particular, are not inclined toward self-observation or similarly inner-oriented mental activities in their youth, but tend to engage in these exercises more in the second half of their lives (Jung 1933; Gutmann 1975). It was therefore not accidental that, as the heroes of the present drama passed their midlife transition, they became more willing to tell their stories and better equipped to do so in great depth. Furthermore, their ability to review their lives in perspective, in the context of later developments, adds a rich texture to their narratives.

Another factor to take into account is that stories are always told within a context of an interpersonal relationship, whether real or imagined; they are told for someone to hear. In the present case, the accounts that provided the basis for the book were given to me alone, either in the privacy of my office or at the narrator's home, or in the presence of a relative—a wife in three cases, and a grown daughter in another. As the ex-POWs were sharing their narratives with me. I had the impression that they often had their families in mind, too—elderly parents or growing children—with whom they wished to share the complete story of this important stage of their lives. All sessions were tape-recorded, and several of the men asked for a copy of the full records of our meetings, which I know will become family mementos. All the men realized that a book based on their narratives would be published, for Israeli and foreign readers to witness and evaluate their experiences. Although it is hard to estimate the cumulative effect of these underlying sensibilities, one should not disregard them. Deception and self-deception cannot be ruled out. Social desirability is a wellknown human propensity, leading people to try to make the best impression on others. Heroism is a major aspect of Israeli culture and Israeli male identity (Gal 1986; Lieblich 1978, 1983, 1989), so that one may claim that each of my narrators wanted to be a hero for himself. The experience of humiliation, so typical of captivity, is perhaps the most shameful, antiheroic aspect of the stories, and may explain why it is so difficult and rare for Israeli men to make such disclosures; the interviewees may have "doctored" their narratives in this respect. I cannot discount such possibilities, but my personal experience as a listener to the men and their wives gave me the strong sense that the narrators were honestly trying to provide a truthful account as they believed the events had occurred, and that relating them in itself provided a cathartic relief of long pent-up secrets and pains.

Every interviewer participates in the creation of the narrative by her or his explicit and implicit interaction with the storyteller. In addition to my identity as a writer and psychologist, I am a female listener, and this perhaps allowed the men to trust me with their secrets rather than relate to my presence competitively as their witness and record taker. Women have less expertise or experience than men in the military realm, and even less so in being taken captive (an exception, during the Persian Gulf War, is Corum 1992). Thus I conveyed the message that my interviewees could teach me things I had never realized, and that I deeply respected them for it. At the same time I was a recent widow when this study took place, and I believe that at least for some of the men and women, my loss fostered a tendency to "teach" me some other lessons, too, in particular that people can recover from traumas and cope with their fate, if they have the right attitude. On the other hand, I probably listened to their narratives with a search for comfort and courage, too. I believe that the narrative truth shared with me was colored by all these additional hues. Rather than damaging or biasing the story, I see these factors as the rich sound of an orchestra accompanying a melody performed by the soloist, which together produce the final musical synthesis.

DIFFERENT PERSPECTIVES ON SURVIVAL AND COPING

The ex-POWs and their relatives were able to cope effectively with their captivity, and most of them drew positive conclusions from their misfortune. In other words, this is not a tale of trauma and its irreversible psychological damage, but rather of survival, resilience, and coping. In the remainder of this chapter I will describe the POWs' successful coping from my point of view and emphasize the major factors that probably contributed to this state of affairs.

Before embarking on this psychological analysis, one simple explanation for the POWs' survival should be discarded, namely, that the present study depicts cases of easy or luxurious captivity. Although some POWs' accounts, both in Israel (e.g., Ha-Meiri 1966) and internationally (e.g., Risner 1973), are indeed more cruel, the present case can be unequivocally defined as traumatic and extremely stressful. "Psychologically distressing event that is outside the range of usual human experience" is the formal definition of trauma used by the *DSM III-R* (American Psychiatric Association 1987, 247). While the first stages of captivity, namely interrogation and isolation, meet any definition of stress or trauma, the subsequent isolation, crowdedness, and deprivation of freedom that characterized the POWs' long incarceration constituted of a severe, on-going strain. That physical conditions in the common

room gradually improved and that items such as learning materials became available are not merely positive environmental factors, but at least partly an outcome of the men's successful struggle.

In studying the presented narratives, we can focus on two phases: the isolated, individual experience that includes being taken captive and the initial stages of interrogations, torture, and solitary confinement; and the experiences of the group of ten men, almost totally separated from the external world, living together in the common room for three years. In addition, we can distinguish between short-term adjustment during the captivity, and the long-term aftermath in the more than ten years following the termination of the traumatic period itself. Finally, one can draw conclusions from the men's personal perspectives, some of their comments about each other, their wives' points of view, and my own impressions regarding survival and coping.

Each of the ten former POWs evaluated his own adjustment during the first, isolated phase as good, yet they varied in the degree of their self-satisfaction. While all of them described their overall coping during their interrogations as honorable, some retained a sense of guilt regarding their conduct during specific times of questioning and torture, and admitted there were moments when they felt they were betraying their country, so that they wished to die. When their long period of captivity ended, however, most of the men recuperated from these feelings and regained their self-respect, probably as a result of the curative group factors which will be discussed in the following pages. All of the men took care to recount that during their debriefing by military authorities after their return to Israel, they were given positive feedback on their behavior as individual POWs. Records of some of the men's public appearances in Israel right after their release indicate that even then, their presentation of their experience emphasized resilience and coping rather than trauma and suffering, partly because humiliation and pain are considered to be unheroic. A further process of "smoothing their narrative" (Spence 1986) with time and maturation may have taken place as they advanced in years. As an end result, according to the accounts of most of the men, the positive outcomes of their captivity outweigh the negative ones. The majority considered their time in captivity as "good" or "not bad," and were able to formulate personal lessons from their misfortune.

The survival of the men as a group is, however, much more unique in this case. In the long narratives about the group lifestyle and routines, both the absence of extremely negative phenomena and the abundance of positive influences indicate a remarkable adjustment of the ten men as a group. The idea of confining a number of men together for an indeterminate time provokes associations of extreme violence, either as a result of the formation of subgroups that compete over limited resources or as a result of the stronger members' scapegoating the weaker ones. Several factions of prisoners may evolve, or a corrupt leadership may take over, protecting only those whose loyalty is guaranteed. The frustration and personal tension may result in aggressive behavior within the group. Such interpersonal developments may lead to self-destruction or exploitation of the weak. In addition to these social phenomena, other deviant behaviors may develop, such as forced homosexuality or various addictions.

None of these violent phenomena could be detected in the men's personal accounts and their references to each other. In addition, their reports include no evidence of insanity, mental breakdown, long periods of depression, or symptoms of self-destructive behavior. On the other hand, given the forced isolation in enemy territory, limited resources, and the extremely crowded living conditions, the group accomplished unusual achievements in study, leisure, and social activities. When they landed in Israel more than three years after their traumatic capture, the ex-POWs seemed stronger, healthier, and more composed than one might have objectively expected.

Another perspective on the men's survival considers longer-range effects. According to the psychological diagnostic manual (American Psychiatric Association 1987, 247–50), maladjustment to trauma includes reexperiencing the traumatic event, avoiding stimuli associated with it, a numbing of general responsiveness, and increased arousal. Without therapy, these symptoms may last for very long periods of time. In the present case, almost none of the men complained of such symptoms. On the contrary, rather than the typical avoidance of thoughts and feelings associated

with the trauma, the men demonstrated their willingness to share in detail the narratives of their captivity.

When no well-defined symptoms can be diagnosed, the professional literature does not agree about criteria for well-being and resilience. We can ask such questions as: Is the man mentally healthy? Is he satisfied with his life? Does he lead a relatively stable life, or does he change, shift, and wander in his choices of relationships, residence, and vocation? Did he obtain significant achievements in his profession? Are his accomplishments suitable to his potential? Is he a productive citizen in his community?

From an observer's point of view, I suggest that all the men are much closer to the positive than the negative side in the survival and adjustment continuum. Only one—Dan—remained a physical invalid as a result of his captivity, yet socially and professionally he functions very well. In the vocational sphere, the men are quite accomplished at present; only one was not satisfied with his achievements in this area. This man—David—is the only bachelor among the ten, which is a normal proportion for this age group. Divorce rate in the group—two out of nine—is also not unusual and fits statistical data for Jewish couples in Israel. Surprisingly, however, the two divorced men were divorced twice following their captivity and are presently married for the third time. On the other hand, five of the six couples that predated the men's captivity survived the long separation and still live together. (Dan's wife died of cancer recently, so she was not included in the research.) All in all, it seems that the ex-prisoners live normally, and notwithstanding their differing levels of adjustment and happiness, they survived their captivity trauma.

INDIVIDUAL COPING

Several processes and mechanisms interacted to produce the unusual outcome of the incarceration. Some occurred within individuals, while others functioned predominantly on the group level.

The captured men were, to begin with, people of high individual quality who volunteered for their jobs within the military system. In Israel, military elite units draw the best men out of all the eighteen-year-olds, who are drafted into military service for three years (Gal 1986; Lieblich 1989). The Israeli Air Force, as well

as the paratrooper corps, is highly selective and rejects a high percentage of the young enlisted men who choose to serve in these prestigious military occupations. Air Force personnel are carefully selected according to the volunteers' talents and coping ability; they are then trained further to be able to function, individually and in teams, in a large variety of stressful and unusual circumstances. Dan, a mature officer who volunteered for a long reserve duty on the Suez canal posts, can also be considered as an individual of strong moral and personal background. Whether we characterize the group of ten men by the proportion of officers or by the proportion of members of elite units, we arrive at a similar conclusion, namely that it consisted of a critical mass of highly skilled and resilient individuals. These personal resources helped the men especially during the first months of their captivity, when no social support was available.

Each of the former prisoners described the moment of "falling captive" as traumatic, stressing many components: among the most prevalent factors are fear of immediate death, injury, or physical pain, a severe threat to one's ego, anxiety regarding one's responsibility for failure in the mission, and the dramatic shift ("fall" is the Hebrew term for this type of event) from a state of strength to total helplessness. The trauma lasted for several months during the phases of interrogation and isolation, during which every prisoner experienced a continuous fear of death, great physical and psychological pain, loss of control over his fate and daily routine, immense mental effort to protect state and military secrets, an uncertainty regarding the future, loneliness, extreme conditions of cold or heat, sleeplessness, hunger and thirst, and later, boredom. While each of the POWs described these first stages in somewhat different terms, according to his personality and background as well as the different objective circumstances of his capture, the elements of the traumatic experience consistently appear in all accounts. All the POWs provided details about their extreme suffering and their subsequent efforts to mobilize themselves for a struggle against their hardship.

The first defensive process appears right at the beginning of the POW's tale; it is manifested in the emphasis that their capture had been absolutely unavoidable. The pilots and navigators told me about numerous efforts to avoid abandoning their planes and

falling into enemy territory, stressing the damage they caused to the enemy during their last mission. Yet their own doubts about the inevitability of this event are apparent throughout their stories. Some of the pilots and navigators told me that they willfully decided not to think about their doubts, or it would have driven them insane. In fact, talking about the subject was tacitly prohibited when the men gathered in the common room, in the same manner that behavior during torture and interrogation was a taboo subject in the POWs' conversations. Only many years later, during our interviews, did the men reveal these pervasive self-doubts, and admit that being captured is not a great honor for a soldier. It seems, therefore, that the first defensive strategy is to convince oneself that the capture was inevitable and to suppress or repress any memories that would indicate the opposite.

Another early mechanism, associated with the above, has to do with the isolation (or mental compartmentalization) of images, thoughts, and memories that might weaken the individual in his psychological struggle for survival. Some of the men felt that thinking, worrying about, or longing for their parents, wives, and children under these circumstances would disempower them, and they taught themselves to stop these ruminations. (Later on they complained that indeed they had forgotten how their relatives looked!) Related to this is a repression or willful attempt to forget details and facts that one did not want to divulge during the interrogations. On the other hand, some of the men described the opposite process—of evoking specific empowering memories and images (or internal objects), such as one's father or God, which provided comfort and support.

Processes of interference with perception, memory, and interpretation under traumatic conditions all come under the title of "depersonalization." These, too, abound in the men's early defensive attempts. During the first days, or the most difficult moments of torture, the men often experienced a split reality in which they became the observer rather than the subject of the trauma, in the sense that "this is not happening to me." This is why rare moments of human contact or kindness between the prisoner and his captors stood out in their accounts—since they broke the consistency of the dehumanization/depersonalization experience.

The men repeatedly mentioned the mechanism of autosugges-

tion, in the form of drawing comfort from beliefs that the time of captivity would be brief and that attempts to liberate them were already under way. Selectively recalling examples about former Israeli POWs, most of the men could cling to the hope that their time in captivity would terminate very soon. This early mechanism was later activated by the group for the entire duration of captivity, in the form of: "In two months we will go home."

As the condition of captivity continued, the need for an emotional outlet grew in intensity, as a way to discharge the continuous pain and existential uncertainty. Some of the men reported that following reflection, they allowed themselves to cry and scream, surrendering their masculine military manners (Lieblich 1983). While this may be defined as regressive behavior, it alleviated some of the POW's psychological stress.

A popular mechanism utilized by the men during the next few weeks was mental distraction, which also helped to reaffirm a sense of control over their environment. Most of the men told me about attempts to establish a daily routine, with different activities to mark the passage of time and draw attention away from fear and pain. Some stressed physical activities, while others created intellectual challenges demanding mental concentration. Interestingly, several men occupied themselves in recall activity, trying to reconstruct their life stories in as much detail as they could remember. This is obviously a process of self-therapy of utmost curative potential, and for some it changed their identity for years to come. As conditions slightly improved, all the men managed to fill the time free from interrogations with activities such as sports, drawing (on the walls), planning business projects, reading (the Bible was among the first books delivered to the solitary cells), sculpting (from soap or bread crumbs), growing shoots from seeds, and bird watching through the tiny windows. All these helped to divert the men's attention from their oppressive present conditions, and contributed to the creation of a sane reality within which they could reclaim their healthy, mature selves.

A central aspect of this massive defensive attempt consists of a struggle to regain control of the situation, even though the control may be partial or illusory. Using different cognitive mechanisms, most of the prisoners managed to devise strategies for their strug-

gle against their interrogators and tormentors, and in this framework they could evaluate their performance and grade themselves for success. Frequently they managed to feel superior to the Egyptians who questioned or beat them, as when they coped honorably with torture or deprivation, when they managed to distract their interrogators from the main line of questioning on forbidden topics, or when they succeeded in planting a lie to cover the truth. Many of the POWs were able to feel as if they had dictated the tempo or contents of the interrogation process, and thus regain some sense of self-confidence they had lost during the first period of utter helplessness. Only by arriving at this point of feeling in control—each according to his own methods and criteria—could the men survive the ongoing trauma and maintain their sanity in the midst of chaos.

Contacts with benevolent reality agents eventually contributed to the healing process. When the interrogations were over, the prisoners were visited by Red Cross officials and received the first letters from their families. Both of these events retain extreme significance in the POWs' accounts, and prove the traumatic impact of isolation from one's support networks. Only a small proportion of the men discovered the existence of other Israeli prisoners in the vicinity, but when this happened, further relief was reported. The hope of uniting with the others, kept alive by the promises of the Red Cross officials, was almost as consoling as the hope for release.

For eight out of the ten men (all but Dan and Amnon), a noticeable healing process took place before they were brought together in the common room. Even though none of them received adequate medical aid, they recovered from their wounds. Due to the above mechanisms, they regained some confidence. As a result of the harmony and constructive atmosphere of life in the common room, the improvement in the standards of living, and the time/reality organization, these physical and psychological recovery processes continued in the next three years of the POWs' incarceration. Only Dan describes a continuous awareness of the dangers and threats to his life in prison until his liberation. This is probably due to the facts that his wounds were maltreated, serious medical complications continuously threatened his life, and he was the only man who had presented a false identity to the Egyp-

tians and therefore was constantly afraid of being discovered. As for Amnon, who had been quite immature when he was captured and subsequently experienced the deepest sense of betrayal, shame, and suicidal desires, his recovery started to take place mainly with the help and support of the other prisoners in the common room.

As time went on and the interrogations terminated, all the men except Dan reported an evolving sense of security within this enemy territory. The common room became their haven, in which they felt they were the masters of their fate. They were not optimistic about their prompt release, because they understood that this might happen only in the context of either peace or war between Israel and Egypt, with a large prisoners' exchange in the aftermath. Naturally, they were ambivalent about war, and peace seemed a remote prospect. In spite of these dire circumstances, individually they developed coping and defense mechanisms that helped in their adjustment to the sense of lost time and the longings for their families. In later stages, the major intrapsychic process was reference to life in the common room in jail in Egypt as the only universe, so that they withdrew most of their energy from interests in the world outside, which was beyond their reach and control. While reading the diary one might regard such issues as naming the kittens or deciding on the shape of the dining table as blown out of normal proportion; however, this here-and-now orientation preserved the men's sanity. That is why letters and Red Cross visits were very welcome, yet at the same time deeply unsettling; not only were they sometimes disappointing, but they disrupted the delicate mental balance established as a result of those defensive efforts. Only through the impersonal activities of reading and studying were the men willing and able to break through the barriers of their confining walls. A number of the men remarked that reading was an extremely powerful experience during captivity, since the immense identification with heroes of fictional and nonfictional stories provided some sense of freedom of the spirit.

In their concluding remarks, many of the POWs claim that a long captivity may be less traumatic than a brief one, since it allows a full unfolding of the physical and psychological healing process. When they compared their state to that of the Yom Kippur War POWs, who were exchanged after only a few weeks, the

SURVIVAL AND COPING

prisoners of the War of Attrition considered themselves clearly more sane and sound, in spite of the basic fact that they had lost a much longer portion of their lives as free members of society.

COPING AS A GROUP

While these individual mechanisms, which continued to be operative throughout the period, were certainly significant, the main riddle of this narrative is what made this POW group so successful in its collective survival. I propose a number of aspects to solve this riddle.

1. The Ideological Aspect of the Situation

All the men's accounts related the fact that the group became a cohesive community as a result of its isolation from the external world and its place vis-à-vis their common enemy (Lewin 1948; Charters and Newcomb 1958; Taifel 1982). Recent research in social psychology has confirmed the idea that people evaluate their group in contrast to other groups, and their self-esteem is enhanced if the comparison is favorable (Messick and Mackie 1989). POWs and political prisoners—in contrast to criminal prisoners naturally see themselves as representatives of a "better" society, class, or minority in a hostile territory. This was clearly the case for the Israelis, who saw themselves primarily as representatives of Israel. They experienced national pride and patriotism and hoped to prove their superiority to the Egyptians by adopting certain moral standards and an exemplary lifestyle. As prisoners, they had a very well defined audience for their best behavior, a negative reference group (Newcomb 1943; Kelley 1952) they wanted to impress. As documented in the diary, formal decisions had the rationale of "not shaming Israel." Moreover, according to their recollections, this provided a motive that affected each of the prisoners even before they formed the group. Their basic patriotic loyalty and pride manifested itself also in the fact that at no time throughout their three and a half years of imprisonment did the men doubt the need for the missions that had led to their captivity. They were convinced that they were not forgotten, and that Israel was making every possible effort to liberate them.

Besides reinforcing group cohesiveness, being "good" or "virtuous" in the midst of an "evil" and hostile world might have had other effects. According to Jung (1959), man's nature has good and evil sides: the good part is often conscious, while the bad side or "shadow," which is responsible for hate, destruction, and aggression, is primarily unconscious. The state of captivity produced a natural polarization or split of good (me) and bad (the enemy), thus saving the individual from facing his own evil nature, and returning him to a blessed state where he was purely good and could rest from his inner struggles. The "bad guys" outside become the target for all violent wishes, while the "good guys" protect each other. This externalization of evil may contribute to our understanding of how a group of ten heterogenous men achieved such harmony in spite of the difficult conditions of overcrowding and frustration.

The ideological system that sustained the men had several additional components. Although none of the men was actually religious, their Jewish identity (against the Moslem background) provided comfort in difficult moments, and the Jewish holidays and the Sabbath became central for marking the passage of time, creating rituals to consolidate the group and structure its daily reality. Furthermore, all saw themselves as IDF men, Air Force personnel, or officers, which produced certain standards of conduct originating from the military system. The military culture, with its respect for order and discipline, provided the initial norms for the men's lifestyle. The Air Force is perhaps even stronger than other IDF branches in educating its inductees for interpersonal cooperation and mutual help.

Finally, about half the members of the group had some previous kibbutz background. (This is just a coincidence; the kibbutz comprises less than 3 percent of the Israeli population, although its representation in elite military units is much higher.) Gradually, values from the kibbutz culture took precedence over those from the military institutions. Instead of a unit functioning according to hierarchical military rules, the group became a commune governed by the decisions made in its weekly assembly meeting. Maintaining life in the common room in a totally egalitarian, democratic fashion became one of the most salient values of the group. The fact that two of the prisoners were kibbutz members

(among them Rami, the leader) and four others had spent long periods of their life in kibbutzim made the collective egalitarian system of values easily accessible.

A common element within these two value systems is the utmost respect for individual life. Both the Israeli military system and the kibbutz ideology emphasize the responsibility of the collective for the survival and well-being of each of its members, as weak or useless as he or she may be to the whole unit or group. This is also a basic Jewish value, asserting that any Jew is accountable to all others ("kol Yisrael arevim ze la-ze"). The basic trust of each of the men in his comrades, and the underlying support network among them, can be directly traced to these ideological sources.

For men who have access to such articulate value systems here, from the Air Force and the kibbutz; in other cases, from religious backgrounds (as in Risner 1973)—the process of applying values to establish meaning and order in a strange environment is greatly facilitated. Thus, the early chaotic state of life without rules and regulations, which is very dangerous for the weak members of a newly formed group, was relatively brief. However, the transitions from laissez-faire to military, and then to a kibbutz-like group, were not entirely smooth. As the laissezfaire atmosphere was changed, Dan, and to some extent Avi, lost status in the group, and maintained some resentments about it for a while. The struggle between the military and democratic systems went on for a long time, taking the form of tensions between Menachem (who represented the first system) and Rami (who represented the second) for leadership. However, luckily for the group, this struggle, in which the democratic values won the favor of the majority, was not hostile, and Menachem, too, obeyed the collective decisions. In any case, the situation can be described as a conflict between different possible systems of values, rather than a lack of values, which might have been devastating for the group.

As time went on, a new system of values was introduced, originating from the reading and reflections of the group's leading members. This can be termed an existential-humanistic ideology, whose essence was formulated by Rami based on the lessons he had learned from his experience in captivity. As bad as circumstances may be, according to this ideology, human beings are

responsible and accountable for their own attitudes and feelings, and they can turn their experience into a meaningful one. This belief, which Rami tried to convey to the others, challenged them to make a positive, constructive experience out of their misfortune.

Many existential psychologists, among them Viktor Frankl in his famous book Man's Search for Meaning (1959), claim that a person with a clear sense of meaning or value system will be more resilient in adverse conditions. One has to find meaning in and justification of the suffering itself, as some Holocaust survivors managed to do. Recent research in the psychology of health supports the claim that a sense of coherence, hope, or control increases the chances of overcoming various medical conditions (Steptoe and Appels 1989; Friedman 1990) and indicates the behavioral and biological mechanisms underlying this effect (Steptoe 1989). In the case of our POWs, their emerging value system, consisting of patriotic, democratic, and existential components. sustained them and contributed to their survival and health. It provided guidelines for behavior both among the men and in relation to the Egyptian authorities and helped to form their productive routines.

2. Leadership in the Group

The evolution of leadership, and its significance for the group's survival and well-being, are among the major points of general application from the present case. Undoubtedly, strong, benevolent, and consistent leadership is an essential ingredient for successful groups.

The narrative, with its sequence of leadership styles, is unique to the history of this group and may remind the reader of the classic social-psychological studies on leadership. As the ten men first gathered in the common room, they encountered the amorphic, laissez-faire system (Lippitt and White 1943) of the four POWs who were already living in the room. Dan was this group's senior member, yet his power was severely limited by his injuries. Avi, who spoke English well, was the foursome's representative to the authorities. There was little structure of time or activity in their

loose leadership. Soon after his arrival, Rami proved that he was capable of solving the problems which arose and that did not lose his temper under stress. For a while he combined all the leadership functions in his peculiar style, which minimized disciplinary, coercive means and relied on persuasion and group decision. He can be characterized as the classic democratic leader (Lippitt and White 1943), or, in another terminology, as a "great man" high in the dimensions of activity, task ability, and likability (Bales 1958).

Upon the arrival of Menachem from the hospital six months later, an alternative, authoritarian model (Lippitt and White 1943) of leadership was attempted but never fully implemented. However, through the democratic system, Menachem contributed to the acceleration and formalization of various productive processes, especially the study program and the improvement of the standard of living in the common room. At the same time, he augmented tensions and frictions in the group, including constant questioning of Rami's authority, which on the one hand actually reinforced it, and on the other hand made the group members somewhat more independent.

With both men present in the group, there was an unusual demonstration of the classic distinction of task-specialist versus social-emotional specialist as leaders of small groups (Bales 1953: Bales and Slater 1955; Parsons and Bales 1955). According to this model, there are two major functions that need to be fulfilled by the group leadership. The instrumental or task-oriented function stresses the efficient employment of all members in working toward the group's goals, and an "instrumental leader" who emerges to take care of this function, typically focusing more on tasks and their accomplishments than on the well-being of the group members. Groups oriented solely in this direction inevitably create stress and interpersonal competition among their members. "Expressive leadership," which complements and moderates the above, focuses on the person. It is designed to produce a social climate in which people feel well, each according to his or her personal needs. It takes care of emotional discharge and tension release and supports the weaker members of the group.

According to this classic sociological theory, a "good" group that accomplishes its objectives—such as a harmonious family—

has its two basic functions fulfilled smoothly. Frequently, two different people take charge of each of these leadership functions, since they require incompatible behavior patterns.

In the present case, once the group stabilized, Rami and Menachem emerged naturally as its two leaders. Each of the men represented a different ideology—the kibbutz versus the military but they cooperated well in carrying out the group's decisions. Menachem drove the group to improve their standard of living, to study in a serious and consistent manner, and to be productive in a variety of ways. Rami took care of the complex social-psychological well-being of the POWs. He was responsible for improving the men's morale, establishing sane standards for their interactions, encouraging personal expression, and devising a democratic system. He was the spokesman vis-à-vis the jail authorities and was exemplary in his morale and respect for all. When arguments started among the men in the common room, a frequent retort was "Rami says so" or "Rami does it," as an anchor and model for the men's behavior. Moreover, members of the group sometimes requested individual conversations with Rami, in which they shared their moods and concerns with him while he provided counseling and support.

In the POWs' lives, when no concrete task demanded their attention (besides their mere survival!), Rami, the expressive leader, was also the leader (the "great man") in the eyes of all. His regulatory function was extremely important for each man's sanity, since the common room was their inescapable universe, and tensions due to frustration and the crowded conditions could easily have torn the delicate fabric of the group. Indeed, Menachem, the instrumental leader, conceptualized the group tasks-such as studying, sports, and the room's improvement—as means to reduce tension among the men. Thus, while most researchers of small groups claim that the instrumental leader is usually the most powerful, the reality of captivity produced an interesting variation in which the expressive leader was clearly dominant. As in a healthy family, conflicts between the two served the group by making it reexamine its priorities and served the leaders by producing new ways to fulfill their two functions in spite of the essential contradictions between them. Undoubtedly, the emergence of these two leaders and their cooperation are among the

most important contributions to the group's coping ability. The complete availability of the leaders and the stability of this structure throughout the period provided a solid feature in the men's uncertain reality in an enemy jail, helping them maintain trust, sanity, and hope.

3. The Social Structure of the Group

Except for these two leaders, none of the men seemed to be inclined to gain power or influence in the group, even though there were others with remarkable capabilities. The fact that every member participated in the assembly, both to propose his own ideas and to support or reject those of others, proved to be a sufficient channel for the men's need for control. The emerging atmosphere allowed every individual to contribute in his own way, without fierce competition for resources, attention, or influence.

Other members of the group did not have a consistent, stable role throughout the period. For a while, some were troublemakers who tended to argue and aggravate the others, some were peacemakers, and others dissipated tension via humor and pranks, but the men shifted their roles. Furthermore, there were no fixed subgroups, coalitions, or deeper friendships among the prisoners. When I asked the men, "Who did you use to talk to, or to confide in?" they produced varied responses. They talked with everybody, they had different closer friends at different periods, or they had contacts with different men for different purposes—for joking, playing bridge, smoking a cigarette, baking a cake, jogging in the yard, or working on *The Hobbit* translation. Even men who shared bunk beds or were close to each other every night did not report that they had formed more intimate relationships with their neighbors than with others in the room. More remarkably, the pilots did not tend to socialize more with each other, in spite of their common background. The better educated did not distance themselves from the less educated men, although differences in previous schooling became salient and concrete in the context of the study program. Many of the class differences that belonged to external reality, however, became meaningless and disappeared in the community of the common room.

A development of subgrouping threatened to occur on two reported occasions, which may be representative of other forgotten episodes. In one case, an initiative of Yitzhak's to form a team of the better bridge players, who would play daily together to improve their skills, was withdrawn after long debates in several assembly meetings. The allotment of men to the bridge tables returned to its former rotational assignment. In a similar vein, while translating Tolkien's book from English to Hebrew, copying and other simple jobs were assigned to the men whose linguistic skills were inadequate, so that all could participate. However, when I inquired why the captives discontinued their translation project after one book, I was told that the translation endeavor emphasized the educational gap between two groups of prisoners, and therefore threatened the harmony of the community as a whole. Thus, in spite of their heterogeneity, no subgroups were allowed to form among the men. Again, one may detect kibbutz influence in this instance. For example, older kibbutzim are reported to have concealed all former educational degrees of their members, so that individuals with doctorates would never use their titles or even reveal the extent of their education (Lieblich 1981).

Only one feature of the group structure deviated from the moderately affectionate and egalitarian network, namely the deeper friendship that gradually developed between Yitzhak and Rami. From Rami's perspective, since he provided the support for most of the men, and often struggled with Menachem, he experienced the need to release his own feelings, so that he would be able to continue in his daily fatherly role. From Yitzhak's point of view, this intense contact may have supplied the necessary warmth missing from his correspondence with his wife. Whatever the reported reasons, these two men developed an unusually deep bond that was respected by all the others. In one of his letters to his wife (April 7, 1972), Rami writes: "My friendship with Yitz protects me against all feeling of frustration and loneliness, and I may say that this, at least, is one thing that I have gained from my captivity—direct, intimate, and warm friendship." Similar expressions abound both in the letters of Rami and Yitzhak and their accounts during the interviews. For their respective birthdays, for example, the men wrote poetry in praise of their bond. Rami claimed that he has never had such a close relationship with a man before or after his years in Egypt. Possibly a leader such as Rami, under ceaseless obligations to others, cannot function for such a long time unless he is able to mobilize private support, similar to the need of many psychotherapists for ongoing supervision and ventilating channels with other, usually senior, members of their profession.

One of the outstanding features of the group's life was its emerging wisdom in interpersonal relationships, characterized by a general lack of great intimacy and depth in their contacts with each other. As mentioned above, the members formed deep loyalty to the group as a whole, which can be conceptualized by the recent term "intergroup bias" (Messick and Mackie 1989). On a personal level, all the men were equally friendly with each other. They learned to be tolerant of each other's traits and manners. Yet as a natural outcome of the need for privacy in the extremely crowded conditions, the men refrained from forming intimate friendships (except in the case mentioned above) and did not share their letters or deeper feelings such as longings for home, for example. People did not probe into each other's past or emotions. After the failure of several weekly assemblies to deal with "group dynamics" in the common room, the men comprehended that deeply emotional levels of experience should best be kept private. On the surface, the group was characterized by a moderately friendly network of relationships, in which the individual boundaries of each member were respected. Bad moods were almost ignored, while providing acceptance and space for the individual in pain. "Had we revealed everything to each other, had we talked freely about our despair and longing, we would all be crazy by now," was a sentence repeated by several of the ex-prisoners. Yet it is incorrect to judge these social relations as superficial, since the men developed a keen sense of reading moods and emotional states. "Without speaking about ourselves," explained one of the POWs, "we became extremely open and almost transparent to each other."

This mixture of directness, mutual respect, and denial is another ingredient of the men's successful survival. In particular, the role of denial in sustaining hope under stress is of great significance. While former studies emphasized the role of denial of intra-

psychic material or inputs from the environment (Simonton, Simonton, and Creighton 1980; Breznitz 1983), the present work demonstrates the function of a similar mechanism in interpersonal relations.

4. Mechanisms for Tension Release

The predominant responses to the stress of living in a small contained space are frustration and aggression, which can produce considerable friction and interpersonal violence. Devising various mechanisms for the management of tension and its release distinguishes a constructive group from a destructive one. Due to their values and leadership, the heroes of the present narrative succeeded in almost totally preventing violence among themselves. Their wisdom may serve as a model for similar group situations, even for such cases such as people sailing together or a family taking a long trip.

Tension may accumulate from frustration at a lack of personal actualization, physical activity, and emotional expression. A partial solution to the natural need for actualization was found by encouraging each of the prisoners to find his avenue for personal expression and accomplishment within the constraints of the Egyptian jail. Some of the men accomplished educational goals that served them after their release. Others were able to develop artistic skills that had been dormant. But the main mechanism for tension release for the entire group was its complete schedule of daily activities, which involved study, work, play, and hobbies. Furthermore, it created a routine that structured the day and the week in a constructive manner and minimized free time, which might have been dangerously utilized. Studying elevated the men from their present concerns and refined their manners. Some of the competitive games, especially bridge, which was played almost daily throughout the period, became channels for a sublimated expression of aggression and the need for dominance. The pent-up physical energy found an outlet through excercise, which several of the men started to practice in solitary. The lack of emotional outlet was alleviated by the care of pets, as well as by reading, art, and drama. Arguments were turned into issues to be

discussed at the weekly meetings and were settled by the group decision processes.

According to the men, the estimated climax of the group's productivity involved two projects: the celebration of the first Passover together, and the translation of *The Hobbit*. The celebration of Passover, the holiday of freedom marking the exodus of the ancient Jews from Egypt, obtained tremendous ritualistic significance in jail. The men had to overcome their differences of background and education to find a common way to celebrate, face the challenge of preparing the holiday meal and ritual under these difficult conditions, and then convince the prison authorities to invite guests, among them a rabbi from Cairo and several military officers. The concrete and symbolic achievements involved in this celebration empowered the men for a long period, and were recounted and reinterpreted with great enthusiasm during our interviews many years later.

No less significant was their joint translation of Tolkien's *Hob*bit, a book which appeared in press in Hebrew after the men's return (Tolkien 1977) and contributed to the notoriety of the group. The initial motive for the translation was to share the pleasure of reading it with those prisoners who could not read it in English. The four pilots fluent in English concentrated on the effort for several months, and the others participated by giving feedback and copying the manuscript. It is probably not a coincidence that the climax of the men's productive work focused on this specific book. The Hobbit presents an imaginary plot about a brave, peaceloving creature who lives in an underground world and fights the dragon who had taken away the hobbits' kingdom. At the end, the victorious hobbit returns to his land and home to write his memoirs. Obviously this tale was loaded with meaningful associations for the captives; it provided a mythical narrative account, with a happy ending, of their life in captivity. The issues of good against evil, and the personality of the antihero who stands for friendship, loyalty, love, tolerance, and nobility, could not but charm those who had become victims of war and violence and were fighting for their own freedom.

5. Attitudes towards Time and Space in Captivity

Time in captivity is endless, and space is very limited. Unique attitudes (which not all of the individual members could articulate) toward these basic facts evolved, and these, too, preserved the men's sanity.

The experience of captivity is very different from the experience of being in a civil prison; since the length of incarceration is unknown, the POW has no idea how much longer he must wait before he will regain his freedom. This state emphasizes the element of man's mortality or impermanence in the world. The POWs in Egypt faced daily both the chance of being released, a hope sustained by naive optimism and the messages of the Red Cross, and the prospect of staying in captivity forever, as was often threatened by their captors. In such a state, one option is passivity—waiting for either the savior or the executioner, with one's suitcases packed. This came up, for example, in the argument on whether to take the books out of their cartons or to order bookshelves for the room, and many similar issues. This option may breed a state of boredom, interpersonal violence, despair, or madness. Although not all of its members could articulate their guiding principles, the group chose a different option, as manifested in two of its slogans: "We will be liberated in two months, but in the meantime let's make the most of it" and "This is my universe; there is nothing beyond its boundaries; I have to create a complete life right here."

"Two months" is not so long that one may despair of waiting, yet it is not so short that nothing can be planned and accomplished in the meantime. If life in prison is all there is, creating the best, most productive lifestyle and community—instead of longing for one's family—becomes a clear, moral imperative. While understanding the unrealistic aspects of these attitudes, they were more than empty slogans for the men; they dictated actual guidelines for their decisions and helped them in their daily functioning. Apparently, the prisoners adjusted well to the sense of lost time and to the feeling of uncertainty and homesickness, by referring to their reality in the common room in jail as their whole life and limiting their future perspective to this two-month stretch. However, this cognitive step entailed a voluntary limitation of

interest in anything outside and beyond their control, except for the imaginative leap outward, which was produced by correspondence, reading, and study. This here-and-now orientation preserved the sanity of the POWs during their long imprisonment, a wise and moral choice evidently affected by the personality of the group leaders and the members' dominant values, thus returning us full circle to the beginning of this section.

THE PRICE OF CAPTIVITY

The analysis presented so far has emphasized the positive aspects of this particular traumatic experience and attempted to specify the different aspects that contributed to this outcome. However, it would be incorrect to assume that the ex-POWs did not pay a price for their long incarceration. First of all, they lost time that could have been utilized for their personal growth and progress in their careers or family lives. Some of the men mentioned that they could have completed formal higher education degrees instead of wasting time in captivity. Later on, several men gave up on higher education (even though the Israeli government would have paid for it), deciding it was too late to start. From a different perspective, most of the men reported some PTSD symptoms right after their liberation, especially nightmares and sleeplessness, although the degree was mild enough so as not to require any treatment. If today they suffer more anxiety and malaise than the average person, I was unable to detect it. This supports the finding of a larger and more systematic research project by Barnea (1981), which did not find any psychological aftermath in ex-POWs from Israeli Air Force as compared to a control group of pilots who did not live through a similar experience.

The transition from the prison world to free civilian status was not entirely smooth, however. While such a transition may be quite traumatic and requires time for personal adjustment as well as acceptance from family and friends, this group returned to Israel at a particularly hard time. The country had suffered many casualties in the Yom Kippur War and was preoccupied with concerns that seemed more pressing than those of the homecoming POWs. After their grand reception, several of the men felt they were being forgotten. The bachelors had a particularly difficult

transition since they lacked the continuous support of an understanding wife. In fact, two of them married soon after, perhaps to correct what they thought was missing in their lives.

A unique feature of their transition was noted by Menachem. He remarked that the utopian community created in the Egyptian jail might have "spoiled" the men when faced with the normal hardships of a competitive society. In the common room, all social differences between the men were obliterated. The fact that they received exactly the same treatment and had equal power in the democratic system, gave rise to an illusion of equality that did not match realistic circumstances in normal society. The men from the lower strata of Israeli society may have forgotten the barriers they were about to encounter due to lack of money, education, and former status. Moreover, they expected their friendships with the other ex-POWs to continue, although such friendships would normally be quite rare. Returning to free society, they found out that some of their compensations were determined by their former standing in the IDF, but there were other more subtle manifestations that indicated the loss of the illusion of equality.

A related difficulty reported by the men concerns openness of expression in their interpersonal communication, which they felt was inadequate and misunderstood in the "real world." The atmosphere of continuous togetherness had led to a way of relating to others that could not be recaptured among men elsewhere and was even very hard to reproduce within their families. At the same time, some of the men were able to retain this openness as an optional way of communicating, which they used occasionally when conditions were appropriate.

Of the ten men, one—David—seems to be suffering from moderate, longer range post-traumatic effects, and another—Amnon—from a milder case. David, however, confessed having had many personal problems throughout his childhood and adolescence. He tends to feel discriminated against, and this was manifested even in the utopian prison conditions. First he believed he was tortured and interrogated more than anyone else, which he attributed to a variety of reasons the other men considered unbelievable. In the common room, he bitterly complained about unfair treatment by the Israeli Air Force, which—according to his account—sent certain items only to its own personnel. Other non-

Air Force prisoners did not express such resentment. Finally, upon his return, David entered into a struggle with the authorities concerning financial compensation for his years in captivity. He ended up demonstrating in a hunger strike at the entrance of the Israeli parliament, and to this day feels deeply insulted by the attitude of the various authorities toward him.

In the years following these stormy events, David has been unable to establish himself professionally; he has not formed a family and has lived most of the time at his sisters' homes. However, I believe that the respectful listening he received in our many evening meetings in my apartment in Jerusalem alleviated some of the lonely pain he carried in his heart. Following our conversations he found a suitable occupation, which gave him much satisfaction, and he moved into his own apartment. This may demonstrate the significance of the cathartic process of sharing one's painful narrative with a sympathetic other.

Amnon has led a lifestyle marked by changes and instability. He had many professional and academic beginnings, and although he succeeded amazingly in everything he did, he has always felt compelled to move on to a new beginning. He has been married twice and currently is having problems maintaining his third marriage. Apparently, Amnon cannot be contained in a stable environment and needs to exercise his freedom and repeatedly manifest his control over his life. It is tempting to speculate that these two men, so different in their personalities and backgrounds, were the least prepared by previous life experience for the trauma of captivity. They were, indeed, the youngest of all the prisoners in our group, and according to previous research, age seems to be correlated with better adjustment to captivity (Hunter 1991).

A MODEL FOR RESILIENCE AND RECOVERY

It is beyond the scope of this volume to discuss the various theories and research about survival, resilience, and coping in adverse conditions. However, the present narrative may provide some guidelines for a model that integrates the individual and group levels of experience.

Much has been written and researched about individual coping and defense mechanisms. A common assumption in the literature is that the mentally stronger, healthier individual stands a better chance of surviving and even being able to take advantage of traumatic events (Friedman 1990; Steptoe and Appels 1989). Notable among personality factors that have been proposed in this context are "hardiness" and a "sense of coherence." Both concepts emphasize cognitive processes, since each of them is defined by a composite of beliefs about self and world, which lead to a certain appraisal of the stress conditions. Hardiness involves a sense of control, commitment, and challenge (Kobasa 1979). Similarly, a sense of coherence refers to the conviction that the events encountered in life are explicable, that resources are available to meet the demands, and that difficulties provide challenges, worthy of investment and engagement (Antonovsky 1990).

I believe that recovery from severe trauma and hardship is more probable in a group than among individuals. The concept of social support is cardinal to any theory about coping with stress (Maddi 1990), while isolation and loneliness add strain to an already stressful situation. When group support is conceptualized, a distinction arises between support from others who do not share the same stress, such as family members of a sick individual, and groups of people who undergo together the same stressful life events, as in the present case. Not all groups are equally healing under common stress conditions, and some may be destructive. To be helpful to the individual, at the minimal level, a group should serve both as witness to one's suffering and as a comparative reference, and it may become a source of physical or psychological support and distraction from the difficult present. To be helpful at the maximal level, namely to bring about recovery and turn the trauma into a challenge and lesson for life, two ingredients are necessary: a common system of values that provides meaning and coherence to the stressful situation, and firm, wise leadership that inhibits violence and channels the members' energy toward constructive ends. As an outcome of these two components, a healing social atmosphere will be established, in which positive mechanisms for tension release will be provided, and adequate attitudes toward the stressful situation will be developed. Thus, an atmosphere of hope and spiritual growth may rule even in enduring painful situations.

REFERENCES

- American Psychiatric Association. 1987. Diagnostic and statistical manual III-R (DSM III-R). Washington, D.C.
- Antonovsky, A. 1990. Personality and health: Testing the sense of coherence model. In *Personality and disease*, ed. H. S. Friedman, 155–77. New York: Wiley.
- Avneri, A. 1982. Patterns of adjustment to captivity: Description and analysis (in Hebrew). Jerusalem: Hebrew University.
- Bales, R. F. 1953. The equilibrium problem in small groups. In *Working papers in the theory of action*, ed. T. Parsons and R. F. Bales, 111–61. Glencoe, Ill.: Free Press.
- ——. 1958. Task roles and social roles in problem-solving groups. In *Readings in social psychology*. 3d ed., ed. E. E. Maccoby, T. M. Newcomb, and E. L. Hartley, 437–46. New York: Holt.
- Bales, R. F. and P. E. Slater. 1955. Role differentiation in small decision-making groups. In *Family, socialization, and interaction process,* ed. T. Parsons, R. F. Bales et al., 259–306. Glencoe, Ill.: Free Press.
- Barnea, I. 1981. Long-term effects of captivity on the personality of Israeli airmen (in Hebrew). Jerusalem: Hebrew University.
- Bar-On, D. and N. Gilad. In press. "To rebuild a life": A narrative analysis of three generations of an Israeli Holocaust survivor's family. In *The narrative study of lives*. Vol. 2.
- Brandes, S. 1985. Forty: The age and the symbol. Knoxville: University of Tennessee Press.
- Breznitz, S., ed. 1983. *The denial of stress*. New York: International Universities Press.

- Carr, D. 1986. Time, narrative, and history. Bloomington: Indiana University Press.
- Charters, W. W., Jr. and T. M. Newcomb. 1958. Some attitudinal effects of experimentally increased salience of a membership group. In *Readings in social psychology*, 3d ed., ed. E. E. Maccoby, T. M. Newcomb, and E. L. Hartley, 276–80. New York: Holt.
- Clavell, J. 1962. King Rat. Washington, D. C.: Coronet.
- Cohen, B. and M. Cooper. 1954. *A follow-up study of World War II prisoners of war*. Veterans Administration Medical Monograph. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Ofice.
- Corum, R. 1992. She went to war: The Rhonda Corum story. New York: Presidio Press.
- Danieli, Y. 1983. Families of survivors of the Nazi holocaust: Some long and short-term effects. In *Stress and anxiety*, vol. 8, ed. C. D. Spielberger, I. G. Sarasona and N. A. Milgram, 405–21. Washington, D. C.: Hemisphere Publication Corporation.
- Davidson, S. 1980. The clinical effect of massive psychic trauma in families of holocaust survivors. *Journal of Marital and Family Therapy* 1: 11–21.
- Erikson, E. 1963. Childhood and society, 2d ed. New York: Norton.
- Frankl, V. E. 1959. Man's search for meaning. New York: Beacon Press.
- Friedman, H. S., ed. 1990. Personality and disease. New York: Wiley.
- Friedman, M. 1991. Aetiological or causal factors in symptoms of PTSD. Personal communication, Jerusalem.
- Gal, R. 1986. A portrait of the Israeli soldier. Westport, Conn.: Greenwood Press.
- Gergen, K. J., and M. M. Gergen. 1986. Narrative form and the construction of psychological science. In *Narrative psychology: The storied nature of human conduct*, ed. T. R. Sarbin, 22–44. New York: Praeger.
- Gutmann, D. L. 1975. Parenthood: a key to the comparative study of the life cycle. In ed. N. Datan and H. L. Ginsberg. *Life-span developmental psychology: Normative life crises*, 167–84. New York: Academic Press.
- Ha-Meiri, Y. 1966. *Israeli captives in Syria* (in Hebrew). Tel Aviv: Am Oved.
- Hunter, E. J. 1976. The prisoner of war: Coping with the stress of isolation. In *Human adaptation: Coping with life crises*, ed. R. Moos, 322–31. Lexington, Mass: D. C. Heath.
- ——. 1978. The Vietnam POW veteran: Immediate and long-term effects of captivity. In *Stress disorders among Vietnam veterans: Theory, research, and treatment implications,* ed. C. R. Figley, 188–206. New York: Brunner/Mazel.
- ——. 1982. Families under the flag: A review of military family literature. New York: Praeger.
- ——. 1983. Captivity: The family in waiting. In *Stress and the family:* Coping with catastrophe, ed. C. R. Figley and H. McCubbin, vol. 2, 166—84. New York: Brunner/Mazel.

REFERENCES

- ——. 1986. Families of prisoners held in Vietnam: A seven-year study. *Evaluation and Program Planning* 9: 243–51.
- ——. 1991. Prisoners of war: Readjustment and rehabilitation. In *Handbook of Military Psychology*, ed. R. Gal and A. D. Mangelsdorff, 741–57. New York: Wiley.
- Jung, C. G. 1933. *Modern man in search of a soul*. New York: Harcourt, Brace and World.
- ——. 1959. *The archetypes and the collective unconscious*. 2d ed. London: Routledge and Kegan Paul.
- Keenan, B. 1992. An evil cradling. London: Hutchinson.
- Kelley, H. H. 1952. The two functions of reference groups. In *Readings in social psychology*, 2d ed., ed. T. M. Newcomb, and E. L. Hartley, 410–14. New York: Holt.
- Kfir, I. 1974. Captive in Damascus (in Hebrew). Tel Aviv: E.L. Special Edition.
- Kobasa, S. C. 1979. Stressful life events, personality, and health: An inquiry into hardiness. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 37: 1–11.
- Lewin, K. 1948. Resolving social conflicts. New York: Harper.
- Lieblich, A. 1978. Tin soldiers on Jerusalem Beach. New York: Pantheon.
- ----. 1981. Kibbutz Makom. New York: Pantheon.
- ——. 1983. Between strength and toughness. In *Stress in Israel*, ed. S. Breznitz, 39–64. New York: Van Nostrand Reinhold.
- ——. 1989. Transition to adulthood during military service: The Israeli case. Albany: State University of New York Press.
- Lifton, R. J. 1973. Home from the war. New York: Simon and Schuster.
- Lippitt, R., and R. K. White. 1943. The social climate of children's groups. In *Child behavior and development*, ed. R. G. Barker, J. S. Kounin, and H. F. Wright, 485–508. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Loftus, E. 1980. Memory. New York: Addison-Wesley.
- Maddi, S. R. 1990. Issues and interventions in stress mastery. In *Personality and disease*, ed. H. S. Friedman, 121–54. New York: Wiley.
- Messick, D. M., and D. M. Mackie. 1989. Intergroup relations. *Annual Review of Psychology* 40: 45–81.
- Miller, W. N. 1974. Captive reactions initially and through the first 12–24 hours. Unpublished report. San Diego: Center for POW Studies, Naval Health Research Center.
- Nefzger, M. 1970. Follow-up studies of World War II and Korean prisoners of war. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 91: 123–38.
- Neugarten, B. L., ed. 1964. *Personality in middle and late life*. New York: Atherton Press.
- ——. 1968. *Middle age and aging: A reader in social psychology*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Newcomb, T. M. 1943. Personality and social change. New York: Dryden.
- Parsons, T., and R. F. Bales, eds. 1955. Family, socialization, and interaction process. Glencoe, Ill.: Free Press.

REFERENCES

- Polster, I. 1987. Every person's life is worth a novel. New York: W. W. Norton.
- Risner, R. 1973. The passing of the night: My seven years as a prisoner of the North Vietnamese. New York: Random House.
- Ross, B. M. 1991. Remembering the personal past. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Rutledge, H., E. J. Hunter, and B. Dahl. 1979. Human values and the prisoner of war. *Environment and Behavior* 11: 227–44.
- Segal, J. 1974. Long-term psychological and physical effects of the POW experience: A review of the literature (Technical Report No. 74-2). San Diego: Center for POW Studies, Naval Health Research Center.
- Segal, J., E. J. Hunter, and Z. Segal. 1976. Universal consequences of captivity: Stress reactions among divergent populations of prisoners of war and their families. *International Social Science Journal* 28: 593–609.
- Simonton, O. C., S. M. Simonton, and J. L. Creighton. 1980. *Getting well again*. New York: Bantam Books.
- Spence, D. P. 1982. Narrative truth and historical truth: Meaning and interpretation in psychoanalysis. New York: Norton.
- ——. 1986. Narrative smoothing and clinical wisdom. In *Narrative psychology: The storied nature of human conduct*, ed. T. R. Sarbin, 211–32. New York: Praeger.
- Steptoe, A. 1989. The significance of personal control in health and disease. In *Stress, personal control, and health,* ed. A. Steptoe and A. Appels, 309–18. New York: Wiley.
- Steptoe, A., and A. Appels, eds. 1989. Stress, personal control, and health. New York: Wiley.
- Tajfel, H. 1982. Social psychology of intergroup relations. *Annual Review of Psychology* 33: 1–39.
- Tolkien, J. R. R. 1977. *The Hobbit* (in Hebrew). Jerusalem: Zmora, Bitan, Modan.
- Veterans Administration. 1980. POW: Study of former prisoners of war. Washington, D.C.: Office of Planning and Program Evaluation.

"[An] engrossing study, told mainly by the subjects themselves.... A valuable addition to POW literature and unique for its positive view of wartime captivity."

— Publishers Weekly

"Lieblich has skillfully integrated oral histories to produce a compelling story."

— Library Journal

A national bestseller when it first appeared in Israel, Seasons of Captivity chronicles the lives of ten Israeli POWs from their capture in 1969, through interrogation and captivity, to their eventual release in 1973 and their reintegration into society. A classic testament to the resilience of the human spirit, the book describes, in the men's own words, the social system they constructed during their captivity and the activities in which they engaged—from keeping a collective diary to writing a Hebrew translation of *The Hobbit*—in order to remain intellectually active and psychologically well.

AMIA LIEBLICH is Artery Professor of Personality Studies in the Psychology Department and head of the Lafer Center for the Study of Women at the Hebrew University of Jerusalem, coeditor of the Annual on the Narrative Study of Lives, and author of several books, most recently Transition to Adulthood during Military Service.

